

Politecnico di Milano Department of Mathematics Doctoral Programme In Mathematical Models and Methods in Engineering

Reproducing kernel techniques and polyanalytic function theory in Hypercomplex analysis

Doctoral Dissertation of: Kamal Diki

Supervisor: **Prof. Irene Maria Sabadini**

Tutor: **Prof. Elsa Maria Marchini**

The Chair of the Doctoral Program: **Prof. Irene Maria Sabadini**

2020 - XXXIII Cycle

Acknowledgements

Several people, institutes and organizations contributed to the realization of this PhD thesis. So, I would like to take this opportunity to express my warmest acknowledgements to all of them:

First of all, and most importantly, I want to express my deepest thanks and gratitude to my supervisor Prof. Irene Maria Sabadini from Politecnico di Milano. I am very proud and lucky to have met in my life and in my career such a person. During all this period, we shared and exchanged very interesting ideas and high scientific discussions that allowed to develop the original results obtained in this PhD dissertation. This made me grow up and gain scientific maturity through the daily contact and interactions that I had with her. I am very happy and proud about all these achievements.

I also had the possibility to benefit from her huge international scientific network, working and collaborating with several strong scientists everywhere in the world, in particular in Europe and in the United States. She always encouraged me to start new collaborations. In particular, this helped me a lot to have new experiences and learn more about different cultures. Apart from the scientific and the professional life, I discovered a very kind person. She was always encouraging and supporting me, especially during the most hard moments and periods that I experienced during these last three years.

Whatever I wrote, it would not be enough to express my thanks and gratitude to my advisor. Thank you very much for everything, I really appreciated a lot working under your guidance! Then, I want to express also my special thanks to Prof. Fabrizio Colombo from Politecnico di Milano, who was very encouraging and supportive from the first time that I arrived to Milano. I am very happy for all the nice discussions and interactions that I had with him during all this period both from the scientific and the personal point of view. It was my great pleasure to be a part of this wonderful research group. I want to thank also my tutor Prof. Elsa Maria Marchini from Politecnico di Milano for her support and encouragements.

During my first months in Milano, I had the opportunity to meet Prof. Daniel Alpay from Chapman University who was visiting Politecnico di Milano for scientific collaborations. From that time, I started having several interesting research discussions and scientific collaborations with him. I express to him here my deep thanks for his kindness and for sharing with me his knowledge and ideas. I thank him also for inviting me several times for conferences and research visits to work with him in Chapman University of California in the United States. I would like to express my special thanks to Prof. Daniele Struppa for his encouragements and for his very kind hospitality during my stays in the US. I am very grateful to him for finding time to discuss with me a part of my research projects, despite of his very busy schedule and occupations as the President of Chapman University. I can not let this occasion pass without expressing my thanks to the great man Prof. Ahmed Sebbar from Chapman University. I will never forget the time that I spent with him, his kind hospitality and precious advices. I thank him also for the very interesting discussions that we had, moving from mathematics to general relativity, to philosophy, to different life experiences.

I take this occasion to thank Prof. Rolf Soeren Krausshar from Erfurt University, I was glad to start working with him during his visit to Milano. Then, to continue our scientific exchange when I went to Germany, which allows to have a nice paper with him. Special thanks also to Prof. Sorin G. Gal from University of Oradea for the interesting collaboration that we had concerning the topic of approximation theory in the case of Fock spaces. I express my thanks also to my colleague and friend Antonino De Martino from Politecnico di Milano for several hours working together and exchanging different ideas about the shorttime Fourier transform problems.

Special thanks to Prof. Paula Cerejeiras from University of Aveiro and to Prof. Hendrik De Bie from Ghent University for their time and for accepting to evaluate and write reports on my PhD dissertation. I would like to thank also Prof. David Kimsey from Newcastle University and Prof. Elsa Maria Marchini from Politecnico di Milano who accepted to be in the commission for my final PhD defense.

Special thanks to INdAM and the mathematical department staff of Polimi for their efforts to solve any kind of administration problems. In particular, I express my thanks to Mauro Petrucci, Giovanni Feliciangeli, Esperia Ferrara, Laura Guarino and Anna Rho.

I want also to thank all my friends in the office and the mathematical department, with whom I shared unforgettable memories, especially during the lunch breaks. In particular, I mention: Nhu Ngoc, Denis, Francesca, Matteo, Marta, Giulia, Matteo, Antonino, Mario, Anna, Nicolas, Riccardo, Alex, Tommaso and Agostino. Thanks also to my friends Ismael Lucas and Shiva who always helped me a lot to feel at home each time that I was in the US. I want to express my special thanks to my friends and neighbors: Abderrahim, Dana, Denald and Tasnim for their support and for the nice memories that we shared together during this period.

Last but not least, I would like to express my special thanks to my family members. Especially, to my parents Mohammed Diki and Malika Jebbar who always were my main source of inspiration during all my life, providing a personal environment full of love and support. I thank also my brothers and sister Imad, Mehdi and Malak.

This PhD thesis was funded under the project INdAM Doctoral Programme in Mathematics and/or Applications Co-funded by Marie Sklodowska-Curie Actions INdAM-DP-COFUND-2015 (Grant No. 713485). I am very grateful to INdAM and to Dipartimento di Matematica of Politecnico di Milano for providing me with excellent conditions to work.

Abstract

N this dissertation, we present some mathematical methods and techniques involving reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces (RKHSs) and associated integral transforms in the setting of complex, quaternions and Clifford analysis. The focus will be on some particular examples such as Fock spaces and Segal-Bargmann theory, Bergman spaces, Hardy spaces and Gabor spaces. These models are very important in several areas of mathematics including complex analysis, functional analysis, operator theory, etc. They have some important applications in mathematical physics, more precisely, in quantum mechanics, signal processing and time frequency analysis. It turns out that such spaces are relevant also to develop support vector machines (SVMs) kernel methods. In particular, Fock spaces are related to the radial basis function (RBF) kernels that are popular kernels used in machine learning.

In the first part of the thesis, we study Fock spaces of slice hyperholomorphic functions in the Hilbert and Banach cases. We obtain new quaternionic approximation results both in the first and second kind theory. We develop also Segal-Bargmann transforms in the noncommutative case of quaternions and give descriptions in terms of generalized versions of the creation and annihilation operators. In particular, we deal with an extension of the Cholewinski-Fock space in this setting. Moreover, based on the quaternionic Bargmann transform we introduce and study a quaternionic short-time Fourier transform QSTFT with a Gaussian window that can be computed for hypercomplex signals.

In the second part of the thesis, we introduce a special Clifford-Appell system which can be obtained using the Fueter mapping theorem. We study the behaviour of such system of polynomials with respect to the classical Cauchy-Kowalevski product. Then, we present some new QRKHS of Fueter hyperholomorphic functions based on this Clifford-Appell system. We study in this case different kernel techniques and integral transforms concerning the Fock, Hardy and Bergman spaces and associated operators. We compute also the Bergman kernel function on different quaternionic domains.

Finally in the last part of this thesis, we introduce a new theory of polyanalytic functions in hypercomplex analysis. It turns out that this theory contains an interesting subclass of special monogenic functions of axial type and we prove a poly Cauchy formula. Then, we relate different polyanalytic function theories in hypercomplex analysis by providing two extended versions of the famous Fueter-Sce-Qian mapping theorem. We prove also an integral representation of this result as a direct application of the poly Cauchy formula.

The results obtained in this dissertation open various questions and research problems to investigate in the future, that are discussed in the last section.

Summary

N this thesis, we study different reproducing kernel function spaces and associated integral transforms in the setting of complex, quaternions and Clifford analysis. In particular, we focus on some specific examples such as Segal-Bargmann-Fock spaces, Bergman spaces, Hardy spaces and Gabor spaces. These models are very important in complex analysis, operator theory and have several applications in mathematical physics, especially in quantum mechanics, and also in signal processing and time frequency analysis thanks to the link with the short-time Fourier transform. As it is well-known, in quantum mechanics physical quantities such as position, momentum and energy are represented by operators acting on some complex Hilbert spaces. In 1961, Bargmann constructed a Hilbert space of entire functions on which the creation and annihilation operators are adjoints of each other and satisfy the classical commutation rules. This space is known as Fock or Segal-Bargmann space. Moreover, to any particle moving on the real line is associated a wave function which defines some unit vector of the classical Schrödinger Hilbert space. This unit vector is mapped onto a special holomorphic function making use of a particular exponential kernel. The new resulting complex function is the so-called Segal-Bargmann transform. In the last years, this subject attracted several mathematicians and physicists working in the field of Clifford analysis and related topics. As a consequence, many results and research problems were considered and developed in this direction. In the hypercomplex setting, we investigated some new reproducing kernels and associated Hilbert spaces using different techniques and tools from complex and Clifford analysis motivated by such special integral transforms involved in several applications in mathematical physics, like Segal-Bargmann transforms in quantum mechanics and Gabor or short-time Fourier transforms in signal analysis.

Another main contribution that we achieved during this work is that we initiated exploring a new research path by extending the theory of slice regular or slice monogenic functions to higher order and considering the so-called slice poly-analytic or slice poly-monogenic function theory on which several questions are open now. These functions can be considered from different points of view. A first approach consists of considering the space of quaternions as union of complex planes and to see these functions as null solutions of the n-th power of the Cauchy-Riemann operator with respect to each complex plane. A second approach is based on the so-called poly-decomposition, which makes a slice poly-analytic function of order n obtained as a sum of n slice regular functions multiplied on the left by some conjugate powers. A third approach consists in considering slice poly-analytic functions in the kernel of the n-th power of a certain global operator with non-constant coefficients. We note also that a generalized version of the poly-Cauchy formula and the famous Fueter-Sce-Qian mapping theorem in Clifford analysis were also introduced and proved in this framework. This new construction allowed to relate the different poly function theories in hypercomplex analysis. Furthermore, an important fact that was observed is that this slice polyanalytic function theory contains one of the most important subclasses of the Cauchy-Fueter hyperholomorphic functions, namely the class of Fueter hyperholomorphic functions of axial type. A very natural and interesting problem that has to be conisdered now and which is still under investigation is to develop a natural S-functional calculus associated to this new poly-analytic function theory in hypercomplex analysis.

In this thesis, we dealt with different problems touching several topics including: slice hyperholomorphic and monogenic function theories, reproducing kernel theory, quaternionic approximation theory, Fock and Bergman spaces, poly-analytic function theory, Dirac operator in Clifford analysis, quaternionic Segal-Bargmann and Fourier transforms, poly-Fueter mapping theorems and their applications, Clifford-Appell systems, Short-time Fourier transforms and reproducing kernel Gabor spaces, hypercomplex Hardy spaces and Schur analysis, etc. We give here a brief overview on the different results obtained:

- In [62], jointly with Prof. Sabadini and Prof. Gal, we introduced the Banach Fock spaces of slice hyperholomorphic functions on the quaternions, both of the first and of the second kind. In particular, we proved several approximation results on these different spaces, some of them are based on constructive methods making use of the Taylor expansion and the convolution polynomials. The techniques used in these two cases are different. Moreover, for the second kind theory, we discussed also some density results of reproducing kernels. This paper extends some classical results of complex analysis contained in the famous book of Kehe Zhu titled "Analysis on Fock spaces".
- The Cholewinski-Fock space in the slice hyperholomorphic setting was

studied in [61]. It presents an extension of the classical slice hyperholomorphic Fock space introduced in 2014 by Alpay, Colombo, Sabadini and Salomon. This was possible by considering on the space of slice entire functions a specific weight involving a modified Bessel function of the third kind, namely the Macdonald function. We gave a complete description of this quaternionic Hilbert space. Then, its reproducing kernel is obtained making use of the slice hyperholomorphic extension of the classical complex Dunkl kernel. We introduced also an associated unitary integral transform, and studied some specific quaternionic operators on the slice hyperholomorphic Cholewinski-Fock space. This construction follows an approach by Cholewinski in 1984.

- In [56], with my colleague De Martino, we introduced a new quaternionic short-time Fourier transform QSTFT with a Gaussian window. We proved there several results about this QSTFT like Moyal formula, reconstruction formula and Lieb uncertainty principle. This construction was possible thanks to the use of the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform. Moreover, we computed the reproducing kernel associated to the Gabor space considered in this framework.
- The results obtained in [63], joint with Prof. Sabadini and Prof. Krausshar can be considered as applications of the famous Fueter-Sce-Qian mapping theorem. It is well-known in the literature that this theorem relates two main theories in Clifford analysis, namely the recent theory of slicemonogenic functions and the classical one of monogenic functions (i.e: solutions of Dirac operator). More precisely, making use of the Fueter-Sce-Qian mapping theorem we constructed and studied some special integral transforms of Bargmann-Fock type in the setting of quaternion slice hyperholomorphic and Cauchy-Fueter regular functions. In particular, starting with the normalized Hermite functions we got an Appell system of quaternionic regular polynomials. We obtained also some new integral representations and generating functions in both the Fock and Bergman cases. In this article, we computed also the explicit expressions of the slice hyperlomorphic Bergman kernels on the quaternionic unit half ball and the fractional wedge domain. We discussed also the Bergman-Fueter transforms and presented some of its consequences.
- The paper [8] is a joint work with Prof. Sabadini and Prof. Alpay. It deals with a specific system of Clifford-Appell polynomials and in particular their Cauchy-Kowalevski product. We first study how this Clifford-Appell system behave with respect to the CK product. We gave also a characterization of axially Fueter regular functions in terms of this Clifford-Appell system. We introduced there a new family of quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces in the framework of Fueter regular functions. This construction is based on a general idea which allows to obtain various

function spaces, by specifying a suitable sequence of real numbers. We focused more on the Fock and Hardy cases and associated operators like creation, annihilation, shift and backward shift operators. We studied also the action of the Fueter mapping and its range.

- In [5], jointly with Prof. Sabadini, Prof. Colombo and Prof. Alpay, we started a new research direction to begin the study of Schur analysis and de Branges-Rovnyak spaces in the framework of Fueter hyperholomorphic functions. In this paper we treated several problems related to Hardy space, Schur multipliers, Blaschke functions, Herglotz multipliers and their associated kernels and Hilbert spaces, based on the Cauchy-Kowalesvkay product and the notion of Appell-like polynomials.
- In [17], jointly with Prof. Sabadini and Prof. Alpay, we proposed a new definition extending to higher order the theory of slice hyperholomorphic functions on the quaternions originally introduced by Gentili and Struppa in 2007. This definition extends the notion of complex polyanalytic functions to quaternions. We studied some basic properties of such functions and proved the counterparts of the following results : Splitting Lemma, Identity Principle, Representation Formula, Extension Lemma, Refined Splitting Lemma and presented some of their consequences. We proved also a very important characterization of slice polyanalytic functions, namely the so-called poly-decomposition. Then, we considered the Fock and Bergman spaces in this new setting and computed explicit expressions of their reproducing kernels.
- In [9], jointly with Prof. Sabadini and Prof. Alpay, we proved that slice polyanalytic functions of order $n \ge 1$ on quaternions can be considered as null solutions of the *n*-th power of some special global operator with nonconstant coefficients as it happens in the case of slice hyperholomorphic functions. We investigated also some extension versions of the Fueter mapping theorem in this polyanalytic setting. In particular, we showed that under axially symmetric conditions it is always possible to construct both Fueter regular and poly-Fueter regular functions through slice polyanalytic ones using what we call the poly-Fueter mappings. This allows to present two different extended formulations of the poly-Fueter mapping theorem. Furthermore, we proved a new poly-Cauchy formula that suggests to start several new interesting research problems. In particular, as a first application of this poly-Cauchy formula we gave the integral representation of the poly-Fueter mapping theorem, extending a very important result obtained in 2010 by Colombo, Sabadini and Sommen.

As avenues for further research, we already started some new projects that are still under progress. We plan to develop them more in the future and to start new research investigations in some recent related topics such as:

- 1. Wiener algebra on quaternions: The Fueter variables case.
- 2. PS and PF functional calculus and their applications.
- 3. Poly-Bergman-Fueter transforms.
- 4. Fischer decomposition in the space of slice hyperholomorphic functions.
- 5. Short-time Fourier transforms with Hermite windows: hypercomplex polyanalytic framework and applications in time-frequency analysis.
- 6. Quaternionic support vector machines, reproducing kernel methods in machine learning and stochastic processes.

List of symbols

- \mathbb{H} the space of quaternions
- \mathbb{S} the sphere of imaginary units
- $\mathbb B$ the quaternionic unit ball
- \mathbb{C}_I the complex plane corresponding to the imaginary unit I
- $\overline{\partial_I}$ the Cauchy-Riemann operator on the slice \mathbb{C}_I
- ∂_S the slice derivative
- \boldsymbol{V} the global operator
- ${\mathcal D}$ or ∂ the Cauchy-Fueter operator
- $\mathcal{SR}(\Omega)$ the space of slice regular functions on Ω
- $\mathcal{SP}_n(\Omega)$ the space of slice polyanalytic functions of order n on Ω
- $\mathcal{R}(\Omega)$ or $\mathcal{FR}(\Omega)$ the space of Cauchy-Fueter regular functions on Ω
- $\mathcal{R}_n(\Omega)$ or $\mathcal{FR}_n(\Omega)$ the space of polyanalytic Cauchy-Fueter regular functions of order n on Ω
- $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ the quaternionic Fock space of slice hyperholomorphic functions
- $\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ the quaternionic Fock spaces of the first kind
- $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha,p}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ the quaternionic Fock spaces of the second kind
- $\mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B})$ the quaternionic Bergman space of slice hyperholomorphic functions of the second kind
- Δ the Laplace operator on \mathbb{R}^4

- + τ the Fueter mapping
- Q_n the quaternionic Appell polynomials
- ${\cal P}_n$ the quaternionic Appell-like polynomials
- + τ_n the poly-Fueter mapping of order n (form I)
- \mathcal{C}_n the poly-Fueter mapping of order n (form II)
- + ζ_l the Fueter variables for l=1,2,3
- \mathbb{R}_n the Clifford algebra over $n\text{-}\mathrm{imaginary}$ units
- QRKHS stands for quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert space
- QSTFT stands for quaternionic short-time Fourier transform
- SVMs stands for support vector machines
- RBF stands for radial basis function

Contents

1	1 Introduction		
2	Reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces in complex analysis2.1Positive definite kernels and RKHS	13 13 16 18 25	
3	Preliminaries on hypercomplex analysis 3.1 Slice hyperholomorphic function theory 3.2 Quaternionic intrinsic functions 3.3 Hardy, Bergman and Fock spaces of slice hyperholomorphic functions 3.4 Fueter hyperholomorphic function theory and Fueter mapping theorem 3.5 Clifford monogenic case	27 27 33 35 36 39	
4	 Approximation in slice hyperholomorphic Fock spaces 4.1 Motivation 4.2 The slice hyperholomorphic Fock space and Segal-Bargmann transform 4.3 Banach Fock spaces of slice hyperholomorphic functions 4.4 Approximation by polynomials in Fock spaces of the first kind 4.5 Approximation by polynomials in Fock spaces of the second kind 	41 41 42 45 47 1 50	
5	The Cholewinski-Fock space in the slice hyperholomorphic setting5.1Motivation5.2Some properties of Bessel and modified Bessel functions5.3The slice hyperholomorphic Cholewinski-Fock space $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$	59 59 60 62	

Contents

	5.4	A unitary integral transform associated to $\mathcal{F}^{lpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$	69
	5.5	Some quaternionic operators on $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$	75
	5.6	The slice monogenic Cholewinski-Fock spaces	78
6	A qı	aternionic Short-time Fourier transform QSTFT	81
	6.1	Motivation	81
	6.2	Further properties of the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform	82
		6.2.1 A unitary property	82
		6.2.2 Range of the Schwartz space	84
		6.2.3 Position and momentum operators	87
	6.3	1D quaternion Fourier transform	89
	6.4	Quaternion short-time Fourier transform with a Gaussian window	91
		6.4.1 Moyal fromula	93
		6.4.2 Inversion formula and adjoint of QSTFT	95
		6.4.3 The eigenfunctions of the 1D quaternion Fourier transform	97
		6.4.4 Reproducing kernel property	97
		6.4.5 Lieb's uncertainty principle for QSTFT	98
	6.5	Concluding remarks	101
7	A CI	ifford-Appell system and Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform	103
	7.1	Motivation	103
	7.2	A Clifford-Appell system based on the Fueter mapping	104
	7.3	The Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform	109
		7.3.1 Fock-Fueter kernel and Fock-Fueter transform	109
		7.3.2 Fueter mapping range of the slice hyperholomorphic Fock	
		space	112
	7.4	Factorization of the Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform and con-	
		sequences	117
8	The	Bergman kernel and Bergman-Fueter transform on different quater-	
	nion	ic domains	125
	8.1	The slice hyperholomorphic Bergman kernels	125
		8.1.1 The quaternionic unit half ball \mathbb{B}^+ case	125
		8.1.2 The fractional wedge domain case	129
	8.2	The Bergman-Fueter transform and consequences	130
		8.2.1 The quaternionic unit ball case $U = \mathbb{B}$	130
		8.2.2 The Bergman-Fueter transform on \mathbb{H}^+ and \mathbb{B}^+	134
9	Focl	k and Hardy spaces: the Clifford-Appell case	137
	9.1	Motivation	137
	9.2	Notations	139
	9.3	A new family of hyperholomorphic QRKHS: General setting	140
	9.4	The Fock space case	144
	9.5	The Hardy space case	158
	9.6	The Fueter mapping range	164

	9.7	Further related results	166				
		9.7.1 Appell-like polynomials	166				
		9.7.2 Hardy space and intrinsic Fueter regular functions	168				
10	A ne	w polyanalytic function theory in hypercomplex analysis	173				
	10.1	Motivation	173				
	10.2	Slice polyanalytic functions of a quaternionic variable	174				
		10.2.1 Main properties of the function theory	174				
		10.2.2 Poly-decomposition and Identity Principle	177				
		10.2.3 Representation Formula and Extension Lemma	180				
		10.2.4 A generalized \circledast -product and intrinsic functions	183				
	10.3	Two quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces QRKHS of					
		slice polyanalytic functions	185				
		10.3.1 The quaternionic slice polyanalytic Fock space	185				
		10.3.2 The quaternionic slice polyanalytic Bergman space	188				
	10.4	Further remarks	192				
11	The	global operator and Fueter mapping theorem for hypercomplex poly-					
	anal	/tic functions	193				
	11.1	Motivation	193				
	11.2	Preliminary results	195				
	11.3	The global operator and poly-Fueter mapping theorems	197				
	11.4	The poly-Cauchy integral theorem and poly-Cauchy formula	204				
	11.5	The poly-Fueter mapping theorem in integral form	207				
	11.6	The polymonogenic case: Fueter-Sce-Qian extension	211				
12	Con	clusion and further research in progress	215				
Bik	Bibliography 2						

CHAPTER 1

Introduction

In the noncommutative setting, the main function theories that extend complex analysis, operator theory and their mathematical physics applications to higher dimensions are the so-called monogenic and slice monogenic functions with values in a Clifford algebra. In the case of a quaternionic variable these two theories are known respectively as Fueter regular (or Fueter hyperholomorphic) and slice regular (or slice hyperholomorphic) functions, see [28,35,47,75,83]. It is interesting to investigate any possible relations and intersections between these two different function theories. For example, we note that it is always possible to construct Fueter hyperholomorphic functions starting from slice regular ones using different techniques such as the Fueter mapping theorem and its inverse [48, 49], or using the Radon and dual Radon transforms, see [44]. But in general, the slice monogenicity does not imply, nor is implied by monogenicity.

In 1931, the work of Moisil [95] was at the origin of extending the classical theory of holomorphic functions in complex analysis to quaternions by generalizing the classical Cauchy-Riemann operator. Then, in 1935, Fueter developed this approach by Moisil and introduced a new theory of quaternionic regular functions generalizing the classical one of holomorphic functions, see [67]. This theory is based on the well-known Cauchy-Fueter operator defined by

$$\mathcal{D} := \frac{\partial}{\partial x_0} + i\frac{\partial}{\partial x_1} + j\frac{\partial}{\partial x_2} + k\frac{\partial}{\partial x_3}.$$

Thus, a quaternionic valued function is said to be Fueter regular or Fueter hyperholomorphic if it solves the equation

 $\mathcal{D}f\equiv 0.$

It turns out that Fueter's theory of quaternionic regular functions generalized several complex analysis results using new techniques, in particular it is possible to consider the counterparts of different notions, such as a Cauchy kernel, Cauchy formula, identity principle, Liouville theorem, etc. Unfortunately, the elementary functions like the quaternionic polynomials and power series are not regular with respect to the Fueter theory. We will revise some facts in Chapter 2 about this theory, but for more details we suggest the reader to consult the books [47,83].

In 2006-2007 a new function theory of a quaternionic variable extending the classical theory of complex analysis to the quaternionic setting has been introduced by Gentili and Struppa in [76,77]. Then, it was also extended to the Clifford valued functions, by considering the so-called slice monogenic functions, see [36]. Both these theories include all the elementary transcendental functions. This new class of functions was extensively developed in the last years and found several applications in different topics in mathematics and physics, including for example Schur analysis and quaternionic operator theory, see [7,35]. Moreover, this new noncommutative function theory is now considered more suitable for applications in quaternionic quantum mechanics thanks to the discovery of the new notion of the S-spectrum which allowed to develop a new S-functional calculus for quaternionic operators, see the books [35,37,38]. Furthermore, this theory is useful also to develop the formalism for quaternionic quantum mechanics, see [97] and the classical book [4].

In general, positive definite functions and reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces appear in several areas of mathematics, physical sciences and engineering. They are relevant not only in operator theory and coherent states in quantum mechanics but also in the study of support vector machines and kernel methods in machine learning. Thus, a current intresting topic in hypercomplex analysis is related to quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces like Hardy, Bergman, Besov, Dirichlet and Fock spaces in the new quaternionic and slice monogenic setting. Thanks to their use in quantum mechanics and signal processing such reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces, especially Fock spaces and associated Segal-Bargmann integral transforms attracted recently the attention of several mathematicians and physicists from different points of views, see for example [15, 34, 46, 53, 60, 88, 96, 101]. In particular, we present in this research project several results related to this topic. Indeed, we considered different quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces and associated integral transforms, like Segal-Bargmann transforms and Gabor or short-time Fourier transforms in the noncommutative framework both in slice and Fueter hyperholomorphic theories. So, we would like to present briefly in this introduction the state of the art related to such topics in classical complex analysis. We explain also some interactions with mathematical physics and present some quantum mechanics interpretations of such mathematical objects.

Indeed, contrary to classical physics, in quantum mechanics physical quantities such as position, momentum and energy are represented by operators acting on some complex Hilbert space. We note that in 1961 Bargmann introduced in his original paper [23] a Hilbert space of entire functions on which the creation and annihilation operators, namely

$$M_z f(z) := z f(z)$$
 and $D_z f(z) := \frac{d}{dz} f(z)$

are closed, densely defined operators that are adjoints of each other and satisfy the classical commutation rule

$$[D_z, M_z] = \mathcal{I}$$

where [.,.] and \mathcal{I} are respectively the commutator and the identity operator. In addition to that, it turns out that the creation and annihilation operators are unitary equivalent to the classical position and momentum operators of quantum mechanics trough the well-known Segal-Bargmann transform which was also introduced in the same paper [23].

The latter is an integral transform mapping unitary the classical Schrödinger Hilbert space of wave functions $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ onto a space of holomorphic functions. In the literature, this output space is known as Fock or Segal-Bargmann space and sometimes called also the bosonic Fock space with n degrees of freedom. It consists of entire functions that are square integrable on the complex plane with respect to the normalized Gaussian measure. We refer to [85, 98, 115] for more detailed explanations.

It turns out that the Bargmann-Fock spaces and associated Segal-Bargmann transforms are important mathematical models used in classical (complex) quantum mechanics and signal processing. Indeed, from one side this integral transform allows to construct a bridge between the Schrödinger Hilbert space and a special Hilbert space of holomorphic functions on the whole plane, namely entire functions. From the other side, this transform can be obtained as the short-time Fourier transform with a specific Gaussian window. Moreover, by taking Hermite windows it is possible to find connections with polyanalytic function theory.

It was explained in chapter 3 of [85] that it is impossible to predict the result of an experiment in quantum mechanics. Only the probabilities of the outcome of a measurement can be predicted and these probabilities are encoded in a *wave* function that is a function of the real variable $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$. Then, we note that to any particle moving in the real line is associated a wave function $\psi : \mathbb{R} \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$. The square modules of this function

$$x \mapsto |\psi(x)|^2$$

is interpreted as the probability density for the position of this particle. More precisely, taking a region $A \subset \mathbb{R}$ the quantity

$$\int_{A} |\psi(x)|^2 dx$$

is defined to be the probability that the given particle belongs to the set A. Obviously, the probability that its position is on the whole real line \mathbb{R} should be equal to 1 so that we have

$$\|\psi\|^2 := \int_{\mathbb{R}} |\psi(x)|^2 dx = 1.$$

The wave function is said to be a unit vector of the Hilbert space $L^2(\mathbb{R})$ in this case. Then, to each unit vector in the standard Hilbert space on the real line is associated a holomorphic function which is also a unit vector of the Fock space. The new output complex function is the Segal-Bargmann transform.

Such spaces have been considered in some higher dimensional extensions of complex analysis, namely the analysis based on functions with values in a Clifford algebra or, in particular, quaternions. For some recent works, we refer the reader to e.g. [101] which is the framework of monogenic functions, to [15,60] in the framework of slice hyperholomorphic functions and to [88], which makes use of slice hyperholomorphic functions and in which the authors point out the link with the study of quantum systems with internal, discrete degrees of freedom corresponding to nonzero spins. We note also that the class of slice hyperholomorphic functions [35,50,75] has attracted interest in the past decade for its various applications especially in operator theory. One of its features is that it contains power series (despite what happens for other theories of hypercomplex variables) thus it is natural to consider functions which are "entire" in this class and, in particular, Fock spaces. In these directions, we obtained several results related to different topics such as: reproducing kernels, Fock spaces, Bergman spaces, Segal-Bargmann transforms, quaternionic approximation theory, shorttime Fourier transform, Fueter mapping theorem, Dirac operator, etc.

In this thesis it was also very useful for us to understand the so-called Appell systems. Actually, in 1880, the French mathematician Appell introduced a new

class of polynomial sequences generalizing the well-known property satisfied by the classical monomials with respect to the real derivative, namely

$$\frac{d}{dx}P_n = nP_{n-1},$$

see [20]. So, a polynomial sequence $\{P_n\}_{n\geq 0}$ of degree *n* satisfying such an identity with respect to a derivative is called an Appell set or an Appell sequence. In [32, 107] the authors followed a different approach to define an Appell set by requesting the identity

$$\frac{d}{dx}P_n = P_{n-1}.$$

In the classical case, where x is interpreted as a real or complex variable, the standard monomials $P_n(x) = x^n$ form an Appell set, but also the famous Hermite, Bernoulli and Euler polynomials are examples of Appell sets. The importance of such polynomials in various settings is well known, and we mention here, with no pretense of completeness their relevance in probability theory and stochastic process since they can be connected to random variables, see [111], they were used also to study optimal stopping problems related to Lévy process in [105]. Moving to the hypercomplex analysis setting, we have various function theories, associated with different differential operators.

In the slice hyerholomorphic setting, Appell systems can be obtained by simply extending the variable in use to become hypercomplex, and so we have that, for example, the standard monomials in the quaternionic variable are among them with respect to the slice derivative. But these sets of polynomials were studied also in the setting of quaternionic and Clifford analysis with respect to the hypercomplex derivative, see [29, 30, 63, 93, 99]. It turns out that the Appell systems in this framework play a similar role as the complex monomials do to define elementary functions in terms of their power series like cosine, sine, exponential, etc. This fact opens a variety of questions about such Appell systems also in relation to various function spaces including Fock, Hardy, Bergman, Dirichlet spaces, etc. Various questions arise also about their associated operators such as creation, annihilation, shift and backward shift operators. Actually, what makes Appell systems in quaternionic and Clifford analysis rather peculiar, is the fact that the function theory has been developed using the so-called Fueter polynomials, see [28, 83], and these polynomials do not satisfy the Appell property in general. However, a series expansion for hyperholomorphic functions is possible using both the approaches. In this dissertation, we present aslo some results in this direction.

One of the main achievements that we made also in this work is that we introduced in [9,17] a new research direction which is opening several interesting questions to investigate. Indeed, we extended the notion of slice regular functions to higher order by considering the so-called slice polyanalytic functions. In particular, this gives two different directions of the extension, from one side the new theory that we proposed extended the complex polyanalytic function theory to the noncommutative setting. On the other side, it can be seen also as an extension of the original quaternionic function theory introduced by Gentili and Struppa to higher orders. We got also a counterpart of the poly-Cauchy formula for such functions. Futhermore, we gave two possible poly extensions of the famous Fueter-Sce-Qian mapping theorem and proved an integral representation of this result based on a certain global operator with nonconstant coefficients. These slice polyanayltic functions can be seen from three different points of view. The first approach consists of considering the space of quaternions \mathbb{H} as union of complex planes and to see these functions as null solutions of the *n*-th power of the Cauchy-Riemann operator with respect to each complex plane, i.e if on any complex plane f satisfies the equation

$$\overline{\partial_I}^n f(u+vI) := \frac{1}{2^n} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial u} + I \frac{\partial}{\partial v}\right)^n f_I(u+Iv) = 0.$$

The second approach is based on the so-called poly-decomposition which allows to consider such functions as sums of the form

$$\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{x}^k f_k(x), \qquad x \in \mathbb{H}$$

with all the components f_k which are slice regular functions and n is the order of poly-analyticity. The third approach consists in considering slice polyanalytic functions as elements in the kernel of the n-th power of the global operator with nonconstant coefficients V, see [9]. In this sense, we have

$$V^{n}(f)(x) := \left(\partial_{x_{0}} + \frac{\vec{x}}{|\vec{x}|^{2}} \sum_{l=1}^{3} x_{l} \partial_{x_{l}}\right)^{n} f(x) = 0.$$

Furthermore, using the Fueter mapping theorem it was possible to introduce some special Appell polynomials $(Q_n(x))_{n\geq 0}$ where

$$Q_n(x) = \sum_{j=0}^n T_j^n \bar{x}^j x^{n-j}, \qquad n \ge 0,$$

that are at the same time Fueter hyperholomorphic and slice polyanalytic functions of order n + 1, for suitable real coefficients T_j^n , see chapters 7, 8 and 9 for more explanations and bibliography notes related to such coefficients. These polynomials are very special since they belong to the intersection of two different noncommutative function theories, namely the classical Fueter theory and the slice polyanalytic theory, moreover they have nice properties with respect to the CK product and hypercomplex derivative. Another important feature, see Theorem 3.10 in [8], is that we proved that any Fueter hyperholomorphic function f of axial type admits a power series expansion in terms of the polynomials Q_n of the form

$$f(x) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} Q_n(x)u_n, \qquad u_n \in \mathbb{H}.$$

This fact allows to embed the space of Fueter hyperholomorphic functions of axial type, denoted by \mathcal{AR} , into a space consisting of series of slice polynalytic functions that we denote here by

$$\mathcal{SP}_{\infty} := \mathcal{SP}_1 + \mathcal{SP}_2 + ... + \mathcal{SP}_{n+1} + ...,$$

where SP_n denotes the space of slice polyanalytic functions of order n. More precisely we consider the subspaces of slice polyanalytic functions associated to the polynomials $(Q_n)_{n\geq 0}$ defined by

$$\mathcal{Q}_n := \{Q_n(x)\lambda, \ \lambda \in \mathbb{H}\}\$$

and

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\infty} := \bigoplus_{n=0}^{\infty} \mathcal{Q}_n.$$

We can show that the space of hyperholomorphic functions of axial type AR corresponds to the space Q_{∞} , i.e.

$$\mathcal{AR}=\mathcal{Q}_{\infty}.$$

The previous subspaces of slice polyanalytic functions Q_n were already considered before but from a different point of view and using a different terminology, namely they were called spaces of homogeneous special monogenic polynomials of degree n, see for example Lemma 1 in [3]. Using these ideas and identifications we can show also that it is always possible to embed this interesting subclass of special monogenic functions in a more general framework of slice polyanalytic functions. In particular, we can use techniques from slice polyanalytic function theory to prove results on such special monogenic functions. For example in Chapter 9 we can prove a Representation Formula in the monogenic setting using a slice polyanalytic approach. Furthermore, we note that these slice polyanalytic (and Fueter hyperholomorphic) polynomials $(Q_n)_{n\geq 0}$ are just a particular case of a more general interesting construction which makes use of the classical Cauchy-Kovalevskaya extension theorem. We explained more in details this general construction thanks to some new Appell-like polynomials and the classical CK product in Clifford analysis, see [5].

Description of the contents

This thesis is divided into 11 chapters besides this introduction. The second and third chapters revise briefly the state of the art and main backgrounds. We present there some very well-known results in the litterature related to positive definite functions, reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces and associated operators. We discuss also the different hypercomplex function theories and their connections based on the Fueter-Sce-Qian mapping theorems. The main results and contributions of our research are presented from chapter 4 to chapter 12. We give now a brief description of the contents following the chapters order in the manuscript:

- Chapter 4: This chapter is based on [62]. It continues the study of slice hyperholomorphic Fock spaces over the quaternions started in [15] with the purpose of providing some approximation results, specifically our goal is to extend results on the density of polynomials in the complex case to the slice hyperholomorphic setting. We shall show that in this context one may define two types of Fock spaces, which are called of the first and of the second kind, and for which the approximation results require different techniques. The plan of the chapter is the following: Section 2 review the Hilbert slice hyperholomorphic Fock space and quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform. Section 3 introduces Banach Fock spaces of the first and second kind. In Section 4 we study the approximation in Fock spaces of the first kind. In Section 5 we study the approximation in Fock spaces of the second kind, obtaining a result of general validity. We obtain quantitative estimates in terms of higher order moduli of smoothness and of best approximation quantity. Finally we discuss type and order of functions in the Fock spaces of the second kind.
- *Chapter 5:* This chapter is based on [61]. Its purpose is to continue this exploration of generalized Fock spaces following an approach by Cholewinski, Sifi and Soltani in order to present a study of a quaternionic Hilbert space of slice entire functions weighted by a modified Bessel function that we shall call the quaternionic slice hyperholomorphic Cholewinski-Fock space or the slice Cholewinski-Fock space for short. This will allow us to extend some results obtained in [15,60] on the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space and the quaternionic analogue of the Segal-Bargmann transform. Moreover, we study there some specific quaternionic operators associated to the slice Cholewinski-Fock space. In a particular case, we show that the slice derivative and the quaternionic multiplication are adjoints of each other and satisfy the classical commutation rule on the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space.

The chapter has the following structure: we first give some motivations for this study. Then, in Section 2 we collect some basic facts about the Macdonald function as it will be needed in the sequel. In Section 3, we define the slice Cholewinski-Fock space and we introduce an orthonormal basis. Moreover, we show that it is a quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert space. Section 4 is devoted to the study of a quaternionic unitary isomorphism between the slice Cholewinski-Fock space and a suitable quaternionic Hilbert space on the real line. This quaternionic isomorphism will be connected also to what we call the slice Dunkl transform. Then, Section 5 deals with two right quaternionic linear operators that are proved to be adjoint of each other and satisfy a specific commutation rule on the slice Cholewinski-Fock space. Finally, the last section explains how the results obtained in the slice quaternionic setting could be extended in a similar way to the slice monogenic setting for Clifford algebras valued functions.

• *Chapter 6:* This Chapter is based on [56]. We introduce an extension of the short-time Fourier transform in a quaternionic setting in dimension one. To this end, we fix a property that relates the complex short-time Fourier transform and the complex Segal-Bargmann transform:

$$V_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) = e^{-\pi i x \omega} Gf(\bar{z}) e^{\frac{-\pi |z|^2}{2}},$$
(1.0.1)

where V_{ω} is the complex short-time Fourier transform with respect to the Gaussian window φ and Gf(z) denotes the complex version of the Segal-Bargmann transform according to [78]. To achieve our aim we use the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform studied in [60]. In order to present these results, we adopt the following structure: After a brief motivation to the topic, in Section 2 we prove some new properties of the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform. In particular we deal with an unitary property and give a characterization of the range of the Schwartz space. Moreover, we provide some calculations related to the position and the momentum operators. In Section 3, we give a brief overview of the 1D Fourier transform [65] and show a Plancherel theorem in this framework. In Section 4, we define the 1D QSTFT and prove an isometric relation, a Moyal formula, a reconstruction formula, etc. From this, it follows that the adjoint operator defines a left inverse. Furthermore, it gives the possibility to write the 1D QSTFT using the reproducing kernel associated to the Gabor space

$$\mathcal{G}_{\mathbb{H}}^{\varphi} := \{ \mathcal{V}_{\varphi} f, \ f \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H}) \}.$$

Finally, we show that the 1D QSTFT follows a Lieb's uncertainty principle.

Chapter 7: This Chapter is based on [63]. We construct a Clifford-Appell system of spherical monogenics in the right Fueter-Bargmann space over quaternions, denoted by RB(H), and consisting of quaternionic Fueter regular functions that are square integrable with respect to the Gaussian measure. The main tool that we use is the Fueter mapping theorem which relates slice hyperholomorphic functions to Fueter regular ones through the Laplacian. More precisely, we apply the Fueter mapping on a special basis of the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space constructed in [15] and obtain a set of homogeneous monogenic polynomials in the right monogenic Bargmann space over the quaternions. This allows us to construct

on the standard Hilbert space on the real line the so called Bargmann-Fock-Fueter integral transform whose range is a quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert space of Cauchy-Fueter regular functions. In particular, this may give a partial answer to Remark 4.6 in [88] about Clifford coherent state transforms using the Fueter mapping theorem in the setting of quaternions.

In order to present these results, we collect some basic definitions and preliminaries in Section 2. In Section 3, we study how the Fueter mapping acts on special basis elements of the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space. Then, we show that the obtained polynomials constitute an Appell set in the Bargmann space of Cauchy-Fueter regular functions. In Section 4, the Fock-Fueter kernel is discussed and the Bargmann-Fock-Fueter integral transform is introduced and studied. Section 5 presents a factorization of the Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform.

- *Chapter 8:* This Chapter is a continuation of the previous one. It is based also on [63], we first deal with some explicit formulas for the slice hyperholomorphic Bergman kernels on some different quaternionic domains. We consider the case of the quaternionic unit half ball and the fractional wedge domain. Then, we treat an integral transform similar to the one considered in the previous chapter in the case of the Bergman spaces on the unit ball, on the half space and on the unit half-ball on quaternions.
- Chapter 9: This chapter is based on [5,8]. In order to define and study quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces the approach that makes use of the Appell systems looks very promising and allows to define the associated operators. We will show that using a special set of Clifford Appell polynomials, denoted by $\{Q_n\}_{n>0}$, we can introduce various functions spaces denoted by \mathcal{HM}_b whose elements are converging series of the form $\sum Q_n a_n$, where the quaternionic coefficients a_n satisfy suitable conditions which depend on a given sequence $b = (b_n)_{n>0}$ of real (in fact rational) numbers. This approach is rather general, and it is used also in the slice hyperholomorphic setting in which the series under consideration are of the form $\sum q^n a_n$, where q denotes the quaternionic variable and give rise to spaces denoted by \mathcal{HS}_c , $c = (c_n)_{n \ge 0}$. In this chapter we treat the case of the quaternionic Fock and the Hardy spaces which have been already studied in the slice setting but are new in the Fueter regular framework combined with the Appell polynomials. For this reason, these spaces are called Clifford-Appell-Fock space and Clifford-Appell-Hardy space, respectively. One problem of the system $\{Q_n\}_{n\geq 0}$ is that if we multiply two such polynomials we do no obtain an element in the system. This is expected provided the non-commutative setting and in fact hyperholomorphic functions can be multiplied using the so-called CK product. With the polynomials Q_n there is the additional problem of remaining within the Appell system and in fact we show how this can be achieved. This

technical result opens the possibility to prove several results and also to introduce creation, annihilation and shift operators. An advantage of this description is that we can prove that the function spaces \mathcal{HM}_b and \mathcal{HS}_c for suitable choices of b, c, can be related using the Fueter mapping theorem.

The structure of the chapter is the following: in Section 2 we revise some notations and preliminary results that we need. In Section 3 we introduce some quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces (QRKHS) based on a specific Appell system, and prove different properties on such kind of polynomials. We show also that, under suitable conditions, any axially Fueter regular function can be expanded in terms of these Appell polynomials. In Section 4 we focus more on the Fock space in this setting. In particular, we study different properties related to the notions of creation, annihilation operators and Segal-Bargmann transforms. In Section 5 we treat the Hardy space case, and study different properties related to the shift and backward shift operators. Section 6 shows how the Fueter mapping acts by sending spaces of slice hyperholomorphic functions into spaces of Fueter regular functions. Moreover, we prove that in some special cases the Fueter mapping acts as an isometric isomorphism up to a constant. Finally, in the last section we briefly present Appell-like polynomials and discuss a bit some results related to Schur analysis in this framework.

Chapter 10: This chapter is based on [17]. We extend the definition of slice hyperholomorphic functions to higher order and define the slice polyanalytic functions of a quaternionic variable. Then, we shall use the obtained results to introduce and study the Fock and Bergman spaces of quaternionic slice polyanalytic functions and give explicit formulas for their reproducing kernels. Note that by considering polyanalytic functions with respect to the classical Cauchy-Fueter regularity on quaternions, it turns out that even the simple example given by $F(q, \overline{q}) = |q|^2$ is not polyanalytic of order 2. However, a natural question that may arise in this direction is about a possible extension of the well-known Fueter mapping theorem on quaternions allowing to construct Cauchy-Fueter polyanalytic functions starting from slice polyanalytic functions of the same order. The chapter has the following structure: in Section 2 we introduce the quaternionic slice polyanalytic functions and prove the poly-decomposition. In particular, on slice domains we show that a slice polyanalytic function is the sum of the quaternionic conjugate powers multiplied by slice regular functions, thus extending the analogous result for complex functions. We prove also the counterparts of the Splitting Lemma, Identity Principle, Representation Formula, Extension Lemma and the Refined Splitting Lemma in this framework. We also discuss slice polyanalytic functions as a subclass of slice functions on axially symmetric domains. In particular, we prove a version of the identity principle in this situation. In Section 3,

we introduce and study the Fock space of slice polyanalytic functions on quaternions and we give the formula of its reproducing kernel. We treat also the case of the Bergman theory of the second kind in the quaternionic slice polyanalytic setting in the case of the unit ball.

• Chapter 11: This chapter is based on [9]. It proposes a bridge between two theories: the one of slice polyanalytic functions and the one of poly-Fueter regular functions. It is interesting to note that the class of slice hyperholomorphic functions is related with the class of functions considered by Fueter to construct regular functions and thus there is a bridge between them, specifically the so-called Fueter mapping, in fact by applying the Laplacian to a slice hyperhomolorphic function one obtains a regular function, i.e. a function in the kernel of the Cauchy-Fueter operator, see for example [48]. Also the theory of polyanalytic functions can be extended to the slice setting by considering a suitable definition, as we explained in chapter 10. Thus it is a natural question to ask whether there is an analog of the Fueter map in this more general setting. The answer is positive and it is one of the main results here: we show that by applying the Laplacian composed with the (n-1) power of a global operator with non-constant coefficients to any slice polyanalytic function of order n we obtain a Cauchy-Fueter regular function. A second approach to extend the Fueter mapping to the polyanalytic setting consists to apply the standard Fueter mapping on each component associated to the poly-decomposition. This construction allows to generate poly-Fueter regular functions starting from slice polyanalytic ones of the same order.

This Chapter has the following structure: in Section 2 we set up basic notations and revise some preliminary results. Section 3 contains some results on the powers of the global operator V and the main statements and proofs of the poly-Fueter mapping theorems. In Section 4 we prove a poly-Cauchy formula in this framework. Then, in Section 5 we study an integral representation of the poly-Fueter mapping theorem on the quaternionic unit ball. In Section 6, we rewrite our results in the slice polymonogenic case.

• *Chapter 12:* In this chapter we give a conclusion of this work. We present also some new research directions and perspectives that are still under investigations.

CHAPTER 2

Reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces in complex analysis

Positive definite functions and reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces play an important role in different areas of mathematics such as complex analysis, operator theory, Schur analysis, etc. They are used also to define coherent states in quantum mechanics and appear in the field of support vector machines and kernel methods in machine learning. In this chapter, we will revise the main properties of positive definite functions, reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces, and their associated operators. We will consider specific examples such as Hardy and Bergman spaces on the unit disk \mathbb{D} and Fock spaces on the whole complex plane \mathbb{C} . Their polyanalytic counterparts will be briefly discussed also. The material revised in this chapter is based on the following references [10, 22, 85, 86, 98, 115]. Since most of the results presented in this chapter are very well-known and classical we have omitted to give proofs.

2.1 Positive definite kernels and RKHS

We start by recalling the notion of a positive definite kernel.

Definition 2.1.1. Let Ω be a set. The function K(z, w) from $\Omega \times \Omega$ into \mathbb{C} is called a positive definite kernel if for every $N \in \mathbb{N}$, every choice of $w_1, ..., w_N \in \Omega$, and every choice of $c_1, ..., c_N \in \mathbb{C}$, we have

$$\sum_{j,k=1}^{N} \overline{c_i} K(w_j, w_k) c_k \ge 0.$$
(2.1.1)

Remark 2.1.1. We note that the condition (2.1.1) is equivalent to saying that the $N \times N$ matrix with (j, k) entry $K(w_j, w_k)$ is positive.

The next examples are all positive definite kernels associated to some famous reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces.

Examples 2.1.2. 1. Cauchy kernel: $K_1(z, w) = \frac{1}{1 - z\overline{w}}, \quad \forall (z, w) \in \mathbb{D} \times \mathbb{D}.$

- 2. Bergman kernel: $K_2(z, w) = \frac{1}{(1 z\overline{w})^2}, \quad \forall (z, w) \in \mathbb{D} \times \mathbb{D}.$
- 3. Fock kernel: $K_3(z, w) = e^{z\overline{w}}, \quad \forall (z, w) \in \mathbb{C} \times \mathbb{C}.$
- 4. Poly-Fock kernel of order 2: $K_4(z, w) = e^{z\overline{w}}(1 |z w|^2), \quad \forall (z, w) \in \mathbb{C} \times \mathbb{C}.$

We recall some basic facts on positive definite kernels:

Proposition 2.1.3. Let Ω be a set in \mathbb{C} . Then, we have

1. If K is a positive definite kernel then K(z, w) is Hermitian, that is

$$K(z, w) = K(w, z), \text{ for all } z, w \in \Omega.$$

- 2. The sum of two positive definite kernels is still positive definite.
- 3. The product of two complex-valued positive definite kernels is still positive definite.
- 4. If K(z, w) is positive definite so is $F(z, w) = \overline{K(z, w)}$.

A very useful way to check that a given function is positive definite is to express it as an inner product. This observation is the idea behind *the kernel trick* and *feature mapping* terminology which are used in machine learning

Proposition 2.1.4. Let Ω be some set and $(\mathcal{H}, \langle ., . \rangle_{\mathcal{H}})$ be a Hilbert space. Let $z \mapsto h_z$ be a function from Ω into \mathcal{H} . Then, the function defined by

$$K(z,w) = \langle h_w, h_z \rangle_{\mathcal{H}}$$

is positive definite. In general, the function $\varphi(z) = h_z$ is called a feature map.

Definition 2.1.2. A Hilbert space \mathcal{H} of functions defined on a set Ω is called a reproducing kernel Hilbert space if the point evaluations

$$\Lambda_w: f \longmapsto f(w), \quad w \in \Omega$$

are bounded. Then, by Riesz representation theorem there exists a uniquely determined function K(z, w) defined on $\Omega \times \Omega$, satisfying the two following properties:

i) For every $w \in \Omega$, the function

$$K_w: z \longmapsto K(z, w)$$

belongs to \mathcal{H} .

ii) Reproducing property: for every $f \in \mathcal{H}$ and $w \in \Omega$, we have

$$\langle K_w, f \rangle_{\mathcal{H}} = f(w).$$

The function K(z, w) is positive definite and is called the reproducing kernel of \mathcal{H} .

Conversely, we have the following fundamental result which is known as Moore-Aronszajn theorem, see for example [10]:

Theorem 2.1.5. Associated to a function K(z, w) positive definite on a set Ω is uniquely determined a Hilbert space $\mathcal{H}(K)$, whose elements are functions on Ω , and with reproducing kernel K(z, w).

By the end of this section, we give two important kernel examples that are used in machine learning algorithms, see [110, 112].

1. Radial basis function kernel (RBF kernel): in machine learning, the RBF kernel is a popular kernel function used in various kernelized learning algorithms. In particular, it is used in support vector machines (SVMs) classification. For two samples x and x', sometimes called also feature vectors, the RBF kernel is defined by

$$K(x, x') = \exp\left(-\frac{||x - x'||^2}{2\sigma^2}\right),$$

where $||x - x'||^2$ is the the square Euclidean distance between the two feature vectors and $\sigma > 0$ is a free parameter.

2. **The polynomial kernel:** in machine learning, the polynomial kernel is a kernel function used with SVMs and other kernelized models, that represents similarity of vectors (training samples) in a feature spaces over polynomials of the original variables, allowing learning of non-linear models. For polynomials of degree *d*, the polynomial kernel is defined as

$$K(x,y) = (x^T y + c)^d,$$

where x and y are vectors in the input space and $c \ge 0$ is a free parameter. Althought the RBF kernel is more popular in SVM classification than the polynomial kernel, the latter is quite popular in natural language processing (NLP).

2.2 Hardy and Bergman spaces

In this section, we revise briefly some classical reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces on the complex unit disk, in particular we recall the Hardy and Bergman spaces based on [10].

The Hardy space $\mathbf{H}_2(\mathbb{D})$ (see Definition below) provides a convenient setting to describe shift-invariant subspaces of $\ell^2(\mathbb{N})$, and this is one of the main motivations for introducing this space. It has applications in several other problems in analysis and digital signal processing. Indeed, a sequence in $\ell^2(\mathbb{N})$ represents a finite energy discrete signal, and its associated power series belongs to $\mathbf{H}_2(\mathbb{D})$. This allows to transform different problems in signal processing into problems in the setting of function theory in the open unit disk. We recall that, given a function f analytic in the open unit disk, the function

$$M_{2}(r) = \int_{0}^{2\pi} |f(re^{i\theta})|^{2} d\theta, \quad r \in (0,1)$$

is increasing. Then, we recall the Hardy space definition

Definition 2.2.1. The Hardy space $\mathbf{H}_2(\mathbb{D})$ is the set of analytic functions in \mathbb{D} such that

$$\sup_{r \in (0,1)} M_2(r) = \sup_{r \in (0,1)} \int_0^{2\pi} |f(re^{i\theta})|^2 d\theta < \infty.$$

An equivalent characterization of the Hardy space is given by

Theorem 2.2.1. A power series $f(z) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} a_n z^n$ defined on the unit disk, belongs to the Hardy space $\mathbf{H}_2(\mathbb{D})$ if and only if it holds that

$$\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} |a_n|^2 < \infty$$

Theorem 2.2.2. The Hardy space $\mathbf{H}_2(\mathbb{D})$ is a reproducing kernel Hilbert space with reproducing kernel given by the kernel function,

$$K_{\mathbf{H}_2(\mathbb{D})}(z,w) = \frac{1}{1-z\overline{w}}, \quad \text{for all } z, w \in \mathbb{D}.$$
(2.2.1)

Two important operators that appear in Hardy spaces theory are the shift and backward shift operators, defined and denoted respectively by

$$M_z: f \longmapsto M_z(f)(z) = zf(z)$$

and

$$R_a: f \longmapsto R_a(f)(z) = \begin{cases} \frac{f(z) - f(a)}{z - a}, & z \neq a \\ f'(a), & z = a. \end{cases}$$
We note that the shift operator M_z defines an isometric operator on the Hardy space $\mathbf{H}_2(\mathbb{D})$, its adjoint there is given by the backward shift R_0 under which the Hardy space is invariant. Moreover, it holds that

$$||R_0(f)||^2_{\mathbf{H}_2(\mathbb{D})} = ||f||^2_{\mathbf{H}_2(\mathbb{D})} - |f(0)|^2.$$
(2.2.2)

One of the main important results associated to the shift operator on the Hardy space, is the famous Beurling, or Lax-Beurling theorem which allows to characterize invariant subspaces of the shift operator, see [10] and references therein.

Another important example of reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces on the unit disk, is the Bergman space that we recall here

Definition 2.2.2. The Bergman space $A_2(\mathbb{D})$ is the set of analytic functions in \mathbb{D} such that

$$\int_{\mathbb{D}} |f(z)|^2 dA(z) < \infty,$$

with $dA(z) = \frac{1}{\pi} dx dy$ is the Lebesgue measure with respect to z = x + iy.

An equivalent characterization of the Bergman space is given by

Theorem 2.2.3. A power series $f(z) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} a_n z^n$ defined on the unit disk, belongs to the Bergman space $A_2(\mathbb{D})$ if and only if it holds that

$$\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{|a_n|^2}{n+1} < \infty$$

Theorem 2.2.4. The Bergman space $A_2(\mathbb{D})$ is a reproducing kernel Hilbert space with reproducing kernel given by the kernel function,

$$K_{A_2(\mathbb{D})}(z,w) = \frac{1}{(1-z\overline{w})^2}, \quad \text{for all } z,w \in \mathbb{D}.$$
 (2.2.3)

It is also possible to study weighted Bergman spaces $A_2^{\alpha}(\mathbb{D})$ with $\alpha > -1$, see [86]. In this situation, the kernels are of the form

$$K_{A_2^{\alpha}(\mathbb{D})}(z,w) = \frac{1}{(1-z\overline{w})^{\alpha+2}}, \quad \text{for all } z,w \in \mathbb{D}.$$
 (2.2.4)

We note that the case $\alpha = 0$ corresponds to the standard Bergman space. The Bergman kernels can be considered also on different domains like the annulus, ellipse, half space, etc [10]. In particular, we recall briefly here the cases of half space and half unit disk, since this will be used after in chapter 8. Let \mathbb{C}_+ denote

the half space defined by the conditions $z \in \mathbb{C}$ and Re(z) > 0. Then, the complex Bergman kernel on \mathbb{C}_+ is given by

$$K_{\mathbb{C}_+}(z,w) = \frac{1}{\pi(z+\overline{w})^2}, \quad \text{for all } z, w \in \mathbb{C}_+.$$
(2.2.5)

The reproducing kernel on the half unit disk \mathbb{D}_+ is obtained as the sum of the Bergman kernels of both the complex unit disk and the half plane. In particular, we have

$$K_{\mathbb{D}_+}(z,w) := \frac{1}{\pi(1-z\overline{w})^2} + \frac{1}{\pi(z+\overline{w})^2} \quad \text{for all } z, w \in \mathbb{D}_+,$$
(2.2.6)

where the first term corresponds to the Bergman kernel of the unit disk $K_{\mathbb{D}}$ while the second one is the Bergman kernel of the complex half plane $K_{\mathbb{C}_+}$, (see, e,g., p. 812 in [52]).

2.3 Fock spaces and Segal-Bargmann transforms

In this section we review basic notions related to Fock spaces on \mathbb{C}^n . We recall also the Segal-Bargmann transform and discuss its behavior with respect to some classical operators like the creation and annihilation operators, Fourier transform and Weyl operator. The material revised here is based mainly on the following references [23, 85, 98, 115].

For any positive parameter $\alpha > 0$, we consider the Gaussian measure on \mathbb{C}^n defined by

$$d\lambda_{\alpha}(z) = \left(\frac{\alpha}{\pi}\right)^{\frac{n}{2}} e^{-\alpha|z|^2} d\lambda(z)$$

where $z = (z_1, ..., z_n), |z|^2 = \sum_{k=1}^n |z_k|^2, z_k = x_k + iy_k \ \forall k = 1, ..., n \text{ and } d\lambda \text{ is the Lebesgue measure on } \mathbb{C}^n \text{ given by}$

$$\prod_{k=1}^{n} d\lambda(z_k) = \prod_{k=1}^{n} dx_k dy_k.$$

The Fock or Segal-Bargmann space on \mathbb{C}^n denoted by $\mathcal{F}^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ or $\mathcal{F}^2_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ is the space consisting of all entire functions f(z) on \mathbb{C}^n satisfying the condition

$$\int_{\mathbb{C}^n} |f(z)|^2 d\lambda_\alpha(z) < \infty.$$

According to the book [85], the constant α is related to some physics quantities associated to the quantum particle. It is in general taken to be equal to $\frac{1}{\hbar}$ where \hbar stands for the reduced Planck's constant.

The Fock space $\mathcal{F}^2_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ can be defined as the intersection of holomorphic functions on \mathbb{C}^n with the Hilbert space $L^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n) = L^2(\mathbb{C}^n, d\lambda_{\alpha})$. Then, we can consider on $\mathcal{F}^2_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ the scalar product induced from $L^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ and defined by

$$\langle f,g \rangle_{\alpha} = \int_{\mathbb{C}^n} f(z) \overline{g(z)} d\lambda_{\alpha}(z).$$

According to [98], $\mathcal{F}^2_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ is called the *boson* Fock space with *n* degrees of freedom. We call it simply Fock space or Segal-Bargmann space since we do not consider the *fermion* Fock space. For $k = (k_1, ..., k_n) \in \mathbb{N}^n$, $w = (w_1, ..., w_n) \in \mathbb{C}^n$, we use the following notations :

$$z^k = z_1^{k_1} ... z_n^{k_n}, \quad k! = k_1! ... k_n! \quad \text{and} \quad |k| = \sum_{t=1}^n k_t.$$

Then, a first important result that we know on this space is the following

Theorem 2.3.1. The set $\mathcal{F}^2_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ is a Hilbert space with respect to the scalar product $\langle ., . \rangle_{\alpha}$. Moreover, the monomials defined by

$$f_k(z) = z^k = z_1^{k_1} \dots z_n^{k_n}, \quad \forall k = (k_1, \dots, k_n) \in \mathbb{N}^n; \forall z = (z_1, \dots, z_n) \in \mathbb{C}^r$$

form an orthogonal basis in $\mathcal{F}^2_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ and using the polar coordinates for all $k = (k_1, ..., k_n) \in \mathbb{N}^n$, we have

$$||f_k||^2_{\mathcal{F}^2_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)} = \frac{k!}{\alpha^{|k|}}.$$

An interesting characterization of the Fock space making use of power series is given by

Proposition 2.3.2. A function $f(z) = \sum_{k \in \mathbb{N}^n} a_k z^k$ belongs to the Fock space $\mathcal{F}^2_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ if and only if the following condition is satisfied

$$||f||^2_{\mathcal{F}^2_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)} = \sum_{k \in \mathbb{N}^n} \frac{k!}{\alpha^{|k|}} |a_k|^2 < \infty.$$

For $z = (z_1, ..., z_n) \in \mathbb{C}^n$, we have the following growth condition

Proposition 2.3.3. For every $f \in \mathcal{F}^2_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)$, it holds that

$$|f(z)| \le e^{\alpha \frac{|z|^2}{2}} ||f||_{\mathcal{F}^2_\alpha(\mathbb{C}^n)}$$

We consider the evaluation mapping on the Fock space defined by

$$\Lambda_z: f \in \mathcal{F}^2_\alpha(\mathbb{C}^n) \longmapsto f(z) \in \mathbb{C}$$

The previous proposition shows that all the evaluation mappings Λ_z on the Fock space are continuous. Hence, by the Riesz representation theorem it can be proved that $\mathcal{F}^2_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ is a reproducing kernel Hilbert space whose reproducing kernel is given by the following exponential function

$$K_{\alpha}(z,w) = e^{\alpha z \overline{w}} \quad \forall z, w \in \mathbb{C}^n.$$

The normalized reproducing kernel of the Fock space is given by

$$k_a^{\alpha}(z) := \frac{K^{\alpha}(a, z)}{\sqrt{K_a^{\alpha}(a)}}$$

Furthermore, any function f(z) of the Fock space maybe reproduced thanks to the following integral representation formula

$$f(z) = \int_{\mathbb{C}^n} f(z) e^{\alpha \overline{z} w} d\lambda_{\alpha}(w); \quad z \in \mathbb{C}^n.$$

For $z \in \mathbb{C}^n$ fixed, sometimes the functions

$$K_z^{\alpha}: w \mapsto K_z^{\alpha}(w) = K_{\alpha}(z, w)$$

are called coherent states.

Recall that every closed subspace F of a Hilbert space \mathcal{H} uniquely determines an orthogonal projection $Proj : F \longrightarrow \mathcal{H}$. In this case, the ortogonal projection is described by the following

Proposition 2.3.4. *The orthogonal projection*

$$P_{\alpha}: L^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n) \longrightarrow \mathcal{F}^2_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)$$

is an integral operator. More specifically,

$$P_{\alpha}f(z) = \int_{\mathbb{C}^n} K_{\alpha}(z, w) f(w) d\lambda_{\alpha}(w)$$

for all $f \in L^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ and all $z \in \mathbb{C}^n$.

The Segal-Bargmann transform is a natural unitary operator associated to the Fock space, it was introduced in [23]. It identifies the standard Hilbert space $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ and the Fock space $\mathcal{F}^2_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)$.

In fact, $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ denote the classical Hilbert space on the *n*-real space \mathbb{R}^n with respect to its standard Lebesgue measure $dx = dx_1 \cdots dx_n$. An orthogonal basis of $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n; dx)$ is given by the multi-dimensional Hermite functions

$$h_{m}^{\alpha}(x) := (-1)^{|m|} e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}x^{2}} \frac{\partial^{|m|}}{\partial x^{m_{1}} \cdots \partial x^{m_{n}}} \left(e^{-\alpha x^{2}} \right) = \prod_{\ell=1}^{d} h_{m_{\ell}}^{\alpha}(x_{\ell}), \qquad (2.3.1)$$

for varying $m = (m_1, \dots, m_d) \in (\mathbb{Z}^+)^d$, where $h_{m_\ell}^{\alpha}(x_\ell)$ is the one-dimensional Hermite function (see [90]). Their norm is known to be given explicitly by

$$\|h_m^{\alpha}\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n;dx)}^2 = 2^{|m|} \alpha^{|m|} m! \left(\frac{\pi}{\alpha}\right)^{d/2}.$$
 (2.3.2)

Then, taking a wave function $\psi \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^n, dx)$, $\psi : \mathbb{R}^n \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$ the Bargmann transform B_n is defined as follows

$$B_n\psi(z) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} A_n(z,x)\psi(x)dx.$$

The kernel function of this transform is given by the following

$$A_n(z,x) = A_z(x) := \left(\frac{\alpha}{\pi}\right)^{\frac{n}{4}} e^{\frac{-\alpha}{2}(z^2 + x^2) + \alpha\sqrt{2}zx}$$

where for $z = (z_1, .., z_n) \in \mathbb{C}^n$, $x = (x_1, .., x_n) \in \mathbb{R}^n$ we have the following notations

$$z^2 := \sum_{i=1}^n z_i^2, x^2 := \sum_{i=1}^n x_i^2$$
 and $zx := \sum_{i=1}^n z_i x_i$.

It is known that the last kernel could be obtained making use of the generating function of Hermite polynomials. Namely, we have the following formula

$$\sum_{k\in\mathbb{N}^n}\frac{z^k}{\|z^k\|_{\mathcal{F}^2_\alpha(\mathbb{C}^n)}}\frac{h_k^\alpha(x)}{\|h_k^\alpha\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}}=A_n(z,x).$$

In 1961, Bargmann proved this important result

Theorem 2.3.5. The Segal-Bargmann transform B_n is an isometric isomorphism from the standard Hilbert space $L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ to the Fock space $\mathcal{F}^2_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)$. Moreover, for a fixed $z \in \mathbb{C}^n$ we have the following

$$B_n A_n^z(w) = \left(\frac{\alpha}{\pi}\right)^{-\frac{n}{4}} K_\alpha^z(w) \quad \forall w \in \mathbb{C}^n.$$

Another important property of this transform B_n is that it maps the Hermite functions h_m^{α} to the standard orthogonal basis of $\mathcal{F}^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)$, constituted by the complex monomials. More exactly, we have (see [23])

Proposition 2.3.6. *For all* $m \in \mathbb{N}^n$ *and* $z \in \mathbb{C}^n$ *,*

$$[B_n h_m^{\alpha}](z) = \left(\frac{\alpha}{\pi}\right)^{\frac{n}{4}} 2^{\frac{|m|}{2}} \alpha^{|m|} z^m.$$

Since B_n is a unitary operator sending a basis to a basis. Then the Segal-Bargmann transform admits an inverse and we have $B_n^{-1} = B_n^*$. More exactly, the inverse of a function f(z) in the Fock space $\mathcal{F}^2_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ is given by the following formula

$$B_n^{-1}f(x) = \int_{\mathbb{C}^n} \overline{A_n(z,x)} f(z) d\lambda_\alpha(z).$$

Remark 2.3.7. Without lost of generality, for the rest of this chapter we suppose that the dimension n = 1 and the Segal-Bargmann transform B_1 will be denoted simply by B.

The creation and annihilation operators on the Fock space $\mathcal{F}^2_\alpha(\mathbb{C})$ are defined respectively by

$$M_z f(z) = z f(z);$$
 $D_z f(z) = \frac{d}{dz} f(z).$

Notice that M_z and D_z are unbounded operators on the Fock space and satisfy the canonical commutation relations namely

$$[M_z, D_z] = -\mathcal{I}.$$

Moreover, the operator D_z is adjoint to M_z , i.e

$$M_z^* = D_z.$$

We have the following

Proposition 2.3.8. Let $\varphi \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$ be such that $x\varphi, \frac{d}{dx}\varphi \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$ then we have

1.
$$\left(z + \frac{d}{dz}\right) B[\varphi](z) = \sqrt{2}B[x\varphi](z).$$

2. $\sqrt{2}zB[\varphi](z) = B\left[\left(x - \frac{d}{dx}\right)\varphi\right](z)$

Corollary 2.3.9. The Segal-Bargmann transform B maps the dimensionless raising and lowering operators

$$a^{\dagger} = \left(x - \frac{d}{dx}\right)$$
 and $a = \left(x + \frac{d}{dx}\right)$

on $L^2(\mathbb{R})$ onto the respective raising and lowering operators

$$b^{\dagger}=\sqrt{2}M_z$$
 and $b=\sqrt{2}M_z^*$

on the Fock space $\mathcal{F}^2_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C})$.

A second interesting approach to introduce Segal-Bargmann transforms is by considering the convolution product of the function $\varphi \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$ with the continuous extension of the fundamental solution of the heat equation. Indeed, let $\rho_t(x)$ denote the fundamental solution of the heat equation

$$\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\rho_t(x) = \frac{1}{2}\Delta_x \rho_t(x),$$

i.e.

$$\rho_t(x) = \frac{1}{(2\pi t)^{\frac{n}{2}}} e^{-\frac{|x|^2}{2t}}$$

where Δ is the usual Laplacian on \mathbb{R} . Then, the Segal-Bargmann transform of the function $\varphi \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$ can be defined by setting $C\varphi(z) = \rho_1 * \varphi(z)$ where ρ_t has been analytically continued to \mathbb{C} . Explicitly, we have

$$C\varphi(z) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \rho_1(z-x)\varphi(x)dx.$$

Such construction was used in [88] to study some extensions of Segal-Bargmann or coherent state transforms in the setting of Clifford analysis.

We end this section by turning the attention to the fact that Segal-Bargmann transform can be seen also as a particular example of a more general result known as *The Stone-von Neumann Theorem*. This construction involves mainly the Schrödinger Hilbert space $H = L^2(\mathbb{R})$ combined together with the classical position and momentum operators X and P satisfying the canonical commutations relations namely,

$$X: \varphi \mapsto X\varphi(x) := x\varphi(x), \quad P: \varphi \mapsto P\varphi(x) := -\frac{i}{\alpha}\frac{d}{dx}\varphi(x)$$

are defined such that we have

$$[X, P] = \frac{i}{\alpha} \mathcal{I},$$

where the symbol [,] denote the commutator of two operators and \mathcal{I} is the identity.

The Fourier transform and Weyl operator

We review also the Fourier transform and Weyl operator once connected to the Segal-Bargmann transform. The Fourier transform of a signal $f : \mathbb{R} \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$ is defined by

$$\mathcal{F}_{\alpha}(f)(\xi) := \sqrt{\frac{\alpha}{2\pi}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} f(x) e^{-\alpha i x \xi} dx.$$

Thanks to the Plancherel-Theorem, it turns out that the Fourier transform maps unitary $L^2(\mathbb{R}; dx)$ onto itself. The following diagram is commutative

$$\begin{array}{c|c} \mathcal{F}^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C}) \xrightarrow{S_{\alpha}} \mathcal{F}^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C}) \\ & & \\ B^{-1} \\ & & \\ L^{2}(\mathbb{R}) \xrightarrow{F_{\alpha}} L^{2}(\mathbb{R}) \end{array}$$

Then, we may consider the operator

$$S_{\alpha} := B\mathcal{F}_{\alpha}B^{-1}.$$

We note that S_{α} maps isometrically $\mathcal{F}^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C})$ into $\mathcal{F}^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C})$. Moreover, we have the following

Proposition 2.3.10. *For a given* $f \in \mathcal{F}^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C})$ *, we have*

$$S_{\alpha}(f)(z) = f(-iz)$$

for all $z \in \mathbb{C}$.

A well-known fact is that the classical Fourier transform corresponding to $\alpha = 1$ admits the normalized Hermite functions $\varphi_n = \frac{h_n}{\|h_n\|}$ as eigenfunctions. Indeed, we have

$$\mathcal{F}(\varphi_n) = (-i)^n \varphi_n.$$

The Weyl operators form a family of isometric operators on the Fock space that can be defined using the normalized reproducing kernel combined with the translation operator on the Fock space. They are of particular interest for quantum mechanics and have a semi-group property with respect to a complex parameter. For more details about this subject see for example [85, 115]. We recall quickly this notion to stress the importance of Fock spaces.

Definition 2.3.1. Let a be a fixed complex number. The Weyl operator is defined to be the operator $\mathcal{W}_a : \mathcal{F}^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{F}^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C})$ such that

$$\mathcal{W}_a f(z) := k_a^{\alpha}(z) f(z-a)$$
$$= e^{\alpha (z\bar{a} - \frac{|a|^2}{2})} f(z-a).$$

for every $f \in \mathcal{F}^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C})$ and $z \in \mathbb{C}$, where k_a^{α} is the normalized reproducing kernel of the Bargmann-Fock space.

An important fact on the Weyl operators is given by the following

Theorem 2.3.11. Let $a, b \in \mathbb{C}$. The Weyl operator \mathcal{W}_a is a unitary operator on the Fock space $\mathcal{F}^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C})$. Moreover, we have the semi-group property

$$\mathcal{W}_a \mathcal{W}_b f(z) = e^{i\alpha \Im(ab)} \mathcal{W}_{a+b} f(z)$$

for any $f \in \mathcal{F}^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C})$ and $z \in \mathbb{C}$.

Now, fix c a real number and consider the translation operator on the standard Hilbert space defined by $T_c: L^2(\mathbb{R}) \longrightarrow L^2(\mathbb{R}), T_c\varphi(x) := \varphi(x-c)$. Then, the following diagram is also commutative

$$\begin{array}{c|c} \mathcal{F}^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C}) \xrightarrow{U_c} \mathcal{F}^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C}) \\ & & \\ B^{-1} & & & \\ B \\ & & L^2(\mathbb{R}) \xrightarrow{T_c} L^2(\mathbb{R}) \end{array}$$

and we can consider the operator

$$U_c := BT_c B^{-1}.$$

Observe that U_c maps isometrically $\mathcal{F}^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C})$ into $\mathcal{F}^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C})$. Moreover, it holds that

Proposition 2.3.12. *For a given* $f \in \mathcal{F}^{2,\alpha}(\mathbb{C})$ *, we have*

$$U_c(f)(z) = \mathcal{W}_{\frac{c}{\sqrt{2}}}f(z)$$

for all $z \in \mathbb{C}$.

2.4 Polyanalytic functions and associated reproducing kernels

In this section, we revise the needed material concerning complex polyanalytic functions. The reader interested in more details, may consult the book [22].

Definition 2.4.1. Let Ω be a domain of \mathbb{C} . A function $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$ is said to be polyanalytic of order n or n-analytic if

$$\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial \overline{z}}\right)^n f(z) = 0, \ \forall z \in \Omega.$$

The space of all polyanalytic functions of order n is denoted by $H_n(\Omega)$.

Example. The function $F(z) = 1 - z\overline{z}$ is polyanalytic of order 2 on \mathbb{C} .

Proposition 2.4.1. Let Ω be a domain of \mathbb{C} and $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$. Then, the two following conditions are equivalent

1. f is polyanalytic of order n.

2.
$$f(z) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{z}^k a_k(z), \forall z \in \Omega \text{ where } a_0, ..., a_{n-1} \text{ are analytic on } \Omega.$$

Proposition 2.4.2. Let f and g be two polyanalytic functions of order n on a domain Ω . If Ω_0 is a subdomain of Ω such that f and g coincide on Ω_0 , then f and g coincide everywhere in Ω .

We recall also the polyanalytic Cauchy formula in complex analysis, see Theorem 2.1 in [57].

Theorem 2.4.3. For $k \ge 1$, we set

$$\psi_k(z) = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \frac{\bar{z}}{|z|^2} \frac{Re(z)^{k-1}}{(k-1)!}.$$

For z = x + iy, set $d\sigma = dx \wedge dy$. If f is polyanalytic of order n, then for all $z \in \mathbb{D}$ we have

$$f(z) = \int_{\partial \mathbb{D}} \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} (-2)^j \psi_{j+1}(u-z) \frac{\partial^j}{\partial \bar{u}^j} f(u) d\sigma.$$

In the book of Balk [22], the Fock space $\mathcal{F}_n(\mathbb{C})$ of polyanalytic functions of order n is defined by

$$\mathcal{F}_n(\mathbb{C}) = \{ f \in H_n(\mathbb{C}); \int_{\mathbb{C}} |f(z)|^2 e^{-|z|^2} d\lambda(z) < \infty \},$$

where $d\lambda(z)$ denotes the usual Lebesgue measure on the complex plane. Note that, $\mathcal{F}_n(\mathbb{C})$ is a reproducing kernel Hilbert space whose reproducing kernel is

$$F_n(z,w) = e^{\overline{w}z} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (-1)^k \binom{n}{k+1} \frac{1}{k!} |z-w|^{2k}$$
(2.4.1)

Moreover, for all $f \in \mathcal{F}_n(\mathbb{C})$ and $z \in \mathbb{C}$ we have

$$|f(z)| \le \sqrt{n} e^{\frac{|z|^2}{2}} ||f||_{\mathcal{F}_n(\mathbb{C})}.$$

On the other hand, the Bergman space $A^2_n(\mathbb{D})$ of polyanalytic functions of order n in the unit disc is given by

$$A_n^2(\mathbb{D}) = \{ f \in H_n(\mathbb{D}); \int_{\mathbb{D}} |f(z)|^2 d\lambda(z) < \infty \}.$$

Also $A^2_n(\mathbb{D})$ is a reproducing kernel Hilbert space whose reproducing kernel is given by

$$B_n(z,w) = \frac{n}{\pi(1-\overline{w}z)^{2n}} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (-1)^k \binom{n}{k+1} \binom{n+k}{n} |1-\overline{w}z|^{2(n-1-k)} |z-w|^{2k}$$
(2.4.2)

for any $z, w \in \mathbb{D}$. Moreover, for all $f \in A_n^2(\mathbb{D})$ and $z \in \mathbb{D}$, we have the following

$$|f(z)| \le \frac{n}{\sqrt{\pi}} \frac{\|f\|_{A_n^2(\mathbb{D})}}{(1-|z|^2)}.$$

CHAPTER 3

Preliminaries on hypercomplex analysis

In this chapter, we present the quaternions and revise the main results that will be needed in the sequel about different hypercomplex function theories. In particular, slice regular and Fueter hyperholomorphic functions. Then, we review a fundamental result in Clifford analysis that allows to connect both the function theories, namely the so-called Fueter-Sce-Qian mapping theorem. The material revised in this chapter is based mainly on the following references [7, 28, 35–38, 47, 75, 77, 83]. Since most of the results presented in this chapter are very well-known and classical we have omitted to give proofs.

3.1 Slice hyperholomorphic function theory

The non-commutative field of quaternions is defined to be

$$\mathbb{H} = \{ q = x_0 + x_1 i + x_2 j + x_3 k \quad ; \ x_0, x_1, x_2, x_3 \in \mathbb{R} \}$$

where the imaginary units satisfy the multiplication rules

$$i^{2} = j^{2} = k^{2} = -1$$
 and $ij = -ji = k, jk = -kj = i, ki = -ik = j.$

On \mathbb{H} the conjugate and the modulus of q are defined respectively by

$$\overline{q} = Re(q) - Im(q)$$
 where $Re(q) = x_0$, $Im(q) = x_1i + x_2j + x_3k$

and

$$|q| = \sqrt{q\overline{q}} = \sqrt{x_0^2 + x_1^2 + x_2^2 + x_3^2}$$

We can use also \vec{q} to denote the vector part of the quaternionic variable. The imaginary units can be denoted sometimes as e_1, e_2 and $e_3 = e_1e_2$. We note that the quaternionic conjugation satisfy the property $\overline{pq} = \overline{q} \, \overline{p}$ for any $p, q \in \mathbb{H}$. Moreover, the unit sphere

{
$$q = x_1i + x_2j + x_3k; x_1^2 + x_2^2 + x_3^2 = 1$$
}

coincides with the set of all imaginary units given by

$$\mathbb{S} = \{ q \in \mathbb{H}; q^2 = -1 \}.$$

Any quaternion $q \in \mathbb{H} \setminus \mathbb{R}$ can be written in a unique way as q = x + Iy for some real numbers x and y > 0, and imaginary unit $I \in \mathbb{S}$, in fact we have

$$q = x_0 + \frac{x_1i + x_2j + x_3k}{|x_1i + x_2j + x_3k|} |x_1i + x_2j + x_3k|.$$

Then, for every given $I \in S$, the slice \mathbb{C}_I is defined to be $\mathbb{R} + \mathbb{R}I$ and it is isomorphic to the complex plane \mathbb{C} so that it can be considered as a complex plane in \mathbb{H} passing through 0, 1 and *I*. The semi-slice \mathbb{C}_I^+ is given by the set

$$\{x + yI; x, y \in \mathbb{R}, y \ge 0\}.$$

If $q = x_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ then $q \in \mathbb{C}_I$ for all $I \in \mathbb{S}$. It is immediate that we have

$$\mathbb{H} = \underset{I \in \mathbb{S}}{\cup} \mathbb{C}_I.$$

We denote by \mathbb{B}_r the open ball in \mathbb{H} of radius r > 0, i.e.

$$\mathbb{B}_r = \{q = x_0 + ix_1 + jx_2 + kx_3, \text{ such that } x_0^2 + x_1^2 + x_2^2 + x_3^2 < r^2\}.$$

To introduce convolution operators of a quaternion variable, we need a suitable exponential function of quaternion variable. For any $I \in S$, we choose the following well-known definition for the exponential:

$$e^{It} = \cos(t) + I\sin(t), \ t \in \mathbb{R},$$

see [83]. The Euler's kind formula holds :

$$(\cos(t) + I\sin(t))^k = \cos(kt) + I\sin(kt),$$

and therefore we can write

$$(e^{It})^k = e^{Ikt}.$$

For any $q \in \mathbb{H} \setminus \mathbb{R}$, let r := |q|; then, see [83], there exists a unique $a \in (0, \pi)$ such that $\cos(a) := \frac{x_1}{r}$ and a unique $I_q \in \mathbb{S}$, such that

$$q = re^{I_q a}$$
, with $I_q = iy + jv + ks$, $y = \frac{x_2}{r\sin(a)}$, $v = \frac{x_3}{r\sin(a)}$, $s = \frac{x_4}{r\sin(a)}$.

Now, if $q \in \mathbb{R}$, then we choose a = 0, if q > 0 and $a = \pi$ if q < 0, and as I_q we choose an arbitrary fixed $I \in \mathbb{S}$. So that if $q \in \mathbb{R} \setminus \{0\}$, then again we can write $q = |q|(\cos(a) + I\sin(a))$ (but with a non unique I). The above is called the trigonometric form of the quaternion number $q \neq 0$. For q = 0 we do not have a trigonometric form for q (exactly as in the complex case).

In [77], the authors proposed a new definition to extend the classical theory of holomorphic functions in complex analysis to the quaternionic setting. This leads to the new theory of slice hyperholomorphic or slice regular functions on quaternions:

Definition 3.1.1. A real differentiable function $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$, on a given domain $\Omega \subset \mathbb{H}$, is said to be a (left) slice regular function if, for every $I \in \mathbb{S}$, the restriction f_I to the slice \mathbb{C}_I satisfies

$$\overline{\partial_I}f(x+Iy) := \frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} + I\frac{\partial}{\partial y}\right)f_I(x+Iy) = 0,$$

on Ω_I . The slice derivative $\partial_S f$ of f is defined by :

$$\partial_S(f)(q) := \begin{cases} \partial_I(f)(q) & \text{if } q = x + Iy, y \neq 0\\ \frac{\partial}{\partial x}(f)(x) & \text{if } q = x \text{ is real.} \end{cases}$$

In addition we introduce the following terminology

- 1. A quaternionic valued function on a domain Ω is said to be (quaternionic) intrinsic if $f(\Omega_I) \subset \mathbb{C}_I$ for any $I \in \mathbb{S}$.
- 2. A function which is slice regular on the whole space of quaternions \mathbb{H} is said to be entire.

We will refer to left slice regular functions as slice regular functions, for short. The set of these functions is denoted by $S\mathcal{R}(\Omega)$. It turns out that $S\mathcal{R}(\Omega)$ is a right vector space over the noncommutative field \mathbb{H} .

Remark 3.1.1. The multiplication and composition of slice regular functions are not slice regular, in general. Moreover, the slice derivative does not satisfy the Leibniz rule with respect to the pointwise multiplication. However, the composition $f \cdot g$ of two slice regular functions is slice regular if g is intrinsic and the pointwise product fg is slice regular if f is intrinsic, see [35].

According to this definition, the basic polynomials in q with quaternionic coefficients on the right are slice regular. Moreover, for any power series $\sum q^n a_n$,

there exists $0 \le R \le \infty$, called the radius of convergence such that the power series is a slice regular function on $B(0, R) := \{q \in \mathbb{H}; |q| < R\}$. The space of slice regular functions is endowed with the natural topology of uniform convergence on compact sets. The characterization of slice regular functions on a ball B = B(0, R) centered at the origin is given by

Theorem 3.1.2 (Series expansion). An \mathbb{H} -valued function f is slice regular on $B(0, R) \subset \mathbb{H}$ if and only if it has a series expansion of the form:

$$f(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{+\infty} q^n \frac{1}{n!} \partial_S^{(n)}(f)(0)$$

converging on $B(0, R) = \{q \in \mathbb{H}; |q| < R\}.$

Definition 3.1.2. A domain $\Omega \subset \mathbb{H}$ is said to be a slice domain (or just *s*-domain) if $\Omega \cap \mathbb{R}$ is nonempty and for all $I \in \mathbb{S}$, the set $\Omega_I := \Omega \cap \mathbb{C}_I$ is a domain of the complex plane \mathbb{C}_I . If moreover, for every $q = x + Iy \in \Omega$, the whole sphere

$$[q] := \{x + Jy; J \in \mathbb{S}\},\$$

is contained in Ω , we say that Ω is an axially symmetric slice domain.

Example. The whole space \mathbb{H} and the Euclidean ball B = B(0, R) of radius R centered at the origin are axially symmetric slice domains.

The following properties of slice regular functions are fundamental and very useful to develop this theory, see [35,75].

Lemma 3.1.3 (Splitting Lemma). Let f be a slice regular function on a domain Ω . Then, for every $I, J \in \mathbb{S}$ with $I \perp J$, there exist two holomorphic functions $F, G: \Omega_I \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}_I$ such that for all $z = x + Iy \in \Omega_I$, we have

$$f_I(z) = F(z) + G(z)J,$$

where $\Omega_I = \Omega \cap \mathbb{C}_I$ and $\mathbb{C}_I = \mathbb{R} + \mathbb{R}I$.

Theorem 3.1.4 (Identity Principle). Let f and g be two slice regular functions on a slice domain Ω . If, for some $I \in S$, f and g coincide on a subset of Ω_I having an accumulation point in Ω_I , then f = g on the whole domain Ω .

Theorem 3.1.5. Let Ω be an axially symmetric slice domain and $f \in SR(\Omega)$. Then, for any $I, J \in S$, we have the formula

$$f(x+Jy) = \frac{1}{2}(1-JI)f_I(x+Iy) + \frac{1}{2}(1+JI)f_I(x-Iy)$$

for all $q = x + Jy \in \Omega$.

In other words, we have

Theorem 3.1.6 (Representation Formula). Let Ω be an axially symmetric slice domain, $f \in SR(\Omega)$ and $I, J \in S$. Then, for all $q = x + yI \in \mathbb{H}$, we have

$$f(x+yI) = \alpha(x,y) + I\beta(x,y)$$

where

$$\alpha(x,y) = \frac{1}{2}[f(x+yJ) + f(x-yJ)]$$

and

$$\beta(x,y) = \frac{J}{2}[f(x-yJ) - f(x+yJ)]$$

Moreover, α and β are \mathbb{H} -valued differentiable functions satisfying the Cauchy-Riemann conditions. We have also $\alpha(x, -y) = \alpha(x, y)$ and $\beta(x, -y) = -\beta(x, y)$.

Lemma 3.1.7 (Extension Lemma). Let Ω_I be a domain in \mathbb{C}_I symmetric with respect to the real axis and such that $\Omega_I \cap \mathbb{R} \neq \emptyset$. Let $h : \Omega_I \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ be a holomorphic function. Then, the function ext(h) defined by

$$ext(h)(x+Jy) := \frac{1}{2}[h(x+Iy)+h(x-Iy)] + \frac{JI}{2}[h(x-Iy)-h(x+Iy)]; \quad J \in \mathbb{S},$$

extends h to a slice regular function ext(h) on $\overset{\sim}{\Omega} = \bigcup_{x+Iy ; x+Jy\in\Omega} x + Iy$, the symmetric completion of Ω_I . Moreover, ext(h) is the unique slice regular extension of h.

It is also possible to introduce the notion of Cauchy kernel for slice hyperholomorphic functions, see for example [35, 48].

Definition 3.1.3. Let $q, s \in \mathbb{H}$ be such that $sq \neq qs$. The series expansion given by

$$S^{-1}(s,q) := \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^n s^{-1-n}, \quad |q| < |s|$$

is called a noncommutative Cauchy kernel series or shortly Cauchy kernel series.

Theorem 3.1.8. Let $q, s \in \mathbb{H}$ be such that $q \notin [s]$. Then, we have

$$S^{-1}(s,q) = -(q^2 - 2Re(s)q + |q|^2)^{-1}(q - \overline{s}).$$

An important fact in this theory, is that the slice hyperholomorphic Cauchy kernel can be written in two different forms thanks to the following identity.

Proposition 3.1.9. Let $q, s \in \mathbb{H}$ be such that $q \notin [s]$. Then, we have

$$-(q^2 - 2Re(s)q + |q|^2)^{-1}(q - \overline{s}) = (s - \overline{q})(s^2 - 2Re(q)s + |s|^2)^{-1}.$$

Then, two formulations of the Cauchy kernel can be introduced in this framework

Definition 3.1.4. Let $q, s \in \mathbb{H}$ be such that $q \notin [s]$.

• We say that $S^{-1}(s,q)$ is written in the form I if

$$S^{-1}(s,q) := -(q^2 - 2Re(s)q + |q|^2)^{-1}(q - \overline{s}).$$

• We say that $S^{-1}(s,q)$ is written in the form II if

$$S^{-1}(s,q) := (s - \overline{q})(s^2 - 2Re(q)s + |s|^2)^{-1}.$$

The previous notion of Cauchy kernel allows to introduce a Cauchy formula for slice hyperholomorphic functions.

Theorem 3.1.10 (Cauchy Formula). Let $W \subset \mathbb{H}$ be an open set and f a left slice regular function. Let U be a bounded axially symmetric open set such that $U \subset W$. Suppose that the boundary of $U \cap \mathbb{C}_I$ consists of a finite number of rectifiable Jordan curves for any $I \in \mathbb{S}$. Then, if $q \in U$, we have

$$f(q) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\partial(U \cap \mathbb{C}_I)} f(s) ds_I S^{-1}(s, q),$$

where $ds_I = ds/I$ and the integral does not depend on U nor on the imaginary unit $I \in S$.

Another interesting approach to define slice hyperholomorphic functions is to consider them as solutions of a special global operator with non constant coefficients that was introduced and studied in [40, 51, 80]. This leads to the following definition

Definition 3.1.5. Let Ω be an open set in \mathbb{H} and $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ a function of class C^1 . We define the global operator G(f) by

$$G(f)(q) := |\vec{q}|^2 \partial_{x_0} f(q) + \vec{q} \sum_{l=1}^3 x_l \partial_{x_l} f(q),$$

for any $q = x_0 + \vec{q} \in \Omega$.

It was proved in [40] that any slice hyperholomorphic function belongs to ker(G) on axially symmetric slice domains. Other interesting properties of the global operator G were studied in [42]. We recall some of them that will be helpful for our purposes:

Proposition 3.1.11. Let Ω be an open set in \mathbb{H} and $f, g : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ two functions of class \mathcal{C}^1 . Then, for $q = x_0 + \vec{q} \in \Omega$ we have

1.
$$G(fg) = G(f)g + fG(g) + (\vec{q}f - f\vec{q})\sum_{l=1}^{3} x_l \partial_{x_l} g.$$

In particular, it holds:

- 2. $G(f\lambda + g) = G(f)\lambda + G(g), \forall \lambda \in \mathbb{H}.$
- 3. $G(x_0f) = |\vec{q}|^2 f + x_0 G(f)$ and $G(\vec{q}f) = -|\vec{q}|^2 f + \vec{q}G(f)$.
- 4. $G(q^k f) = q^k G(f), \forall k \in \mathbb{N}.$

3.2 Quaternionic intrinsic functions

Let us consider the subclass of $\mathcal{SR}(\Omega)$ defined on an open set $\Omega \subset \mathbb{H}$ by

$$\mathcal{N}(\Omega) := \{ f \in \mathcal{SR}(\Omega) : f(\Omega \cap \mathbb{C}_I) \subset \mathbb{C}_I; \forall I \in \mathbb{S} \}.$$

If Ω is axially symmetric, functions of this class are called quaternionic intrinsic in analogies with the complex case thanks to the following property

Proposition 3.2.1. A slice regular function f belongs to the class $\mathcal{N}(\Omega)$ if and only if it satisfies $f(\overline{q}) = \overline{f(q)}$ for all $q \in \Omega$.

If one considers the ball $\Omega = B(0, R)$ with center at the origin it is clear that a slice regular function is belonging to $\mathcal{N}(\Omega)$ if and only if its power series expansion has real coefficients. These functions are also called real, in a more general case we have

Proposition 3.2.2. Let $\Omega \subset \mathbb{H}$ be an axially symmetric open set and consider the slice regular function $f(x + yI) = \alpha(x, y) + I\beta(x, y)$. Then $f \in \mathcal{N}(\Omega)$ if and only if

$$f(x+yI) = \alpha(x,y) + I\beta(x,y)$$

with α , β are real valued functions satisfying the Cauchy-Riemann conditions.

Remark 3.2.3. All elementary transcendal functions are belonging to the class $\mathcal{N}(\mathbb{H})$. These functions coincide with the analogous complex function on any complex plane \mathbb{C}_I .

1.
$$\exp(q) = e^q = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{q^n}{n!}$$
.
2. $\sin(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} (-1)^n \frac{q^{2n+1}}{(2n+1)!}$
3. $\cos(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} (-1)^n \frac{q^{2n}}{(2n)!}$.

Another version of the splitting lemma involving complex intrinsic functions is the following

Lemma 3.2.4 (Refined Splitting Lemma). Let $U \subset \mathbb{H}$ be an axially symmetric slice domain and let f be a slice regular function on U. For any $I, J \in \mathbb{S}$ with J orthogonal to I, there exist four holomorphic intrinsic functions $h_l : U \cap \mathbb{C}_I \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}_I, l = 0, ..., 3$ such that

$$f_I(x+yI) = h_0(x+yI) + h_1(x+yI)I + h_2(x+yI)J + h_3(x+yI)K,$$

where $K = IJ$.

An important fact is that the class of slice regular functions on axially symmetric slice domains can be obtaind from the subclass of quaternionic intrinsic functions. This is explained thanks to the following

Proposition 3.2.5. Let $U \subset \mathbb{H}$ be an axially symmetric slice domain and $\{1, I, J, IJ\}$ a basis of \mathbb{H} . Then,

$$\mathcal{SR}(U) = \mathcal{N}(U) \oplus \mathcal{N}(U)I \oplus \mathcal{N}(U)J \oplus \mathcal{N}(U)IJ$$

Because of the noncommutativity of \mathbb{H} the composition and multiplication of two slice regular functions are not slice regular in general. Consider the following example, set f(q) = q - i we have

$$f(q)^{2} = (q-i)(q-i) = q^{2} - qi - iq - 1$$

The product $f^2 = ff$ is not slice regular because of the term iq. However, we know that

Proposition 3.2.6. Let $U \subset \mathbb{H}$ be an axially symmetric slice domain and let f and g be two slice regular functions on U belonging to $\mathcal{N}(U)$. Then, the point wise multiplication fg belongs also to $\mathcal{N}(U)$.

On the other hand, we consider the function $g(q) = q^2$. Clearly the composition $g \circ f = f^2$ which is not slice regular. To preserve the slice regularity of the composition, we have the following

Proposition 3.2.7. Let U be an axially symmetric quaternionic slice domain and V an open set in \mathbb{H} . Let g and f be respectively two slice regular functions on U and V such that $g(U) \subset V$ and $g \in \mathcal{N}(U)$. Then, the composition $f \circ g$ is slice regular on U.

For $I \in S$ fixed, we define another subclass of slice regular which is larger than $\mathcal{N}(U)$. Namely, we consider

$$\mathcal{V}_{I}(U) := \{ f \in \mathcal{SR}(U) : f(U \cap \mathbb{C}_{I}) \subset \mathbb{C}_{I} \}$$

Remark 3.2.8. We have the following

- 1. $\mathcal{N}(U) = \bigcap_{I \in \mathbb{S}} \mathcal{V}_I(U).$
- 2. Let $I \in S$ fixed and $J \in S$ such that $I \perp J$. Then, direct computations using the extension lemma shows the following

$$\mathcal{SR}(U) = \mathcal{V}_I(U) \oplus \mathcal{V}_I(U) J.$$

3.3 Hardy, Bergman and Fock spaces of slice hyperholomorphic functions

The Hardy space of slice hyperholomorphic functions on the quaternionic unit ball \mathbb{B} was introduced first in [11, 12] and is denoted by $\mathbf{H}_2(\mathbb{B})$. See also [55] for Hardy spaces $\mathbf{H}_p(\mathbb{B})$. We recall that the Hardy space is defined to be the space of slice regular power series given by

$$\mathbf{H}_{2}(\mathbb{B}) = \left\{ f = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} q^{k} a_{k}; \ a_{k} \in \mathbb{H} : ||f||^{2} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} |a_{k}|^{2} < \infty \right\}.$$

We note that $\mathbf{H}_2(\mathbb{B})$ is a quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert space whose reproducing kernel is given by

$$K_{\mathbf{H}_{2}(\mathbb{B})}(q,r) := \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^{n} \overline{r}^{n} = (1 - q\overline{r})^{-*}, \qquad (3.3.1)$$

where * denotes the classical star product of slice hyperholomorphic functions. Furthermore, we have the following charaterization of the quaternionic Hardy space:

Theorem 3.3.1. Let $f \in \mathbf{H}_2(\mathbb{B})$. Then, the norm of f can be written as

$$||f||^{2} = \sup_{0 < \rho < 1} \left(\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{0}^{2\pi} |f(\rho e^{I\theta}|^{2} d\theta)^{\frac{1}{2}} \right).$$

The slice Bergman space of the first and second kind were introduced in [41,43]. In particular, we focus on the case of the Bergman space of the second kind of the quaternionic unit ball \mathbb{B} . For $I \in \mathbb{S}$, the slice hyperholomorphic Bergman space of the second kind is defined to be

$$\mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B}) := \{ f \in \mathcal{SR}(\mathbb{B}); \int_{\mathbb{B}_I} |f_I(p)|^2 d\lambda_I(p) < \infty \}.$$

Note that, $\mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B})$ is a right quaternionic Hilbert space which does not depend on the choice of the imaginary unit *I*. Its reproducing kernel is obtained by extending the classical kernel in complex analysis; in closed form it can be written as follows, see [43]:

$$B_S(q,r) = \frac{1}{\pi} (1 - 2\bar{q}\bar{r} + \bar{q}^2\bar{r}^2)(1 - 2Re(q)\bar{r} + |q|^2\bar{r}^2)^{-2}.$$
 (3.3.2)

We note that this kernel can be written also in the following form

$$B_S(q,r) = \frac{1}{\pi} (1 - 2Re(r)q + |r|^2 q^2)^{-2} (1 - 2qr + q^2 r^2).$$
(3.3.3)

The paper [15] studies the slice hyperholomorphic quaternionic Fock space $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$, defined for a given $I \in \mathbb{S}$ to be

$$\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H}) := \left\{ f \in \mathcal{SR}(\mathbb{H}); \, \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} |f_I(p)|^2 e^{-|p|^2} d\lambda_I(p) < \infty \right\},\,$$

where $f_I = f|_{\mathbb{C}_I}$ and $d\lambda_I(p) = dxdy$ for p = x + yI. The definition of this space does not depend on the choice of I. This quaternionic Fock space can be characterized in terms of the slice hyperholomorphic power series as follows

$$\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H}) = \left\{ \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} q^k a_k; \ a_k \in \mathbb{H} : \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} k! |a_k|^2 < \infty \right\}.$$

It was proved also that $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ is a right quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert space whose reproducing kernel is given by

$$e_*(p\overline{q}) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{p^n \overline{q}^n}{n!}.$$
(3.3.4)

Equivalently, the reproducing kernel of the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space could be obtained also by taking the slice regular extension of the complex function $e^{z\overline{q}}$ where z and q belong to the same slice. This means that

$$e_*(p\overline{q}) = ext(e^{z\overline{q}})(p). \tag{3.3.5}$$

Its associated Segal-Bargmann transform was studied in [60] by considering the slice hyperholomorphic kernel obtained making use of the normalized Hermite functions $(\eta_n)_{n>0}$. The explicit expression of this kernel is given by

$$\mathcal{A}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(q,x) := \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{q^{k}}{\sqrt{k!}} \eta_{k}(x) = e^{-\frac{1}{2}(q^{2}+x^{2})+\sqrt{2}qx}, \ \forall (q,x) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}.$$
(3.3.6)

Then, for any quaternionic valued function φ in $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ the slice hyperholomorphic Segal-Bargmann transform is defined by

$$\mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(\varphi)(q) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{A}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(q, x)\varphi(x)dx.$$
(3.3.7)

In the same spirit different famous spaces of slice hyperholomorphic functions such as Hardy, Besov, Bloch, Dirichlet and Bergman spaces were studied in [13, 43, 113].

3.4 Fueter hyperholomorphic function theory and Fueter mapping theorem

We recall the classical notion of Fueter hyperholomorphic or Fueter regular functions, for more details one can see [47, 83].

Definition 3.4.1. Let $U \subset \mathbb{H}$ be an open set and $f : U \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ a real differentiable function. We say that f is (left) Fueter regular or regular for short if

$$\mathcal{D}f(q) := \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_0} + i\frac{\partial}{\partial x_1} + j\frac{\partial}{\partial x_2} + k\frac{\partial}{\partial x_3}\right)f(q) = 0, \forall q \in U.$$

The right linear space of Fueter regular functions is denoted by $\mathcal{R}(U)$.

Sometimes the Cauchy-Fueter operator can be denoted simply by ∂ . The right Fueter regular functions can be defined just by taking the imaginary units on the right of the derivatives of the function f. The quaternionic monomials $P_n(q) = q^n$ are not Fueter regular. However, there exist some other important functions in this theory, the so-called Fueter variables, defined by

$$\zeta_l(x) = x_l - e_l x_0, \ l = 1, 2, 3. \tag{3.4.1}$$

These functions play the same role that complex monomials play in complex analysis. For example, a series expansion for Fueter regular functions is obtained using these Fueter variables. A suitable product that allows to preserve the regularity in this setting is the so-called C-K product, denoted \odot . Given two Fueter regular functions f and g, we take their restriction to $x_0 = 0$ and consider their pointwise multiplication. Then, we take the Cauchy-Kowalevskaya extension of this pointwise product, which exists and is unique, to define $f \odot g$, see [83]. As customary, a Fueter regular polynomial of degree k is called a quaternionic spherical monogenic of degree k. For more details about the theory of quaternionic Fueter regular functions we refer the reader to, e.g. [47,83].

The two theories of slice hyperholomorphic and Fueter regular functions are related by the Fueter mapping theorem, see [48]. We briefly recall below the variation of this result that we will use later and we refer the reader to [102] for more details. We recall below the variations of the Fueter mapping theorem that we will use later in the next chapters and refer the reader to [48,102] for several extensions.

Theorem 3.4.1 (Fueter mapping theorem [48]). Let U be an axially symmetric set in \mathbb{H} and let $f : U \subset \mathbb{H} \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ be a slice hyperholomorphic function of the form $f(x+yI) = \alpha(x,y)+I\beta(x,y)$, where $\alpha(x,y)$ and $\beta(x,y)$ are quaternionic-valued functions such that $\alpha(x,-y) = \alpha(x,y)$, $\beta(x,-y) = -\beta(x,y)$ and satisfying the Cauchy-Riemann system. Then, the function

$$\widetilde{f}(x_0 + \vec{q}\,) = \Delta\left(\alpha(x_0, |\vec{q}\,|) + \frac{\vec{q}}{|\vec{q}\,|}\beta(x_0, |\vec{q}\,|)\right)$$

extends to a Fueter regular function on the whole U.

Remark 3.4.2. If U is an axially symmetric slice domain in \mathbb{H} , then every slice hyperholomorphic function $f : U \subset \mathbb{H} \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ is of the form f(x + Iy) =

 $\alpha(x, y) + I\beta(x, y)$, where α and β have the properties mentioned in the preceding statement. This is an immediate consequence of the Representation formula observed in Lemma 2.2 in [45].

Remark 3.4.3. Below, we can consider the Fueter mapping defined by

 $\tau : \mathcal{SR}(U) \to \mathcal{FR}(U), \ f \longmapsto \tau(f) = \Delta(f).$

Theorem 3.4.4 ([48]). *Given a quaternion* $s \in \mathbb{H}$ *, we define*

 $[s] = \{ p \in \mathbb{H} : p = Re(s) + I | \vec{s} |, I \in \mathbb{S} \}.$

Let $S^{-1}(s,q)$ be the Cauchy kernel defined by:

$$S^{-1}(s,q) = (s - \overline{q})(s^2 - 2Re(q)s + |q|^2)^{-1}, \ q \notin [s].$$

Then the function

$$\mathcal{F}(s,q) := \Delta S^{-1}(s,q) = -4(s-\overline{q})(s^2 - 2Re(q)s + |q|^2)^{-2},$$

is a Cauchy-Fueter regular function in the variable q, and it is right slice regular in the variable s for $q \notin [s]$.

Theorem 3.4.5 (The Fueter mapping theorem in integral form [48]). Let $W \subset \mathbb{H}$ be an axially symmetric open set and let f be slice hyperholomorphic in W. Let U be a bounded axially symmetric open set such that $\overline{U} \subset W$. Suppose that the boundary of $U_I = U \cap \mathbb{C}_I$ consists of finite number of rectifiable Jordan curves for any $I \in \mathbb{S}$. Then, if $q \in U$, the Cauchy-Fueter regular function given by

$$\tau(f)(q) = \Delta f(q)$$

has the integral representation

$$\tau(f)(q) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\partial U_I} \Delta S^{-1}(s,q) ds_I f(s), \ ds_I = ds/I,$$

and the integral does not depend on U nor on the imaginary unit $I \in S$.

We will need also these useful results in our computations

Proposition 3.4.6 ([24]). For all $n \ge 2$, we have

$$\mathcal{D}[q^n] = -2\sum_{k=1}^n q^{n-k}\overline{q}^{k-1}.$$

Proposition 3.4.7 ([63]). For all $n \ge 2$, we have

$$\tau[q^n] = -4\sum_{k=1}^{n-1} (n-k)q^{n-k-1}\overline{q}^{k-1}.$$

3.5 Clifford monogenic case

Let $\{e_1, e_2, ..., e_m\}$ be an orthonormal basis of the Euclidean vector space \mathbb{R}^m in which we introduce a non-commutative product defined by the following multiplication law

$$e_k e_s + e_s e_k = -2\delta_{k,s}, k, s = 1, ..., m$$

where $\delta_{k,s}$ is the Kronecker symbol. The set

$$\{e_A : A \subset \{1, ..., m\} \text{ with } e_A = e_{h_1} e_{h_2} ... e_{h_r}, 1 \le h_1 < ... < h_r \le m, e_{\emptyset} = 1\}$$

forms a basis of the 2^m -dimensional Clifford algebra \mathbb{R}_m over \mathbb{R} . Let \mathbb{R}^{m+1} be embedded in \mathbb{R}_m by identifying $(x_0, x_1, ..., x_m) \in \mathbb{R}^{m+1}$ with the paravector $x = x_0 + \underline{x} \in \mathbb{R}_m$. The conjugate of x is given by $\overline{x} = x_0 - \underline{x}$ and the norm |x|of x is defined by $|x|^2 = x_0^2 + ... + x_m^2$. For $m \ge 1$, the Euclidean Dirac operator on \mathbb{R}^m is given by

$$\partial_{\underline{x}} = \sum_{k=1}^{m} e_k \partial_{x_k}.$$

The generalized Cauchy-Riemann operator (also known as Weyl operator) and its conjugate in \mathbb{R}^{m+1} are given respectively by

$$\partial := \partial_{x_0} + \partial_x$$
 and $\overline{\partial} := \partial_{x_0} - \partial_x$.

Notice that

$$\overline{\partial}\partial = \partial\overline{\partial} = \Delta_{\mathbb{R}^{m+1}}$$

where $\Delta_{\mathbb{R}^{m+1}}$ stands for the usual Laplacian on the Euclidean space \mathbb{R}^{m+1} . Real differentiable functions on an open subset of \mathbb{R}^{m+1} taking their values in \mathbb{R}_m that are in the kernel of the generalized Cauchy-Riemann operator are called left monogenic or monogenic, for short. Moreover, for a monogenic function f we have the following Leibniz rule, see e.g. [100]

$$\partial_{\underline{x}}(\underline{x}f) = -mf - \underline{x}\partial_{\underline{x}}f - 2\sum_{l=1}^{m} x_l \partial_{x_l}f.$$
(3.5.1)

The latter formula will be very important for our calculations. In the particular case of quaternions the generalized Cauchy-Riemann operator in \mathbb{R}^{m+1} becomes the Cauchy-Fueter operator and this leads to the theory of quaternionic Fueter regular functions. The (n-1) dimensional sphere of units 1–vectors in \mathbb{R}^n is denoted by

$$\mathbb{S}^{m-1} = \{ x = x_1 e_1 + \dots + x_m e_m; x_1^2 + \dots x_m^2 = 1 \}.$$

Note that if $I \in \mathbb{S}^{n-1}$, then $I^2 = -1$. Based on these notations, in [36] the theory of slice regular functions on quaternions was extended to the slice monogenic setting thanks to the following :

Definition 3.5.1. A real differentiable function $f : \Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^{m+1} \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}_m$ on a given open set is said to be a slice (left) monogenic function if, for very $I \in \mathbb{S}^{m-1}$, the restriction f_I to the slice \mathbb{C}_I , with variable x = u + Iv, satisfies the following equation on $\Omega_I = \Omega \cap \mathbb{C}_I$

$$\overline{\partial_I}f(u+Iv) := \frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{\partial}{\partial u} + I\frac{\partial}{\partial v}\right)f_I(u+vI) = 0.$$

The space of all slice monogenic functions on Ω is denoted by $\mathcal{SM}(\Omega)$.

Finally, we state the famous Fueter-Sce-Qian mapping theorem in the Clifford monogenic case

Theorem 3.5.1 (Fueter-Sce-Qian mapping theorem). Let Ω be an axially symmetric slice domain of \mathbb{R}^{m+1} . If f is an s-polymonogenic function. Then, the function defined by

$$\tau_m(f)(x) = \Delta_{\mathbb{R}^{m+1}}^{\frac{m-1}{2}} f(x)$$

is monogenic.

$_{\rm CHAPTER} 4$

Approximation in slice hyperholomorphic Fock spaces

In this chapter we introduce two Fock spaces of slice regular functions. These spaces can be of two different kinds since they are equipped with different inner products and contain different functions. Then, we show that the set of quaternionic polynomials is dense in both Fock spaces of the first and of the second kind. Several proofs are presented, including constructive methods based on the Taylor expansion and on the convolution polynomials. In the last case, quantitative estimates in terms of higher order moduli of smoothness and of best approximation quantity are obtained. The results obtained in this part of the thesis are based on [62].

4.1 Motivation

Fock spaces have been introduced in quantum mechanics via tensor products to describe the quantum states space of variables belonging to a same Hilbert space. Then, it was realized that this description corresponds in fact to the Segal-Bargmann spaces, i.e. spaces of holomorphic functions in several variables which are square integrable with respect to a Gaussian measure. These spaces are important also in other settings, like in infinite dimensional analysis and in free analysis, since these spaces are related to the white noise space and to the theory of stochastic distributions, see [114]. For an account on the theory of Fock spaces one may consult for example the book [115]. Here we continue the study of slice hyperholomorphic Fock spaces over the quaternions started in [15] with the purpose of providing some approximation results, specifically our goal is to extend results on the density of polynomials in the complex case to this setting. We shall show that in this context one may define two types of Fock spaces, which are called of the first and of the second kind, and for which the approximation results require different techniques.

We review results on the Hilbert quaternionic Fock space and Segal-Bargmann transform. We introduce also the definition of Fock spaces of the first and second kind. First, we study the approximation result in Fock spaces of the first kind. Then, we move to prove the approximation result in Fock spaces of the second kind, obtaining a result of general validity. We obtain quantitative estimates in terms of higher order moduli of smoothness and of best approximation quantity. Finally we discuss the density of reproducing kernels, type and order of functions in the Fock spaces of the second kind.

4.2 The slice hyperholomorphic Fock space and Segal-Bargmann transform

The Bargmann-Fock space of slice hyperholomorphic functions in the Hilbert case was first introduced by Alpay, Colombo, Sabadini and Salomon in [15]. In this section, we briefly review this notion and recall some results on the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform introduced in [60] that will be useful in the sequel.

For given $I \in \mathbb{S}$ and $\nu > 0$, we set

$$\mathcal{F}_{I}^{2,\nu}(\mathbb{H}) := \{ f \in \mathcal{SR}(\mathbb{H}); \, \frac{\nu}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} |f_{I}(q)|^{2} e^{-\nu|q|^{2}} d\lambda_{I}(q) < \infty \},$$

where $f_I = f|_{\mathbb{C}_I}$ and $d\lambda_I(q) = dxdy$ for q = x + yI. The set $\mathcal{F}_I^{2,\nu}(\mathbb{H})$ is called the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space. The right \mathbb{H} -vector space $\mathcal{F}_I^{2,\nu}(\mathbb{H})$ is endowed with the inner product

$$\langle f,g\rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{I}^{2,\nu}(\mathbb{H})} = \frac{\nu}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} \overline{g_{I}(q)} f_{I}(q) e^{-\nu|q|^{2}} d\lambda_{I}(q)$$
(4.2.1)

for $f, g \in \mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{I}(\mathbb{H})$, so that the associated norm is given by

$$||f||_{\mathcal{F}_{I}^{2,\nu}(\mathbb{H})}^{2} = \frac{\nu}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} |f_{I}(q)|^{2} e^{-\nu|q|^{2}} d\lambda_{I}(q).$$

It was shown in [15] that the monomials $f_n(q) := q^n$; $n = 0, 1, 2, \cdots$, form an orthogonal basis of $\mathcal{F}_I^{2,\nu}(\mathbb{H})$ with

$$\langle f_n, f_n \rangle_{\mathcal{F}_I^{2,\nu}(\mathbb{H})} = \frac{m!}{\nu^m} \delta_{m,n}.$$
 (4.2.2)

4.2. The slice hyperholomorphic Fock space and Segal-Bargmann transform

Moreover, for any $f = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^n a_n$ and $g = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^n b_n$ in $\mathcal{F}_I^{2,\nu}(\mathbb{H})$, we have

$$\langle f, g \rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{I}^{2,\nu}(\mathbb{H})} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{n!}{\nu^{n}} \overline{b_{n}} a_{n},$$
(4.2.3)

Thus, a given series $f(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^n a_n$ belongs to $\mathcal{F}_I^{2,\nu}(\mathbb{H})$ if and only if the sequence of quaternions $(a_n)_{n\geq 0}$ satisfies the growth condition

$$||f||_{\mathcal{F}_{I}^{2,\nu}(\mathbb{H})}^{2} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{n!}{\nu^{n}} |a_{n}|^{2} < \infty.$$
(4.2.4)

The definition of the quaternionic Bargmann-Fock space $\mathcal{F}_{I}^{2,\nu}(\mathbb{H})$ does not depend on the choice of the complex plane thanks to this observation:

Proposition 4.2.1. *Let* f *be slice entire function and* $I, J \in S$ *. Then, we have*

$$\frac{1}{2} \|f\|_{\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{I}(\mathbb{H})} \le \|f\|_{\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{J}(\mathbb{H})} \le 2\|f\|_{\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{I}(\mathbb{H})}.$$

Remark 4.2.2. According to the previous comment, we will denote in general the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space by $\mathcal{F}_{slice}^{2,\nu}(\mathbb{H})$.

We note that for a fixed $q \in \mathbb{H}$, the evaluation map $\delta_q : \mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{slice}(\mathbb{H}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$; $\delta_q(f) := f(q)$, is a continuous linear form. More precisely, we have

Lemma 4.2.3. For every $f \in \mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{slice}(\mathbb{H})$, we have the estimate

$$|\delta_q(f)| \le \exp\left(\frac{\nu}{2}|q|^2\right) ||f||_{\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{slice}(\mathbb{H})}.$$

Thus, by Riesz' representation theorem for quaternionic Hilbert spaces, there exists a unique element K^{ν}_q in $\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{slice}(\mathbb{H})$ such that:

$$\left\langle f, K_q^{\nu} \right\rangle_{\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{slice}(\mathbb{H})} = \delta_q(f) = f(q)$$

for all $f \in \mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{slice}(\mathbb{H})$. The reproducing kernel function $K_{\nu} : \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H} \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$; $(p,q) \longmapsto K_{\nu}(p,q) = K_{q}^{\nu}(p)$ is then given by

$$K_{\nu}(p,q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\nu^n p^n \overline{q}^n}{n!} = \overline{K_{\nu}(q,p)}.$$
(4.2.5)

We have also

Proposition 4.2.4. For every $q, q' \in \mathbb{H}$, we have

$$\left\langle K_{q}^{\nu}, K_{q'}^{\nu} \right\rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{slice}^{2,\nu}(\mathbb{H})} = K_{\nu}(q',q)$$

and in particular

$$\left\|K_{q}^{\nu}\right\|_{\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{slice}(\mathbb{H})}^{2} = e^{\nu|q|^{2}}$$

The reproducing kernel of $\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ is given by

$$K_{\nu}(p,q) = K_{q}^{\nu}(p) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\nu^{n} p^{n} \overline{q}^{n}}{n!} = e_{*}(\nu p \overline{q}), \quad \forall (p,q) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H}.$$

Now, we turn our attention to the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform. It can be defined from the quaternionic Hilbert space $L^2(\mathbb{R}; dx) = L^2(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{H})$, consisting of all the square integrable \mathbb{H} -valued functions with respect to

$$\langle \varphi, \psi \rangle_{L^2(\mathbb{R}; dx)} := \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{\psi(x)} \varphi(x) dx,$$
 (4.2.6)

onto the slice hyperholomorphic Bargmann-Fock space $\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{slice}(\mathbb{H}).$ For this, we consider the kernel function

$$A(q;x) := \left(\frac{\nu}{\pi}\right)^{3/4} e^{\frac{-\nu}{2}(q^2 + x^2) + \nu\sqrt{2}qx}; \quad (q,x) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R},$$
(4.2.7)

obtained as the slice hyperholomorphic extension of the kernel function of the classical Segal-Bargmann transform. This is closely connected with the fact that A(q; x) can be seen as the generating function of the real weighted Hermite functions

$$h_n^{\nu}(x) := (-1)^n e^{\frac{\nu}{2}x^2} \frac{d^n}{dx^n} \left(e^{-\nu x^2} \right)$$

that form an orthogonal basis of $L^2(\mathbb{R}; dx)$, with norm given explicitly by

$$\|h_n^{\nu}\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R};dx)}^2 = 2^n \nu^n n! \left(\frac{\pi}{\nu}\right)^{1/2}.$$
(4.2.8)

In particular, we have the expansion

Proposition 4.2.5. *For all* $q \in \mathbb{H}$ *and* $x \in \mathbb{R}$ *, we have*

$$A(q;x) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{h_n^{\nu}(x)}{\|h_n^{\nu}\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R};dx)}} \frac{q^n}{\|q^n\|_{\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{slice}(\mathbb{H})}}.$$

Another property concerns the partial function of the above kernel function defined on \mathbb{R} by $A_q : x \mapsto A_q(x) := A(q; x)$ for every fixed $q \in \mathbb{H}$. It connects the norm of A_q in $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ to the one of the reproducing kernel function K_q^{ν} in $\mathcal{F}_{slice}^{2,\nu}(\mathbb{H})$. In fact, we have

Proposition 4.2.6. For every fixed $q \in \mathbb{H}$, the function A_q is an element of $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ and satisfies

$$\|A_q\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})} = e^{\frac{\nu}{2}|q|^2} = \|K_q^{\nu}\|_{\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{slice}(\mathbb{H})}.$$
(4.2.9)

Associated to the kernel function A(q; x) given by (4.2.7), we consider the integral transform defined by

$$\mathcal{B}^{\nu}_{\mathbb{H}}(\psi)(q) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} A(q;x)\psi(x)dx = \left(\frac{\nu}{\pi}\right)^{\frac{3}{4}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{\frac{-\nu}{2}(q^2+x^2)+\nu\sqrt{2}qx}\psi(x)dx \quad (4.2.10)$$

for $q \in \mathbb{H}$ and $\psi : \mathbb{R} \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$, provided that the integral exists. We will call it the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform. The following shows that $\mathcal{B}^{\nu}_{\mathbb{H}}$ is well defined on $L^2(\mathbb{R}; dx)$.

Proposition 4.2.7. For every $q \in \mathbb{H}$ and every $\psi \in L^2(\mathbb{R}; dx)$, we have

$$|\mathcal{B}^{\nu}_{\mathbb{H}}(\psi)(q)| \le \left(\frac{\nu}{\pi}\right)^{1/2} e^{\frac{\nu}{2}|q|^2} \|\psi\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R};dx)}.$$
(4.2.11)

The explicit expression of the Segal-Bargmann transform acting on the Hermite functions h_n^{ν} is given by Namely, we have

Lemma 4.2.8. For every quaternion $q \in \mathbb{H}$ and nonnegative integer n, we have

$$\mathcal{B}^{\nu}_{\mathbb{H}}(h_n^{\nu})(q) = \left(\frac{\nu}{\pi}\right)^{\frac{1}{4}} 2^{\frac{n}{2}} \nu^n q^n$$

and

$$\left\|\mathcal{B}^{\nu}_{\mathbb{H}}(h_{n}^{\nu})\right\|_{\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{slice}(\mathbb{H})} = \left\|h_{n}^{\nu}\right\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}$$

An important fact that was proved in [60] is given by

Theorem 4.2.9. The quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform $\mathcal{B}^{\nu}_{\mathbb{H}}$ realizes a surjective isometry from the Hilbert space $L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})$ onto the slice hyperholomorphic Bargmann-Fock space $\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{slice}(\mathbb{H})$.

The following properties hold for the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform

Proposition 4.2.10. For all $\varphi \in L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$ such that $x\varphi, \frac{d}{dx}\varphi \in L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$ we have

1.
$$(\partial_S + \nu q) \mathcal{B}^{\nu}_{\mathbb{H}}[\varphi](q) = \nu \sqrt{2} \mathcal{B}^{\nu}_{\mathbb{H}}[x\varphi](q).$$

2. $\mathcal{B}^{\nu}_{\mathbb{H}}\left[\left(x - \frac{d}{dx}\right)\varphi\right](q) = \nu \sqrt{2} q \mathcal{B}^{\nu}_{\mathbb{H}}[\varphi](q).$

4.3 Banach Fock spaces of slice hyperholomorphic functions

In the framework of slice regular functions, one may consider two kinds of function spaces. In the papers [68, 73], the properties of density for quaternionic polynomials in these kinds of spaces were obtained for Bergman, Bloch and Besov spaces. See also the recent book [72] about a general quaternionic approximation theory. Let us mention here that in the complex case, convolution polynomials were used to obtain constructive approximation results in complex Bergman spaces, see [70]. In this chapter we continue this type of study for the quaternionic slice regular functions in the so-called Fock spaces. Before to introduce them, we firstly recall some known facts about Fock spaces in the complex case

Definition 4.3.1. (see, e.g., [115], p. 36) Let $0 and <math>\alpha > 0$. The Fock space $F^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C})$ is defined as the space of all entire functions in \mathbb{C} with the property that $\frac{\alpha p}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}} \left| f(z) e^{-\alpha |z|^2 |/2} \right|^p dA(z) < +\infty$, where $dA(z) = dxdy = rdrd\theta$, $z = x + iy = re^{i\theta}$, is the area measure in the complex plane.

Remark 4.3.1. Endowed with

$$\|f\|_{p,\alpha}^p = \frac{\alpha p}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}} \left| f(z) e^{-\alpha |z|^2/2} \right|^p dA(z),$$

it is known (see, e.g., [115], p. 36) that F^p_{α} is a Banach space for $1 \leq p < \infty$, and a complete metric space for $\|\cdot\|_{p,\alpha}^p$ with $0 . Also, if <math>p = +\infty$, then endowed with $\|f\|_{\infty,\alpha} = esssup\{|f(z)|e^{-\alpha|z|^2|/2}; z \in \mathbb{C}\}, F^{\infty}_{\alpha}$ is a Banach space.

Remark 4.3.2. Concerning the approximation by polynomials in Fock spaces, qualitative results without any quantitative estimates were obtained. For any $0 , and <math>f \in F_{\alpha}^p$, there exists a sequence of polynomials $(P_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ such that $\lim_{n\to\infty} ||f - P_n||_{p,\alpha} = 0$ (see, e.g., Proposition 2.9, p. 38 in [115]). The proof of this result is not constructive and consists in two steps : at step 1, one approximates f(z) by its dilations f(rz) with $r \to 1^-$ and at step 2 one approximates each f_r by its attached Taylor polynomials. If $1 , then one can construct <math>P_n$ as the Taylor polynomials attached to f (see, e.g., Exercise 5, p. 89 in [115]) but if $0 , then there exists <math>f \in F_{\alpha}^p$ which cannot be approximated by its associated Taylor polynomials (see, e.g., Exercise 6, p. 89 in [115]). However, if $f \in F_{\alpha}^{\infty}$ is such that $\lim_{z\to\infty} f(z)e^{\alpha|z|^2/2} = 0$, then f can be approximated by polynomials in the norm $\|\cdot\|_{\infty,\alpha}$ (see, e.g., Exercise 8, p. 89 in [115]).

We now consider Fock spaces in the quaternionic setting and we begin with the following definition. We note that this notion has not been previously considered in the literature in this generality.

Definition 4.3.2. Let $0 and <math>0 < \alpha < +\infty$. The Fock space of the first kind $\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ is defined as the space of entire slice regular functions $f \in S\mathcal{R}(\mathbb{H})$, such that

$$||f||_{p,\alpha}^{p} := \left(\frac{\alpha p}{2\pi}\right)^{2} \int_{\mathbb{H}} |f(q)|^{p} (e^{-\alpha|q|^{2}/2})^{p} dm(q) < +\infty,$$

with dm(q) representing the Lebesgue volume element in \mathbb{R}^4 .

Remark 4.3.3. With the same techniques used in the complex case, one may verify that for $1 \le p < +\infty$, $\|\cdot\|_{p,\alpha}$ has the properties of a norm, while for $0 , <math>\|f - g\|_{p,\alpha}^p$ has the properties of quasi-norm.

To introduce the Fock spaces of the second kind, we need the following definition:

Definition 4.3.3. For $I \in S$, $0 < \alpha < +\infty$ and 0 , let us denote

$$||f||_{p,\alpha,I}^{p} = \frac{\alpha p}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} |f(q)|^{p} (e^{-\alpha |q|^{2}/2})^{p} dm_{I}(q),$$

where $dm_I(q)$ represents the area measure on \mathbb{C}_I . The space of all entire functions f with the property that $||f||_{p,\alpha,I} < +\infty$ will be denoted by $\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha,I}(\mathbb{H})$.

We are now in position to introduce the following:

Definition 4.3.4. The Fock space of the second kind $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha,p}(\mathbb{H})$ is defined as the space of all $f \in S\mathcal{R}(\mathbb{H})$ with the property that for some $I \in \mathbb{S}$ we have $f \in \mathcal{F}_{\alpha,I}^{p}(\mathbb{H})$. In order to make the norm independent of the choice of the imaginary unit, we set

$$\|f\|_{\mathcal{F}^{\alpha,p}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})} = \sup_{I \in \mathbb{S}} \|f\|_{p,\alpha,I}.$$

4.4 Approximation by polynomials in Fock spaces of the first kind

In the sequel, we consider the quaternionic Fock spaces of the first kind $\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ introduced in the previous section. First, we start by proving the following estimate:

Lemma 4.4.1. Let $f \in \mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$. Then, there exists a constant c > 0 such that for all $q \in \mathbb{H}$, we have

 $|f(q)| \le ce^{\frac{\alpha}{2}|q|^2} ||f||_{p,\alpha},$

where
$$c = 4 \left(\frac{2\pi}{\alpha p}\right)^{\frac{1}{p}}$$
.

Proof. Let $I \in S$, since f is slice regular on \mathbb{H} , then making use of the Splitting Lemma we have that for all $z \in \mathbb{C}_I$,

$$f_I(z) = F(z) + G(z)J,$$

where $J \in \mathbb{S}$ is orthogonal to I, and F, G are two holomorphic functions on the slice \mathbb{C}_I . Note that since $f \in \mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ it is easy to see that F and G belong to the classical Fock space $\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}_I)$. Thus, by the classical complex analysis the following estimates are satisfied for any $z \in \mathbb{C}_I$

$$|F(z)| \le e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}|z|^2} ||F||_{\mathcal{F}^p_\alpha(\mathbb{C}_I)} \text{ and } |G(z)| \le e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}|z|^2} ||G||_{\mathcal{F}^p_\alpha(\mathbb{C}_I)}.$$

Then,

$$|f(z)| \leq |F(z)| + |G(z)|$$

$$\leq e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}|z|^2} (||F||_{\mathcal{F}^p_\alpha(\mathbb{C}_I)} + ||G||_{\mathcal{F}^p_\alpha(\mathbb{C}_I)}).$$

However, since $|F(z)| \leq |f(z)|$ for any $z \in \mathbb{C}_I$, we have

$$\begin{split} \|F\|_{\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}_I)}^p &= \frac{\alpha p}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} |F(z)|^p (e^{-\alpha|z|^2/2})^p dm_I(z) \\ &\leq \frac{\alpha p}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} |f(z)|^p (e^{-\alpha|z|^2/2})^p dm_I(z) \\ &\leq \frac{\alpha p}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{H}} |f(q)|^p (e^{-\alpha|q|^2/2})^p dm(q) \\ &= \frac{2\pi}{\alpha p} \|f\|_{p,\alpha}^p. \end{split}$$

By similar arguments we get also $||G||_{\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}_I)} \leq \left(\frac{2\pi}{\alpha p}\right)^{\frac{1}{p}} ||f||_{p,\alpha}$. So, for any $z \in \mathbb{C}_I$ we have the following estimate

$$|f(z)| \le 2\left(\frac{2\pi}{\alpha p}\right)^{\frac{1}{p}} e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}|z|^2} ||f||_{p,\alpha}.$$

Finally, for $q = x + Jy \in \mathbb{H}$ by the Representation Formula we have

$$f(q) = \frac{1}{2} \left[f(z) + f(\overline{z}) \right] + J \frac{I}{2} \left[f(\overline{z}) - f(z) \right]; z = x + Iy \in \mathbb{C}_I$$

Thus,

$$|f(q)| \le |f(z)| + |f(\overline{z})|.$$

Hence, the last inequality combined with the estimate on \mathbb{C}_I give

$$|f(q)| \le 4\left(\frac{2\pi}{\alpha p}\right)^{\frac{1}{p}} e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}|q|^2} ||f||_{p,\alpha},$$

for all $q \in \mathbb{H}$.

Now, we can state and prove the main result of the polynomial approximation in this setting.

Theorem 4.4.2. Let $\alpha > 0$ and $0 . The set of all quaternionic polynomials is included in <math>\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ and for every $f \in \mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$, there exists a sequence of quaternionic polynomials $(p_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ such that $\|p_n - f\|_{p,\alpha} \to 0$ as $n \to +\infty$.

Proof. First of all, we observe that any quaternionic polynomial belongs to $\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$. This follows easily from the fact that for any k = 0, 1, ..., we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{H}} |q^k|^p (e^{-\alpha |q|^2/2})^p dm(q) < +\infty$$

We then divide the proof in two steps.

Step 1. Let 0 < r < 1, $f \in \mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ and define $f_r(q) = f(rq)$. Evidently f_r is an entire slice regular function.

Firstly, we will prove that $\lim_{r\to 1^-} ||f_r - f||_{p,\alpha} = 0$. We will reason similar to the complex case in the proof of Proposition 2.9, p. 38 in [115], taking into account that $f : \mathbb{H} \to \mathbb{H}$ can be written componentwise as

$$f(q) = f_1(q) + if_2(q) + jf_3(q) + kf_4(q),$$

 $q = x_1 + ix_2 + jx_3 + kx_4$ and that applying the Lemma 3.17, p. 66 in [86] to f is equivalent to apply it to each real-valued function of four real variables $f_k(q)$, k = 1, 2, 3, 4.

By using the componentwise form, since f is entire slice regular it follows that it is continuous on \mathbb{H} and it is immediate that $\lim_{r\to 1^{-1}} f(rq) = f(q)$, for all $q \in \mathbb{H}$.

Now, for $f \in \mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$, changing the variable rq = w and taking into account that as in the proof of Theorem 2.1 in [68], we have $dm(q) = \frac{1}{r^4} dm(w)$, we obtain

$$\begin{split} \|f_r\|_{p,\alpha}^p &= \left(\frac{\alpha p}{2\pi}\right)^2 \int_{\mathbb{H}} |f(rq)e^{-\alpha|q|^2/2}|^p dm(q) \\ &= \left(\frac{\alpha p}{2\pi}\right)^2 \frac{1}{r^4} \cdot \int_{\mathbb{H}} |f(w)e^{-\alpha|w|^2/2}|^p \cdot e^{-p\alpha|w|^2(r^{-2}-1)/2} dm(w). \end{split}$$

Since for all $w \in \mathbb{H}$ and 0 < r < 1 we have $e^{-p\alpha|w|^2(r^{-2}-1)/2} \leq 1$, by applying the dominated convergence theorem in the above mentioned Lemma 3.17 in [86], we are lead to $\lim_{r\to 1^{-1}} ||f_r - f||_{p,\alpha} = 0$.

Step 2. The proof is terminated if we can show that for every $r \in (0, 1)$, the function f_r can be approximated by some quaternionic polynomials in the norm topology of $\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$. To this end, let 0 < r < 1 and $\alpha r^2 < \beta < \alpha$. On one hand, note that f_r is slice regular on \mathbb{H} . Moreover, according to Lemma 4.4.1 there exists c > 0 such that for any $q \in \mathbb{H}$ we have

$$|f_r(q)| = |f(rq)| \le ce^{\frac{\alpha}{2}r^2|q|^2} ||f||_{p,\alpha}.$$

Thus, since $\alpha r^2 - \beta < 0$ we get

$$\int_{\mathbb{H}} |f_r(q)|^2 e^{-\beta |q|^2} dm(q) \le c^2 ||f||_{p,\alpha}^2 \int_{\mathbb{H}} e^{(\alpha r^2 - \beta)|q|^2} dm(q) < \infty.$$

In particular, this shows that f_r belongs to $\mathcal{F}^2_{\beta}(\mathbb{H})$. Furthermore, since $\beta - \alpha < 0$ we can see also that $\mathcal{F}^2_{\beta}(\mathbb{H})$ is continuously embedded in $\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$. Indeed, for $h \in \mathcal{F}^2_{\beta}(\mathbb{H})$, applying Lemma 4.4.1 there exists C > 0, such that for any $q \in \mathbb{H}$, we have

$$|h(q)| \le Ce^{\frac{\beta}{2}|q|^2} ||h||_{2,\beta}$$

Thus,

$$\int_{\mathbb{H}} |h(q)|^{p} e^{-\frac{\alpha p}{2}|q|^{2}} dm(q) \leq C^{p} ||h||_{2,\beta}^{p} \int_{\mathbb{H}} e^{\frac{(\beta-\alpha)p}{2}|q|^{2}} dm(q) < \infty.$$

Hence, this shows that $||h||_{p,\alpha} \leq K ||h||_{2,\beta}$ where $K = K(\alpha, \beta, p) > 0$. On the other hand, it is clear that the quaternionic monomials $(q^n)_n$ are contained and generate any element of the quaternionic Hilbert space $\mathcal{F}^2_{\beta}(\mathbb{H})$ but they do not form an orthogonal basis of the Hilbert Fock space of the first kind. So, using the orthonormalization process we can obtain an orthonormal total family $(p_n)_n$ of quaternionic polynomials in $\mathcal{F}^2_{\beta}(\mathbb{H})$. Therefore, f_r can be approximated by $(p_n)_n$ since $f_r \in \mathcal{F}^2_{\beta}(\mathbb{H})$. Moreover, there exists K > 0 such that

$$||f_r - p_n||_{p,\alpha} \le K ||f_r - p_n||_{2,\beta}.$$

Finally, the previous inequality shows that f_r can be approximated by a sequence of quaternionic polynomials in the norm topology of $\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$. This ends the proof.

Remark 4.4.3. The approximation in Fock spaces of the first kind is not based on the Taylor expansion since the quaternionic monomials do not form an orthogonal basis of the Hilbert Fock space of the first kind.

4.5 Approximation by polynomials in Fock spaces of the second kind

In this section we prove the density of polynomials in Fock spaces of the second kind, including a result with quantitative estimates in terms of higher order moduli of smoothness and in terms of the best approximation quantity.

Before to state our main result, we need to prove some technical results. The following proposition has a rather standard proof that we write for the sake of completeness.

Proposition 4.5.1. Let $p \ge 1$ (resp. $0) and let <math>\|\cdot\|_{p,\alpha,I}$ be the norm (resp. quasi-norm) in $\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha,I}(\mathbb{H})$. Then $\|\cdot\|_{p,\alpha,I}$ and $\|\cdot\|_{p,\alpha,J}$ are equivalent for any $I, J \in \mathbb{S}$.

Proof. From the representation formula we easily get

$$|f(x+yI)| \le |f(x+yJ)| + |f(x-yJ)|.$$

Then, by taking $|.|^p$ in the above formula, and using the inequalities $(a + b)^p \le 2^{p-1}(a^p + b^p)$, if $1 \le p < +\infty$, and $(a + b)^p \le a^p + b^p$, if $0 , for all <math>a, b \ge 0$, we obtain

$$|f(x+yI)|^p \le 2^{p-1} [|f(x+yJ)|^p + |f(x-yJ)|^p], \text{ if } 1 \le p < \infty$$

and

$$|f(x+yI)|^p \le [|f(x+yJ)|^p + |f(x-yJ)|^p], \text{ if } 0$$

Multiplying both terms in the above inequalities with $e^{-p\alpha|x+yI|^2/2}$, integrating on \mathbb{C}_I with respect to $dm_I(q)$, then multiplying the corresponding obtained inequality with $e^{-p\alpha|x+yJ|^2/2}$, integrating on \mathbb{C}_J with respect to $dm_J(q)$ and taking into account that $|x+yI|^2 = |x+yJ|^2 = |x-yJ|^2 = x^2 + y^2$, we obtain an inequality of the form $||f||_{p,\alpha,I} \leq C_p ||f||_{p,\alpha,J}$, with C_p independent of I and J.

Interchanging now I with J and repeating the above reasonings, we get the desired conclusion.

Corollary 4.5.2. Given any $I, J \in \mathbb{S}$ the slice hyperholomorphic Fock spaces $\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha,I}(\mathbb{H})$ and $\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha,I}(\mathbb{H})$ contain the same elements and have equivalent norms.

Remark 4.5.3. The notion of Fock space of the second kind given in Definition 4.3.4 is independent of the choice of the imaginary unit, and this justifies the notation $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha,p}(\mathbb{H})$.

Lemma 4.5.4. Let 0 0 and $f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha,p}(\mathbb{H})$. Then, for any $q \in \mathbb{H}$ we have

$$|f(q)| \le 4e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}|q|^2} ||f||_{\mathcal{F}^{\alpha,p}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})}.$$

Proof. Let $f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha,p}(\mathbb{H})$ and let $I \in \mathbb{S}$. Then, choose J in \mathbb{S} perpendicular to I. In particular, f is slice regular on \mathbb{H} , then by the Splitting Lemma there exist $F, G : \mathbb{C}_I \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}_I$ two holomorphic functions such that we have

$$f_I(z) = F(z) + G(z)J; \ \forall z \in \mathbb{C}_I.$$

Then, we use similar arguments as in the Lemma 4.4.1 to see that for any $z \in \mathbb{C}_I$, we have

$$|f(z)| \le e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}|z|^2} (||F||_{\mathcal{F}^p_\alpha(\mathbb{C}_I)} + ||G||_{\mathcal{F}^p_\alpha(\mathbb{C}_I)}).$$

However, note that

$$\|F\|_{\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}_I)} \le \|f\|_{\mathcal{F}^{\alpha,p}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})} \text{ and } \|G\|_{\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}_I)} \le \|f\|_{\mathcal{F}^{\alpha,p}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})}.$$

Thus, for any $z \in \mathbb{C}_I$ we get

$$|f(z)| \le 2e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}|z|^2} ||f||_{\mathcal{F}^{\alpha,p}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})}.$$

Finally, we apply the Representation Formula in order to prove the estimate for any $q \in \mathbb{H}$ and this completes the proof.

The first main result of this section is the following.

Theorem 4.5.5. Let $0 , <math>0 < \alpha < +\infty$ and $f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha,p}(\mathbb{H})$. There exists a sequence of polynomials $(P_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ such that for any $I \in \mathbb{S}$ we have $||P_n - f||_{p,\alpha,I} \to 0$ as $n \to +\infty$.

Chapter 4. Approximation in slice hyperholomorphic Fock spaces

Proof. We divide the proof in two steps.

Step 1. Fix $I_0 \in \mathbb{S}$. For 0 < r < 1, we define $f_r(q) = f(rq), q \in \mathbb{H}$. By hypothesis, we know that $f \in \mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha,I_0}(\mathbb{H})$, i.e. f_r is an entire function on \mathbb{C}_{I_0} .

Firstly, we prove that $\lim_{r\to 1^-} ||f_r - f||_{p,\alpha,I_0} = 0$. To this end, we note that since the restriction of f_r is entire on \mathbb{C}_{I_0} , it is continuous, which evidently implies that pointwise we have $\lim_{r\to 1^-} f(rq) = f(q)$, for all $q \in \mathbb{C}_{I_0}$.

Now, for $f \in \mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha,I_0}(\mathbb{H})$, by setting rq = w and taking into account that as in the proof of Theorem 2.1 in [68] (see also [26]), we have $dm_{I_0}(q) = \frac{1}{r^2} dm_{I_0}(w)$, we obtain

$$\begin{split} \|f_r\|_{p,\alpha,I_0}^p &= \frac{\alpha p}{2\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I_0}} |f(rq)e^{-\alpha|q|^2/2}|^p dm_{I_0}(q) \\ &= \frac{\alpha p}{2\pi} \frac{1}{r^2} \cdot \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I_0}} |f(w)e^{-\alpha|w|^2/2}|^p \cdot e^{-p\alpha|w|^2(r^{-2}-1)/2} dm_{I_0}(w). \end{split}$$

Since for all $w \in \mathbb{C}_{I_0}$ and 0 < r < 1 we have

$$e^{-p\alpha|w|^2(r^{-2}-1)/2} < 1$$

by applying the dominated convergence theorem we easily obtain

$$\lim_{r \to 1^{-1}} \|f_r\|_{p,\alpha,I_0}^p = \|f\|_{p,\alpha,I_0}^p$$

Therefore, an application of the above mentioned Lemma 3.17 in [86] (see the proof of Theorem 2.1) leads to $\lim_{r\to 1^{-1}} ||f_r - f||_{p,\alpha,I_0} = 0$.

Step 2. This part is exactly the same as in the case of complex variable, proof of part (b) in Proposition 2.9, p. 39 in [115], but reasoning on \mathbb{C}_{I_0} . Indeed, let 0 < r < 1 and choose $r^2\alpha < \beta < \alpha$. Lemma 4.5.4 allows to see that $f_r \in \mathcal{F}^{\beta,2}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ since $\alpha r^2 < \beta$. On the other hand, the condition $\beta < \alpha$ combined with the Lemma 4.5.4 show that $\mathcal{F}^{\beta,2}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ is continuously embedded in $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha,p}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$. Moreover, for any $h \in \mathcal{F}^{\beta,2}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ there exists $c = c(p, \alpha, \beta) > 0$ such that we have the following estimate

$$\|h\|_{\mathcal{F}^{\alpha,p}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})} \le c \|h\|_{\mathcal{F}^{\beta,2}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})}.$$
(4.5.1)

Note that the family of functions given by

$$e_k(q) := \sqrt{\frac{\beta^k}{k!}} q^k,$$

forms an orthonormal basis of $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\beta,2}(\mathbb{H})$ according to [15] and $f_r \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\beta,2}(\mathbb{H})$ for any 0 < r < 1. Thus, there exists a sequence $(P_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ of quaternionic polynomials with right coefficients such that $\|f_r - P_n\|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\beta,2}(\mathbb{H})} \longrightarrow 0$ when $n \to \infty$. Therefore, we just need to use the estimate (4.5.1) to conclude that the polynomials $(P_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ approximate f_r in $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha,p}(\mathbb{H})$ for any 0 < r < 1.
Finally, according to Proposition 3.1, any other norm (or quasi-norm, according to p), $\|\cdot\|_{p,\alpha,I}$ with $I \in \mathbb{S}$, is equivalent to the norm (quasi-norm) $\|\cdot\|_{p,\alpha,I_0}$, it follows that the sequence of polynomials $(P_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ converges to f in any norm (quasi-norm) $\|\cdot\|_{p,\alpha,I}$, which proves the theorem.

Remark 4.5.6. The approximation in Fock spaces of the second kind is based on the Taylor expansion since the quaternionic monomials form an orthogonal basis of the Hilbert Fock space of the second kind.

In what follows, for $1 \le p < +\infty$ we present a constructive proof for the density result in Theorem 4.5.5, with quantitative estimates in terms of higher order moduli of smoothness and in terms of the best approximation quantity.

For this end, we introduce the following definition, in which we keep the notations from Section 2.

Definition 4.5.1. Let $0 , <math>I \in \mathbb{S}$ and $f \in \mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha,I}(\mathbb{H})$. The higher order L^p -moduli of smoothness of k-th order is defined by

$$\omega_k(f;\delta)_{\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha,I}} = \sup_{0 \le |h| \le \delta} \left\{ \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} |\Delta_h^k f(z)|^p \cdot [e^{-\alpha |z|^2/2}]^p dm_I(z) \right\}^{1/p}$$
$$= \sup_{0 \le |h| \le \delta} \|w_\alpha \Delta_h^k f\|_{L^p(\mathbb{C}_I)},$$

where $k \in \mathbb{N}$, $w_{\alpha}(z) = e^{-\alpha |z|^2/2}$,

$$\Delta_h^k f(z) = \sum_{s=0}^k (-1)^{k+s} \binom{k}{s} f(ze^{Ish}) \text{ and } \|f\|_{L^p(\mathbb{C}_I)} = \left(\int_{\mathbb{C}_I} |f(z)|^p dm_I(z)\right)^{1/p} dm_I(z)$$

(In other words, $\omega_k(f; \delta)_{\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha,I}} = \omega_k(f; \delta)_{w_\alpha, L^p(\mathbb{C}_I)}$ is a weighted modulus of smoothness.)

The best approximation quantity is defined by

$$E_n(f)_{p,\alpha,I} = \inf\{\|f - P\|_{p,\alpha,I}; P \in \mathcal{P}_n\} = \inf\{\|w_\alpha(f - P)\|_{L^p(\mathbb{C}_I)}; P \in \mathcal{P}_n\},\$$

where \mathcal{P}_n denotes the set of all polynomials of degree $\leq n$.

Note that exactly as in the case of the L^p -moduli of smoothness for functions of real variable (see, e.g., [59], pp. 44-45), it can be proved that

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0} \omega_k(f; \delta)_{\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha, I}} = 0,$$

$$\omega_k(f; \lambda \cdot \delta)_{\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha, I}} \le (\lambda + 1)^k \cdot \omega_k(f; \delta)_{\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha, I}}, \text{ if } 1 \le p < +\infty$$
(4.5.2)

and

$$\omega_k(f; \lambda \cdot \delta)_{\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha, I}}]^p \le (\lambda + 1)^k \cdot [\omega_k(f; \delta)_{\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha, I}}]^p, \text{ if } 0
(4.5.3)$$

Indeed, this is immediate from the fact that denoting (for fixed z) $g(x) = f(ze^{ix})$, we get $\Delta_h^k f(z) = \overline{\Delta}_h^k g(0)$, where

$$\overline{\Delta}_h^k g(x_0) = \sum_{s=0}^k (-1)^{s+k} \binom{k}{s} g(x_0 + sh).$$

Now, for any $1\leq p<+\infty$ and $f\in \mathcal{F}^{\alpha,p}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H}),$ let us define the convolution operators

$$L_n(f)(q) = \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} f(qe^{I_q t}) \cdot K_n(t) dt, \ q \in \mathbb{H}.$$

Here $K_n(t)$ is a positive and even trigonometric polynomial with the property $\int_{-\pi}^{\pi} K_n(t) dt = 1$.

In particular, we can consider the Fejér kernel

$$K_n(t) = \frac{1}{2\pi n} \cdot \left(\frac{\sin(nt/2)}{\sin(t/2)}\right)^2,$$

and in this case we will denote $L_n(f)(q)$ by $F_n(f)(q)$.

For

$$K_{n,r}(t) = \frac{1}{\lambda_{n,r}} \cdot \left(\frac{\sin(nt/2)}{\sin(t/2)}\right)^{2r},$$

where r will be chosen as the smallest integer with $r \geq \frac{p(m+1)+2}{2}$, $m \in \mathbb{N}$ and the constants $\lambda_{n,r}$ are chosen such that $\int_{-\pi}^{\pi} K_{n,r}(t) dt = 1$, let us define

$$I_{n,m,r}(f)(q) = -\int_{-\pi}^{\pi} K_{n,r}(t) \sum_{k=1}^{m+1} (-1)^k \binom{m+1}{k} f(qe^{I_qkt}) dt, \ q \in \mathbb{H}.$$

Also, let us define $V_n(f)(q) = 2F_{2n}(f)(q) - F_n(f)(q), q \in \mathbb{H}$.

According to the reasonings in [74], [71], for fixed $I \in \mathbb{S}$, if $q \in \mathbb{C}_I$ then $L_n(f)(q)$, $I_{n,m,r}(f)(q)$ and $V_n(f)(q)$ are polynomials in q on \mathbb{C}_I , with coefficients independent of I and depending only on the series development of f. Therefore, as functions of q, $L_n(f)(q)$, $I_{n,m,r}(f)(q)$ and $V_n(f)(q)$ represent polynomials on the whole \mathbb{H} .

The second main result of this section is the following.

Theorem 4.5.7. Let $1 \leq p < +\infty$, $0 < \alpha < +\infty$, $m \in \mathbb{N} \cup \{0\}$ and $f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha,p}(\mathbb{H})$ be arbitrary but fixed.

(i) $I_{n,m,r}(f)(q)$ is a quaternionic polynomial of degree less than r(n-1), which for any $I \in \mathbb{S}$ satisfies the estimate

$$|I_{n,m,r}(f) - f||_{p,\alpha,I} \le C_{p,m,r} \cdot \omega_{m+1}\left(f;\frac{1}{n}\right)_{\mathcal{F}^p_{\alpha,I}}, n \in \mathbb{N},$$

where $m \in \mathbb{N}$, r is the smallest integer with $r \ge \frac{p(m+1)+2}{2}$ and C(p, m, r) > 0 is a constant independent of f, n and I.

(ii) $V_n(f)(q)$ is a quaternionic polynomial of degree $\leq 2n - 1$, satisfying for any $I \in \mathbb{S}$ the estimate

$$||V_n(f) - f||_{p,\alpha,I} \le [2^{(p-1)/p} \cdot (2^p + 1)^{1/p} + 1] \cdot E_n(f)_{p,\alpha,I}, n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Proof. For the fact that the convolution operators $I_{n,m,r}(f)(q)$ and $V_n(f)(q)$ are polynomials of the corresponding degrees see [74], [71].

(i) In the sequel we will apply the following well known Jensen type inequality for integrals: if $\int_{-\pi}^{+\pi} G(u) du = 1$, $G(u) \ge 0$ for all $u \in [-\pi, \pi]$ and $\varphi(t)$ is a convex function on the range of the measurable function of real variable F, then

$$\varphi\left(\int_{-\pi}^{+\pi} F(u)G(u)du\right) \leq \int_{-\pi}^{+\pi} \varphi(F(u))G(u)du.$$

Let $m \in \mathbb{N}$ and r be the smallest integer such that $r \geq \frac{p(m+1)+2}{2}$. Now, by choosing $\varphi(t) = t^p$, $1 \leq p < \infty$, $q \in \mathbb{C}_I$, we get

$$|f(q) - I_{n,m,r}(f)(q)|^{p} = \left| \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} \Delta_{t}^{m+1} f(q) K_{n,r}(t) dt \right|^{p} \\ \leq \left[\int_{-\pi}^{\pi} |\Delta_{t}^{m+1} f(q)| K_{n,r}(t) dt \right]^{p} \\ \leq \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} |\Delta_{t}^{m+1} f(q)|^{p} K_{n,r}(t) dt.$$

Multiplying above by $[e^{-\alpha |q|^2/2}]^p$, integrating on \mathbb{C}_I with respect to $dm_I(q)$ and taking into account the Fubini's theorem, we obtain

$$\int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} |I_{n,m,r}(f)(q) - f(q)|^{p} \cdot [e^{-\alpha|q|^{2}/2}]^{p} dm_{I}(q) \\
\leq \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} \left[\int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} |\Delta_{t}^{m+1} f(q)|^{p} \cdot [e^{-\alpha|q|^{2}/2}]^{p} dm_{I}(q) \right] K_{n,r}(t) dt \\
\leq \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} \omega_{m+1}(f;|t|)^{p}_{\mathcal{F}_{\alpha,I}^{p}} \cdot K_{n,r}(t) dt \\
\leq \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} \omega_{m+1}(f;1/n)^{p}_{\mathcal{F}_{\alpha,I}^{p}}(n|t|+1)^{(m+1)p} \cdot K_{n,r}(t) dt.$$

By [92], p. 57, relation (5), for $r \in \mathbb{N}$ with $r \geq \frac{p(m+1)+2}{2}$, we get

$$\int_{-\pi}^{\pi} (n|t|+1)^{(m+1)p} \cdot K_{n,r}(t)dt \le C_{p,m,r} < +\infty,$$
(4.5.4)

which proves the estimate in (i).

Chapter 4. Approximation in slice hyperholomorphic Fock spaces

(ii) Now, let $f, g \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha,p}(\mathbb{H})$ and $1 \leq p < +\infty$. By the convexity of $\varphi(t) = t^p$ we get the obvious inequality $(a + b)^p \leq 2^{p-1}(a^p + b^p)$, valid for all $a, b \geq 0$, which for all $q \in \mathbb{C}_I$ implies

$$|V_n(f)(q) - V_n(g)(q)| \le 2|F_{2n}(f)(q) - F_{2n}(g)(q)| + |F_n(f)(q) - F_n(g)(q)|$$

$$\le 2\int_{-\pi}^{\pi} |f(qe^{It}) - g(qe^{It})| \cdot K_{2n}(t)dt + \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} |f(qe^{It}) - g(qe^{It})| \cdot K_n(t)dt$$

and

$$\begin{aligned} |V_n(f)(q) - V_n(g)(q)|^p &\leq 2^{p-1} \left[\left(2 \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} |f(qe^{It}) - g(qe^{It})| \cdot K_{2n}(t) dt \right)^p \\ &+ \left(\int_{-\pi}^{\pi} |f(qe^{It}) - g(qe^{It})| \cdot K_n(t) dt \right)^p \right] \\ &\leq 2^{p-1} \left[2^p \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} |f(qe^{It}) - g(qe^{It})|^p \cdot K_{2n}(t) dt + \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} |f(qe^{It}) - g(qe^{It})|^p \cdot K_n(t) dt \right] \end{aligned}$$

Multiplying above with $[e^{-\alpha|q|^2/2}]^p = [e^{-\alpha|qe^{It}|^2/2}]^p$, integrating this inequality on \mathbb{C}_I with respect to $dm_I(q)$ and reasoning as at the above point (i), we obtain

$$\|V_{n}(f) - V_{n}(g)\|_{p,\alpha,I}^{p} \leq 2^{p-1} \left[2^{p} \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} \left(\int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} |f(qe^{It}) - g(qe^{It})|^{p} [e^{-\alpha|qe^{It}|^{2}/2}]^{p} dm_{I}(q) \right) \times K_{2n}(t) dt + \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} \left(\int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} |f(qe^{It}) - g(qe^{It})|^{p} [e^{-\alpha|qe^{It}|^{2}/2}]^{p} dm_{I}(q) \right) K_{n}(t) dt \right].$$

Setting $F(q) = |f(q) - g(q)|^p [e^{-\alpha |q|^2/2}]^p$, $q \in \mathbb{C}_I$, writing $q = r \cos(\theta) + Ir \sin(\theta)$ and taking into account that

$$dm_I(q) = \frac{1}{\pi} r dr d\theta,$$

simple calculations lead to the equality

$$\int_{\mathbb{C}_I} |F(qe^{It})|^p dm_I(q) = \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} |F(q)|^p dm_I(z), \text{ for all } t,$$

which replaced in the above inequality immediately implies

$$\|V_n(f) - V_n(g)\|_{p,\alpha,I}^p \le 2^{p-1} [2^p \|f - g\|_{p,\alpha}^p + \|f - g\|_{p,\alpha}^p] = 2^{p-1} (2^p + 1) \|f - g\|_{p,\alpha}^p,$$

that is

$$||V_n(f) - V_n(g)||_{p,\alpha,I} \le 2^{(p-1)/p} \cdot (2^p + 1)^{1/p} ||f - g||_{p,\alpha,I}.$$

Now, let us denote by P_n^* a polynomial of best approximation by elements in \mathcal{P}_n in the norm in $\|\cdot\|_{p,\alpha,I}$, that is

$$E_n(f)_{p,\alpha,I} = \inf\{\|f - P\|_{p,\alpha,I}; P \in \mathcal{P}_n\} = \|f - P_n^*\|_{p,\alpha,I}.$$

Note that since \mathcal{P}_n is finite dimensional (for fixed *n*), this polynomial P_n^* exists. Since by similar reasonings with those in [69], p. 425 we get $V_n(P_n^*) = P_n^*$,

for all $q \in \mathbb{C}_I$, it follows

$$\begin{split} \|f - V_n(f)\|_{p,\alpha,I} &\leq \|f - P_n^*\|_{p,\alpha,I} + \|V_n(P_n^*) - V_n(f)\|_{p,\alpha,I} \\ &\leq E_n(f)_{p,\alpha,I} + 2^{(p-1)/p} \cdot (2^p + 1)^{1/p} \|P_n^* - f\|_{p,\alpha,I} \\ &= [2^{(p-1)/p} \cdot (2^p + 1)^{1/p} + 1] \cdot E_n(f)_{p,\alpha,I}, \end{split}$$

which proves (ii) and the theorem.

Remark 4.5.8. The result in Theorem 4.5.7 evidently holds also in the complex Fock spaces. In this context, the result is new.

In [15] the authors proved that the quaternionic Fock space of the second kind $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha,2}(\mathbb{H})$ is a right quaternionic Hilbert space whose reproducing kernel is given for all $(r,q) \in \mathbb{H}^2$ by

$$K_{\alpha}(r,q) := e_{*}(\alpha r \overline{q})$$
$$= \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{\alpha^{k} r^{k} \overline{q}^{k}}{k!}$$

Then, we denote by \mathcal{R} the set of all functions of the form

$$f(r) = \sum_{k=1}^{n} K_{\alpha}(r, q_k) b_k, \forall r \in \mathbb{H}$$

where $(b_k)_k, (q_k)_k \in \mathbb{H}$ for all k = 1, ..., n. As a consequence of the Theorem 4.5.5 we obtain the following result:

Theorem 4.5.9. Let $\alpha > 0$ and $0 . The set <math>\mathcal{R}$ is dense in the quaternionic Fock spaces of the second kind $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha,p}(\mathbb{H})$.

- *Proof.* i) The result is clear in the Hilbert case when p = 2. Indeed, we only use the reproducing kernel property to see that the orthogonal of \mathcal{R} is reduced to zero.
 - ii) For p > 0, let f be a quaternionic polynomial with right coefficients. Then, there exists $0 < \beta < \alpha$ such that $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\beta,2}(\mathbb{H})$ is continuously embedded in $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha,p}(\mathbb{H})$. Note that since f is a polynomial, by the Hilbert case it can be approximated by a sequence of \mathcal{R} in the topology norm of $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\beta,2}(\mathbb{H})$. Thus, let $q_1, ..., q_n \in \mathbb{H}$ and $(a_k)_{k=1,...,n} \subset \mathbb{H}$ be such that $\|f - \sum_{k=1}^{n} K_{\beta}^{\frac{\alpha}{\beta}q_k} a_k, \|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\beta,2}(\mathbb{H})}$ tends to zero as $n \to \infty$. However, there exists c > 0 such that we have the following estimate

$$\begin{split} \|f - \sum_{k=1}^{n} K_{\alpha}^{q_{k}} a_{k}, \|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha,p}(\mathbb{H})} &\leq c \|f - \sum_{k=1}^{n} K_{\alpha}^{q_{k}} a_{k}, \|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\beta,2}(\mathbb{H})} \\ &\leq c \|f - \sum_{k=1}^{n} K_{\beta}^{\frac{\alpha}{\beta}q_{k}} a_{k}, \|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\beta,2}(\mathbb{H})}. \end{split}$$

This shows that $||f - \sum_{k=1}^{n} K_{\alpha}^{q_{k}} a_{k}, ||_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha,p}(\mathbb{H})}$ tends to zero as $n \to \infty$, for any quaternionic polynomial f. However, in Theorem 4.5.5 we proved that the set of quaternionic polynomials is dense in any quaternionic Fock space of the second kind. Hence, \mathcal{R} is dense in the quaternionic Fock spaces of the second kind $\mathcal{F}_{\alpha}^{p}(\mathbb{H})$.

The order and type of slice regular entire functions on quaternions were introduced in Chapter 5 of the book [50]. In the setting of the Fock spaces $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha,p}(\mathbb{H})$, we have:

Proposition 4.5.10. Let $0 and <math>f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha,p}(\mathbb{H})$. Then, f is of order less or equal than 2. Moreover, if f is of order 2, then it is of type $\sigma(f) \leq \frac{\alpha}{2}$.

Proof. Note that $f \in \mathcal{F}^{\alpha,p}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$, then by Lemma 4.5.4, we have

$$|f(q)| \le c e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}|q|^2} ||f||_{\mathcal{F}^{\alpha,p}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})}.$$

In particular, we have

$$M_f(r) = \max_{|q|=r} |f(q)| \le c e^{\frac{\alpha}{2}r^2} ||f||_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha,p}(\mathbb{H})}.$$

Therefore,

$$\rho(f) = \lim_{r \to \infty} \frac{\log(\log M_f(r))}{\log r} \le 2.$$

Moreover, if $\rho(f) = 2$, then we have

$$\sigma(f) = \lim_{r \to \infty} \frac{\log M_f(r)}{r^2} \le \frac{\alpha}{2}.$$

ь.	_	_	_	

CHAPTER 5

The Cholewinski-Fock space in the slice hyperholomorphic setting

Inspired from the Cholewinski approach see [33], we investigate a family of Fock spaces in the quaternionic slice hyperholomorphic setting as well as some associated quaternionic linear operators. In a particular case, we reobtain the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space introduced and studied in [15]. The results obtained in this chapter are based on [61].

5.1 Motivation

We recall that in 1961 Bargmann introduced the Bargmann-Fock space on which the creation and annihilation operators, namely

$$M_z f(z) := z f(z)$$
 and $Df(z) := \frac{d}{dz} f(z)$

are closed, densely defined operators that are adjoints of each other and satisfy the classical commutation rule

$$[D, M_z] = \mathcal{I}$$

where [.,.] and \mathcal{I} are respectively the commutator and the identity operator. Furthermore, the standard Schrödinger Hilbert space on the real line is unitary equivalent to the Fock space via the so-called Segal-Bargmann transform. A few years later, in [33] Cholewinski extended this construction by studying a

Hilbert space of even entire functions weighted by a modified Bessel function of the third kind sometimes also called Macdonald function. His construction generalized the original one of Bargmann so that in a particular case the weight is exactly the classical normalized Gaussian measure. He also proved in [33] some commutator relations between the Schrödinger radial kinetic energy operator and the operator M_{z^2} . Then, in 2002 based on the approach of Cholewinski, Sifi and Soltani considered and studied in [108] a Hilbert space of entire functions that are not necessarily even with a weight involving the Macdonald function. As we already discussed before the topic of Segal-Bargmann-Fock spaces and associated integral transforms in this new quaternionic and slice monogenic setting was interesting from several points of view, see [15,34,46,53,60,88,96,101]. The purpose of this chapter is to continue this exploration and present the study of a quaternionic Hilbert space of slice entire functions weighted by a modified Bessel function that we shall call here the quaternionic slice hyperholomorphic Cholewinski-Fock space or the slice Cholewinski-Fock space for short. This will allow us to extend some results obtained in [15,60] on the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space and the quaternionic analogue of the Segal-Bargmann transform. Moreover, we study some specific quaternionic operators associated to the slice Cholewinski-Fock space. In a particular case, we show that the slice derivative and the quaternionic multiplication are adjoints of each other and satisfy the classical commutation rule on the slice Fock space introduced in [15].

The chapter has the following structure: in the next section we briefly review some useful properties of the Macdonald function as it will be needed in the sequel. Then, we define the slice Cholewinski-Fock space and we introduce an orthonormal basis. Moreover, we show that it is a quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert space. Section 4 is devoted to the study of a quaternionic unitary isomorphism between the slice Cholewinski-Fock space and a suitable quaternionic Hilbert space on the real line. This quaternionic isomorphism will be connected also to what we call the slice Dunkl transform. Then, we deal with two right quaternionic linear operators that are proved to be adjoint of each other and satisfy a specific commutation rule on the slice Cholewinski-Fock space. Finally, the last section explains how the results obtained in the quaternionic setting could be extended in a similar way to the slice monogenic setting with Clifford algebras valued functions.

5.2 Some properties of Bessel and modified Bessel functions

For more details about the subject of Bessel functions and related topics we refer the reader to [66, 90].

To any complex number ν is associated the so-called Bessel differential equa-

tion

$$x^{2}\frac{d^{2}}{dx^{2}}y + x\frac{d}{dx}y + (x^{2} - \nu^{2})y = 0$$
(5.2.1)

Using the Frobenius method, a solution of the last equation is given by the Bessel function of the first kind, namely

$$J_{\nu}(x) := \left(\frac{x}{2}\right)^{\nu} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^{k}}{\Gamma(k+1)\Gamma(\nu+k+1)} \left(\frac{x}{2}\right)^{2k}.$$

The second linear independent solution of the Bessel equation is the Bessel function of the second kind Y_{ν} which is defined by

$$Y_{\nu}(x) = \frac{\cos(\nu\pi)J_{\nu}(x) - J_{-\nu}(x)}{\sin(\nu\pi)} \quad \text{if} \quad \nu \notin \mathbb{Z}$$

and

$$Y_n(x) = \lim_{\nu \to n} Y_\nu(x) \quad \text{if} \quad \nu = n \in \mathbb{Z}.$$

The same reasoning is adopted to construct a modified Bessel function of the third kind sometimes called also the Macdonald function and denoted by $K_{\nu}(x)$. To this end, we consider the modified Bessel equation given by

$$x^{2}\frac{d^{2}}{dx^{2}}y + x\frac{d}{dx}y - (x^{2} + \nu^{2})y = 0$$
(5.2.2)

Analogously, the modified Bessel function of the first kind is defined by

$$I_{\nu}(x) := \left(\frac{x}{2}\right)^{\nu} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\Gamma(k+1)\Gamma(\nu+k+1)} \left(\frac{x}{2}\right)^{2k}$$

and the Macdonald function is defined by

$$K_{\nu}(x) = \frac{\pi}{2} \frac{I_{-\nu}(x) - I_{\nu}(x)}{\sin(\nu\pi)} \quad \text{if} \quad \nu \notin \mathbb{Z}$$

and

$$K_n(x) = \lim_{\nu \to n} K_\nu(x)$$
 if $\nu = n \in \mathbb{Z}$.

The Macdonald function is of a particular interest for our study since it will appear in the next section as a weight of the quaternionic Hilbert space of entire slice regular functions instead of the classical Gaussian measure.

So, we summarize in the following Proposition some interesting properties of this function that will be useful in the sequel, see [66, 90].

Proposition 5.2.1. Let x > 0 and $\delta, \nu \in \mathbb{R}$ such that $\delta + \nu > 0$ and $\delta - \nu > 0$. Then, we have the following formulas

1.
$$K_{\nu}(x) = \int_{0}^{\infty} \exp(-x \cosh t) \cosh(\nu t) dt.$$

2. $K_{\frac{1}{2}}(x) = K_{-\frac{1}{2}}(x) = \sqrt{\frac{\pi}{2x}} e^{-x}.$
3. $\int_{0}^{\infty} t^{\delta - 1} K_{\nu}(t) dt = 2^{\delta - 2} \Gamma\left(\frac{\delta}{2} + \frac{\nu}{2}\right) \Gamma\left(\frac{\delta}{2} - \frac{\nu}{2}\right).$

5.3 The slice hyperholomorphic Cholewinski-Fock space $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$

Any quaternionic entire function may be written as

$$f = f^e + f^o$$

 f^e and f^o are respectively even and odd functions where

$$f^e(q) := rac{f(q) + f(-q)}{2} \quad ext{and} \quad f^o(q) := rac{f(q) - f(-q)}{2}.$$

Then, thanks to the series expansion theorem for slice regular functions we have

$$f(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^n a_n \quad \text{with} \quad a_n \in \mathbb{H}$$

so that,

$$f^{e}(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^{2n} a_{2n}$$
 and $f^{o}(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^{2n+1} a_{2n+1}$

Now, let $\alpha \ge -\frac{1}{2}$ and I be any imaginary unit in the sphere S. Then, for p = x + yI in the slice \mathbb{C}_I we consider the following probability measure

$$d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(p) := \frac{|p|^{2\alpha+2}}{\pi 2^{\alpha} \Gamma(\alpha+1)} K_{\alpha}(|p|^2) d\lambda_I(p)$$

where K_{α} is the Macdonald function and $d\lambda_I(p)$ is the usual Lebesgue measure on the slice \mathbb{C}_I . In [108] the complex generalized Fock space $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{C})$ was defined to be the space consisting of complex entire functions $f : \mathbb{C} \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}$ satisfying:

$$\int_{\mathbb{C}} |f^e(z)|^2 d\lambda_{\alpha}(z) + 2(\alpha+1) \int_{\mathbb{C}} |f^o(z)|^2 |z|^{-2} d\lambda_{\alpha+1}(z) < \infty.$$

Then, we consider the following definition

Definition 5.3.1. A slice entire function $f : \mathbb{H} \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ is said to be in the slice Cholewinski-Fock space or the generalized slice Fock space if, for $I \in \mathbb{S}$ it satisfies the following condition

$$\int_{\mathbb{C}_I} |f_I^e(p)|^2 d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(p) + 2(\alpha+1) \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} |f_I^o(p)|^2 |p|^{-2} d\lambda_{\alpha+1,I}(p) < \infty.$$

The space containing all such functions will be denoted $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$.

Remark 5.3.1. Notice that if $\alpha = -\frac{1}{2}$ then thanks to (2) in Proposition 5.2.1 we can see that $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ is exactly the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space introduced and studied in [15]. Indeed, for $\alpha = -\frac{1}{2}$ we get

$$d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(p) := \frac{1}{2\pi} e^{-|p|^2} d\lambda_I(p).$$

In particular, in this case f belongs to $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ if and only if it belongs to the classical slice hyperholomorphic Fock space.

For $f, g \in \mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ we define the following inner product

$$\langle f,g\rangle_{\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})} := \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} \overline{g_{I}^{e}(p)} f_{I}^{e}(p) d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(p) + 2(\alpha+1) \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} \overline{g_{I}^{o}(p)} f_{I}^{o}(p) |p|^{-2} d\lambda_{\alpha+1,I}(p) d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(p) + 2(\alpha+1) \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} \overline{g_{I}^{o}(p)} f_{I}^{o}(p) |p|^{-2} d\lambda_{\alpha+1,I}(p) d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(p) d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(p) + 2(\alpha+1) \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} \overline{g_{I}^{o}(p)} f_{I}^{o}(p) |p|^{-2} d\lambda_{\alpha+1,I}(p) d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(p) d\lambda_{\alpha$$

We shall see later that this definition is well posed since it does not depend on the choice of the imaginary unit *I*. We have :

Proposition 5.3.2. $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ is a right quaternionic Hilbert space with respect to $\langle ., . \rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}}(\mathbb{H})$.

Proof. Let (f_n) be a Cauchy sequence in $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$. Take $I, J \in \mathbb{S}$ such that $I \perp J$. Then, since f_n are slice regular we can use the Splitting Lemma to write

$$f_{n,I} := F_n + G_n J \quad \forall n \in \mathbb{N}$$

where F_n and G_n are holomorphic functions on the slice \mathbb{C}_I belonging to the generalized complex Fock space $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}_I)$. It is easy to see that $(F_n)_n$ and $(G_n)_n$ are Cauchy sequences in $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}_I)$. Hence, there exists two functions F and Gbelonging to $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{C}_I)$ such that the sequences $(F_n)_n$ and $(G_n)_n$ are converging respectively to F and G. Let $f_I = F + GJ$ and consider $f = ext(f_I)$ we have then $f \in \mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$. Moreover, the sequence (f_n) converges to f with respect to the norm of $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$. This ends the proof. \Box

For any $m, n \ge 0$, we set

$$E_{m,n}(\alpha) := \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} \overline{q^{2m}} q^{2n} d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(q)$$

and

$$O_{m,n}(\alpha) := \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} \overline{q^{2m+1}} q^{2n+1} |q|^{-2} \lambda_{\alpha+1,I}(q)$$

Then, the following formulas hold

Lemma 5.3.3. For all $m, n \ge 0$, we have

i)
$$E_{m,n}(\alpha) = \delta_{m,n} 2^{2n} n! \frac{\Gamma(\alpha+n+1)}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)}.$$

ii)
$$O_{m,n}(\alpha) = E_{m,n}(\alpha + 1).$$

Proof. i) We write $q = re^{I\theta}$ using the polar coordinates. This leads to

$$E_{m,n}(\alpha) = \frac{1}{2^{\alpha} \pi \Gamma(\alpha+1)} \int_{0}^{\infty} \int_{0}^{2\pi} e^{2(n-m)\theta I} r^{2(m+n+\alpha+1)} K_{\alpha}(r^{2}) r dr d\theta$$
$$= \frac{1}{2^{\alpha} \pi \Gamma(\alpha+1)} \int_{0}^{2\pi} e^{2(n-m)\theta I} d\theta \int_{0}^{\infty} r^{2(m+n+\alpha+1)} K_{\alpha}(r^{2}) r dr$$
$$= \frac{2\delta_{m,n}}{2^{\alpha} \Gamma(\alpha+1)} \int_{0}^{\infty} r^{2(2n+\alpha+1)} K_{\alpha}(r^{2}) r dr.$$

Making use of the change of variable $t = r^2$, we obtain

$$E_{m,n}(\alpha) = \frac{\delta_{m,n}}{2^{\alpha}\Gamma(\alpha+1)} \int_{0}^{\infty} t^{2n+\alpha+1} K_{\alpha}(t) dt$$

Then, the proof of i) ends thanks to the property 3 in Proposition 5.2.1 by taking $\delta=2n+\alpha+2.$

ii) This is obvious from the definition of $O_{m,n}(\alpha)$.

Thanks to the last lemma we have the two following propositions :

Proposition 5.3.4. Let $f(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^n a_n$ and $g(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^n b_n$ be two slice regular functions belonging to $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$. Then, we have

$$\langle f,g \rangle_{\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \overline{b_n} a_n \beta_n(\alpha)$$

where

$$\beta_n(\alpha) := 2^n \left[\frac{n}{2}\right]! \frac{\Gamma\left(\left[\frac{n+1}{2}\right] + \alpha + 1\right)}{\Gamma(\alpha+1)}.$$

Here the symbol [.] *stands for the integer part.*

Proof. We have

$$\langle f,g\rangle_{\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})} := \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} \overline{g_{I}^{e}(p)} f_{I}^{e}(p) d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(p) + 2(\alpha+1) \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} \overline{g_{o}^{I}(p)} f_{I}^{o}(p) |p|^{-2} d\lambda_{\alpha+1,I}(p) d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(p) + 2(\alpha+1) \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} \overline{g_{O}^{I}(p)} f_{I}^{o}(p) |p|^{-2} d\lambda_{\alpha+1,I}(p) d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(p) d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(p) d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(p) + 2(\alpha+1) \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} \overline{g_{O}^{I}(p)} f_{I}^{o}(p) |p|^{-2} d\lambda_{\alpha+1,I}(p) d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(p) d\lambda_{\alpha$$

Then, we set

$$A := \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} \overline{g_I^e(p)} f_I^e(p) d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(p) \quad \text{and} \quad B := 2(\alpha+1) \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} \overline{g_I^o(p)} f_I^o(p) |p|^{-2} d\lambda_{\alpha+1,I}(p) d\lambda_{\alpha+1,I}(p)$$

Notice that

$$f^{e}(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^{2n} a_{2n}$$
 and $g^{e}(q) = \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} q^{2m} b_{2m}$.

Thus,

$$A = \lim_{R \to \infty} \int_{\{|p| < R\}} \left(\sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \overline{b_{2m} p^{2m}} \right) \left(\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} p^{2n} a_{2n} \right) d\lambda_{\alpha, I}(p)$$
$$= \sum_{m, n=0}^{\infty} \overline{b_{2m}} E_{m, n}(\alpha) a_{2n}.$$

Hence, making use of the Lemma 5.3.3 we get

$$A = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \overline{b_{2k}} a_{2k} \beta_{2k}(\alpha).$$

Similarly, by writing

$$f^{o}(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^{2n+1} a_{2n+1}$$
 and $g^{o}(q) = \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} q^{2m+1} b_{2m+1}$

we obtain

$$B = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \overline{b_{2k+1}} a_{2k+1} \beta_{2k+1}(\alpha).$$

This leads to

$$\langle f,g \rangle_{\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \overline{b_n} a_n \beta_n(\alpha).$$

Remark 5.3.5. Proposition 5.3.4 shows that the scalar product is independent of the choice of the imaginary unit *I*.

Proposition 5.3.6. *For any* $n \in \mathbb{N}$ *, we consider the functions*

$$\phi_n^{\alpha}(q) = \frac{q^n}{\sqrt{\beta_n(\alpha)}}.$$

Then, $\{\phi_n^{\alpha}\}_n$ form an orthonormal basis of $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$.

Proof. Lemma 5.3.3 allows us to easily check that

$$\langle \phi_m^{\alpha}, \phi_n^{\alpha} \rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})} = \delta_{m,n} \quad \forall m, n \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Let us prove now that these functions form a basis of $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$. Indeed, take f in $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ such that $\langle f, \phi^{\alpha}_k \rangle_{\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})} = 0, \forall k$. Then, since f is entire slice regular it admits a series expansion so that $f = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \phi_n^{\alpha} c_n$ where $(c_n)_n \subset \mathbb{H}$. Notice that from the Proposition 5.3.4 we have

$$\langle f, \phi_k^{\alpha} \rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})} = c_k, \forall k \ge 0.$$

This shows that f is identically zero.

An immediate consequence is :

Corollary 5.3.7. An entire function of the form $f(q) = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} q^n a_n$ belongs to $\mathcal{F}^{lpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ if and only if it satisfies the following growth condition

$$\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} |a_n|^2 \beta_n(\alpha) < \infty.$$

Lemma 5.3.8. For all $n \in \mathbb{N}$, we have $n! \leq \beta_n(\alpha)$.

Proof. This is a consequence of the Duplication formula for the Gamma function given by

$$\frac{\Gamma(x)\Gamma(x+\frac{1}{2})}{\Gamma(2x)} = \frac{\sqrt{\pi}}{2^{2x-1}},$$

combined with the fact that the function β_n is increasing for $\alpha \ge -\frac{1}{2}$. Indeed, by treating both cases of n = 2k and n = 2k + 1 with $k \in \mathbb{N}$ using the Duplication formula we get

$$\beta_n\left(-\frac{1}{2}\right) = n! \le \beta_n(\alpha).$$

Remark 5.3.9. $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ is continuously embedded in the slice Fock space $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$. Indeed, we have

$$||f||^{2}_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} |a_{n}|^{2} n! \leq \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} |a_{n}|^{2} \beta_{n}(\alpha) = ||f||^{2}_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})}.$$

The equality holds if $\alpha = -\frac{1}{2}$.

In the sequel, we shall prove that $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ is a quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert space and give an expression of its reproducing kernel. To this end, let us fix $q \in \mathbb{H}$ and consider the evaluation mapping

$$\Lambda_q: \mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}; f \mapsto \Lambda_q(f) = f(q).$$

Then, we have the following estimate on $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$:

Proposition 5.3.10. For any $f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$, there exists $0 < C(|q|) \le e^{\frac{|q|^2}{2}}$ such that

$$|\Lambda_q(f)| = |f(q)| \le C(|q|) \, \|f\|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})}$$

Proof. The series expansion theorem for slice regular functions asserts that

$$f(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^n a_n$$
 with $(a_n)_n \subset \mathbb{H}$.

Then using the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality we have the following estimates,

$$\begin{aligned} |\Lambda_q(f)| &= |f(q)| \leq \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} |q|^n |a_n| \\ &\leq \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{|q|^n}{\sqrt{\beta_n(\alpha)}} \sqrt{\beta_n(\alpha)} |a_n| \\ &\leq \left(\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{|q|^{2n}}{\beta_n(\alpha)}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left(\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \beta_n(\alpha) |a_n|^2\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\leq C(|q|) ||f||_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})}. \end{aligned}$$

Notice that thanks to Lemma 5.3.8 this constant could be also estimated so that we have

$$C(|q|) = \left(\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{|q|^{2n}}{\beta_n(\alpha)}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \le e^{\frac{|q|^2}{2}}.$$

Remark 5.3.11. Proposition 5.3.10 shows that all the evaluation mappings on $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ are continuous. Then, the Riesz representation theorem for quaternionic Hilbert spaces, see [28] asserts that $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ is a quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert space.

For $p, q \in \mathbb{H}$, we consider the function

$$L_{\alpha}(p,q) = L_{\alpha}^{q}(p) := \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{p^{n}q^{n}}{\beta_{n}(\alpha)}$$

where

$$\beta_n(\alpha) := 2^n \left[\frac{n}{2}\right]! \frac{\Gamma\left(\left[\frac{n+1}{2}\right] + \alpha + 1\right)}{\Gamma(\alpha + 1)}.$$

If $q = x \in \mathbb{R}$ we use the following notation $L_{\alpha}(p, x) = L_{\alpha}(px)$ since px = xp.

The function

$$K_{\alpha}(p,q) = K^{q}_{\alpha}(p) := L^{\overline{q}}_{\alpha}(p)$$

satisfies the following properties

Proposition 5.3.12. Let $q, s \in \mathbb{H}$ fixed,

- (a) $K_q^{\alpha} \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H}).$
- (b) For all $f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$, we have $f(q) = \left\langle f, K_{q}^{\alpha} \right\rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})}$.

(c)
$$\langle K_q^{\alpha}, K_s^{\alpha} \rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})} = K_q^{\alpha}(s).$$

Proof. 1. We have by definition

$$K^q_{\alpha}(p) := \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} p^n a_n \quad \text{where} \quad a_n = \frac{\overline{q}^n}{\beta_n(\alpha)}.$$

Thus,

$$\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \beta_n(\alpha) |a_n|^2 = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{|q|^{2n}}{\beta_n(\alpha)}$$
$$= C^2(|q|)$$
$$\leq e^{|q|^2} < \infty.$$

2. Let $f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$; since f is slice regular on \mathbb{H} we can write $f(p) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} p^n b_n$ with $(b_n)_n \subset \mathbb{H}$. Then, using the expression of K_q^{α} combined with Proposition 5.3.4 we obtain

$$\left\langle f, K_q^{\alpha} \right\rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^n b_n = f(q).$$

3. We just need to write

$$K^{\alpha}_{q}(p) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\overline{q}^{n}}{\beta_{n}(\alpha)} p^{n} \quad \text{and} \quad K^{\alpha}_{s}(p) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\overline{s}^{n}}{\beta_{n}(\alpha)} p^{n}$$

and then use the Proposition 5.3.4.

The results obtained in this section may be summarized in the following

Theorem 5.3.13. $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ is a quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert space whose reproducing kernel is given by the following formula

$$K_{\alpha}(p,q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{p^n \overline{q^n}}{\beta_n(\alpha)} \quad \text{for all } (p,q) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H}.$$

Proof. It is a consequence of the Propositions 5.3.10 and 5.3.12.

Remark 5.3.14. For $\alpha = -\frac{1}{2}$, it turns out that $K_{\alpha}(.,.)$ is the reproducing kernel of the slice Fock space $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ obtained in [15] and given by

$$e_*(p\overline{q}) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{p^n \overline{q}^n}{n!}.$$

5.4 A unitary integral transform associated to $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$

In this section we introduce an integral operator T_{α} and show that it defines an isometric isomorphism between the quaternionic slice Cholewinski Fock space introduced in the last section and a specific quaternionic Hilbert space on the real line, namely $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha} = L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R}, d\mu_{\alpha})$ where

$$d\mu_{\alpha}(x) := \frac{|x|^{2\alpha+1}}{2^{\alpha+1}\Gamma(\alpha+1)}dx.$$

Note that the quaternionic Hilbert space \mathcal{H}_{α} is endowed by the inner product

$$\langle \psi, \phi \rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{\alpha}} := \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{\phi(x)} \psi(x) d\mu_{\alpha}(x).$$

Note that $\mathcal{H}_{-\frac{1}{2}}$ is the standard Hilbert space $L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$. In this case, the isomorphism T_{α} is the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform introduced and studied in [60].

Let us consider the kernel

$$\mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(p,x) := 2^{\frac{\alpha+1}{2}} e^{-\frac{1}{2}(p^2 + x^2)} L_{\alpha}(\sqrt{2}px) \quad \forall (p,x) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}$$

so that, for $\varphi \in \mathcal{H}_{\alpha}$ and $q \in \mathbb{H}$ we define

$$T_{\alpha}\varphi(q) := \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(q, x)\varphi(x)d\mu_{\alpha}(x).$$

In the sequel, we study the integral transform T_{α} . To this end, let us recall some properties of the so called generalized Hermite polynomials, see [103, 104, 108]. These generalized Hermite polynomials are defined by

$$H_n^{\alpha}(x) := \sum_{k=0}^{\left[\frac{n}{2}\right]} \frac{(-1)^k \beta_n(\alpha)}{k! \beta_{n-k}(\alpha)} (2x)^{n-2k}; x \in \mathbb{R}$$

their generating function in the classical complex case is given by

$$e^{-\frac{z^2}{4}}L_{\alpha}(zx) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{H_n^{\alpha}(x)}{2^n \beta_n(\alpha)} z^n; \quad z \in \mathbb{C}, x \in \mathbb{R}.$$

Moreover, it turns out that the Hermite functions

$$h_n^{\alpha}(x) := \frac{2^{-\frac{(n-\alpha-1)}{2}}}{\sqrt{\beta_n(\alpha)}} e^{-\frac{x^2}{2}} H_n^{\alpha}(x)$$

associated to these polynomials form an orthonormal basis of the Hilbert space $\mathcal{H}_{\alpha}.$

Then, similarly to the complex case we prove the following

Lemma 5.4.1. Let $p \in \mathbb{H}$ and $x \in \mathbb{R}$. Then, we have

$$e^{-\frac{p^2}{4}}L_{\alpha}(px) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{H_n^{\alpha}(x)}{2^n \beta_n(\alpha)} p^n.$$

Proof. Set

$$f_i(z) = e^{-\frac{z^2}{4}} L_\alpha(zx)$$
 and $g_i(z) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{H_n^\alpha(x)}{2^n \beta_n(\alpha)} z^n; \quad \forall z \in \mathbb{C}_i.$

Notice that f_i and g_i are two entire functions. Then, they could be extended into two slice entire regular functions denoted respectively $ext(f_i)$ and $ext(g_i)$. On the other hand, the functions

$$F(q) = e^{-\frac{q^2}{4}} L_{\alpha}(qx)$$
 and $G(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{H_n^{\alpha}(x)}{2^n \beta_n(\alpha)} q^n$

are entire slice regular on \mathbb{H} since $q \mapsto e^{-\frac{q^2}{4}}$ is quaternionic intrinsic. It follows then from the uniqueness in the Lemma 3.1.7 that $F = ext(f_i)$ and $G = ext(g_i)$. Finally, since F and G coincide on the slice \mathbb{C}_i we use the identity principle to conclude the proof. \Box As a consequence of the last lemma we have

Proposition 5.4.2. Let $p \in \mathbb{H}$ and $x \in \mathbb{R}$. Then,

$$\mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(p,x) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} h_n^{\alpha}(x) \frac{p^n}{\sqrt{\beta_n(\alpha)}}.$$

Proof. Let $(p, x) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}$, and write

$$\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} h_n^{\alpha}(x) \frac{p^n}{\sqrt{\beta_n(\alpha)}} = 2^{\frac{\alpha+1}{2}} e^{-\frac{x^2}{2}} \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{H_n^{\alpha}(x)}{\beta_n(\alpha)} \left(\frac{\sqrt{2p}}{2}\right)^n$$

Then, by taking $q=\sqrt{2}p\in\mathbb{H}$ we can apply the last lemma to get

$$\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} h_n^{\alpha}(x) \frac{p^n}{\sqrt{\beta_n(\alpha)}} = 2^{\frac{\alpha+1}{2}} e^{-\frac{1}{2}(x^2+p^2)} L_{\alpha}(\sqrt{2}px) = \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(p,x).$$

Another interesting property of the kernel C_{α} is given by Lemma 5.4.3. Let $p, q \in \mathbb{H}$. Then,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(p,x) \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(q,x) d\mu_{\alpha}(x) = L_{\alpha}(p,q).$$

Proof. Let $p, q \in \mathbb{H}$, making use of the Proposition 5.4.2 we can write

$$\mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(p,x) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} h_n^{\alpha}(x) \frac{p^n}{\sqrt{\beta_n(\alpha)}} \quad \text{and} \quad \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(q,x) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} h_n^{\alpha}(x) \frac{q^n}{\sqrt{\beta_n(\alpha)}}$$

Thus,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(p,x) \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(q,x) d\mu_{\alpha}(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left(\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} h_n^{\alpha}(x) \frac{p^n}{\sqrt{\beta_n(\alpha)}} \right) \left(\sum_{m=0}^{\infty} h_m^{\alpha}(x) \frac{q^m}{\sqrt{\beta_m(\alpha)}} \right) d\mu_{\alpha}(x)$$
$$= \sum_{n,m=0}^{\infty} \frac{p^n q^m}{\sqrt{\beta_n(\alpha)}\sqrt{\beta_m(\alpha)}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} h_n^{\alpha}(x) h_m^{\alpha}(x) d\mu_{\alpha}(x).$$

Then, since $\{h_n^{\alpha}\}_{n\geq 0}$ form an orthonormal set in \mathcal{H}_{α} we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(p,x) \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(q,x) d\mu_{\alpha}(x) = \sum_{n,m=0}^{\infty} \frac{p^n q^m}{\sqrt{\beta_n(\alpha)} \sqrt{\beta_m(\alpha)}} \delta_{n,m}$$
$$= L_{\alpha}(p,q).$$

_		
Г		

Therefore, we have

Proposition 5.4.4. Let $q \in \mathbb{H}$ and $\varphi \in \mathcal{H}_{\alpha}$. Then,

- 1. $\|\mathcal{C}^{q}_{\alpha}\|_{\mathcal{H}_{\alpha}} = \sqrt{L_{\alpha}(q,\overline{q})} = \sqrt{L_{\alpha}(|q|^{2})}.$
- 2. $|T_{\alpha}\varphi(q)| \leq \sqrt{L_{\alpha}(|q|^2)} \|\varphi\|_{\mathcal{H}_{\alpha}}.$
- *Proof.* 1. It is a direct consequence of the Lemma 5.4.3 combined with the identity $\overline{C_{\alpha}(q,x)} = C_{\alpha}(\overline{q},x)$ for all $q \in \mathbb{H}$.
 - 2. We start by writing

$$|T_{\alpha}\varphi(q)| \leq \int_{\mathbb{R}} |\mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(q,x)| |\varphi(x)| d\mu_{\alpha}(x)$$

Then, we use the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality to complete the proof.

Remark 5.4.5. For $n \in \mathbb{N}$, we have $T_{\alpha}h_n^{\alpha} = \phi_n^{\alpha}$ and $||T_{\alpha}h_n^{\alpha}||_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})} = ||h_n^{\alpha}||_{\mathcal{H}_{\alpha}}$. Moreover, if $\varphi = \sum_{n=0}^{N} h_n^{\alpha} c_n$ then $||T_{\alpha}\varphi||_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})} = \sum_{n=0}^{N} |c_n|^2 = ||\varphi||_{\mathcal{H}_{\alpha}}$.

Finally, we prove the following

Theorem 5.4.6. The integral transform T_{α} is an isometric isomorphism mapping the quaternionic Hilbert space \mathcal{H}_{α} onto $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$.

Proof. Let $\varphi \in \mathcal{H}_{\alpha}$ and set $\varphi_N = \sum_{n=0}^{N} h_n^{\alpha} a_n$ with $(a_n) \subset \mathbb{H}$ such that φ_N con-

verges to φ in \mathcal{H}_{α} . Then, making use of the second estimate in Proposition 5.4.4 we can show that $T_{\alpha}\varphi_N$ is a Cauchy sequence in the quaternionic Hilbert space $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$. Thus, there exists $f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ such that $T_{\alpha}\varphi_N \xrightarrow{}_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})} f$. Consequently, it will exist a subsequence $(T_{\alpha}\varphi_{N_k})_{N_k}$ converging to f pointwise almost everywhere. Moreover, according to the Proposition 5.4.4 we have the following

$$|T_{\alpha}\varphi(p) - T_{\alpha}\varphi_N(p)| \le C(|p|) \|\varphi - \varphi_N\|_{\mathcal{H}_{\alpha}}$$

Then, by letting N goes to infinity we can see that $(T_{\alpha}\varphi_N)_N$ converges pointwise to $T_{\alpha}\varphi$. In particular, the pointwise convergence shows that $T_{\alpha}\varphi = f$. However, by definition we have $f := \lim_{N \to \infty, \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})} T_{\alpha}\varphi_N$.

Therefore, it follows that

$$\|T_{\alpha}\varphi\|_{\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})} = \|f\|_{\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})} = \lim_{N \to \infty} \|T_{\alpha}\varphi_N\|_{\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})} = \|\varphi\|_{\mathcal{H}_{\alpha}}.$$

Hence, T_{α} is a quaternionic isometric integral operator which is one-to-one. Moreover, since $T_{\alpha}h_n^{\alpha} = \phi_n^{\alpha}$ it is also surjective and this ends the proof. As a consequence we have

Proposition 5.4.7. Let $f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ and $x \in \mathbb{R}$. Then, for any imaginary unit $I \in \mathbb{S}$ we have

$$T_{\alpha}^{-1}f(x) = \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} \mathcal{C}_{\alpha,I}^{e}(\overline{p},x) f_{e}^{I}(p) d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(p) + 2(\alpha+1) \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} \mathcal{C}_{\alpha,I}^{o}(\overline{p},x) f_{o}^{I}(p) |p|^{-2} d\lambda_{\alpha+1,I}(p).$$

Proof. First, note that T_{α} is a surjective isometry. Then, it defines a quaternionic unitary operator which means that its inverse is given by $T_{\alpha}^{-1} = T_{\alpha}^*$ where T_{α}^* is the adjoint operator of T_{α} . Now, let $f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$, then since $T_{\alpha}^{-1} = T_{\alpha}^*$ we have

$$\left\langle T_{\alpha}^{-1}f,g\right\rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{\alpha}} = \left\langle f,T_{\alpha}g\right\rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})} \quad \forall g\in\mathcal{H}_{\alpha}.$$

Observe that $T_{\alpha}g$ is given by

$$T_{\alpha}g(q) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(q, x)g(x)d\mu_{\alpha}(x).$$

Then, we have

However, we have

$$(T_{\alpha}g)_{I}^{e}(p) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}^{e}(p,x)g(x)d\mu_{\alpha}(x) \text{ and } (T_{\alpha}g)_{I}^{o}(p) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}^{o}(p,x)g(x)d\mu_{\alpha}(x)$$

Thus, making use of Fubini's theorem we get that for any $g \in \mathcal{H}_{\alpha}$ we have

$$\left\langle T_{\alpha}^{-1}f,g\right\rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{\alpha}} = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{g(x)}\psi_{f}(x)d\mu_{\alpha}(x)$$
$$= \left\langle \psi_{f},g\right\rangle_{\mathcal{H}_{\alpha}},$$

where we have set

$$\psi_f(x) = \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} \mathcal{C}^e_{\alpha,I}(\overline{p}, x) f^I_e(p) d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(p) + 2(\alpha + 1) \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} \mathcal{C}^o_{\alpha,I}(\overline{p}, x) f^I_o(p) |p|^{-2} d\lambda_{\alpha + 1,I}(p).$$

Since the last equality holds for all $g \in \mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ it follows that $T^{-1}_{\alpha}f = \psi_f$. \Box

Remark 5.4.8. The integral on the right hand side in Proposition 5.4.7 does not depend on the choice of the imaginary unit since the scalar product does not depend on the choice of the slice.

We finish this section by connecting this unitary transform T_{α} to what we call the (right) slice Dunkl transform. Indeed, we define the (right) slice Dunkl transform of a function $\varphi \in \mathcal{H}_{\alpha}$ with respect to a slice \mathbb{C}_{I} to be

$$D^{I}_{\alpha}\varphi(x) := \int_{\mathbb{R}} L_{\alpha}(-Ixt)\varphi(t)d\mu_{\alpha}(t)$$

More properties of the classical complex Dunkl transform can be found for example in [109]. Actually, this transform generalizes the classical Fourier transform on the real line. It satisfies a version of the Plancherel theorem since it extends uniquely to a unitary operator from the Hilbert space \mathcal{H}_{α} onto itself. Then, we prove

Lemma 5.4.9. Let *I* be any imaginary unit in \mathbb{S} and $\psi \in \mathcal{H}_{\alpha}$. Then,

$$T_{\alpha}D^{I}_{\alpha}\psi(x) = T_{\alpha}\psi \circ g(x)$$
 where $g(x) = -xI$ for all $x \in \mathbb{R}$.

Proof. Let $x \in \mathbb{R}$ and $\psi \in \mathcal{H}_{\alpha}$, and consider the function

$$\varphi(s) = D^I_{\alpha}\psi(s) := \int_{\mathbb{R}} L_{\alpha}(-Ist)\psi(t)d\mu_{\alpha}(t)$$

Then, thanks to the Plancherel and Fubini's theorems $\varphi \in \mathcal{H}_{\alpha}$ we can write

$$T_{\alpha}\varphi(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(x,s)\varphi(s)d\mu_{\alpha}(s)$$

=
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(x,s) \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} L_{\alpha}(-Ist)\psi(t)d\mu_{\alpha}(t)\right) d\mu_{\alpha}(s)$$

=
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(x,s)L_{\alpha}(-Ist)d\mu_{\alpha}(s)\right)\psi(t)d\mu_{\alpha}(t)$$

Note that, we have

$$\phi(x,t) := \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(x,s) L_{\alpha}(-Ist) d\mu_{\alpha}(s).$$

Thus, we get

$$\phi(x,t) := 2^{\frac{\alpha+1}{2}} e^{-\frac{x^2}{2}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-\frac{s^2}{2}} L_{\alpha}(\sqrt{2}xs) L_{\alpha}(-Ist) d\mu_{\alpha}(s)$$

The last integral can be evaluated as in Theorem 3.4 in [109] since $x \in \mathbb{R}$. Then, we get

$$\phi(x,t) = \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(-Ix,t).$$

Therefore, we obtain

$$T_{\alpha}D_{\alpha}^{I}\psi(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{C}_{\alpha}(-Ix,t)\psi(t)d\mu_{\alpha}(t)$$

Finally, this shows that

$$T_{\alpha}D_{\alpha}^{I}\psi(x) = T_{\alpha}\psi(-xI).$$

-	_	-	_	
				L
				L
				L
	_	_		L

As a consequence of the Lemma 5.4.9 we have the following :

Proposition 5.4.10. *For any* $I \in \mathbb{S}$ *and* $f \in \mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ *we have*

$$T_{\alpha}D_{\alpha}^{I}T_{\alpha}^{-1}(f)(x) = f(-xI) \quad \forall x \in \mathbb{R}.$$

Proof. We just have to take $\psi = T_{\alpha}^{-1} f \in \mathcal{H}_{\alpha}$ and then apply the Lemma 5.4.9.

5.5 Some quaternionic operators on $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$

In this section, we shall consider the two following operators on the slice Cholewinski-Fock space defined by

$$\mathcal{M}f(q) = qf(q)$$
 and $\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}f(q) = \partial_S f(q) + (2\alpha + 1)q^{-1}f^o(q)$

with domains given respectively by

$$D(\mathcal{M}) = \{ f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H}); \mathcal{M}f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H}) \}$$

and

$$D(\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}) = \{ f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H}); \mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H}) \}.$$

Note that \mathcal{M} and $\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}$ are quaternionic right linear operators densely defined on $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ since $\{\phi_{n}^{\alpha}\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ is an orthonormal basis of this quaternionic Hilbert space.

In the sequel, we present some properties of these right quaternionic operators on $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$

Proposition 5.5.1. \mathcal{M} and $\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}$ are two closed quaternionic operators on $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$.

Proof. We consider the graph of \mathcal{M} defined by

$$\mathcal{G}(\mathcal{M}) := \{ (f, \mathcal{M}f); f \in D(\mathcal{M}) \}.$$

Let us show that $\mathcal{G}(\mathcal{M})$ is closed. Indeed, let ϕ_n be a sequence in $D(\mathcal{M})$ such that ϕ_n and $\mathcal{M}\phi_n$ converge to ϕ and ψ respectively on $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$. Then, thanks to the Proposition 5.4.4 we have

$$|\phi_n(q) - \phi(q)| \le C_q \|\phi_n - \phi\| \quad \text{and} \quad |\mathcal{M}\phi_n(q) - \psi(q)| \le C_q \|\mathcal{M}\phi_n - \psi\|;$$

it follows that ϕ_n and $\mathcal{M}\phi_n$ converge respectively to ϕ and ψ pointwise. This leads to $\psi(q) = \mathcal{M}\phi(q)$ which ends the proof. The same technique could be adopted to prove the closeness of the operator $\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}$ on $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$.

Proposition 5.5.2. Let $f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$. Then, $\mathcal{M}f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$ if and only if $\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$. In particular this means that $D(\mathcal{M}) = D(\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S})$.

Proof. Let $f(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^n a_n$ be an entire slice regular function belonging to $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})$; we shall compute $\|\mathcal{M}f\|$ and $\|\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}f\|$. We have

$$\mathcal{M}f(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^{n+1}a_n$$
 and $\|\mathcal{M}f\|^2 = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \beta_{n+1}(\alpha)|a_n|^2.$

On the other hand,

$$\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}f(q) = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} 2kq^{2k-1}a_{2k} + \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} 2(\alpha+k+1)q^{2k}a_{2k+1}$$
$$= \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{\beta_{2k}(\alpha)}{\beta_{2k-1}(\alpha)}q^{2k-1}a_{2k} + \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{\beta_{2k+1}(\alpha)}{\beta_{2k}(\alpha)}q^{2k}a_{2k+1}$$
$$= \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\beta_n(\alpha)}{\beta_{n-1}(\alpha)}q^{n-1}a_n$$

Thus we have

$$\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}f(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^n c_n \quad \text{where} \quad c_n = \frac{\beta_{n+1}(\alpha)}{\beta_n(\alpha)} a_{n+1}.$$

Hence, making use of Proposition 5.3.4 we obtain

$$\|\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}f\|^2 = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \frac{\beta_{n+1}(\alpha)}{\beta_n(\alpha)} \beta_{n+1}(\alpha) |a_{n+1}|^2.$$

Now, we use the fact that

$$\frac{\beta_{n+1}(\alpha)}{\beta_n(\alpha)} = n + 1 + \frac{2\alpha + 1}{2}(1 + (-1)^n)$$

and setting k = n + 1 we get

$$\|\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}f\|^{2} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \left(k + \frac{2\alpha + 1}{2}(1 - (-1)^{k})\right)\beta_{k}(\alpha)|a_{k}|^{2}$$

This leads to

$$|\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}f||^{2} = ||\mathcal{M}f||^{2} - ||f||^{2} - (2\alpha + 1)\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (-1)^{k}\beta_{k}(\alpha)|a_{k}|^{2}$$

Last equality concludes the proof and shows that \mathcal{M} and $\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}$ have the same domain on $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$.

Proposition 5.5.3. For $f \in D(\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S})$ and $g \in D(\mathcal{M})$, we have

$$\langle \mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}f,g \rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})} = \langle f,\mathcal{M}g \rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})}$$

and

$$\langle \mathcal{M}g, f \rangle_{\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})} = \langle g, \mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}f \rangle_{\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})}.$$

Proof. Take $f(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^n a_n$ and $g(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^n b_n$. Then, as we have seen before

we have

$$\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}f(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^n c_n \quad \text{with} \quad c_n = \frac{\beta_{n+1}(\alpha)}{\beta_n(\alpha)} a_{n+1}$$

and by taking $b_{-1} = 0$ we have

$$\mathcal{M}g(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^n b_{n-1}$$

Therefore, it follows from the Proposition 5.3.4 that

$$\langle \mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}f,g \rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \beta_{n+1}(\alpha)\overline{b_{n}}a_{n+1} \\ = \langle f,\mathcal{M}g \rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{\alpha}(\mathbb{H})}.$$

Then, we just need to apply $\overline{\langle h, l \rangle} = \langle l, h \rangle$ to get the second formula. **Proposition 5.5.4.** The commutator of the operators $\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}$ and \mathcal{M} satisfies

$$[\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S};\mathcal{M}] = \mathcal{I} + (2\alpha + 1)A$$

where \mathcal{I} is the identity operator and Af(q) = f(-q) on $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$.

Proof. Let $f \in \mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$, then we have

$$\mathcal{M}f(q) = qf(q)$$
 and $\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}f(q) = \partial_S f(q) + (2\alpha + 1)q^{-1}\left(\frac{f(q) - f(-q)}{2}\right)$.

Thus,

$$\mathcal{MD}_{\alpha,S}f(q) = q\partial_S f(q) + (2\alpha + 1)\left(\frac{f(q) - f(-q)}{2}\right)$$

Moreover, since the identity is an intrinsic entire slice regular function then the slice derivative satisfies the Leibniz formula so that we have

$$\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}\mathcal{M}f(q) = f(q) + q\partial_S f(q) + (2\alpha + 1)\left(\frac{f(q) + f(-q)}{2}\right).$$

Hence, by substituting the two last equations we get the desired result.

Finally, all the previous properties could be summarized in the following main result

Theorem 5.5.5. \mathcal{M} and $\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S}$ are closed densely defined right quaternionic linear operators adjoints of each other on the slice Cholewinski-Fock space. Moreover, they satisfy the commutation rule

$$[\mathcal{D}_{\alpha,S};\mathcal{M}] = \mathcal{I} + (2\alpha + 1)A.$$

Remark 5.5.6. If $\alpha = -\frac{1}{2}$ the last theorem states that the slice derivative ∂_S and the quaternionic multiplication operator M_q are adjoints one of each other and satisfy the classical commutation rule $[\partial_S; M_q] = \mathcal{I}$ on the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space introduced in [15].

5.6 The slice monogenic Cholewinski-Fock spaces

Let $\{e_1, e_2, ..., e_n\}$ be an orthonormal basis of the Euclidean vector space \mathbb{R}^n with a non-commutative product defined by the following multiplication law

$$e_k e_s + e_s e_k = -2\delta_{k,s}; \quad k, s = 1, ..., n$$

where $\delta_{k,s}$ is the Kronecker symbol. The set $\{e_A : A \subset \{1, ..., m\}\}$ with $e_A = e_{h_1}e_{h_2}...e_{h_r}, 1 \leq h_1 < ... < h_r \leq n, e_{\emptyset} = 1$ forms a basis of the Clifford algebra \mathbb{R}_n . Let \mathbb{R}^{n+1} be embedded in \mathbb{R}_n by identifying $(x_0, x_1, ..., x_n) \in \mathbb{R}^{n+1}$ with the para-vector $x = x_0 + x \in \mathbb{R}_n$. The conjugate of x is given by $\overline{x} = x_0 - x$ and the norm of x is defined by $|x|^2 = x_0^2 + ... + x_n^2$. Furthermore, the (n-1) dimensional sphere of units 1-vectors in \mathbb{R}^n is denoted by

$$\mathbb{S}^{n-1} = \{ x = x_1 e_1 + \dots + x_n e_n; x_1^2 + \dots + x_n^2 = 1 \}.$$

Note that if $I \in \mathbb{S}^{n-1}$, then $I^2 = -1$. Based on these notations, in [36] the theory of slice regular functions on quaternions was extended to the slice monogenic setting where the space of all slice monogenic functions on Ω is denoted by $\mathcal{SM}(\Omega)$. Then, by analogy with the quaternionic setting, to $f \in \mathcal{SM}(\mathbb{R}^{n+1})$ such that

$$f(x) = f^e(x) + f^o(x)$$

we consider

$$||f||_{\alpha,n}^2 := \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} |f_I^e(x)|^2 d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(x) + 2(\alpha+1) \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} |f_I^o(x)|^2 |x|^{-2} d\lambda_{\alpha+1,I}(x)$$

where for the para-vector $x = u + vI \in \mathbb{C}_I$ we have

$$d\lambda_{\alpha,I}(x) := \frac{|x|^{2\alpha+2}}{\pi 2^{\alpha} \Gamma(\alpha+1)} K_{\alpha}(|x|^2) d\lambda_I(x).$$

Hence, we define the slice monogenic Cholewinski-Fock space on \mathbb{R}^{n+1} to be

$$\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{R}^{n+1}) := \{ f \in \mathcal{SM}(\mathbb{R}^{n+1}); \|f\|_{n,\alpha} < \infty \}.$$

The monomials given by paravectors $(x^n)_n$ form an orthogonal basis of $\mathcal{F}^{\alpha}_{Slice}(\mathbb{R}^{n+1})$. Moreover, note that if $\alpha = -\frac{1}{2}$ this space is the slice hyperholomorhic Clifford Fock space introduced in section 5 of [15]. Finally, we conclude this by this comment

Remark 5.6.1. The theory of slice monogenic functions with Clifford valued functions [35, 36] extends following the same spirit the one of slice regular functions on quaternions so that we have the same extended versions of : Splitting Lemma, series expansion theorem, Representation Formula, etc. Hence, most of the results obtained in this paper in the quaternionic setting could be rewritten in the slice monogenic setting.

CHAPTER 6

A quaternionic Short-time Fourier transform QSTFT

In this chapter, we study a special one dimensional quaternion short-time Fourier transform (QSTFT). Its construction is based on the slice hyperholomorphic Segal-Bargmann transform. We discuss some of its basic properties and prove different results on this QSTFT such as Moyal formula, reconstruction formula and Lieb's uncertainty principle. We provide also the reproducing kernel associated to the Gabor space considered in this case. The results obtained here are based on [56]

6.1 Motivation

There has been an increased interest in the generalization of integral transforms to the quaternionic and Clifford settings in the last years. Such transforms are widely studied, since they help in analysis of vector-valued signals and images. In [31] it was explained that some hypercomplex signals can be useful tools for extracting intrinsically 1D-features from images. The reader can find other motivations for studying the extension of the time frequency-analysis to quaternions in [31]. In the survey [54] the author states that this research topic is based on three main approaches: the eigenfunction approach, the generalized roots of -1 approach and the spin group approach. In particular, using the second approach a quaternionic short-time Fourier transform in dimension 2 is studied in [21]. In the paper [94] the same transform is defined in a Clifford setting for even

dimension more than two. We introduce here an extension of the short-time Fourier transform in the quaternionic setting in dimension one. To this end, we fix a property that relates the complex short-time Fourier transform and the complex Segal-Bargmann transform:

$$V_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) = e^{-\pi i x \omega} Gf(\bar{z}) e^{\frac{-\pi |z|^2}{2}},$$
 (6.1.1)

where V_{φ} is the complex short-time Fourier transform with respect to the Gaussian window φ (see [78, Def. 3.1]) and Gf(z) denotes the complex version of the Segal-Bargmann transform according to [78]. To achieve our aim we use the quaternionc analogue of the Segal-Bargmann transform studied in [60]. This integral transform was used also in [63] to study some quaternionic Hilbert spaces of Cauchy-Fueter regular functions.

In order to present our results, we adopt the following structure: in the next section, we prove some new properties of the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform that will be useful for our purpose. In particular we deal with an unitary property and give a characterization of the range of the Schwartz space. Moreover, we provide some calculations related to the position and the momentum operators. After that, we give a brief overview of the 1D Fourier transform [65] and show a Plancherel theorem in this framework. Then, we will define the 1D QSTFT and prove an isometric relation for the 1D QSTFT and a Moyal formula using the Segal-Bargmann techniques. We show also the following reconstruction formula

$$f(y) = 2^{-\frac{1}{4}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} e^{2\pi I \omega y} \mathcal{V}_{\varphi} f(x, \omega) e^{-\pi (y-x)^2} dx d\omega, \ \forall y \in \mathbb{R}.$$

From this follows that the adjoint operator of the QSTFT defines a left inverse. Furthermore, it gives the possibility to write the 1D QSTFT using the reproducing kernel associated to the Gabor space

$$\mathcal{G}^{\varphi}_{\mathbb{H}} := \{ \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f, f \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H}) \}.$$

Finally, we prove that the 1D QSTFT considered here follows a Lieb's uncertainty principle.

6.2 Further properties of the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform

In this section we prove some new properties of the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform.

6.2.1 A unitary property

We start from an unitary property which is not found in literature in the following explicit form. **Proposition 6.2.1.** Let $f, g \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$. Then, we have

$$\langle \mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(f), \mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(g) \rangle_{\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{slice}(\mathbb{H})} = \langle f, g \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}.$$
 (6.2.1)

Proof. Any $f,g\in L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})$ can be expanded as

$$f(x) = \sum_{k \ge 0} h_k^{\nu}(x) \alpha_k,$$
$$g(x) = \sum_{k \ge 0} h_k^{\nu}(x) \beta_k,$$

where $(\alpha_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}, (\beta_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \subset \mathbb{H}$.

$$\langle f,g \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})} = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{g(x)} f(x) \, dx = \sum_{k \ge 0} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{h_{k}^{\nu}(x)\beta_{k}} h_{k}^{\nu}(x)\alpha_{k} \, dx$$

$$= \sum_{k \ge 0} \overline{\beta_{k}} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{h_{k}^{\nu}(x)} h_{k}^{\nu}(x) \, dx \right) \alpha_{k}$$

$$= \sum_{k \ge 0} \|h_{k}^{\nu}(x)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}^{2} \overline{\beta_{k}}\alpha_{k}.$$

$$(6.2.2)$$

On the other way, since

$$\langle f, h_k^{\nu} \rangle_{L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})} = \sum_{j \ge 0} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{h_k^{\nu}(x)} h_j^{\nu}(x) \, dx \right) \alpha_j = \|h_k^{\nu}(x)\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}^2 \alpha_k.$$

We have by [60]

$$\mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(f)(q) = \sum_{k \ge 0} e_{k}(q) \frac{\langle f, h_{k}^{\nu} \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}}{\|h_{k}^{\nu}(x)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})} \|e_{k}\|_{\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{Slice}}} \qquad (6.2.3)$$

$$= \sum_{k \ge 0} e_{k}(q) \frac{\|h_{k}^{\nu}(x)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})} \|e_{k}\|_{\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{Slice}}}{\|h_{k}^{\nu}(x)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})} \|e_{k}\|_{\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{Slice}}} \alpha_{k}$$

$$= \sum_{k \ge 0} e_{k}(q) \frac{\|h_{k}^{\nu}(x)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}}{\|e_{k}\|_{\mathcal{F}^{2,\nu}_{Slice}}} \alpha_{k}.$$

Using the same calculus we obtain

$$\overline{\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(g)(q)} = \sum_{k \ge 0} \frac{\|h_{k}^{\nu}(x)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}}{\|e_{k}\|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{2,\nu}}} \overline{e_{k}(q)\beta_{k}}.$$
(6.2.4)

By putting together (6.2.3) and (6.2.4) we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(f), \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(g) \rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{2,\nu}(\mathbb{H})} &= \sum_{k\geq 0} \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} \|h_{k}^{\nu}(x)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}^{2} \overline{\beta_{k}} \frac{\overline{e_{k}(q)}}{\|e_{k}\|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{2,\nu}}} \cdot \\ &\cdot \frac{e_{k}(q)}{\|e_{k}\|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{2,\nu}}} \alpha_{k} e^{-\nu|q|^{2}} d\lambda_{I}(q) \end{aligned}$$

$$= \sum_{k\geq 0} \|h_{k}^{\nu}(x)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}^{2} \overline{\beta_{k}} \left(\int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} \frac{\overline{e_{k}(q)}}{\|e_{k}\|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{2,\nu}}} \cdot \\ \cdot \frac{e_{k}(q)}{\|e_{k}\|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{2,\nu}}} e^{-\nu|q|^{2}} d\lambda_{I}(q)\right) \alpha_{k} \end{aligned}$$

$$= \sum_{k\geq 0} \|h_{k}^{\nu}(x)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}^{2} \overline{\beta_{k}} \frac{1}{\|e_{k}\|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{2,\nu}}} \cdot \\ \cdot \left(\int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} \overline{e_{k}(q)} e_{k}(q) e^{-\nu|q|^{2}} d\lambda_{I}(q)\right) \alpha_{k} \end{aligned}$$

$$= \sum_{k\geq 0} \|h_{k}^{\nu}(x)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}^{2} \overline{\beta_{k}} \frac{1}{\|e_{k}\|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{2,\nu}}} \|e_{k}\|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{2,\nu}} \alpha_{k} \end{aligned}$$

$$= \sum_{k\geq 0} \|h_{k}^{\nu}(x)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}^{2} \overline{\beta_{k}} \alpha_{k} \tag{6.2.5}$$

Finally, since (6.2.2) and (6.2.5) are equal we obtain the thesis.

Remark 6.2.2. If f = g in (6.2.1) we have that the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform realizes an isometry from $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ onto the slice hyperholomorphic Bargmann-Fock space $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{2,\nu}(\mathbb{H})$, as proved in a different way in [60, Thm. 4.6]

6.2.2 Range of the Schwartz space

We characterize the range of the Schwartz space under the Segal-Bargmann transform with parameter $\nu = 1$ in the slice hyperholomorphic setting of quaternions. We consider also some equivalence relations related to the position and momentum operators in this setting. The quaternionic Schwartz space on the real line that we are considering in this framework is defined by

$$\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R}) := \{ \psi : \mathbb{R} \longrightarrow \mathbb{H} : \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}} \left| x^{\alpha} \frac{d^{\beta}}{dx^{\beta}}(\psi)(x) \right| < \infty, \ \forall \alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{N} \}.$$

For $I \in \mathbb{S}$, the classical Schwartz space is given by

$$\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{C}_{I}}(\mathbb{R}) := \{ \varphi : \mathbb{R} \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}_{I}; : \sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}} \left| x^{\alpha} \frac{d^{\beta}}{dx^{\beta}}(\varphi)(x) \right| < \infty, \, \forall \alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{N} \}.$$

Clearly, we have that

$$\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{C}_{I}}(\mathbb{R}) \subset \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R}) \subset L^{2}_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R}).$$

Moreover, we prove the following

Lemma 6.2.3. Let $\psi : x \mapsto \psi(x)$ be a quaternionic valued function. Let $I, J \in \mathbb{S}$ be such that $I \perp J$. Then, $\psi \in S_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$ if and only if there exist $\varphi_1, \varphi_2 \in S_{\mathbb{C}_I}(\mathbb{R})$ such that we have

$$\psi(x) = \varphi_1(x) + \varphi_2(x)J, \ \forall x \in \mathbb{R}.$$

Proof. Let $\psi \in S_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$. Then, we can write

$$\psi(x) = \varphi_1(x) + \varphi_2(x)J_2$$

where φ_1 and φ_2 are \mathbb{C}_I -valued functions. Note that for all $\alpha, \beta \in \mathbb{N}$ we have

$$\left|x^{\alpha}\frac{d^{\beta}}{dx^{\beta}}(\psi)(x)\right|^{2} = \left|x^{\alpha}\frac{d^{\beta}}{dx^{\beta}}(\varphi_{1})(x)\right|^{2} + \left|x^{\alpha}\frac{d^{\beta}}{dx^{\beta}}(\varphi_{2})(x)\right|^{2}.$$

In particular, this implies that $\psi \in S_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$ if and only if $\varphi_1, \varphi_2 \in S_{\mathbb{C}_I}(\mathbb{R})$. \Box

Let us now denote by $S\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$ the range of $S_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$ under the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform $\mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}$. Therefore, we have the following characterization of $S\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$:

Theorem 6.2.4. A function
$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} q^k c_k$$
 belongs to $S\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$ if and only if
$$\sup_{k \in \mathbb{N}} |c_k| k^p \sqrt{k!} < \infty, \forall p > 0.$$

i.e,

$$\mathcal{SF}(\mathbb{H}) = \{\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} q^k c_k, \ c_k \in \mathbb{H} \ and \ \sup_{k \in \mathbb{N}} |c_k| k^p \sqrt{k!} < \infty, \forall p > 0\}.$$

Proof. Let $f \in S\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$, then by definition $f = \mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}} \psi$ where $\psi \in S_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$. Let $I, J \in \mathbb{S}$, be such that $I \perp J$. Thus, Lemma 6.2.3 implies that

$$\psi(x) = \varphi_1(x) + \varphi_2(x)J,$$

where $\varphi_1, \varphi_2 \in \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{C}_I}(\mathbb{R})$. Therefore, we have

$$\mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(\psi)(q) = \mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(\varphi_{1})(q) + \mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(\varphi_{2})(q)J.$$

Then, we take the restriction to the complex plane \mathbb{C}_I and get:

$$\mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(\psi)(z) = \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{C}_{I}}(\varphi_{1})(z) + \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{C}_{I}}(\varphi_{2})(z)J, \ \forall z \in \mathbb{C}_{I},$$

where the complex Bargmann transform (see [23]) is given by

$$\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{C}_{I}}(\varphi_{l})(z) = \frac{1}{\pi^{\frac{3}{4}}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-\frac{1}{2}(z^{2}+x^{2})+\sqrt{2}zx} \varphi_{l}(x) dx, \ l = 1, 2.$$

In particular, we set $f_I := \mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}}(\psi)$, $f_1 := \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{C}_I}(\varphi_1)$ and $f_2 := \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{C}_I}(\varphi_2)$. Then, we have $f_1, f_2 \in S\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{C}_I)$. Thus, by applying the classical result in complex analysis, see [98] we have

$$f_1(z) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} a_n z^n$$
 and $f_2(z) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} b_n z^n$, $\forall z \in \mathbb{C}_I$.

Moreover, for all p > 0 the following conditions hold

$$\sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}}|a_n|n^p\sqrt{n!}<\infty \text{ and } \sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}}|b_n|n^p\sqrt{n!}<\infty.$$

In particular, we have then

$$f_I(z) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} a_n z^n + (\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} a_n z^n) J, \ \forall z \in \mathbb{C}_I.$$

Therefore,

$$f_I(z) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} z^n c_n$$
 with $c_n = a_n + b_n J$, for all $z \in \mathbb{C}_I$.

Thus, by taking the slice hyperholomorphic extension we get

$$f(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} q^n c_n, \ \forall q \in \mathbb{H}.$$

Moreover, note that $c_n = a_n + b_n J$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Then, $|c_n| \leq |a_n| + |b_n|$, $\forall n \in \mathbb{N}$. Thus, for all p > 0, we have

$$\sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}}|c_n|n^p\sqrt{n!}\leq \sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}}|a_n|n^p\sqrt{n!}+\sup_{n\in\mathbb{N}}|b_n|n^p\sqrt{n!}<\infty.$$

Finally, we conclude that

$$\mathcal{SF}(\mathbb{H}) = \{ f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} q^k c_k, \ c_k \in \mathbb{H} \text{ and } \sup_{k \in \mathbb{N}} |c_k| k^p \sqrt{k!} < \infty, \forall p > 0 \}.$$

6.2.3 Position and momentum operators

Now, let us consider on $L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})=L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$ the position and momentum operators defined by

$$X: \varphi \mapsto X\varphi(x) = x\varphi(x) \text{ and } D: \varphi \mapsto D\varphi(x) = \frac{d}{dx}\varphi(x).$$

Their domains are given respectively by

$$\mathcal{D}(X) := \{ \varphi \in L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R}); \ X\varphi \in L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R}) \} \text{ and } \mathcal{D}(D) := \{ \varphi \in L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R}); \ D\varphi \in L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R}) \}.$$

First, let us prove the following

Lemma 6.2.5. For all $(q, x) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}$, we have

$$\partial_S \mathcal{A}^S_{\mathbb{H}}(q, x) = (-q + \sqrt{2}x)\mathcal{A}^S_{\mathbb{H}}(q, x).$$

Proof. Let $(q, x) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}$. Then, by definition of the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann kernel we can write

$$\mathcal{A}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(q,x) := \pi^{-\frac{3}{4}} e^{-\frac{x^{2}}{2}} e^{-\frac{q^{2}}{2}} e^{\sqrt{2}qx}.$$

In this case, we can apply the Leibnitz rule with respect to the slice derivative and get

$$\partial_{S}\mathcal{A}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(q,x) = \pi^{-\frac{3}{4}} e^{-\frac{x^{2}}{2}} \left(e^{-\frac{q^{2}}{2}} \partial_{S}(e^{\sqrt{2}xq}) + \partial_{S}(e^{-\frac{q^{2}}{2}})e^{\sqrt{2}xq} \right).$$

However, using the series expansion of the exponential function and applying the slice derivative we know that

$$\partial_S(e^{-\frac{q^2}{2}}) = -qe^{-\frac{q^2}{2}} \text{ and } \partial_S(e^{\sqrt{2}xq}) = \sqrt{2}xe^{\sqrt{2}xq}.$$

Therefore, we obtain

$$\partial_S \mathcal{A}^S_{\mathbb{H}}(q,x) = (-q + \sqrt{2}x) A^S_{\mathbb{H}}(q,x).$$

Theorem 6.2.6. Let $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(X)$. Then, we have

$$(\partial_S + q) \mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}}(\varphi)(q) = \sqrt{2} \mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}}(x\varphi)(q), \ \forall q \in \mathbb{H}.$$

Proof. Let $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(X)$ and $q \in \mathbb{H}$. Then, we have

$$\partial_{S}\mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(\varphi)(q) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \partial_{S}\mathcal{A}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(q,x)\varphi(x)dx.$$

Therefore, using Lemma 6.2.5 we obtain

$$\partial_S \mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}}(\varphi)(q) = \sqrt{2} \mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}}(x\varphi)(q) - q \mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}}(\varphi)(q).$$

Finally, we get

$$(\partial_S + q) \mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}}(\varphi)(q) = \sqrt{2} \mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}}(x\varphi)(q), \ \forall q \in \mathbb{H}.$$

As a quick consequence, we have

Corollary 6.2.7. The position operator X on $L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$ is equivalent to the operator $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\partial_S + q)$ on the space $\mathcal{F}^{2,1}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ via the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform $\mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}}$. In other words, for all $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(X)$ we have

$$X(\varphi) = (\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^S)^{-1} \frac{(\partial_S + q)}{\sqrt{2}} \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^S(\varphi).$$

On the other hand, we have also the following

Theorem 6.2.8. We denote by $M_q : \varphi \longmapsto M_q \varphi(q) = q\varphi(q)$ the creation operator on $\mathcal{F}^{2,1}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$. Then, we have

$$(\mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}})^{-1}M_q\mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(X-D) \text{ on } \mathcal{D}(X) \cap \mathcal{D}(D).$$

Proof. Let $\varphi \in \mathcal{D}(X) \cap \mathcal{D}(D)$. Then, we have

$$\mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(D\varphi)(q) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{A}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(q, x) \frac{d}{dx} \varphi(x) dx$$
$$= -\int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{d}{dx} \mathcal{A}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(q, x) \varphi(x) dx.$$

However, note that for all $(q, x) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}$, we have

$$\frac{d}{dx}\mathcal{A}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(q,x) = (-x + \sqrt{2}q)\mathcal{A}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(q,x).$$

Therefore,

$$\mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(D\varphi)(q) = \mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(x\varphi)(q) - \sqrt{2}q\mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(\varphi)(q).$$

Thus, we obtain

$$M_q \mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}}(\varphi) = \mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}}\left(\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(X-D)\right)(\varphi).$$

Finally, we just need to apply $(\mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}})^{-1}$ to complete the proof.
6.3 1D quaternion Fourier transform

In this section, we study the one dimensional quaternion Fourier transforms (QFT). Namely, we are considering here the 1D left sided QFT studied in chapter 3 of the book [65]. In order to have less problems with computations we add -2π to the exponential.

Definition 6.3.1. The left sided 1D quaternionic Fourier transform of a quaternion valued signal $\psi : \mathbb{R} \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ is defined on $L^1(\mathbb{R}; dx) = L^1(\mathbb{R}; \mathbb{H})$ by

$$\mathcal{F}_{I}(\psi)(\omega) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-2\pi I \omega t} \psi(t) dt$$

for a given $I \in \mathbb{S}$. Its inverse is defined by

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{F}}_{I}(\phi)(t) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{2\pi I \omega t} \phi(\omega) d\omega.$$

Let $J \in S$ be such that $J \perp I$. We can split the signal ψ via symplectic decomposition into simplex and perplex parts with respect to I such that we have:

$$\psi(t) = \psi_1(t) + \psi_2(t)J$$

where $\psi_1(t), \psi_2(t) \in \mathbb{C}_I$. The left sided 1D QFT of ψ becomes

$$\mathcal{F}_{I}(\psi)(\omega) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-2\pi I \omega t} \psi_{1}(t) dt + \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-2\pi I \omega t} \psi_{2}(t) dt J$$

so that

$$\mathcal{F}_{I}(\psi)(\omega) = \mathcal{F}_{I}(\psi_{1})(\omega) + \mathcal{F}_{I}(\psi_{2})(\omega)J.$$

According to [65], most of the properties may be inherited from the classical complex case thanks to the equivalence between \mathbb{C}_I and the standard complex plane and the fact that QFT can be decomposed into a sum of complex subfield functions.

Now, we define two fundamental operators for the time-frequency analysis.

Translation

$$\tau_x \psi(t) := \psi(t - x) \qquad x \in \mathbb{R}.$$

Modulation

$$M_{\omega}\psi(t) = e^{2\pi I\omega t}\psi(t), \qquad \omega \in \mathbb{R}$$

As in the classical case we have a commutative relation between the two operators.

Lemma 6.3.1. Let ψ be a function in $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ then we have

$$\tau_x M_\omega \psi(t) = e^{-2\pi I \omega x} M_\omega \tau_x \psi(t), \qquad \omega, x \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(6.3.1)

Proof. It is just a matter of computations

$$\tau_x M_\omega \psi(t) = M_\omega \psi(t-x) = e^{2\pi I \omega(t-x)} \psi(t-x)$$

= $e^{2\pi I \omega t} e^{-2\pi I \omega x} \psi(t-x)$
= $e^{-2\pi I \omega x} e^{2\pi I \omega t} \psi(t-x)$
= $e^{-2\pi I \omega x} M_\omega \tau_x \psi(t).$

From [65, Table 3.2] we have the following properties

$$\mathcal{F}_I(\tau_x \psi) = M_{-x} \mathcal{F}_I(\psi), \tag{6.3.2}$$

$$\mathcal{F}_I(M_\omega\psi) = \tau_\omega \mathcal{F}_I(\psi). \tag{6.3.3}$$

From (6.3.2) and (6.3.3) follow easily that

$$\mathcal{F}_{I}(M_{\omega}\tau_{x}\psi) = \tau_{\omega}M_{-x}\mathcal{F}_{I}(\psi).$$
(6.3.4)

Then, we prove a version of the Plancherel theorem for 1D QFT.

Theorem 6.3.2. Let $\phi, \psi \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$. Then, we have

$$\langle \mathcal{F}_I(\phi), \mathcal{F}_I(\psi) \rangle_{L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})} = \langle \phi, \psi \rangle_{L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}.$$

In particular, for any $\phi \in L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})$ we have

$$||\mathcal{F}_I(\phi)||_{L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})} = ||\phi||_{L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}.$$

Proof. Let $\phi, \psi \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$. By inversion formula for the 1D QFT, see [65], we have

$$\phi(\omega) = \mathcal{F}_I(\mathcal{F}_I(\phi))(\omega), \ \forall \omega \in \mathbb{R}.$$

Thus, direct computations using Fubini's theorem lead to

$$\begin{split} \langle \phi, \psi \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})} &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{\psi(\omega)} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{2\pi I \omega t} \mathcal{F}_{I}(\phi)(t) dt \right) d\omega \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left(\overline{\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-2\pi I \omega t} \psi(\omega) d\omega} \right) \mathcal{F}_{I}(\phi)(t) dt \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{\mathcal{F}_{I}(\psi)(t)} \mathcal{F}_{I}(\phi)(t) dt \\ &= \langle \mathcal{F}_{I}(\phi), \mathcal{F}_{I}(\psi) \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})} \,. \end{split}$$

As a direct consequence, we have for any $\phi \in L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})$

$$||\mathcal{F}_{I}(\phi)||_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}^{2} = \langle \mathcal{F}_{I}(\phi), \mathcal{F}_{I}(\phi) \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}$$
$$= \langle \phi, \phi \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}$$
$$= ||\phi||_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}^{2}.$$

The following remark may be of interest in some other contexts.

Remark 6.3.3. The formal convolution of two given signals $\phi, \psi : \mathbb{R} \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ when it exists is defined by

$$(\phi * \psi)(t) := \int_{\mathbb{R}} \phi(\tau) \psi(t-\tau) d\tau.$$

In particular, if the window function ϕ is real valued the 1D QFT satisfies the classical property

$$\mathcal{F}_I(\phi * \psi) = \mathcal{F}_I(\phi) \mathcal{F}_I(\psi).$$

6.4 Quaternion short-time Fourier transform with a Gaussian window

The idea of the short-time Fourier transform is to obtain information about local properties of the signal f. In order to achieve this aim the signal f is restricted to an interval and after its Fourier transform is evaluated. However, since a sharp cut-off can introduce artificial discontinuities and can create problems, it is usually chosen a smooth cut-off function φ called "window function". The aim of this section is to propose a quaternionic analogue of the short-time Fourier transform in dimension one with a Gaussian window function $\varphi(t) = 2^{1/4}e^{-\pi t^2}$. For this, we consider the following formula [78, Prop. 3.4.1]

$$V_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) = e^{-\pi i x \omega} Gf(\bar{z}) e^{\frac{-\pi |z|^2}{2}},$$
(6.4.1)

where the variables $(x, \omega) \in \mathbb{R}^2$ have been converted into a complex vector $z = x + i\omega$, and Gf(z) is the complex version of the Segal-Bargmann transform according to [78]. Therefore, we want to extend (6.4.1) to the quaternionic setting. To this end, we use the quaternionic analogue of the Segal-Bargmann transform [60] and the slicing representation of the quaternions $q = x + I\omega$, where $I \in \mathbb{S}$. If the signal is complex we denote the short-time Fourier transform as V_{φ} , while if the signal is \mathbb{H} -valued we identify the short-time Fourier transform as \mathcal{V}_{φ} .

Definition 6.4.1. Let $f : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{H}$ be a function in $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$. We define the 1D quaternion short time Fourier transform of f with respect to $\varphi(t) = 2^{1/4}e^{-\pi t^2}$ as

$$\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) = e^{-I\pi x\omega} \mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(f) \left(\frac{\bar{q}}{\sqrt{2}}\right) e^{-\frac{|q|^{2}\pi}{2}}, (6.4.2)$$

where $q = x + I\omega$ and $\mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(f)(q)$ is the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform.

Fixing $\nu = 2\pi$, we can write (6.4.2) in the following way

$$\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) = 2^{\frac{3}{4}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-\pi \left(\frac{\bar{q}^2}{2} + t^2\right) + 2\pi \bar{q}t - I\pi x\omega - \frac{|q|^2\pi}{2}f(t)\,dt.}$$
(6.4.3)

From this formula we are able to put in relation the 1D quaternion short-time Fourier transform and the 1D quaternion Fourier transform defined in the previous section. **Lemma 6.4.1.** Let f be a function in $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ and $\varphi(t) = 2^{1/4}e^{-\pi t^2}$, recalling the 1D quaternion Fourier transform we have

$$\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) = \sqrt{2}\mathcal{F}_{I}(f \cdot \tau_{x}\varphi)(\omega).$$
(6.4.4)

Proof. By putting $q = x + I\omega$ in (6.4.3) we have

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) &= 2^{\frac{3}{4}}e^{-I\pi x\omega}e^{-\frac{x^{2}\pi}{2}}e^{-\frac{\omega^{2}\pi}{2}}\int_{\mathbb{R}}e^{-\pi t^{2}}e^{-\frac{\pi}{2}\left(x^{2}-\omega^{2}-2x\omega I\right)}\cdot\\ &\cdot e^{2\pi(x-I\omega)t}f(t)\,dt\\ &= 2^{\frac{3}{4}}\int_{\mathbb{R}}e^{-\pi t^{2}-\pi x^{2}+2\pi xt}e^{-2\pi I\omega t}f(t)\,dt\\ &= \sqrt{2}\int_{\mathbb{R}}e^{-2\pi I\omega t}f(t)2^{\frac{1}{4}}e^{-\pi(t-x)^{2}}\,dt\\ &= \sqrt{2}\int_{\mathbb{R}}e^{-2\pi I\omega t}f(t)\varphi(t-x)\,dt = \sqrt{2}\mathcal{F}_{I}(f\cdot\tau_{x}\varphi)(\omega). \end{aligned}$$

Now, we prove a formula which relates the 1D quaternion Fourier transform and its signal through the 1D short-time Fourier transform.

Proposition 6.4.2. If φ is a Gaussian function $\varphi(t) = 2^{1/4}e^{-\pi t^2}$ and $f \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ then

$$\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) = \sqrt{2}e^{-2\pi I\omega x} \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}\mathcal{F}_{I}(f)(\omega,-x).$$
(6.4.5)

Proof. Recalling the definition of modulation and of inner product on $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$, by Lemma 6.4.1 we have

$$\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) = \sqrt{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{e^{2\pi I\omega t}\varphi(t-x)} f(t) dt \qquad (6.4.6)$$

$$= \sqrt{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{M_{\omega}\tau_{x}\varphi(t)} f(t) dt = \sqrt{2} \langle f, M_{\omega}\tau_{x}\varphi \rangle.$$

Using the Plancherel theorem for the 1D quaternion Fourier transform, the property (6.3.4) and the fact that $\mathcal{F}_I(\varphi) = \varphi$ we have

$$\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) = \sqrt{2} \langle \mathcal{F}_{I}(f), \mathcal{F}_{I}(M_{\omega}\tau_{x}\varphi) \rangle$$

$$= \sqrt{2} \langle \mathcal{F}_{I}(f), \tau_{\omega}M_{-x}\mathcal{F}_{I}(\varphi) \rangle$$

$$= \sqrt{2} \langle \mathcal{F}_{I}(f), \tau_{\omega}M_{-x}\varphi \rangle$$

Finally, from (6.3.1) and (6.4.6) we get

$$\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) = \sqrt{2}e^{-2\pi I\omega x} \left\langle \mathcal{F}_{I}(f), M_{-x}\tau_{\omega}\varphi \right\rangle = \sqrt{2}e^{-2\pi I\omega x} \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}\mathcal{F}_{I}(f)(\omega, -x).$$

6.4.1 Moyal fromula

Now, we prove the Moyal formula and an isometric relation for the 1D quaternion short-time Fourier transform in two ways. In the first way we use the properties of the quaternionic Segal- Bargmann transform, whereas in the second way we use Lemma 6.4.1 and some basic properties of 1D quaternion Fourier transform.

Proposition 6.4.3. *For any* $f \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$

$$\|\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{2},\mathbb{H})} = \sqrt{2}\|f\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}.$$
(6.4.7)

Proof. We use the slicing representation of the quaternions $q = x + I\omega$ and formula (6.4.2) to get

$$\begin{aligned} \|\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}^{2} &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} |\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega)|^{2} d\omega dx \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} |e^{-I\pi x\omega}|^{2} \left|\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(f)\left(\frac{\bar{q}}{\sqrt{2}}\right)\right|^{2} e^{-|q|^{2}\pi} d\omega dx \end{aligned}$$

Now, using the change of variable $p = \frac{\bar{q}}{\sqrt{2}}$ we have that $dA(p) = \frac{1}{2} d\omega dx$, hence by [60, Thm. 4.6]

$$\begin{aligned} \|\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}^{2} &= 2\int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} |\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(f)(p)|^{2} e^{-2\pi|q|^{2}} dA(p) \\ &= 2\|\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(f)\|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{2,2\pi}}^{2} = 2\|f\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}^{2}. \end{aligned}$$

Therefore

$$\|\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})} = \sqrt{2}\|f\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}.$$

Thus, the 1D quaternionic short-time Fourier transform is an isometry from $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ into $L^2(\mathbb{R}^2; \mathbb{H})$.

Proposition 6.4.4 (Moyal formula). Let f, g be functions in $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$. Then we have

$$\langle \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f, \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}g \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{2};\mathbb{H})} = 2\langle f, g \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}.$$
 (6.4.8)

Proof. From (6.4.2) we get

$$\langle \mathcal{V}_{\varphi} f, \mathcal{V}_{\varphi} g \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{2};\mathbb{H})} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \overline{\mathcal{V}_{\varphi} g(x,\omega)} \mathcal{V}_{\varphi} f(x,\omega) \, d\omega \, dx$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \overline{e^{-I\pi x\omega} \mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(g) \left(\frac{\bar{q}}{\sqrt{2}}\right) e^{-\frac{|q|^{2}\pi}{2}} e^{-I\pi x\omega} \, \cdot }$$

Chapter 6. A quaternionic Short-time Fourier transform QSTFT

$$\begin{split} \cdot \mathbf{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(f) \left(\frac{\bar{q}}{\sqrt{2}}\right) e^{-\frac{|q|^{2}\pi}{2}} d\omega \, dx \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{H}^{2}} \overline{\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(g)} \left(\frac{\bar{q}}{\sqrt{2}}\right) e^{I\pi x \omega} e^{-I\pi x \omega} \cdot \\ \cdot \mathbf{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(f) \left(\frac{\bar{q}}{\sqrt{2}}\right) e^{-|q|^{2}\pi} \, d\omega \, dx \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{H}^{2}} \overline{\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(g)} \left(\frac{\bar{q}}{\sqrt{2}}\right) \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(f) \left(\frac{\bar{q}}{\sqrt{2}}\right) e^{-|q|^{2}\pi} \, d\omega \, dx. \end{split}$$

Using the same change of variables as before $p = \frac{\bar{q}}{\sqrt{2}}$ and from (6.2.1) we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f, \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}g \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{2};\mathbb{H})} &= 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \overline{\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(g)(p)} \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(f)(p) e^{-2|q|^{2}\pi} d\omega dx \\ &= 2 \langle \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(f), \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(g) \rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{2,2\pi}(\mathbb{H})} = 2 \langle f, g \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}. \end{aligned}$$

Remark 6.4.5. If we put $f = \frac{h_k^{2\pi}(t)}{\|h_k^{2\pi}(t)\|_2^2}$ in (6.4.2) by [60, Lemma 4.4] we get

$$\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) = e^{-I\pi x\omega} e^{-\frac{\pi}{2}|q|^2} \frac{2^{3/4}}{2^k k!} \bar{q}^k.$$

Remark 6.4.6. From (6.4.4) we can prove (6.4.8) in another way. This proof may be of interest in some other contexts.

Let us assume $f, g \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ and recall $\varphi(t) = 2^{1/4}e^{-\pi t^2}$, by Lemma 6.4.1 and Plancherel theorem for the 1D quaternion Fourier transform we have

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f, \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}g \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{2},\mathbb{H})} &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \overline{\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}g(x,\omega)} \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) \, d\omega \, dx \\ &= 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \overline{\mathcal{F}_{I}(g \cdot \tau_{x}\varphi)(\omega)} \mathcal{F}_{I}(f \cdot \tau_{x}\varphi)(\omega) \, d\omega \, dx \\ &= 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \overline{g(\omega) \cdot \tau_{x}\varphi(\omega)} f(\omega) \cdot \tau_{x}\varphi(\omega) \, d\omega \, dx. \end{aligned}$$

Now, by Fubini's theorem and the fact that $\|\varphi\|_2^2 = 1$ we get

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \mathcal{V}_{\varphi} f, \mathcal{V}_{\varphi} g \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{2},\mathbb{H})} &= 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{g(\omega) \cdot \tau_{x} \varphi(\omega)} f(\omega) \cdot \tau_{x} \varphi(\omega) \, dx \right) d\omega \\ &= 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{g(\omega)} f(\omega) \varphi^{2}(x-\omega) \, dx \right) d\omega \\ &= 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{g(\omega)} f(\omega) \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} \varphi^{2}(x-\omega) \, dx \right) d\omega \\ &= 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{g(\omega)} f(\omega) \|\varphi\|_{2}^{2} d\omega = 2 \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{g(\omega)} f(\omega) \, d\omega \\ &= 2 \langle f, g \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}. \end{aligned}$$

Hence

$$\langle \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f, \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}g \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{2};\mathbb{H})} = 2\langle f, g \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}.$$
(6.4.5)

If we put f = g *in* (6.4.5) *we obtain* (6.4.7).

6.4.2 Inversion formula and adjoint of QSTFT

The 1D QSTFT with Gaussian window φ satisfies a reconstruction formula that we prove in the following.

Theorem 6.4.7. Let $f \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$. Then, we have

$$f(y) = 2^{-\frac{1}{4}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} e^{2\pi I \omega y} \mathcal{V}_{\varphi} f(x, \omega) e^{-\pi (y-x)^2} dx d\omega, \ \forall y \in \mathbb{R}.$$

Proof. For all $y \in \mathbb{R}$, we set

$$g(y) = 2^{-\frac{1}{4}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} e^{2\pi I \omega y} \mathcal{V}_{\varphi} f(x, \omega) e^{-\pi (y-x)^2} dx d\omega.$$

Let $h\in L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H}).$ Fubini's theorem combined with Moyal formula for QSTFT leads to

$$\begin{split} \langle g,h\rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R})} &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{h(y)}g(y)dy \\ &= 2^{-\frac{1}{4}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \overline{h(y)}e^{2\pi I\omega y} \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega)e^{-\pi(y-x)^{2}}dxd\omega dy \\ &= 2^{-1}\sqrt{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left(\overline{\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-2\pi I\omega y}2^{\frac{1}{4}}e^{-\pi(y-x)^{2}}h(y)dy}\right) \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega)dxd\omega \\ &= 2^{-1} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \overline{\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}h(x,\omega)}\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega)dxd\omega \\ &= 2^{-1} \langle \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f, \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}h \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{2})} \\ &= \langle f,h \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R})} \,. \end{split}$$

Hence, we have

$$f(y) = g(y) = 2^{-\frac{1}{4}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} e^{2\pi I \omega y} \mathcal{V}_{\varphi} f(x, \omega) e^{-\pi (y-x)^2} dx d\omega.$$

This ends the proof.

We note that the QSTFT admits a left side inverse that we can compute as follows

Theorem 6.4.8. Let φ denote the Gaussian window $\varphi(t) = 2^{1/4}e^{-\pi t^2}$ and let us consider the operator $\mathcal{A}_{\varphi} : L^2(\mathbb{R}^2, \mathbb{H}) \longrightarrow L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ defined for any $F \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^2, \mathbb{H})$ by

$$\mathcal{A}_{\varphi}(F)(y) = 2^{\frac{3}{4}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} e^{2\pi I \omega y} F(x,\omega) e^{-\pi (y-x)^2} dx d\omega, \ \forall y \in \mathbb{R}.$$

Then, \mathcal{A}_{φ} is the adjoint of \mathcal{V}_{φ} . Moreover, the following identity holds

$$\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}^* \mathcal{V}_{\varphi} = 2Id. \tag{6.4.6}$$

Proof. Let $F \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^2, \mathbb{H})$ and $h \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$. We use some calculations similar to the previous result and get

$$\begin{split} \langle \mathcal{A}_{\varphi}(F),h\rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})} &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{h(y)} \mathcal{A}_{\varphi}(F)(y) dy \\ &= 2^{\frac{3}{4}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \overline{h(y)} e^{2\pi I \omega y} F(x,\omega) e^{-\pi (y-x)^{2}} dx d\omega dy \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \sqrt{2} \left(\overline{\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-2\pi I \omega y} 2^{\frac{1}{4}} e^{-\pi (y-x)^{2}} h(y) dy} \right) F(x,\omega) dx d\omega \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \overline{\mathcal{V}_{\varphi} h(x,\omega)} F(x,\omega) dx d\omega \\ &= \langle F, \mathcal{V}_{\varphi} h \rangle_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{2},\mathbb{H})} \,. \end{split}$$

In particular, this shows that

$$\mathcal{A}(\varphi)(F) = \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}^*(F), \ \forall F \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^2, \mathbb{H}).$$

From reconstruction formula we obtain (6.4.6).

Remark 6.4.9. We note that the identity $\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}^*\mathcal{V}_{\varphi} = 2Id$ provides another proof for the fact that QSTFT is an isometric operator and the adjoint \mathcal{V}_{φ}^* defines a left inverse.

6.4.3 The eigenfunctions of the 1D quaternion Fourier transform

Through the 1D QSTFT we can prove in another way that the eigenfunctions of the 1D quaternion Fourier transform are given by the Hermite functions.

Proposition 6.4.10. The Hermite functions $h_k^{2\pi}(t)$ are eigenfunctions of the 1D quaternion Fourier transform :

$$\mathcal{F}_I(h_k^{2\pi})(t) = 2^{-1/2} (-I)^k h_k^{2\pi}(t), \qquad t \in \mathbb{R}$$

Proof. By identity (6.4.2) and [60, Lemma 4.4] we have

$$\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}(h_{k}^{2\pi})(x,-\omega) = e^{I\pi x\omega} \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(h_{k}^{2\pi}) \left(\frac{q}{\sqrt{2}}\right) e^{-\frac{\pi |q|^{2}}{2}}$$

$$= e^{I\pi x\omega} 2^{1/4} 2^{k/2} (2\pi)^{k} 2^{-k/2} q^{k} e^{-\frac{\pi |q|^{2}}{2}}$$

$$= e^{I\pi x\omega} 2^{1/4} (2\pi)^{k} q^{k} e^{-\frac{\pi |q|^{2}}{2}}.$$
(6.4.7)

Recalling that $q = x + I\omega$ and using (6.4.5) we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{V}_{\varphi} \mathcal{F}_{I}(h_{k}^{2\pi})(x,-\omega) &= 2^{-1/2} e^{2\pi I \omega x} \mathcal{V}_{\varphi} h_{k}^{2\pi}(\omega,x) \\ &= 2^{-1/2} e^{2\pi I \omega x} e^{-I \pi \omega x} \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(h_{k}^{2\pi}) \left(\frac{\omega - I x}{\sqrt{2}}\right) e^{-\frac{|q|^{2} \pi}{2}} \\ &= 2^{-1/2} e^{\pi I \omega x} \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(h_{k}^{2\pi}) \left(\frac{-I q}{\sqrt{2}}\right) e^{-\frac{|q|^{2} \pi}{2}} \\ &= 2^{-1/2} e^{\pi I \omega x} 2^{1/4} 2^{k/2} (2\pi)^{k} (-I)^{k} 2^{-k/2} q^{k} e^{-\frac{|q|^{2} \pi}{2}} \\ &= 2^{-1/2} (-I)^{k} e^{I \pi \omega x} 2^{1/4} (2\pi)^{k} q^{k} e^{-\frac{|q|^{2} \pi}{2}}. \end{aligned}$$

Combining with (6.4.7)

$$\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}\mathcal{F}_{I}(h_{k}^{2\pi})(x,-\omega) = 2^{-1/2}(-I)^{k}\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}h_{k}^{2\pi}(x,-\omega).$$

From (6.4.6) we know that V_{φ} is injective, hence we have the thesis.

6.4.4 Reproducing kernel property

The inversion formula gives us the possibility to write the 1D QSTFT using the reproducing kernel associated to the quaternion Gabor space, introduced in [2], with a Gaussian window that is defined by

$$\mathcal{G}_{\mathbb{H}}^{\varphi} := \{ \mathcal{V}_{\varphi} f, f \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H}) \}.$$

Theorem 6.4.11. Let f be in $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ and $\varphi(t) = 2^{1/4}e^{-\pi t^2}$. If

$$\mathbb{K}_{\varphi}(\omega, x; \omega', x') = \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-2\pi I \omega' t} \varphi(t - x') \overline{e^{-2\pi I \omega t} \varphi(t - x)} \, dt,$$

then $\mathbb{K}_{\varphi}(\omega, x; \omega', x')$ is the reproducing kernel i.e.

$$\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x',\omega') = \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \mathbb{K}_{\varphi}(\omega, x; \omega', x') \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) \, dx d\omega.$$

Proof. By Lemma 6.4.1 and the reconstruction formula we have

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x',\omega') &= 2^{3/4} \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-2\pi I \omega' t} f(t) e^{-\pi (t-x')^2} dt \\ &= 2^{3/4} \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-2\pi I \omega' t} e^{-\pi (t-x')^2} 2^{-\frac{1}{4}} \cdot \\ &\cdot \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} e^{2\pi I \omega t} e^{-\pi (t-x)^2} \mathcal{V}_{\varphi} f(x,\omega) dx d\omega \right) dt \\ &= \sqrt{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} e^{-2\pi I (\omega'-\omega) t} e^{-\pi (t-x')^2} e^{-\pi (t-x)^2} \cdot \\ &\cdot \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) dx d\omega dt. \end{aligned}$$

Using Fubini's theorem we have

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x',\omega') &= \sqrt{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-2\pi I(\omega'-\omega)t} e^{-\pi (t-x')^2} e^{-\pi (t-x)^2} dt \right) \cdot \\ &\cdot \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) \, dx \, d\omega \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-2\pi I\omega' t} 2^{1/4} e^{-\pi (t-x')^2} \overline{2^{1/4} e^{-2\pi I\omega t} e^{-\pi (t-x)^2}} \, dt \right) \cdot \\ &\cdot \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) \, dx \, d\omega \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-2\pi I\omega' t} \varphi(t-x') \overline{e^{-2\pi I\omega t} \varphi(t-x)} \, dt \right) \cdot \\ &\cdot \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) \, dx \, d\omega \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \mathbb{K}_{\varphi}(\omega,x;\omega',x') \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) \, dx d\omega. \end{aligned}$$

6.4.5 Lieb's uncertainty principle for QSTFT

The QSTFT follows the Lieb's uncertainty principle with some weak differences comparing to the classical complex case. Indeed, we first study the weak uncertainty principle which is the subject of this result

Theorem 6.4.12 (Weak uncertainty principle). Let $f \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ be a unit vector (*i.e* ||f|| = 1), U an open set of \mathbb{R}^2 and $\varepsilon \ge 0$ such that

$$\int_{U} |\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega)|^2 dx d\omega \ge 1 - \varepsilon.$$

Then, we have

$$|U| \geq \frac{1-\varepsilon}{2},$$

where |U| denotes the Lebesgue measure of U.

Proof. We note that using Definition of QSTFT and [60, Prop. 4.3] we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} |\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega)| &= |\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}f(\bar{q}/\sqrt{2})|e^{-\frac{|q|^{2}}{2}\pi} \\ &= |\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}f(p)|e^{-\pi|p|^{2}}; \ p = \bar{q}/\sqrt{2} \\ &\leq \sqrt{2}||f||_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R})}. \end{aligned}$$

Thus, by hypothesis we get

$$1 - \varepsilon \le \int_{U} |\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega)|^2 dx d\omega \le ||\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f||_{\infty}^2 |U| \le 2|U|.$$

Hence, we have

$$|U| \ge \frac{1-\varepsilon}{2}.$$

Theorem 6.4.13 (Lieb's inequality). Let $f \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ and $2 \le p < \infty$. Then, we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} |\mathcal{V}_{\varphi} f(x,\omega)|^p dx d\omega \le \frac{2^{p+1}}{p} ||f||_{L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}^p$$

Proof. Let $I, J \in \mathbb{S}$ be such that I is orthogonal to J. Then, for $f \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$, there exist $f_1, f_2 \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{C}_I)$ such that

$$f(t) = f_1(t) + f_2(t)J, \ \forall t \in \mathbb{R}$$

and for which the classical Lieb's inequality [91] holds, i.e.

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} |V_{\varphi} f_l(x,\omega)|^p dx d\omega \leq \frac{2}{p} ||f_l||_{L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{C}_I)}^p; \ l = 1, 2.$$

In particular, by definition of QSTFT we have

$$\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega) = \mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f_1(x,\omega) + V_{\varphi}f_2(x,\omega)J, \ \forall (x,\omega) \in \mathbb{R}^2.$$

Thus,

$$\begin{aligned} |\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega)|^{p} &\leq \left(|V_{\varphi}f_{1}(x,\omega)| + |V_{\varphi}f_{2}(x,\omega)|\right)^{p} \\ &\leq 2^{p-1}\left(|V_{\varphi}f_{1}(x,\omega)|^{p} + |V_{\varphi}f_{2}(x,\omega)|^{p}\right). \end{aligned}$$

We use the classical Lieb's inequality on each component combined with the fact that $||f_l||_p \le ||f||_p$ for l = 1, 2 and get

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} |\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega)|^p dx d\omega \leq \frac{2^p}{p} \left(||f_1||_{L^2(\mathbb{R})}^p + ||f_2||_{L^2(\mathbb{R})}^p \right)$$
$$\leq \frac{2^{p+1}}{p} ||f||_{L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}^p.$$

This ends the proof.

The next result improves the weak uncertainty principle in the sense that it gives a best sharper estimate for |U|.

Theorem 6.4.14. Let $f \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ be a unit vector, U an open set of \mathbb{R}^2 and $\varepsilon \geq 0$ such that

$$\int_{U} |\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega)|^2 dx d\omega \ge 1 - \varepsilon.$$

Then, we have

$$|U| \ge c_p (1-\varepsilon)^{\frac{p}{p-2}},$$

where |U| denotes the Lebesgue measure of U and $c_p = \left(\frac{2^{p+1}}{p}\right)^{-\frac{2}{p-2}}$.

Proof. Let $f \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ be such that $||f||_{L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})} = 1$. We first apply Holder inequality with exponents $q = \frac{p}{2}$ and $q' = \frac{p}{p-2}$. Then, using Lieb's inequality for QSTFT we get

$$\begin{split} \int_{U} |\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega)|^{2} dx d\omega &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} |\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega)|^{2} \chi_{U}(x,\omega) dx d\omega \\ &\leq \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} |\mathcal{V}_{\varphi}f(x,\omega)|^{p} dx d\omega \right)^{\frac{2}{p}} |U|^{\frac{p-2}{p}} \\ &\leq \left(\frac{2^{p+1}}{p} \right)^{\frac{2}{p}} |U|^{\frac{p-2}{p}}. \end{split}$$

Hence, by hypothesis we obtain

$$|U| \ge c_p (1-\varepsilon)^{\frac{p}{p-2}}$$

where $c_p = \left(\frac{2^{p+1}}{p}\right)^{-\frac{2}{p-2}}$.

6.5 Concluding remarks

In this chapter, we studied a quaternion short-time Fourier transform (QSTFT) with a Gaussian window. This window function corresponds to the first normalized Hermite function given by $\psi_0(t) = \varphi(t) = 2^{1/4}e^{-\pi t^2}$. Based on the quternionic Segal-Bargmann transform we proved several results including different versions of Moyal formula, reconstruction formula, Lieb's principle, etc. A more general problem in this framework is to consider a QSTFT associated to some generic quaternion valued window ψ . For a given quaternion $q = x + I\omega$ we plan to investigate in our future research works the properties of the QSTFT defined for any $f \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ by

$$\mathcal{V}_{\psi}f(x,\omega) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} e^{-2\pi I t\omega} \overline{\psi(t-x)} f(t) dt.$$

In particular, studying such transforms with normalized Hermite functions $\{\psi_n(t)\}_{n\geq 0}$ that are real valued windows will be related to the theory of slice poly-analytic functions on quaternions considered in [17].

CHAPTER 7

A Clifford-Appell system and Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform

This chapter deals with some special integral transforms of Bargmann-Fock type in the setting of quaternionic valued slice hyperholomorphic and Cauchy-Fueter regular functions. The construction is based on the well-known Fueter mapping theorem. In particular, starting with the normalized Hermite functions we can construct an Appell system of quaternionic regular polynomials. The ranges of such integral transforms are quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces of regular functions. New integral representations and generating functions in this quaternionic setting are obtained in the Fock case. The results obtained in this chapter are based on [63].

7.1 Motivation

The study of Appell sequences has been performed in the setting of Clifford analysis with respect to the hypercomplex derivative, see for example [29, 93, 99]. In [46, 101] the authors introduced some special modules of monogenic functions of Bargmann-type in Clifford analysis. This line of research opens some new research directions on Bargmann-Fock spaces and associated transforms in the setting of Clifford analysis. In this chapter, we construct an Appell sequence of spherical monogenics in the right Fueter-Bargmann space over quaternions, denoted by $\mathcal{RB}(\mathbb{H})$, and consisting of quaternionic Fueter regular functions that are square integrable with respect to the Gaussian measure. The main tool that

Chapter 7. A Clifford-Appell system and Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform

we use is the Fueter mapping theorem which relates slice hyperholomorphic functions to Fueter regular ones through the Laplacian. More precisely, we apply the Fueter mapping on a special basis of the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space constructed in [15] and obtain a set of homogeneous monogenic polynomials in the right monogenic Bargmann space over the quaternions. This allows us to construct on the standard Hilbert space on the real line the so called Bargmann-Fock-Fueter integral transform whose range is a quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert space of Cauchy-Fueter regular functions. In particular, we give a partial answer to Remark 4.6 in [88] about Clifford coherent state transforms using the Fueter mapping theorem in the setting of quaternions.

In section 3 of [46] the real monogenic Bargmann module on the Euclidean space \mathbb{R}^m was defined to be the module consisting of solutions of the *s*-th power of the Dirac operator that are square integrable on \mathbb{R}^m with respect to a Gaussian measure. In this work we use a similar definition for the quaternions by replacing the *s*-th power of the Dirac operator by the Cauchy-Fueter operator. So, we call the right Fueter-Bargmann space on quaternions the space defined by

$$\mathcal{RB}(\mathbb{H}) := \{ f \in \mathcal{R}(\mathbb{H}); \, \frac{1}{\pi^2} \int_{\mathbb{H}} |f(q)|^2 e^{-|q|^2} d\lambda(q) < \infty \},$$

where $d\lambda$ denotes the usual Lebesgue measure on the Euclidean vector space \mathbb{R}^4 .

In order to present our results, we first study how the Fueter mapping acts on a special basis elements of the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space. Then, we show that the obtained polynomials constitute an Appell set of the Bargmann space of Cauchy-Fueter regular functions over the quaternions. Then, we discuss the notion of Fock-Fueter kernel. We use the previous notion to introduce and study the Bargmann-Fock-Fueter integral transform iand characterize the Fueter mapping range. Some new integral representations and generating functions in this quaternionic setting are obtained in the Fock space case.

7.2 A Clifford-Appell system based on the Fueter mapping

The main goal of this section is to apply the Fueter mapping on the quaternionic monomials forming an orthogonal basis of the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ and to get an Appell set of $\mathcal{RB}(\mathbb{H})$. A different proof of this result using Cauchy-Kowalevski extension arguments can be found in [84].

First, we need a lemma that describes the action of the Cauchy-Fueter operator on the quaternionic monomials $f_n(q) = q^n$:

Lemma 7.2.1 (see [24]). *For all* $n \ge 2$, *we have*

$$\partial f_n(q) = -2\sum_{k=1}^n q^{n-k}\overline{q}^{k-1}.$$

Then, we prove the following

Theorem 7.2.2. For all $n \ge 2$, we have

$$\tau[f_n](q) = \widetilde{f}_n(q) = -4\sum_{k=1}^{n-1} (n-k)q^{n-k-1}\overline{q}^{k-1}.$$

Proof. Let $q = x_0 + x_1i + x_2j + x_3k$, thanks to the quaternions multiplication rules we have

$$f_2(q) = q^2 = x_0^2 - x_1^2 - x_2^2 - x_3^2 + 2x_0(x_1i + x_2j + x_3k)$$

It is easy to check that $\widetilde{f}_2(q) = -4$, so the formula holds for n = 2. Let $n \ge 2$. We suppose the proposition is true for n and we show that

$$\widetilde{f}_{n+1}(q) = -4 \sum_{l=1}^{n} (n+1-k)q^{n-k}\overline{q}^{k-1}.$$

Indeed, we have $\stackrel{\sim}{f}_{n+1} = \Delta f_{n+1}$ and $f_{n+1}(q) = qf_n(q)$. Therefore, applying the classical Leibniz rule we get the following system

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_0^2} f_{n+1}(q) = 2 \frac{\partial}{\partial x_0} f_n(q) + q \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_0^2} f_n(q) \\ \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_1^2} f_{n+1}(q) = 2i \frac{\partial}{\partial x_1} f_n(q) + q \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_1^2} f_n(q) \\ \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_2^2} f_{n+1}(q) = 2j \frac{\partial}{\partial x_2} f_n(q) + q \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_2^2} f_n(q) \\ \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_3^2} f_{n+1}(q) = 2k \frac{\partial}{\partial x_3} f_n(q) + q \frac{\partial^2}{\partial x_3^2} f_n(q) \end{cases}$$

Thus, by adding both sides of the system we obtain

$$\widetilde{f}_{n+1} = \Delta f_{n+1} = 2\partial f_n + q\Delta f_n = 2\partial f_n + q\widetilde{f}_n$$

Then, thanks to Lemma 11.2.6 combined with the induction hypothesis we obtain

$$\widetilde{f}_{n+1}(q) = -4\sum_{k=1}^{n} (n+1-k)q^{n-k}\overline{q}^{k-1}.$$

This completes the proof.

Proposition 7.2.3. For all $n \ge 2$, we have $\stackrel{\sim}{f}_n \in \mathcal{RB}(\mathbb{H})$.

Proof. First of all, by the Fueter mapping theorem the functions \tilde{f}_n are monogenic. We now show that for $n \ge 2$, we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{H}} |\widetilde{f}_n(q)|^2 e^{-|q|^2} d\lambda(q) < \infty.$$

Indeed, we have

$$\left| \widetilde{f}_{n}(q) \right| = 4 \left| \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} (n-k) q^{n-k-1} \overline{q}^{k-1} \right|$$
$$\leq 4 \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} (n-k) \left| q \right|^{n-2}.$$

And since $\sum_{k=1}^{n-1} (n-k) = \frac{(n-1)n}{2}$ we get the following estimate

$$|\widetilde{f}_n(q)| \le 2(n-1)n|q|^{n-2}$$

Hence, for all $n \geq 2$, we have $\|\widetilde{f}_n\|_{\mathcal{RB}(\mathbb{H})} \leq 2n(n-1)\|f_{n-2}\|_{L^2(\mathbb{H})}$. The proof is completed since the quaternionic monomials are square integrable with respect to the Gaussian measure on \mathbb{H} .

Remark 7.2.4. Let $n \ge 2$ and $k \ge 0$. Then

As a consequence we obtain an Appell set of spherical monogenics in $\mathcal{RB}(\mathbb{H})$. To prove this fact we need some preliminary lemmas.

Lemma 7.2.5. Let $f : \mathbb{H} \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ be a Fueter regular function. Then,

$$\overline{\partial}(qf) = 4f + 2\sum_{l=0}^{3} x_l \partial_{x_l} f.$$

Proof. Notice that for the particular case of quaternions the Leibniz rule given by (3.5.1) correspond to m = 3. Then, if we write $q = x_0 + \underline{x}$ with $\underline{x} = x_1 i + x_2 j + x_3 k$ we obtain

$$\partial_{\underline{x}}(\underline{x}f) = -3f - \underline{x}\partial_{\underline{x}}f - 2\sum_{l=1}^{3} x_l \partial_{x_l} f.$$
(7.2.1)

Morever, we have

$$\overline{\partial}(qf) = f + x_0 \overline{\partial} f + \underline{x} \partial_{x_0} f - \partial_{\underline{x}}(\underline{x}f).$$

So, thanks to (7.2.1) we obtain

$$\overline{\partial}(qf) = 4f + x_0\overline{\partial}f + \underline{x}\partial f + 2\sum_{l=1}^3 x_l\partial_{x_l}f.$$

It is easy to see that $\overline{\partial}f = 2\partial_{x_0}f$. Moreover, if f is regular then $\partial f = 0$ which completes the proof.

Let us consider the Euler operator

$$E_q := \sum_{l=0}^3 x_l \partial_{x_l}$$

We have:

Lemma 7.2.6. Let $h \ge 2$ and $0 \le s \le h$. Then

$$E_q(q^{h-s}\overline{q}^s) = hq^{h-s}\overline{q}^s.$$

Proof. Note that for all $l \ge 0$, we have

$$\frac{d}{dx_1}(q^l) = iq^{l-1} + qiq^{l-2} + q^2iq^{l-3} + \dots + q^{l-1}i$$
(7.2.2)

and

$$\frac{d}{dx_1}(\bar{q}^l) = -i\bar{q}^{l-1} - \bar{q}i\bar{q}^{l-2} - \bar{q}^2i\bar{q}^{l-3} - \dots - \bar{q}^{l-1}i.$$
(7.2.3)

We have analogous relations for $\frac{d}{dx_2}(q^l), \frac{d}{dx_3}(q^l)$ and $\frac{d}{dx_2}(\bar{q}^l), \frac{d}{dx_3}(\bar{q}^l)$. Now observe that by the classical Leibniz rule we have

$$\frac{d}{dx_0}(q^{h-s}\bar{q}^s) = sq^{h-s}\bar{q}^{s-1} + (h-s)q^{h-s-1}\bar{q}^s.$$

On the other hand, applying the Leibniz rule we also have

$$\frac{d}{dx_1}(q^{h-s}\bar{q}^s) = q^{h-s}\frac{d}{dx_1}(\bar{q}^s) + \frac{d}{dx_1}(q^{h-s})\bar{q}^s.$$

Therefore, we use the formulas (7.2.2), (7.2.3) and those ones with respect to all other derivatives to compute $\frac{d}{dx_1}(q^{h-s}\bar{q}^s)$, $\frac{d}{dx_2}(q^{h-s}\bar{q}^s)$ and $\frac{d}{dx_3}(q^{h-s}\bar{q}^s)$. Then, by standard computations we obtain the result.

Lemma 7.2.7. *For all* $k \ge 1$,

$$\overline{\partial}\widetilde{f}_{k+2} = 2(k+2)\widetilde{f}_{k+1}$$

Proof. Direct computations show that the formula holds for k = 1 and k = 2. Let $k \ge 2$, we can just prove $\overline{\partial} \widetilde{f}_{k+3} = 2(k+3)\widetilde{f}_{k+2}$. Indeed, we have

$$\widetilde{f}_{k+3} = 2\partial f_{k+2} + q\widetilde{f}_{k+2}$$

Then, we apply the conjugate of the Cauchy-Fueter operator on both sides of the latter equality and we use the fact that $\overline{\partial}\partial = \partial\overline{\partial} = \Delta$ to get

$$\overline{\partial}\widetilde{f}_{k+3} = 2\widetilde{f}_{k+2} + \overline{\partial}(q\widetilde{f}_{k+2}).$$
(7.2.4)

Let us calculate $\overline{\partial}(q\widetilde{f}_{k+2}).$

Since f_{k+2} is Fueter regular and in view of Lemma 7.2.5 we have

$$\overline{\partial}(q\widetilde{f}_{k+2}) = 4\widetilde{f}_{k+2} + 2E_q\widetilde{f}_{k+2}, \qquad (7.2.5)$$

and

$$E_q \tilde{f}_{k+2} = -4 \sum_{s=0}^k (k+1-s) E_q(q^{k-s} \overline{q}^s).$$
(7.2.6)

Hence, we apply Lemma 7.2.6 to obtain

$$E_q(q^{k-s}\overline{q}^s) = kq^{k-s}\overline{q}^s.$$

Therefore, by replacing in (7.2.6) we get

$$E_q \widetilde{f}_{k+2} = k \widetilde{f}_{k+2}.$$

Finally, we conclude from the equations (7.2.4) and (7.2.5) that

$$\overline{\partial} \widetilde{f}_{k+3} = 2(k+3) \widetilde{f}_{k+2}.$$

This concludes the proof.

For $k \ge 0$, let us consider the sequence of polynomials defined by

$$P_k(q) := \frac{\widetilde{f}_{k+2}(q)}{(k+2)!}.$$

We prove the following

Theorem 7.2.8. The polynomials $\{P_k\}_{k\geq 0}$ form an Appell set of spherical monogenics of degree k in the quaternionic vector space $\mathcal{RB}(\mathbb{H})$.

Proof. Any homogeneous monogenic polynomial of the sequence $\{P_k\}_{k\geq 0}$ is exactly of degree k and belongs to $\mathcal{RB}(\mathbb{H})$ since f_{k+2} is for all $k \geq 0$. Furthermore, thanks to Lemma 7.2.7 we can easily see that for all $k \geq 1$ we have $\overline{\partial}P_k = 2P_{k-1}$. It follows that this sequence forms an Appell set in $\mathcal{RB}(\mathbb{H})$, in the sense of [32, 107], with respect to the hypercomplex derivative $\frac{1}{2}\overline{\partial}$.

Remark 7.2.9. Let $k \ge 0$ and set $Q_k := -\frac{k!}{2}P_k$. Then, we have $Q_k = -\frac{\widetilde{f}_{k+2}}{2(k+1)(k+2)}$ (7.2.7)

and

$$\frac{1}{2}\overline{\partial}Q_k = kQ_{k-1}.$$

Moreover, we can see that the obtained family of polynomials may be expressed in terms of the coefficients used in formulas (5) and (6) in the paper [29]. Namely, we have

$$Q_k(q) = \sum_{j=0}^k T_j^k q^{k-j} \overline{q}^j$$
(7.2.8)

where

$$T_j^k := T_j^k(3) = \frac{k!}{(3)_k} \frac{(2)_{k-j}(1)_j}{(k-j)!j!} = \frac{2(k-j+1)}{(k+1)(k+2)}$$

and $(a)_n = a(a+1)...(a+n-1)$ is the Pochhammer symbol.

7.3 The Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform

In this section, we study the Bargman-Fock-Fueter transform on the space of quaternions. A similar integral transform was introduced in [39] making use of the theory of slice hyperholomorphic Bergman spaces on the quaternionic unit ball and the Fueter mapping theorem.

7.3.1 Fock-Fueter kernel and Fock-Fueter transform

To this end, we introduce the Fock-Fueter kernel on the quaternions. Indeed, in [15], the authors proved that the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ is a right quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert space whose reproducing kernel is given by the formula

$$K_{\mathbb{H}}(p,q) := e_*(p\bar{q}) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{p^k \bar{q}^k}{k!}, \qquad \forall (p,q) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H}.$$

Then, we consider the following

Definition 7.3.1 (Fock-Fueter kernel). *The Fock-Fueter kernel* $K_{\mathcal{F}}(q, p)$ *is defined by*

 $K_{\mathcal{F}}(q,p) := \tau_q K_{\mathbb{H}}(q,p) = \Delta K_{\mathbb{H}}(q,p), \qquad \forall (q,p) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H},$

where Laplacian Δ is taken with respect to the variable q.

We prove the following

Proposition 7.3.1. For all $(q, p) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H}$, we have

$$K_{\mathcal{F}}(q,p) = -2\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q)}{k!} \bar{p}^{k+2},$$

where $Q_k(q)$ are the quaternionic monogenic polynomials defined in Remark 7.2.9. Proof. Let $(q, p) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H}$, by definition of the Fock-Fueter kernel we have

$$K_{\mathcal{F}}(q,p) = \Delta K_{\mathbb{H}}(q,p)$$
$$= \Delta \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{q^k \overline{p}^k}{k!} \right)$$
$$= \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{\Delta(q^k) \overline{p}^k}{k!}.$$

However, thanks to Remark 7.2.9 we observe that

$$\Delta(q^k) = -2(k-1)kQ_{k-2}(q); \ \forall k \ge 2.$$

Therefore, we get

$$K_{\mathcal{F}}(q,p) = -2\sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{Q_{k-2}(q)}{(k-2)!} \overline{p}^k$$
$$= -2\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q)}{k!} \overline{p}^{k+2}.$$

Remark 7.3.2. For $s \in \mathbb{H}$, let

$$\operatorname{Exp}(s) := \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(s)}{k!}$$

be the generalized Cauchy-Fueter regular exponential function considered in the paper [29]. Then, we have

$$K_{\mathcal{F}}(q,p) = -2p^2 \operatorname{Exp}(pq), \ \forall (q,p) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}.$$

Proposition 7.3.3. The Fock-Fueter kernel $K_{\mathcal{F}}(q, p)$ is Cauchy-Fueter regular on \mathbb{H} with respect to the variable q and anti-slice entire regular with respect to the variable p.

Proof. Note that $K_{\mathcal{F}}(q, p)$ is Cauchy-Fueter regular on \mathbb{H} with respect to the first variable thanks to the Fueter-mapping theorem. On the other hand, for all $p \in \mathbb{H}$ we have

$$K_{\mathcal{F}}(q,p) = f_q(p) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} a_k(q) \bar{p}^{k+2}$$
 where $a_k(q) = -2 \frac{Q_k(q)}{k!}$.

Then, it is clear by the series expansion theorem for slice hyperholomorphic functions that the Fock-Fueter kernel is slice anti-regular with respect to the variable p.

The Fock-Fueter kernel admits the following estimate

Proposition 7.3.4. *For all* $(q, p) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H}$ *, we have*

$$|K_{\mathcal{F}}(q,p)| \le 2|p|^2 e^{|qp|}$$

Proof. First, observe that for all $k \ge 0$ and $q \in \mathbb{H}$ we have

$$\begin{aligned} |Q_k(q)| &\leq \sum_{j=0}^k T_j^k(3) |q|^k \\ &= |q|^k \frac{2}{(k+1)(k+2)} \sum_{j=0}^k (k+1-j) \\ &= |q|^k. \end{aligned}$$

Hence, making use of Proposition 7.3.1 we obtain

$$|K_{\mathcal{F}}(q,p)| \le 2\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|Q_k(q)|}{k!} |p|^{k+2}$$
$$\le 2|p|^2 \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|qp|^k}{k!}$$
$$= 2|p|^2 e^{|qp|}.$$

In this case we introduce the following definition

Definition 7.3.2 (Fock-Fueter transform). Let $f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$. We define the Fock-Fueter transform of f by

$$\check{f}(q) := \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} K_{\mathcal{F}}(q, p) f(p) d\mu_I(p);$$

where $K_{\mathcal{F}}$ is the Fock-Fueter kernel, $d\mu_I(p) = \frac{1}{\pi} e^{-|p|^2} d\lambda_I(p)$ and $I \in \mathbb{S}$.

Chapter 7. A Clifford-Appell system and Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform

Let $L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$ denote the space of functions $\psi: \mathbb{R} \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ so that

$$\|\psi\|_{L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})}^2 = \int_{\mathbb{R}} |\psi(x)|^2 dx < \infty.$$

Then, for any $\varphi\in L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$ its quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform is defined by

$$\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}\varphi(q) := \int_{\mathbb{R}} A(q, x)\varphi(x)dx;$$

where the kernel function A(q, x) is given by the formula

$$A(q,x) = \pi^{-\frac{1}{4}} e^{-\frac{1}{2}(q^2 + x^2) + \sqrt{2}qx}, \qquad \forall (q,x) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}$$

It was shown in [60] that $\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}$ defines an isometry on $L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$ with range $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$. Then, for any $\varphi \in L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$ we set

$$f_{\varphi} := \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}} \varphi \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$$

and consider the associated Fock-Fueter transform \check{f}_{φ} that we call Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform. We can easily check the following

Proposition 7.3.5. Let $\varphi \in L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$, $q \in \mathbb{H}$ and $I \in \mathbb{S}$. Then, we have

$$\check{f}_{\varphi}(q) := \int_{\mathbb{R}} \Phi(q, x) \varphi(x) dx;$$

where

$$\Phi(q,x) = \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} K_{\mathcal{F}}(q,p) A(p,x) d\mu_I(p).$$

Proof. This follows directly from the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform and Fock-Fueter transform definitions making use of the Fubini's theorem. \Box

7.3.2 Fueter mapping range of the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space

Now, let us consider the quaternionic regular polynomials defined in Remark 7.2.9 and which may be written as :

$$Q_k(q) = \sum_{j=0}^k T_j^k q^{k-j} \overline{q}^j; \forall q \in \mathbb{H}.$$
(7.3.1)

Then, we denote the range of the Fueter mapping on the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space by

$$\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H}) := \{ \tau(f); \ f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H}) \}.$$

We have the following sequential characterization of this vector space:

Theorem 7.3.6. Let $g \in \mathcal{R}(\mathbb{H})$. Then, g belongs to $\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})$ if and only if the following conditions are satisfied:

i)
$$\forall q \in \mathbb{H}, \ g(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q) \alpha_k \text{ where } (\alpha_k)_{k \ge 0} \subset \mathbb{H}.$$

ii) $\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{k!}{(k+1)(k+2)} |\alpha_k|^2 < \infty.$

Proof. The Fueter mapping theorem gives $\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H}) \subset \mathcal{R}(\mathbb{H})$. Then, we suppose that $g \in \mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})$, thus $g = \tau(f)$ where $f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$. Then, according to [15] we have

$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} q^k c_k, \text{ with } (c_k) \subset \mathbb{H} \text{ and } \|f\|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})}^2 = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} k! |c_k|^2 < \infty.$$

However, we know that

$$\tau(1) = \tau(q) = 0 \text{ and } \tau(q^k) = -2(k-1)kQ_{k-2}(q), \quad \forall k \ge 2.$$

Therefore, we get

$$g(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q) \alpha_k \text{ with } \alpha_k = -2(k+1)(k+2)c_{k+2}, \qquad \forall k \ge 0,$$

moreover,

$$\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{k!}{(k+1)(k+2)} |\alpha_k|^2 = 4 \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (k+2)! |c_{k+2}|^2 \le 4 ||f||^2_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})} < \infty.$$

Conversely, let us suppose that the conditions i) and ii) hold. Then, we consider the function

$$h(q) = \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} q^k \beta_k$$
, where $\beta_k = -\frac{\alpha_{k-2}}{2(k-1)k}$; $\forall k \ge 2$.

Thus, we get $g = \tau(h)$ since

$$Q_k(q) = -\frac{\tau(q^{k+2})}{2(k+1)(k+2)}, \quad \forall k \ge 0.$$

Moreover, note that we have

$$\|h\|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})}^{2} = \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} k! |\beta_{k}|^{2} = \frac{1}{4} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{k!}{(k+1)(k+2)} |\alpha_{k}|^{2} < \infty.$$

Hence, $g = \tau(h)$ with $h \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$. In particular, it shows that $g \in \mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})$. This completes the proof.

Chapter 7. A Clifford-Appell system and Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform

Remark 7.3.7. As a direct consequence of Theorem 7.3.6 we have

$$\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H}) = \{\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q)\alpha_k; \ (\alpha_k)_{k\geq 0} \subset \mathbb{H} \text{ and } \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{k!}{(k+1)(k+2)} |\alpha_k|^2 < \infty\}.$$

Given $f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q) \alpha_k$ and $g(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q) \beta_k$ in $\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})$ we define their inner product by

$$\langle f,g \rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} := \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{k!}{(k+1)(k+2)} \overline{\beta_k} \alpha_k,$$

so that the associated norm is

$$||f||^2 = \langle f, f \rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} := \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{k!}{(k+1)(k+2)} |\alpha_k|^2.$$

Then, one can easily check the following properties

Proposition 7.3.8. Let $f, g, h \in \mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})$ and $\lambda \in \mathbb{H}$. Then, we have:

i)
$$\langle f, g \rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} = \langle g, f \rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})}$$
.

ii)
$$||f||^2 = \langle f, f \rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} > 0$$
 unless $f = 0$.

$$iii) \langle f, g+h \rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} = \langle f, g \rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} + \langle f, h \rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})}$$

 $\textit{iv)} \ \langle f\lambda,g\rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} = \langle f,g\rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} \ \lambda \textit{ and } \langle f,g\lambda\rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} = \overline{\lambda} \ \langle f,g\rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} \ .$

Proof. This statement follows using classical arguments.

Now, for all $k \ge 0$, we consider the quaternionic regular polynomials defined by

$$T_k(q) = \sqrt{\frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{k!}} Q_k(q), \qquad \forall q \in \mathbb{H},$$
(7.3.2)

and we introduce the following:

Definition 7.3.3. For all $(p,q) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H}$, we define the function

$$G(p,q) = G_q(p) := \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} T_k(p) \overline{T_k(q)}.$$
 (7.3.3)

Note that, for any $(q,p)\in\mathbb{H}\times\mathbb{H}$ we have:

i)
$$|G(p,q)| \le \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{k!} |pq|^k < \infty.$$

ii)
$$\overline{G(p,q)} = G(q,p).$$

iii) $G(q,q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} |T_k(q)|^2 < \infty.$

Let us prove that all the evaluation mappings are continuous on $\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H}).$ Indeed, we have

Proposition 7.3.9. Let $q, q' \in \mathbb{H}$, then we have:

- i) The function $G_q: p \mapsto G_q(p) = G(p,q)$ belongs to $\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})$.
- ii) The evaluation mapping $\Lambda_q : f \mapsto \Lambda_q(f) = f(q)$ is a continuous linear functional on $\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})$. Moreover, for any $f \in \mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})$ we have

$$|\Lambda_q(f)| = |f(q)| \le ||G_q||_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} ||f||_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})}.$$

iii)
$$\langle G_{q'}, G_q \rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} = G(q, q').$$

Proof. i) Note that by definition of the polynomials $(T_k(q))_{k\geq 0}$, for any fixed $q \in \mathbb{H}$ we have

$$G_q(p) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(p) \alpha_k(q) \text{ with } \alpha_k(q) = \frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{k!} \overline{Q_k(q)} \in \mathbb{H}, \ \forall k \ge 0.$$
(7.3.4)

Moreover, observe that

$$\|G_q\|_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})}^2 = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{k!}{(k+1)(k+2)} |\alpha_k(q)|^2$$

= $\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{k!} |Q_k(q)|^2$ (7.3.5)
 $\leq \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{k!} |q|^{2k} < \infty.$

This shows that $G_q \in \mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})$ for any $q \in \mathbb{H}$.

ii) If $f \in \mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})$, then by definition we have

$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q) \alpha_k \text{ and } \|f\|_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})}^2 = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{k!}{(k+1)(k+2)} |\alpha_k|^2 < \infty.$$

Therefore, making use of the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality we get

$$\begin{aligned} |\Lambda_q(f)| &= |f(q)| \\ &\leq \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} |Q_k(q)| |\alpha_k| \\ &\leq \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{k!} |Q_k(q)|^2 \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{k!}{(k+1)(k+2)} |\alpha_k|^2 \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &= \|G_q\|_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} \|f\|_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})}. \end{aligned}$$

iii) Let $q, q' \in \mathbb{H}$ be such that

$$G_q(p) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(p) \alpha_k(q) \text{ and } G_{q'}(p) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(p) \alpha_k(q')$$

where we have set $\alpha_k(w) = \frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{k!} \overline{Q_k(w)}$ for any $w \in \mathbb{H}$ and $k \ge 0$. Therefore, we get

$$\langle G_{q'}, G_q \rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{k!}{(k+1)(k+2)} \overline{\alpha_k(q)} \alpha_k(q')$$
$$= \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} T_k(q) \overline{T_k(q')}$$
$$= G_{q'}(q) = G(q, q').$$

As a consequence we prove the following result

Theorem 7.3.10. The set $\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})$ is a right quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert space whose reproducing kernel is given by the kernel function $G : \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H} \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ defined in (7.3.3). Moreover, for any $q \in \mathbb{H}$ and $f \in \mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})$ we have

$$f(q) = \langle f, G_q \rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})}.$$

Proof. According to Proposition 7.3.9 we know that all the evaluation mappings are continuous on $\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})$ and $G_q \in \mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})$ for any $q \in \mathbb{H}$. So, we only need to prove the reproducing kernel property. Indeed, let $q \in \mathbb{H}$ and $f \in \mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})$ be such

that
$$f(p) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(p)\beta_k$$
, for any $p \in \mathbb{H}$. Using (7.3.4) we obtain
 $\langle f, G_q \rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{k!}{(k+1)(k+2)} \overline{\alpha_k(q)} \beta_k$
 $= \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q)\beta_k$
 $= f(q).$

This completes the proof.

7.4 Factorization of the Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform and consequences

We can factorize the Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform thanks to the following:

Theorem 7.4.1. *The Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform can be realized by the commutative diagram*

$$\begin{array}{ccc} \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}} : & L^{2}_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H}) \\ & & & & \\ & & & \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}} \\ & & & \uparrow^{\tau} \\ & & & \mathcal{F}^{2}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H}) \xrightarrow{Id} \mathcal{SR}(\mathbb{H}) \end{array}$$

so that

$$\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}} := \tau \circ Id \circ \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}.$$

More precisely, for any $\varphi \in L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$, and $q \in \mathbb{H}$, we have

$$\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}\varphi(q) = \breve{f}_{\varphi}(q) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \Phi(q, x)\varphi(x)dx;$$

where

$$\Phi(q,x) = -\frac{1}{\pi^{\frac{1}{4}}} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q)h_{k+2}(x)}{2^{\frac{k}{2}}k!}; \ \forall (q,x) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}.$$

Proof. Let $\varphi \in L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$ and $q \in \mathbb{H}$, observe that

$$\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}[\varphi](q) = \tau \circ Id \circ \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}[\varphi](q)$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \Delta A(q, x)\varphi(x)dx$$

Thus, by Proposition 7.3.5 we only need to prove that

$$\Delta A(q, x) = \Phi(q, x) \ \forall (q, x) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R},$$

where

$$\Phi(q,x) = \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} K_{\mathcal{F}}(q,p) A(p,x) d\mu_I(p).$$

Indeed, note that according to Proposition 4.1 in [60] for all $(q, x) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}$ we have the following expansion of the Segal-Bargmann kernel

$$A(q, x) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{q^k}{\|q^k\|} \frac{h_k(x)}{\|h_k\|},$$

where $\{h_k\}_{k\geq 0}$ stands for the well-known Hermite functions forming an orthogonal basis of $L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$. Therefore, on the one hand we have

$$\Delta A(q,x) = \frac{1}{\pi^{\frac{1}{4}}} \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{\Delta(q^k)h_k(x)}{k!2^{\frac{k}{2}}}$$
$$= -\frac{2}{\pi^{\frac{1}{4}}} \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{Q_{k-2}(q)h_k(x)}{(k-2)!2^{\frac{k}{2}}}$$
$$= -\frac{1}{\pi^{\frac{1}{4}}} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q)h_{k+2}(x)}{k!2^{\frac{k}{2}}}.$$

On the other hand, making use of Proposition 7.3.1 combined with the expansion of the Segal-Bargmann kernel we get

$$\begin{split} \Phi(q,x) &= \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} K_{\mathcal{F}}(q,p) A(p,x) d\mu_{I}(p) \\ &= -\frac{2}{\pi^{\frac{1}{4}}} \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_{k}(q)}{k!} \bar{p}^{k+2} \right) \left(\sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \frac{p^{j}}{j! 2^{\frac{j}{2}}} h_{j}(x) \right) d\mu_{I}(p) \\ &= -\frac{2}{\pi^{\frac{1}{4}}} \sum_{k,j=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_{k}(q)}{k! j!} \frac{h_{j}(x)}{2^{\frac{j}{2}}} \left\langle p^{j}, p^{k+2} \right\rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})} \\ &= -\frac{2}{\pi^{\frac{1}{4}}} \sum_{l=2,j=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_{l-2}(q)}{(l-2)! j!} \frac{h_{j}(x)}{2^{\frac{j}{2}}} \left\langle p^{j}, p^{l} \right\rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})} \\ &= -\frac{2}{\pi^{\frac{1}{4}}} \sum_{l=2,j=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_{l-2}(q)}{(l-2)!} \frac{h_{j}(x)}{2^{\frac{j}{2}}} \delta_{l,j} \\ &= -\frac{2}{\pi^{\frac{1}{4}}} \sum_{l=2}^{\infty} \frac{Q_{l-2}(q)}{(l-2)!} \frac{h_{l}(x)}{2^{\frac{j}{2}}} \\ &= -\frac{1}{\pi^{\frac{1}{4}}} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_{k}(q) h_{k+2}(x)}{k! 2^{\frac{k}{2}}}. \end{split}$$

This completes the proof.

7.4. Factorization of the Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform and consequences

Proposition 7.4.2. For all $(q, p) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H}$ we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \Phi(q, x) \Phi(p, x) dx = 4 \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} T_k(q) T_k(p).$$

Proof. Let $(q, p) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H}$, then

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \Phi(q, x) \Phi(p, x) dx &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q) h_{k+2}(x)}{2^{\frac{k}{2}} k!} \right) \left(\sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_j(p) h_{j+2}(x)}{2^{\frac{j}{2}} j!} \right) \\ &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \sum_{k,j=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q) Q_j(p)}{k! j! 2^{\frac{k+j}{2}}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} h_{k+2}(x) h_{j+2}(x) dx \\ &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{\pi}} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q) Q_k(p)}{(k!)^2 2^k} \|h_{k+2}\|^2. \end{split}$$

Therefore, making use of the orthogonality of Hermite functions we get

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \Phi(q, x) \Phi(p, x) dx = 4 \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{k!} Q_k(q) Q_k(p)$$
$$= 4 \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} T_k(q) T_k(p).$$

Remark 7.4.3. Recalling that $L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$ is endowed with the scalar product

$$\langle \phi_1, \phi_2 \rangle = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \overline{\phi_2(x)} \phi_1(x) dx, \ \forall \phi_1, \phi_2 \in L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R}),$$

as a consequence of Proposition 7.4.2 and of (7.3.3) we get

$$G(q,\overline{p}) = \frac{1}{4} \langle \Phi_p, \Phi_{\overline{q}} \rangle, \ \forall (q,p) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H}.$$

Corollary 7.4.4. For all $q \in \mathbb{H}$, the function $\Phi_q : x \mapsto \Phi_q(x) := \Phi(q, x)$ belongs to $L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$ and

$$\|\Phi_q\|_{L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})} = 2\left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{k!} |Q_k(q)|^2\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} < \infty.$$

Moreover, for any $\varphi \in L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$ we have

$$|\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}\varphi(q)| \leq \|\Phi_q\|_{L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})} \|\varphi\|_{L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})}.$$

Proof. Let $q \in \mathbb{H}$, then we have

$$\begin{split} \|\Phi_q\|_{L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})}^2 &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \Phi(q, x) \overline{\Phi(q, x)} dx \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}} \Phi(q, x) \Phi(\bar{q}, x) dx. \end{split}$$

Thus, by Proposition 7.4.2 we get

$$\begin{split} \|\Phi_q\|_{L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})}^2 &= 4\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} T_k(q) T_k(\bar{q}) \\ &= 4\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{k!} |Q_k(q)|^2 \end{split}$$

However, since $|Q_k(q)|^2 \leq |q|^{2k}$ for all $k \geq 0$, using (7.3.5) and the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality we conclude the proof.

The action of the Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform on the normalized Hermite functions is given by

Proposition 7.4.5. *For all* $n \ge 0$ *, set*

$$\xi_n(x) = \frac{h_n(x)}{\|h_n\|_{L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})}}.$$
(7.4.1)

Then, we have

$$\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}\xi_n = \breve{f}_{\xi_n} = 0; \text{ for } n = 0, 1$$

and

$$\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}\xi_n(q) = \breve{f}_{\xi_n}(q) = -2T_{n-2}(q); \text{ for all } n \ge 2.$$

Proof. To prove this fact we only need to use the definition of $S_{\mathbb{H}}$ as a composition of the Fueter mapping τ and the quaternionic Segal-Bargmann transform $\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}$. Then, by Lemma 4.4 in [60] we know that

$$\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}(\xi_n)(q) = \frac{q^n}{\sqrt{n!}}; \forall n \ge 2.$$

Finally, we apply Remark 3.8 to conclude the proof.

Then, we have

Proposition 7.4.6. The Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform

$$\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}: L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})$$

is a quaternionic right linear bounded surjective operator such that for any $\varphi \in L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$, we have

$$\|\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}\varphi\|_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} \leq 2\|\varphi\|_{L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})}.$$

7.4. Factorization of the Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform and consequences

Proof. Let $\varphi \in L^2(\mathbb{R})$. Since $(\xi_k)_k$ as in (7.4.1) form an orthonormal basis of $L^2(\mathbb{R})$ we then have

$$\varphi = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \xi_k \alpha_k$$
 with $(\alpha_k)_k \subset \mathbb{H}$ and such that $\|\varphi\|^2 = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} |\alpha_k|^2 < \infty$.

Hence, since $\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}$ is an isometric isomorphism we use Proposition 7.4.5 to get

$$\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}\varphi(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q)\beta_k \text{ where } \beta_k = -2\sqrt{\frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{k!}}\alpha_{k+2}.$$

In particular, this implies that

$$\begin{aligned} \|\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}\varphi\|^2_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} &= \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{k!}{(k+1)(k+2)} |\beta_k|^2 \\ &= 4 \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} |\alpha_k|^2 \le 4 \|\varphi\|^2. \end{aligned}$$

Finally, $S_{\mathbb{H}} : L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R}) \longrightarrow \mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})$ is surjective by construction. This completes the proof.

For any $k\geq 0,$ we consider the subspaces of $L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$ defined by

$$\mathcal{H}_k := \xi_k \mathbb{H} = \{\xi_k \alpha; \alpha \in \mathbb{H}\},\$$

where ξ_k denote the normalized Hermite functions. It is clear that we have the orthogonal decomposition

$$L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R}) = \oplus_{k=0}^{\infty} \mathcal{H}_k$$

Then, we consider $\mathcal{H} = \bigoplus_{k=2}^{\infty} \mathcal{H}_k$ as a subspace of $L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$, endowed with the induced norm and prove

Proposition 7.4.7. Let $\varphi, \psi \in \mathcal{H}$, then we have

$$\langle \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}\varphi, \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}\psi \rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} = 4 \langle \varphi, \psi \rangle_{\mathcal{H}}.$$

In particular,

$$\|\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}\varphi\|_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} = 2\|\varphi\|_{\mathcal{H}}.$$

Proof. Let $\varphi = \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \xi_k \alpha_k$ and $\psi = \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \xi_k \beta_k$ be two functions belonging to \mathcal{H} . Thus, by Proposition 7.4.5 we get

$$\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}arphi = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k lpha_k' ext{ and } \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}} \psi = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k eta_k',$$

where we have set

$$\alpha'_{k} = -2\sqrt{\frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{k!}}\alpha_{k+2} \text{ and } \beta'_{k} = -2\sqrt{\frac{(k+1)(k+2)}{k!}}\beta_{k+2}.$$

Therefore, we obtain

$$\begin{split} \langle \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}\varphi, \mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}\psi \rangle_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} &= 4\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{k!}{(k+1)(k+2)}\overline{\beta'_k}\alpha'_k \\ &= 4\sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \overline{\beta_k}\alpha_k \\ &= 4\left\langle \varphi, \psi \right\rangle_{\mathcal{H}}. \end{split}$$

Thus, in particular, for $\psi=\varphi$ we obtain

$$\|\mathcal{S}_{\mathbb{H}}\varphi\|_{\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{H})} = 2\|\varphi\|_{\mathcal{H}}.$$

Finally, we finish this section by giving some integral representations of the quaternionic regular polynomials $(Q_k)_{k\geq 0}$ in terms of the Fock-Fueter kernel $K_{\mathcal{F}}(q, p)$ and the Segal-Bargmann-Fueter kernel $\Phi(q, x)$, respectively. Indeed,

Proposition 7.4.8. Let $I \in \mathbb{S}$ and $q \in \mathbb{H}$. Then, we have

i)
$$Q_k(q) = -\frac{1}{2(k+1)(k+2)} \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} K_{\mathcal{F}}(q,p) p^{k+2} d\mu_I(p), \forall k \ge 0.$$

ii) $Q_k(q) = -\frac{1}{4\pi^{\frac{1}{4}} 2^{\frac{k}{2}}(k+1)(k+2)} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \Phi(q,x) h_{k+2}(x) dx, \forall k \ge 0.$

Proof. i) When $k \ge 0$, Proposition 7.3.1 yields

$$K_{\mathcal{F}}(q,p) = -2\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q)}{k!} \bar{p}^{k+2}, \qquad \forall (q,p) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H}.$$

Therefore,

$$\int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} K_{\mathcal{F}}(q,p) p^{k+2} d\mu_{I}(p) = -2 \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_{j}(q)}{j!} \left\langle p^{k+2}, p^{j+2} \right\rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})}$$
$$= -2 \frac{Q_{k}(q)}{k!} \|p^{k+2}\|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})}^{2}$$
$$= -2(k+1)(k+2)Q_{k}(q).$$

7.4. Factorization of the Bargmann-Fock-Fueter transform and consequences

ii) This assertion follows reasoning in the same way we did for i) using Theorem 7.4.1 combined with the fact that Hermite functions form an orthogonal basis of $L^2_{\mathbb{H}}(\mathbb{R})$.

As a consequence we have this special identity

Corollary 7.4.9. For any $x \in \mathbb{R}$, $I \in \mathbb{S}$ and $k \ge 0$, we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{C}_I} p^k |p|^4 e^{-|p|^2 + x\bar{p}} d\lambda_I(p) = \pi(k+1)(k+2)x^k,$$

where $I \in \mathbb{S}$ and $d\lambda_I$ is the Lebesgue measure on \mathbb{C}_I .

Proof. We only need to apply Proposition 7.4.8 combined with the expression of the Fock-Fueter kernel for $x \in \mathbb{R}$, which is given by

$$K_{\mathcal{F}}(x,p) = -2\overline{p}^2 e^{x\overline{p}}, \qquad \forall (x,p) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{H}.$$
CHAPTER 8

The Bergman kernel and Bergman-Fueter transform on different quaternionic domains

In this chapter, we continue the study related to the Clifford-Appell polynomials constructed using the Fueter mapping theorem. In particular, we calculate the Bergman kernels on some different quaternionic domains. We treat also the so-called Bergman-Fueter integral transform in the cases of the unit ball, the half space and the unit half-ball on quaternions. As a consequence of this construction some new integral representations and generating functions related to the Clifford-Appell system are obtained. The results presented in this chapter are also based on [63].

8.1 The slice hyperholomorphic Bergman kernels

In this section, we compute the explicit expression of the slice hyperholomorphic Bergman kernel on the quaternionic unit half ball and the fractional wedge domain. The case of the quarter-ball could be treated also using similar techniques. For the study of the Bergman kernel function in the setting of monogenic or Cauchy Fueter regular functions one may consult for example [52, 106].

8.1.1 The quaternionic unit half ball \mathbb{B}^+ case

Let \mathbb{B}^+ denote the quaternionic half ball defined by the conditions $q \in \mathbb{B}$ and Re(q) > 0. For a fixed $I \in \mathbb{S}$, let $\mathbb{B}_I^+ := \mathbb{B}^+ \cap \mathbb{C}_I$ be the half disk of the complex

Chapter 8. The Bergman kernel and Bergman-Fueter transform on different quaternionic domains

plane \mathbb{C}_I . Then, the classical complex Bergman space on \mathbb{B}_I^+ is defined by

$$\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{B}_I^+) := \{ f \in Hol(\mathbb{B}_I^+), \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{B}_I^+} |f_I(z)|^2 dA(z) < \infty \}$$

where $Hol(\mathbb{B}_I^+)$ denotes the space of holomorphic functions on the half disk \mathbb{B}_I^+ , z = x + Iy and dA(z) = dxdy. Note that the space $\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{B}_I^+)$ is a complex reproducing kernel Hilbert space. Furthermore, its reproducing kernel $K_{\mathbb{B}_I^+}$ is obtained as the sum of the Bergman kernels of both the complex unit disk and half plane. In particular, we have

$$K_{\mathbb{B}_{I}^{+}}(z,w) := \frac{1}{(1-z\overline{w})^{2}} + \frac{1}{(z+\overline{w})^{2}}; \ \forall (z,w) \in \mathbb{B}_{I}^{+} \times \mathbb{B}_{I}^{+}$$
(8.1.1)

where the first term corresponds to the Bergman kernel of the unit disk $K_{\mathbb{B}_I}$ while the second one is the Bergman kernel of the complex half plane $K_{\mathbb{C}_I^+}$, (see, e.g., p. 812 in [52]). Now, let us fix an imaginary unit $I \in \mathbb{S}$ and consider on the quaternionic half ball \mathbb{B}^+ the set defined by

$$\mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B}^+) := \{ f \in \mathcal{SR}(\mathbb{B}^+), \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{B}_I^+} |f_I(p)|^2 d\sigma_I(p) < \infty \}$$
(8.1.2)

where for p = x + Iy we have set $d\sigma_I(p) = dxdy$. The set $\mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B}^+)$ is a right quaternionic vector space and may be endowed with the inner product:

$$\langle f, g \rangle_{\mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B}^+)} := \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{B}_I^+} \overline{f_I(p)} g_I(p) d\sigma_I(p).$$
 (8.1.3)

Moreover, since the quaternionic half-ball is a bounded axially symmetric slice domain it turns out that $\mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B}^+)$ is the slice hyperholomorphic Bergman space of the second kind on \mathbb{B}^+ . These spaces were introduced and studied in a more general setting on axially symmetric slice domains in [43]. In particular we have:

Proposition 8.1.1. The set $\mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B}^+)$ defined in (8.1.2) is a right quaternionic Hilbert space which does not depend on the choice of the imaginary unit $I \in \mathbb{S}$.

Note that in this framework the evaluation mapping

$$\delta_q: f \longmapsto \delta_q(f) = f(q)$$

is a right quaternionic bounded linear form on $\mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B}^+)$ for any $q \in \mathbb{B}^+$. Moreover, the slice hyperholomorphic Bergman kernel of the second kind associated with \mathbb{B}^+ or slice Bergman kernel for short, is the function

$$K_{\mathbb{B}^+}: \mathbb{B}^+ \times \mathbb{B}^+ \longrightarrow \mathbb{B}^+, \qquad (q, r) \longmapsto K_{\mathbb{B}^+}(q, r)$$

which is defined making use of the slice hyperholomorphic extension operator, i.e.

$$K_{\mathbb{B}^+}(q,r) := K^r_{\mathbb{B}^+}(q)$$

:= $ext[K^r_{\mathbb{B}^+_J}(z)](q), \quad \text{for } r \in \mathbb{B}^+ \cap \mathbb{C}_J, q \in \mathbb{B}^+.$

The next result relates the slice Bergman kernel on the quaternionic half ball to the slice Bergman kernels in the case of the quaternionic unit ball and of the half space.

Theorem 8.1.2. The slice hyperholomorphic Bergman space $\mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B}^+)$ is a right quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert space. Moreover, for all $(q, r) \in \mathbb{B}^+ \times \mathbb{B}^+$ we have:

$$K_{\mathbb{B}^+}(q,r) = K_{\mathbb{B}}(q,r) + K_{\mathbb{H}^+}(q,r),$$

where $K_{\mathbb{B}}$ and $K_{\mathbb{H}^+}$ are, respectively, the slice Bergman kernels of the quaternionic unit ball and half space.

Proof. The first assertion follows from the general theory. Then, let us fix $r \in \mathbb{B}^+$ such that r belongs to the slice \mathbb{C}_J with $J \in \mathbb{S}$. Then, we consider the function ψ_r defined by

$$\psi_r(q) := K_{\mathbb{B}}(q, r) + K_{\mathbb{H}^+}(q, r), \qquad \forall q \in \mathbb{B}^+.$$

Clearly ψ_r belongs to $\mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B}^+)$ since \mathbb{B}^+ is contained in both \mathbb{B} and \mathbb{H}^+ and since by definition $K_{\mathbb{B}}$ and $K_{\mathbb{H}^+}$ are the slice Bergman kernels of the quaternionic unit ball and half space. Then, we only need to prove the reproducing kernel property. Indeed, let $f \in \mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B}^+)$. In particular, by the Splitting Lemma we can write $f_J(z) = F(z) + G(z)J'$ for any $z \in \mathbb{B}_J^+$ with $J' \in \mathbb{S}$ is orthogonal to J and $F, G : \mathbb{B}_J^+ \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}_J$ belong to the complex Bergman space $\mathcal{A}(\mathbb{B}_J^+)$. Therefore, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \langle \psi_r, f \rangle_{\mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B}^+)} &= \int_{\mathbb{B}_J^+} \overline{\psi_r(z)} f_J(z) d\sigma_J(z) \\ &= \left(\int_{\mathbb{B}_J^+} \overline{\psi_r(z)} F(z) d\sigma_J(z) \right) + \left(\int_{\mathbb{B}_J^+} \overline{\psi_r(z)} G(z) d\sigma_J(z) \right) J' \\ &= \left(\int_{\mathbb{B}_J^+} \overline{K_{\mathbb{B}_J^+}(z, r)} F(z) d\sigma_J(z) \right) + \left(\int_{\mathbb{B}_J^+} \overline{K_{\mathbb{B}_J^+}(z, r)} G(z) d\sigma_J(z) \right) J'. \end{aligned}$$

Thus, by applying the results from the classical complex setting we get

$$\langle \psi_r, f \rangle_{\mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B}^+)} = F(r) + G(r)J'$$

= $f(r)$.

Chapter 8. The Bergman kernel and Bergman-Fueter transform on different quaternionic domains

So, it follows that the function ψ_r belongs and reproduces any element of the space $\mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B}^+)$ for any $r \in \mathbb{B}^+$. Hence, by the uniqueness of the reproducing kernel we get

$$K_{\mathbb{B}^+}(q,r) = K_{\mathbb{B}}(q,r) + K_{\mathbb{H}^+}(q,r), \qquad \forall (q,r) \in \mathbb{B}^+ \times \mathbb{B}^+.$$

This completes the proof.

The explicit expression of the slice Bergman kernel of the quaternionic halfball is given by the following

Theorem 8.1.3. For all $(q, r) \in \mathbb{B}^+ \times \mathbb{B}^+$, we have:

$$K_{\mathbb{B}^+}(q,r) = (1+q^2) \left[(1-q\overline{r}) * (q+\overline{r}) \right]^{-*2} (1+\overline{r}^2),$$

where the *-product is taken with respect to the variable q.

Proof. Let $(q,r) \in \mathbb{B}^+ \times \mathbb{B}^+$ and assume that r belongs to a slice \mathbb{C}_J . First, observe that

$$K_{\mathbb{B}_J^+}(z,r) = \frac{(1+z^2)(1+\overline{r}^2)}{((1-z\overline{r})(z+\overline{r}))^2}; \forall z \in \mathbb{B}_J^+.$$

Let $\Phi^r : \mathbb{B}^+ \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ be the function defined by

$$\Phi^{r}(q) := ext\left[\frac{1}{(1-z\overline{r})^{2}(z+\overline{r})^{2}}\right](q); \forall q \in \mathbb{B}^{+}.$$

Then, we consider the function

$$\Psi^r(q) = (1+q^2)\Phi^r(q)(1+\overline{r}^2); \forall q \in \mathbb{B}^+.$$

Note that, Ψ^r is slice regular on \mathbb{B}^+ as a multiplication of the intrinsic slice regular function $q \mapsto 1 + q^2$ with $q \mapsto \Phi^r(q)(1 + \overline{r}^2)$ which is also slice regular on the quaternionic half ball by construction. Moreover, for any $z \in \mathbb{B}_J^+$ we have

$$\Psi^{r}(z) = \frac{(1+z^{2})(1+\overline{r}^{2})}{((1-z\overline{r})(z+\overline{r}))^{2}} = K_{\mathbb{B}^{+}_{J}}(z,r).$$

Therefore, by the Identity Principle for slice regular functions we get

$$\Psi^{r}(q) = K_{\mathbb{B}^{+}}(q, r); \forall (q, r) \in \mathbb{B}^{+} \times \mathbb{B}^{+}.$$

Finally, we use the definition of the * product to see that, for all $(q,r)\in\mathbb{B}^+\times\mathbb{B}^+$ we have

128

$$\Phi^{r}(q) = (q+\overline{r})^{-*2} * (1-q\overline{r})^{-*2} = \left[(1-q\overline{r}) * (q+\overline{r})\right]^{-*2}.$$

8.1.2 The fractional wedge domain case

For $I \in \mathbb{S}$, let us now consider the wedge domain defined by

$$\mathcal{W}^n_{\mathbb{C}_I} := \{ z \in \mathbb{C}_I, \ Re(z) > 0 \text{ and } Re(\alpha^{\frac{1}{2}} z \alpha^{\frac{1}{2}}) < 0 \text{ with } \alpha = e^{\frac{I\pi}{n}} \}.$$

In particular, in the complex case the Bergman kernel is given in [52] by

$$K_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbb{C}_{I}}^{n}}(z,w) = (-1)^{n} n^{2} \frac{z^{n-1} \bar{w}^{n-1}}{(z^{n} - (-1)^{n} \bar{w}^{n})^{2}}$$

Let $\mathcal{W}^n_{\mathbb{H}}$ denotes the axially symmetric completion of $\mathcal{W}^n_{\mathbb{C}_I}$. In the next result, we compute the quaternionic slice hyperholomorphic Bergman kernel on $\mathcal{W}^n_{\mathbb{H}}$:

Theorem 8.1.4. For all $(q, r) \in W^n_{\mathbb{H}} \times W^n_{\mathbb{H}}$, we have

$$K_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbb{H}}^{n}}(q,r) = (-1)^{n} n^{2} q^{n-1} (\bar{q}^{2n} - 2(-1)^{n} \bar{q}^{n} \bar{r}^{n} + \bar{r}^{2n}) \bar{r}^{n-1} \cdot (|q|^{2} - 2(-1)^{n} Re(q^{n}) \bar{r}^{n} + \bar{r}^{2n})^{-2}.$$

Proof. Let $q, r \in \mathcal{W}_{\mathbb{H}}^n$ be such that r belongs to \mathbb{C}_J where $J \in \mathbb{S}$. Then, for $q = x + I_q y$ and z = x + J y thanks to the extension operator we have that

$$K_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbb{H}}^{n}}(q,r) = \frac{1}{2} \left(K_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbb{C}_{J}}^{n}}^{r}(z) + K_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbb{C}_{J}}^{n}}^{r}(\bar{z}) \right) + \frac{I_{q}J}{2} \left(K_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbb{C}_{J}}^{n}}^{r}(\bar{z}) - K_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbb{C}_{J}}^{n}}^{r}(z) \right).$$

Thus, using the complex case formula we get

$$K_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbb{C}_{J}}^{n}}^{r}(z) + K_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbb{C}_{J}}^{n}}^{r}(\bar{z}) = 2(-1)^{n}n^{2}\frac{Re(z^{n-1}\bar{z}^{2n})\bar{r}^{n-1} + Re(z^{n-1})\bar{r}^{3n-1}}{(|z|^{2n} + \bar{r}^{2n} - 2(-1)^{n}Re(z^{n})\bar{r}^{n})^{2}} - 2(-1)^{n}n^{2}\frac{2(-1)^{n}Re(z^{n-1}\bar{z}^{n})\bar{r}^{2n-1}}{(|z|^{2n} + \bar{r}^{2n} - 2(-1)^{n}Re(z^{n})\bar{r}^{n})^{2}}.$$

and

$$K_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbb{C}_{J}}^{n}}^{r}(\bar{z}) - K_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbb{C}_{J}}^{n}}^{r}(z) = 2(-1)^{n}n^{2}\frac{-Im(z^{n-1}\bar{z}^{2n})J\bar{r}^{n-1} - Im(z^{n-1})J\bar{r}^{3n-1}}{(|z|^{2n} + \bar{r}^{2n} - 2(-1)^{n}Re(z^{n})\bar{r}^{n})^{2}} + 2(-1)^{n}n^{2}\frac{2(-1)^{n}Im(z^{n-1}\bar{z}^{n})J\bar{r}^{2n-1}}{(|z|^{2n} + \bar{r}^{2n} - 2(-1)^{n}Re(z^{n})\bar{r}^{n})^{2}}.$$

Therefore, developing the computations we obtain

$$K_{\mathcal{W}_{\mathbb{H}}^{n}}(q,r) = (-1)^{n} n^{2} \left(q^{n-1} \bar{q}^{2n} \bar{r}^{n-1} - 2(-1)^{n} q^{n-1} \bar{q}^{n} \bar{r}^{2n-1} + q^{n-1} \bar{r}^{3n-1} \right) \\ \times \left(|q|^{2n} + \bar{r}^{2n} - 2(-1)^{n} Re(q^{n}) \bar{r}^{n} \right)^{-2}.$$

Hence, we finally get

$$K_{\mathcal{W}^{n}_{\mathbb{H}}}(q,r) = (-1)^{n} n^{2} q^{n-1} (\bar{q}^{2n} - 2(-1)^{n} \bar{q}^{n} \bar{r}^{n} + \bar{r}^{2n}) \bar{r}^{n-1} (|q|^{2} - 2(-1)^{n} Re(q^{n}) \bar{r}^{n} + \bar{r}^{2n})^{-2}.$$

This completes the proof. \Box

Remark 8.1.5. Observe that for the case n = 1 in Theorem 8.1.4 the Bergman kernel function coincide with the result obtained on the quaternionic half space in [43].

Chapter 8. The Bergman kernel and Bergman-Fueter transform on different quaternionic domains

8.2 The Bergman-Fueter transform and consequences

In this section, we study the Bergman-Fueter integral transform on different axially symmetric slice domains U on the quaternions, namely we deal with the unit ball, the half space and the unit half ball. In particular, we obtain some new generating functions and integral representations of the quaternionic regular polynomials $(Q_k)_{k\geq 0}$ obtained in the previous chapter. We give also the sequential characterization of the range of the Fueter mapping on the slice hyperholomorphic Bergman space on the quaternionic unit ball. First, associated to U we recall from [39] the following

Definition 8.2.1 (Bergman-Fueter transform associated to U). Let $f : U \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ be in the slice hyperholomorphic Bergman space of the second kind $\mathcal{A}_{Slice}(U)$. Then, we define the Bergman-Fueter transform of f associated to U to be

$$\breve{f}(q) := \int_{U \cap \mathbb{C}_I} K^U_{BF}(q, r) f(r) d\sigma(r),$$

where K^U_{BF} is the Bergman-Fueter kernel on U defined through the following formula

$$K_{BF}^U(q,r) := \Delta K_U(q,r), \ \forall (q,r) \in U \times U.$$

The Laplacian Δ is taken with respect to the variable q and $d\sigma(r)$ defines the restriction of the normalized Lebesgue measure on $U_I = U \cap \mathbb{C}_I$.

8.2.1 The quaternionic unit ball case $U = \mathbb{B}$

In [43] an explicit expression of the Fueter-Bergman kernel was obtained when U is the quaternionic unit ball \mathbb{B} . More precisely, we have the following result originally proved in [43]:

Theorem 8.2.1. For all $(q, r) \in \mathbb{B} \times \mathbb{B}$, we have

$$K_{BF}^{\mathbb{B}}(q,r) = -4\left(1 - 2Re(q)\bar{r} + |q|^{2}\bar{r}^{2}\right)^{-2}\bar{r}^{2} + 2(1 - 2\bar{q}\bar{r} + \bar{q}\bar{r}^{2}) \times \left(1 - 2Re(q)\bar{r} + |q|^{2}\bar{r}^{2}\right)^{-3}\bar{r}^{2}.$$
(8.2.1)

Furthermore, if we set

$$R(q,r) = \left(1 - 2Re(q)\overline{r} + |q|^2\overline{r}^2\right)^{-1},$$

then

$$K_{BF}^{\mathbb{B}}(q,r) = -4 \left[R(q,r) + 2K_{\mathbb{B}}(q,r) \right] R(q,r)\overline{r}^2.$$

We prove the following

Proposition 8.2.2. *Let* $(q, r) \in \mathbb{B} \times \mathbb{B}$ *, we have*

$$K_{BF}^{\mathbb{B}}(q,r) = -2\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (k+1)(k+2)(k+3)Q_k(q)\bar{r}^{k+2}.$$

Proof. Let $(q, r) \in \mathbb{B} \times \mathbb{B}$, making use of the slice hyperholomorphic extension operator it is clear that the slice Bergman kernel on \mathbb{B} is given by the series expansion

$$K_{\mathbb{B}}(q,r) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (k+1)q^k \bar{r}^k.$$

Therefore, by definition of the Bergman-Fueter kernel we obtain:

$$K_{BF}^{\mathbb{B}}(q,r) = \tau_q K_{\mathbb{B}}(q,r)$$

= $-2\sum_{k=2}^{\infty} (k-1)k(k+1)Q_{k-2}(q)\bar{r}^k.$
= $-2\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (k+1)(k+2)(k+3)Q_k(q)\bar{r}^{k+2}.$

As a consequence of the latter result, we obtain the following generating function associated to the quaternionic regular polynomials $(Q_k)_{k\geq 0}$:

Theorem 8.2.3. For all $(q, r) \in \mathbb{B} \times \mathbb{B}$, we have

$$\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (k+1)(k+2)(k+3)Q_k(q)\bar{r}^k = 2R^2(q,r) + 4K_{\mathbb{B}}(q,r)R(q,r);$$

where

$$R(q,r) = \left(1 - 2Re(q)\bar{r} + |q|^2\bar{r}^2\right)^{-1} \text{ and } K_{\mathbb{B}}(q,r) = (1 - 2\bar{q}\bar{r} + \bar{q}^2\bar{r}^2)R(q,r)^2.$$

Proof. Note that Theorem 8.2.1 gives

$$K_{BF}^{\mathbb{B}}(q,r) = -4 \left[R(q,r) + 2K_{\mathbb{B}}(q,r) \right] R(q,r)\overline{r}^2.$$

This result combined with Proposition 8.2.2 leads to

$$\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (k+1)(k+2)(k+3)Q_k(q)\bar{r}^k = 2R^2(q,r) + 4K_{\mathbb{B}}(q,r)R(q,r).$$

This completes the proof.

In particular, we get the following series representation

Corollary 8.2.4. Let -1 < q < 1 and $r \in \mathbb{B}$. Then, we have

$$\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(k+1)(k+2)(k+3)}{6} q^k \bar{r}^k = (1-q\bar{r})^{-4}.$$

Chapter 8. The Bergman kernel and Bergman-Fueter transform on different quaternionic domains

Proof. We only need to observe that if $q \in \mathbb{R}$ then for all $k \ge 0$ we have $Q_k(q) = q^k$ thanks to the identity $\sum_{j=0}^k T_j^k = 1$. Moreover, since -1 < q < 1 we have

$$R(q,r) = K_{\mathbb{B}}(q,r) = (1 - q\bar{r})^{-2}.$$

Finally, the proof is concluded by making use of Theorem 8.2.3.

Remark 8.2.5. As a consequence of Corollary 8.2.4 we observe that for all s, t > 1 we have

$$\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(k+1)(k+2)(k+3)}{s^k t^k} = 6\left(\frac{st}{1-st}\right)^4.$$

Note also that using the fact

$$\forall n \ge 0 : \sum_{k=1}^{n} k(k+1) = \frac{n(n+1)(n+2)}{3}$$

we have

$$\sum_{j=1}^{\infty} \sum_{k=1}^{j} k(k+1)q^{j-1}\bar{r}^{j-1} = 2(1-q\bar{r})^{-4}.$$

The right Bergman-Fueter space $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{B})$ is the range of the slice hyperholomorphic Bergman space through the Fueter mapping. Indeed, it is defined by

$$\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{B}) := \{ \tau(f); \ f \in \mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B}) \}.$$

Then, the next result gives the sequential characterization of the Bergman-Fueter space $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{B})$:

Theorem 8.2.6. Let $g \in \mathcal{R}(\mathbb{B})$. Then, $g \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{B})$ if and only if the following conditions are satisfied:

i)
$$\forall q \in \mathbb{B}, \ g(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q) \alpha_k \text{ where } (\alpha_k)_{k \ge 0} \subset \mathbb{H}.$$

ii) $\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|\alpha_k|^2}{(k+1)^2(k+2)^2(k+3)} < \infty.$

Proof. First, note that by the Fueter mapping theorem we have $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{B}) \subset \mathcal{R}(\mathbb{B})$. Let $g \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{B})$, thus $g = \tau(f)$ where $f \in \mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B})$ such that we have

$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} q^k c_k$$
, with $(c_k) \subset \mathbb{H}$ and $||f||^2 = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|c_k|^2}{k+1} < \infty$.

However,

$$\tau(1) = \tau(q) = 0 \text{ and } \tau(q^k) = -2(k-1)kQ_{k-2}(q), \quad \forall k \ge 2.$$

Therefore, we get

$$g(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q) \alpha_k \text{ with } \alpha_k = -2(k+1)(k+2)c_{k+2}, \qquad \forall k \ge 0.$$

Moreover, we have

$$\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|\alpha_k|^2}{(k+1)^2(k+2)^2(k+3)} = 4\sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{|c_k|^2}{k+1} \le 4||f||^2 < \infty.$$

Conversely, let us suppose that the conditions i) and ii) hold. Then, we consider the function

$$h(q) = \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} q^k \beta_k$$
, where $\beta_k = -\frac{\alpha_{k-2}}{2(k-1)k}$, $\forall k \ge 2$.

Thus, we get $g = \tau(h)$ thanks to the formula

$$Q_k(q) = -\frac{\tau(q^{k+2})}{2(k+1)(k+2)}, \qquad \forall k \ge 0.$$

Moreover, note that we have

$$||h||^{2} = \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} \frac{|\beta_{k}|^{2}}{k+1} = \frac{1}{4} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|\alpha_{k}|^{2}}{(k+1)^{2}(k+2)^{2}(k+3)} < \infty.$$

Hence, $g = \tau(h)$ with $h \in \mathcal{A}_{Slice}(\mathbb{B})$. In particular, it shows that $g \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{B})$. This completes the proof.

Remark 8.2.7. We observe that

$$\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{B}) := \{ f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q) \alpha_k, \forall q \in \mathbb{B}, \ \alpha_k \in \mathbb{H}; \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|\alpha_k|^2}{(k+1)^2(k+2)^2(k+3)} < \infty \}.$$

As we have seen in Section 4 for the Fock case, it is also possible to endow the Fueter-Bergman space $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{B})$ with the inner product

$$\langle f,g \rangle_{\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{B})} := \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{\overline{\alpha_k} \beta_k}{(k+1)^2 (k+2)^2 (k+3)},$$

for any $f = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k$ and $g = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \beta_k$. It is also possible to show that $\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{B})$ is a right quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert space whose reproducing kernel function is given by

$$L(q,r) := L_r(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (k+1)^2 (k+2)^2 (k+3) Q_k(q) Q_k(\bar{r}), \forall (q,r) \in \mathbb{B} \times \mathbb{B}.$$

So that, for any $f \in \mathcal{B}(\mathbb{B})$ and $p \in \mathbb{B}$ we have

$$\langle f, L_p \rangle_{\mathcal{B}(\mathbb{B})} = f(p).$$

An integral representation of the polynomials $(Q_k)_{k\geq 0}$ on the quaternionic unit ball \mathbb{B} in terms of the Bergman-Fueter kernel is given in the following:

Proposition 8.2.8. Let $I \in \mathbb{S}$, $q \in \mathbb{B}$ and $k \ge 0$. Then, we have

$$Q_k(q) = -\frac{1}{2(k+1)(k+2)} \int_{\mathbb{B}_I} K_{BF}^{\mathbb{B}}(q,r) r^{k+2} d\sigma_I(r).$$

Proof. This follows with direct computations making use of Proposition 8.2.2. \Box

As a result we get this special identity

Corollary 8.2.9. For any $-1 < q < 1, I \in \mathbb{S}$ and $k \ge 0$, we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{B}_I} r^k |r|^4 (1 - q\bar{r})^{-4} d\lambda_I(r) = \frac{\pi}{6} (k+1)(k+2)q^k,$$

where $I \in \mathbb{S}$ and $d\lambda_I$ is the Lebesgue measure on \mathbb{B}_I .

Proof. We only need to apply Proposition 8.2.8 combined with the expression of the Bergman-Fueter kernel when -1 < q < 1 .

8.2.2 The Bergman-Fueter transform on \mathbb{H}^+ and \mathbb{B}^+

The next result gives the explicit expression of the Bergman-Fueter kernel on the quaternionic half space \mathbb{H}^+ :

Theorem 8.2.10. For all $(q, r) \in \mathbb{H}^+ \times \mathbb{H}^+$, we have

$$K_{BF}^{\mathbb{H}^{+}}(q,r) = -4\left[\left(|q|^{2} + 2Re(q)\overline{r} + \overline{r}^{2}\right)^{-2} + 2(\overline{q}^{2} + 2\overline{q}\overline{r} + \overline{r}^{2})\left(|q|^{2} + 2Re(q)\overline{r} + \overline{r}^{2}\right)^{-3}\right]$$

Moreover, if we set

$$P(q,r) := \left(|q|^2 + 2Re(q)\overline{r} + \overline{r}^2 \right)^{-1},$$

then

$$K_{BF}^{\mathbb{H}^+}(q,r) = -4 \left[P(q,r) + 2K_{\mathbb{H}^+}(q,r) \right] P(q,r).$$

Proof. First, note that by Theorem 4.4 in [43] we have

$$K_{\mathbb{H}^+}(q,r) = \frac{1}{\pi} \left(\overline{q}^2 + 2\overline{q}\overline{r} + \overline{r}^2 \right) \left(|q|^2 + 2Re(q)\overline{r} + \overline{r}^2 \right)^{-2}.$$

However, the Bergman-Fueter kernel is obtained by computing the Laplacian of the slice Bergman kernel with respect to the variable q, so that we have

$$K_{BF}^{\mathbb{H}^+}(q,r) := \Delta K_{\mathbb{H}^+}(q,r), \qquad \forall (q,r) \in \mathbb{H}^+ \times \mathbb{H}^+.$$

Then, direct computations using the formula of $K_{\mathbb{H}^+}(q, r)$ show that

$$\frac{d^2}{dx_0^2} K_{\mathbb{H}^+}(q,r) = 2(|q|^2 + 2Re(q)\bar{r} + \bar{r}^2)^{-2} - 16(\bar{q} + \bar{r})(x_0 + \bar{r})(|q|^2 + 2Re(q)\bar{r} + \bar{r}^2)^{-3} - 4(\bar{q}^2 + 2\bar{q}\bar{r} + \bar{r}^2)(|q|^2 + 2Re(q)\bar{r} + \bar{r}^2)^{-3} + 24(\bar{q}^2 + 2\bar{q}\bar{r} + \bar{r}^2)(x_0 + \bar{r})^2 \times (|q|^2 + 2Re(q)\bar{r} + \bar{r}^2)^{-4}$$

and also

$$\frac{d^2}{dx_1^2} K_{\mathbb{H}^+}(q,r) = -2(|q|^2 + 2Re(q)\bar{r} + \bar{r}^2)^{-2} + 8x_1(\bar{q}i + i\bar{q} + 2i\bar{r})(|q|^2 + 2Re(q)\bar{r} + \bar{r}^2)^{-3} - 4(\bar{q}^2 + 2\bar{q}\bar{r} + \bar{r}^2)(|q|^2 + 2Re(q)\bar{r} + \bar{r}^2)^{-3} + 24x_1^2(\bar{q}^2 + 2\bar{q}\bar{r} + \bar{r}^2) \times (|q|^2 + 2Re(q)\bar{r} + \bar{r}^2)^{-4}.$$

Similarly we calculate $\frac{d^2}{dx_2^2}K_{\mathbb{H}^+}(q,r)$ and $\frac{d^2}{dx_3^2}K_{\mathbb{H}^+}(q,r)$. Then, with some computations, we get

$$K_{BF}^{\mathbb{H}^{+}}(q,r) = -\frac{4}{\pi} \left[\left(|q|^{2} + 2Re(q)\bar{r} + \bar{r}^{2} \right)^{-2} + 2(\bar{q}^{2} + 2\bar{q}\bar{r} + \bar{r}^{2}) \left(|q|^{2} + 2Re(q)\bar{r} + \bar{r}^{2} \right)^{-3} \right].$$

Finally, by replacing the function P(q, r) in the previous formula we obtain

$$K_{BF}^{\mathbb{H}^+}(q,r) = -4 \left[P(q,r) + 2K_{\mathbb{H}^+}(q,r) \right] P(q,r).$$

Proposition 8.2.11. The Bergman-Fueter kernel $K_{BF}^{\mathbb{H}^+}(q, r)$ is Fueter regular in q and slice anti-regular in r on \mathbb{H}^+ .

Proof. Note that on the one hand the Fueter mapping theorem implies that $K_{BF}^{\mathbb{H}^+}(q, r)$ is Fueter regular in q since $K_{\mathbb{H}^+}$ is slice regular in q. On the other hand, the function $P^{-1}(q, r)$ is an anti-slice regular function with real coefficients with respect to r and so is the function P(q, r). Finally, the result follows since $K_{\mathbb{H}^+}$ is also anti-slice regular in r.

Concerning the Fueter-Bergman kernel of the quaternionic half unit ball \mathbb{B}^+ we have the following:

Theorem 8.2.12. For all $(q, r) \in \mathbb{B}^+ \times \mathbb{B}^+$, the following formula holds

$$K_{BF}^{\mathbb{B}^+}(q,r) = K_{BF}^{\mathbb{B}}(q,r) + K_{BF}^{\mathbb{H}^+}(q,r).$$

Furthermore, the Bergman-Fueter kernel $K_{BF}^{\mathbb{B}^+}$ is Fueter regular in q and slice antiregular in r on \mathbb{B}^+ .

Chapter 8. The Bergman kernel and Bergman-Fueter transform on different quaternionic domains

Proof. For the first statement, we only need to use the result obtained in Theorem 8.1.2 combined with the definition of the Fueter-Bergman kernel. Then, since \mathbb{B}^+ is contained in both of \mathbb{B} and \mathbb{H}^+ , we have that $K_{BF}^{\mathbb{B}^+}(q, r)$ is Fueter regular in q and slice anti-regular in r as the sum of $K_{BF}^{\mathbb{B}}(q, r)$ and $K_{BF}^{\mathbb{H}^+}(q, r)$.

CHAPTER 9

Fock and Hardy spaces: the Clifford-Appell case

In this chapter, we study the Clifford-Appell polynomials and in particular their CK product. Moreover, we introduce a new family of quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces in the framework of Fueter regular functions. The construction is based on a general idea which allows to obtain various function spaces, by specifying a suitable sequence of real numbers. We focus on the Fock and Hardy cases in this setting, and we study the action of the Fueter mapping and its range. The results presented in this chapter are based on [8]

9.1 Motivation

As we have already seen before, we recall that a set of polynomials $\{P_n\}_{n\in\mathbb{N}}$ satisfying an identity with respect to the real derivative that takes P_n to nP_{n-1} is called an Appell system [20]. The importance of such systems in various settings is well known, and we mention here, with no pretense of completeness their relevance in probability theory and stochastic process since they can be connected to random variables. In hypercomplex analysis, we have various function theories, associated with different differential operators. We will treat the quaternionic case in this dissertation. Indeed, in the slice hyerholomorphic setting, Appell systems can be obtained by simply extending the variable in use to become hypercomplex, and so we have that, for example, the standard monomials in the quaternionic variable define an Appell system with respect to the slice derivative. But these sets of polynomials were studied also in the setting of quaternionic and Clifford analysis with respect to the hypercomplex derivative,

see [29, 30, 63, 93, 99]. It turns out that these Clifford-Appell systems play a similar role as the complex monomials do to define elementary functions in terms of their power series like cosine, sine, exponential, etc. This fact opens a variety of questions also in relation to various function spaces including Fock, Hardy, Bergman, Dirichlet spaces, etc. Moreover, various questions arise about their associated operators such as creation, annihilation, shift and backward shift operators. In addition to that, what makes Appell systems in quaternionic and Clifford analysis rather peculiar, is the fact that the function theory has been developed using the so-called Fueter polynomials, see [28], [83], and these polynomials do not satisfy the Appell property in general. However, a series expansion for hyperholomorphic functions is possible using both the approaches.

In order to define and study quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces, the approach that makes use of the Appell systems looks very promising and allows to define the associated operators. We will show that using a special set of Clifford Appell polynomials, denoted by $\{Q_n\}_{n\geq 0}$, we can introduce various functions spaces denoted by \mathcal{HM}_b whose elements are converging series of the form $\sum Q_n a_n$, where the quaternionic coefficients a_n satisfy suitable conditions which depend on a given sequence $b = (b_n)_{n\geq 0}$ of real (in fact rational) numbers. This approach is rather general, and it is used also in the slice hyperholomorphic setting in which the series under consideration are of the form $\sum q^n a_n$, where q denotes the quaternionic variable and give rise to spaces denoted by \mathcal{HS}_c , $c = (c_n)_{n>0}$.

We treat the case of the quaternionic Fock and the Hardy spaces which have been already studied in the slice setting but are new in the Fueter regular framework combined with the Appell polynomials. For this reason, these spaces are called Clifford-Appell Fock space and Clifford-Appell Hardy space, respectively. One problem of the system $\{Q_n\}_{n\geq 0}$ is that if we multiply two such polynomials we do no obtain an element in the system. This is expected provided the noncommutative setting and in fact hyperholomorphic functions can be multiplied using the so-called CK product. With the polynomials Q_n there is the additional problem of remaining within the Appell system and in fact we show how this can be achieved. This technical result opens the possibility to prove several results and also to introduce creation, annihilation and shift operators.

An advantage of our description is that we can prove that the function spaces \mathcal{HM}_b and \mathcal{HS}_c for suitable choices of b, c, can be related using the Fueter mapping theorem.

The structure of the chapter is the following: we first revise some notations and preliminary results that we need in the sequel. Then, we introduce some quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces (QRKHS) based on a specific Appell system, and prove different properties on such kind of polynomials. We show also that, under suitable conditions, any axially Fueter regular function can be expanded in terms of these Appell polynomials. We will focus more on the Fock space in this setting. In particular, we study different properties related to the notions of creation, annihilation operators and Segal-Bargmann transforms. Then, we move to treat the Hardy space case, and study different properties related to the shift and backward shift operators. Finally, we show how the Fueter mapping acts by sending spaces of slice hyperholomorphic functions into spaces of Fueter regular functions. Moreover, we show that in some special cases the Fueter mapping acts as an isometric isomorphism up to a constant.

9.2 Notations

First we recall some basic facts about Cauchy-Fueter regular functions, Fueter variables and their CK product.

We note that the quaternionic monomials $P_n(q) = q^n$ are not Fueter regular. However, there exist some other important functions in this theory, the so-called Fueter variables, defined by

$$\zeta_l(x) = x_l - e_l x_0, \ l = 1, 2, 3. \tag{9.2.1}$$

These functions play the same role that complex monomials play in complex analysis. For example, a series expansion for Fueter regular functions is obtained using these Fueter variables. A suitable product that allows to preserve the regularity in this setting is the so-called C-K product, denoted \odot . Given two Fueter regular functions f and g, we take their restriction to $x_0 = 0$ and consider their pointwise multiplication. Then, we take the Cauchy-Kowalevskaya extension of this pointwise product, which exists and is unique, to define $f \odot g$, see [83].

We recall also the slice hyperholomorphic quaternionic Fock space $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ (see chapter 4), defined for a given $I \in \mathbb{S}$ to be

$$\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H}) := \left\{ f \in \mathcal{SR}(\mathbb{H}); \, \frac{1}{\pi} \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} |f_I(p)|^2 e^{-|p|^2} d\lambda_I(p) < \infty \right\},$$

where $f_I = f|_{\mathbb{C}_I}$ and $d\lambda_I(p) = dxdy$ for p = x + yI. This quaternionic Fock space can be characterized in terms of the slice hyperholomorphic power series as follows

$$\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H}) = \left\{ \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} q^k a_k; \ a_k \in \mathbb{H} : \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} k! |a_k|^2 < \infty \right\}.$$

Its associated Segal-Bargmann transform was studied in [60] by considering the slice hyperholomorphic kernel obtained making use of the normalized Hermite functions $(\eta_n)_{n\geq 0}$. The explicit expression of this kernel is given by

$$\mathcal{A}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(q,x) := \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{q^{k}}{\sqrt{k!}} \eta_{k}(x) = e^{-\frac{1}{2}(q^{2}+x^{2})+\sqrt{2}qx}, \ \forall (q,x) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}.$$
(9.2.2)

Then, for any quaternionic valued function φ in $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ the slice hyperholomorphic Segal-Bargmann transform is defined by

$$\mathcal{B}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(\varphi)(q) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{A}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(q, x)\varphi(x)dx.$$
(9.2.3)

In the same spirit different famous spaces of slice hyperholomorphic functions such as Hardy, Besov, Bloch, Dirichlet and Bergman spaces were studied in [13, 43, 113].

9.3 A new family of hyperholomorphic QRKHS: General setting

Let us consider the quaternionic polynomials defined by

$$Q_k(q) = \sum_{j=0}^k T_j^k q^{k-j} \overline{q}^j, q \in \mathbb{H}, \ k \ge 0$$
(9.3.1)

where

$$T_j^k := \frac{k!}{(3)_k} \frac{(2)_{k-j}(1)_j}{(k-j)!j!} = \frac{2(k-j+1)}{(k+1)(k+2)}$$
(9.3.2)

and $(a)_n = a(a+1)...(a+n-1)$ is the Pochhammer symbol.

Remark 9.3.1. Notice that the polynomials $(Q_k)_{k\geq 0}$ given by (9.3.1) are Fueter regular on \mathbb{H} . Moreover, they form an Appell system with respect to the hypercomplex derivative $\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}$. i.e, for all $k \geq 1$ we have the Appell property

$$\overline{\frac{\partial}{2}}Q_k = kQ_{k-1}.\tag{9.3.3}$$

For $s \in \mathbb{H}$, let

$$\operatorname{Exp}(s) := \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(s)}{k!}$$
 (9.3.4)

be the generalized Fueter regular exponential function considered in the paper [29]. Then, we introduce the following

Definition 9.3.1. Let Ω be a domain in \mathbb{H} . Let $c = (c_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$ and $b = (b_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$ be two non decreasing sequences with $c_0 = b_0 = 1$. Then, associated to b and c we define

1. The subspace of Fueter regular functions defined by

$$\mathcal{HM}_b(\Omega) = \left\{ \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k; \ \alpha_k \in \mathbb{H} : \ \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} b_k |\alpha_k|^2 < \infty \right\}.$$

2. The subspace of slice hyperholomorphic functions defined by

$$\mathcal{HS}_c(\Omega) = \left\{ \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} q^k f_k; \ f_k \in \mathbb{H} : \ \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} c_k |f_k|^2 < \infty \right\}.$$

Given $f = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k$ and $g = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \beta_k$ in $\mathcal{HM}_b(\Omega)$ we define the Hermitian inner product given by

$$\langle f,g\rangle_{\mathcal{H}_b} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} b_k \overline{\alpha_k} \beta_k.$$

Remark 9.3.2. We note that, by specifying the sequence c, \mathcal{HS}_c include different spaces of slice hyperholomorphic functions such as Fock, Hardy, Dirichlet and generalized Fock spaces. Such spaces are the quaternionic counterpart of the complex version introduced in [14].

We are interested in two main problems in this setting:

Problem 9.3.3. Study the counterparts of the spaces introduced in Definition 9.3.1 by suitably chosing the sequence b in order to include in this framework of Cauchy-Fueter regularity : Fock, Bergman, Hardy, Dirichlet spaces, etc.

In this paper, we will treat the Fock and Hardy cases that correspond, respectively, to the sequences $b_k = k!$ and $b_k = 1, \forall k \ge 0$.

Problem 9.3.4. Study the range of the Fueter mapping on HS_c and see when it is possible to obtain spaces of regular functions of the form \mathcal{HM}_{b} . More in general, we ask if using the Fueter mapping it is possible to get information on the sequence (b_k) in terms of the given datum (c_k) ?

Remark 9.3.5. We note that the answer to Problem 9.3.4 for Fock and Bergman cases were considered in [63]. See also [15,43] for the slice hyperholomorphic setting. The answer in these two cases is given by:

1. The Fock case:

$$c_k = k!$$
 and $b_k = \frac{k!}{(k+1)(k+2)}, \ \forall k \ge 0.$

2. The Bergman case:

$$c_k = \frac{1}{k+1} \text{ and } b_k = \frac{1}{(k+1)^2(k+2)^2(k+3)}, \ \forall k \ge 0.$$

We will show that, under suitable conditions, for some special choices of the sequence *b* in Definition 9.3.1 we have the estimate:

$$|f(q)| \le \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|q|^{2k}}{b_k}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \|f\|_{\mathcal{HM}_b}, \ f \in \mathcal{HM}_b(\Omega), \ q \in \Omega.$$
(9.3.5)

Chapter 9. Fock and Hardy spaces: the Clifford-Appell case

In these cases, we can also prove that $\mathcal{HM}_b(\Omega)$ are right quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces with reproducing kernel given by

$$K_{\mathcal{HM}_b(\Omega)}(q,p) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q)\overline{Q_k(p)}}{b_k}, \ \forall (q,p) \in \Omega \times \Omega.$$
(9.3.6)

Furthermore, in such situations $\left\{\frac{Q_k}{\sqrt{b_k}}\right\}_{k>0}$ form an orthonormal basis of

 $\mathcal{HM}_b(\Omega).$

Now, we will prove an interesting result on the Appell polynomials $(Q_k)_{k\geq 0}$ useful to compute their C-K product.

Proposition 9.3.6. Let $k, s \ge 0$. Then, for any $q = x_0 + \vec{x} \in \mathbb{H}$ we have

$$Q_k \odot Q_s(q) = \frac{c_k c_s}{c_{k+s}} Q_{k+s}(q),$$

where \odot is the C-K product and $c_l := \sum_{i=0}^{l} (-1)^j T_j^l, \ \forall l \ge 0.$

Proof. Since Q_k and Q_s are Fueter regular functions on \mathbb{H} , their C-K product $Q_k \odot Q_s$ is also Fueter regular. Then, we use the formula of the C-K extension, see [28], given by

$$CK[h(\vec{q}\,)](q) = \exp\left(-x_0\partial_{\vec{q}}\right)[h(\vec{q}\,)](q).$$

We write the explicit series expression using the fact that $Q_l(\vec{q}) = c_l \vec{q}^l$ for all $l \geq 0$ and obtain

$$Q_k \odot Q_s(q) = \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^j x_0^j}{j!} \partial_{\vec{q}}^j (Q_k(\vec{q}) Q_s(\vec{q}))$$

= $c_k c_s \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \frac{(-1)^j x_0^j}{j!} \partial_{\vec{q}}^j (\vec{q}^{k+s}).$

In particular, we get

$$Q_k \odot Q_s(q) = c_k c_s CK\left(\vec{q}^{k+s}\right)(q), \ q \in \mathbb{H}, k, s \ge 0,$$
(9.3.7)

with $c_l := \sum_{j=0}^{l} (-1)^j T_j^l$, $\forall l \ge 0$. On the other hand, we observe that Q_{k+s} is also

Fueter regular on \mathbb{H} . Moreover, it is restriction to $x_0 = 0$ gives

$$Q_{k+s}(\vec{q}\,) = c_{k+s}\vec{q}^{\,k+s}$$

Therefore, by uniqueness of the C-K extension we get

$$Q_{k+s}(q) = c_{k+s} CK\left(\vec{q}^{k+s}\right)(q), \ \forall q \in \mathbb{H}.$$
(9.3.8)

Hence, we combine (9.3.7) and (9.3.8) to conclude that

$$Q_k \odot Q_s(q) = \frac{c_k c_s}{c_{k+s}} Q_{k+s}(q), \forall q \in \mathbb{H}, \forall k, s \ge 0.$$

Remark 9.3.7. If we consider the Fueter regular polynomials given by $P_k = \frac{Q_k}{c_k}$, $\forall k \ge 0$. Then, the classical multiplication rule holds, in the sens that we have

$$P_k \odot P_s = P_{k+s}, \ \forall k, s \ge 0. \tag{9.3.9}$$

Corollary 9.3.8. Let $k, s \ge 0$. Then, for any $q = x_0 + \vec{q} \in \mathbb{H}$ we have

$$Q_k \odot Q_s(q) = c_k c_s \lambda_0^{k+s} r^{k+s} \left(C_{k+s}^1(\frac{x_0}{r}) + \frac{2}{k+s+2} C_{k+s-1}^2(\frac{x_0}{r}) \frac{\vec{q}}{r} \right),$$

where C_t^{ν} are the Gegenbauer polynomials, λ_0 is a constant and $r^2 = |q|^2$.

Proof. Proposition 9.3.6 gives

$$Q_k \odot Q_s(\vec{q}) = c_k c_s \vec{q}^{k+s}, \ k, s \ge 0,$$

thus, by the regularity of the C-K product $Q_k \odot Q_s$ and uniqueness of the C-K extension we have that

$$Q_k \odot Q_s(q) = c_k c_s CK[\vec{q}^{k+s}], \ q \in \mathbb{H}, k, s \ge 0.$$

Hence, the result follows as a direct application of Theorem 2.2.1 in [58] that gives the expression of the C-K extension for the vector part powers in terms of Gegenbauer polynomials. $\hfill \Box$

Remark 9.3.9. We note that the Appell polynomials given by (9.3.1) define a family of Fueter regular functions of axial type (or axially Fueter regular functions), in the sense that if we write $q = x_0 + \omega |\vec{q}| \in \Omega$ with $\omega \in \mathbb{S}$ there exist two quaternionic valued functions $A = A(x_0, |\vec{q}|)$ and $B = B(x_0, |\vec{q}|)$ independent of ω such that we have

$$Q_k(q) = A(x_0, |\vec{q}|) + \omega B(x_0, |\vec{q}|), \ \forall k \ge 0.$$
(9.3.10)

We end this section by proving a converse result of the previous remark. This allows to characterize axially Fueter regular functions on quaternionic axially symmetric slice domains in terms of the Appell system $(Q_k)_{k>0}$.

Theorem 9.3.10. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{H}$ be an axially symmetric slice domain. Let g be an axially Fueter regular function on Ω . Then, there exist some quaternion coefficients $(\alpha_k)_{k\geq 0}$ such that we have the expansion

$$g(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q) \alpha_k, \ \forall q \in \Omega.$$
(9.3.11)

Proof. We note that g is an axially Fueter regular function on Ω . Thus, by the inverse Fueter mapping theorem proved in [49] there will exist $f \in SR(\Omega)$ such that we have

$$g = \tau(f), \tag{9.3.12}$$

where $\tau = \Delta_{\mathbb{R}^4}$ is the Fueter mapping. Then, using the series expansion theorem for slice hyperholomorphic functions there exist some quaternion coefficients $(a_k)_{k\geq 0}$ so that we can write

$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} q^k a_k, \ \forall q \in \Omega.$$
(9.3.13)

In particular, we apply the Fueter mapping τ on (9.3.13) and get

$$\tau(f)(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \tau(q^k) a_k.$$

However, we know by [63] that

$$\tau(q^k) = -2(k-1)kQ_{k-2}, \forall k \ge 2.$$

Therefore, we continue the calculations and obtain

$$\tau(f) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k, \qquad (9.3.14)$$

where we have set $\alpha_k = -2(k+1)(k+2)a_{k+2}, \forall k \ge 0$. Hence, comparing (9.3.12) with (9.3.14) we conclude that

$$g(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q) \alpha_k, \ \forall q \in \Omega.$$

This ends the proof.

9.4 The Fock space case

In this section, we consider the Clifford-Appell Fock space defined by

$$\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H}) := \left\{ \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k; \; \alpha_k \in \mathbb{H} \; : \; \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} k! |\alpha_k|^2 < \infty \right\}.$$

This space corresponds to the space \mathcal{HM}_b in Definition 9.3.1 associated with the sequence $b = k!, k \ge 0$ on the domain $\Omega = \mathbb{H}$. Let $f = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k$ and g =

 $\sum_{k=0}^\infty Q_k\beta_k$ in $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$ we can equip $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$ with the scalar product

$$\langle f,g\rangle_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} k! \overline{\alpha_k} \beta_k.$$

Then, we can see that all the evaluation mappings on $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$ are continuous. Indeed, we prove the following estimate

Proposition 9.4.1. *For any* $f \in \mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$ *and* $q \in \mathbb{H}$ *, we have*

$$|f(q)| \le e^{\frac{|q|^2}{2}} ||f||_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}.$$
(9.4.1)

Proof. We write $f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q) \alpha_k$. Thus, we have

$$|f(q)| \le \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|Q_k(q)|}{\sqrt{k!}} |\alpha_k| \sqrt{k!}.$$

Then, by the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality we obtain

$$|f(q)| \le \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|Q_k(q)|^2}{k!}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} k! |\alpha_k|^2\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

However, we know that $|Q_k(q)| \le |q|^k$ for all $q \in \mathbb{H}$. Hence, we get

$$|f(q)| \le e^{\frac{|q|^2}{2}} ||f||_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}.$$

As a consequence, we have the following result

Theorem 9.4.2. The set $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$ is a right quaternionic Hilbert space of Cauchy-Fueter regular functions whose reproducing kernel is given by

$$K_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}(q,p) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q)\overline{Q_k(p)}}{k!}, \ \forall (q,p) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H}.$$

Moreover, if we set $\psi_k(q) = \frac{Q_k(q)}{\sqrt{k!}}, k \ge 0$, then, the family $\{\psi_k\}_{k\ge 0}$ form an orthonormal basis of $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$.

Proof. For a fixed $p \in \mathbb{H}$, we consider the function defined by

$$K_p(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q) \beta_k(p), \ \forall q \in \mathbb{H}, \text{ where } \beta_k(p) = \frac{\overline{Q_k(p)}}{k!}.$$

We observe that

$$\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} k! |\beta_k(p)|^2 = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|Q_k(p)|^2}{k!} \le e^{|q|^2} < \infty.$$

So, the function K_p belongs to $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$ for all $p \in \mathbb{H}$. Now, let $f = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k$ be any function in $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$. Then

$$\langle K_p, f \rangle_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} k! \overline{\beta_k(p)} \alpha_k = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(p) \alpha_k = f(p), \ \forall p \in \mathbb{H},$$

therefore, the reproducing kernel of the space $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$ is given by

$$K_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}(q,p) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q)\overline{Q_k(p)}}{k!}, \, \forall (q,p) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H}.$$

It is clear by definition of the scalar product that

$$\langle \psi_k, \psi_j \rangle_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})} = \delta_{k,j}, \ \forall k, j \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Furthermore, let $f=\sum_{k=0}^\infty Q_k\alpha_k$ in $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$ be such that

$$\langle \psi_k, f \rangle_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})} = 0, \ \forall k \in \mathbb{N}.$$

We have

$$\sqrt{k!}\alpha_k = \langle \psi_k, f \rangle_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})} = 0, \ \forall k \in \mathbb{N},$$

so, f = 0 for any $q \in \mathbb{H}$. In particular, this proves that $\{\psi_k\}_{k\geq 0}$ form an orthonormal basis of $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$.

Remark 9.4.3. We note that

i)
$$K_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}(\vec{q}, \vec{p}) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (-1)^k \frac{c_k^2}{k!} \vec{q}^k \vec{p}^k, \ \forall (q, p) \in \mathbb{H}_0 \times \mathbb{H}_0.$$

ii)
$$K_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}(x,y) = e^{xy}, \ \forall (x,y) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}.$$

Now we turn our attention to the notion of creation operator associated with the Clifford-Appell Fock space $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$. For this, we consider a sequence of real numbers $\gamma = (\gamma_k)_{k\geq 0}$ that allows to define a weighted shift operator by

$$T_{\gamma}(Q_k) := \gamma_k Q_{k+1}, \ \forall k \ge 0. \tag{9.4.2}$$

We would like to preserve in this setting the main properties of adjoint and commutation rules satisfied by the standard creation and annihilation operators on the Fock space. First, we deal with the following

Proposition 9.4.4. Let γ be a sequence with $\gamma_0 = 1$ and such that (9.4.2) is well defined. Then, we have

$$\left[\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}T_{\gamma}, T_{\gamma}\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}\right] = \mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})},$$

if and only if

$$\gamma_k = \frac{1+k\gamma_{k-1}}{1+k}, \ \forall k \ge 1.$$

Proof. Let $f = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k$ be a function in $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$. Then, we have

$$T_{\gamma}(f) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \gamma_k Q_{k+1} \alpha_k \text{ and } \frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}(f) = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} k Q_{k-1} \alpha_k.$$

Thus, we obtain

$$\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}T_{\gamma}(f) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (k+1)\gamma_k Q_k \alpha_k \text{ and } T_{\gamma} \frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}(f) = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} k\gamma_{k-1} Q_k \alpha_k.$$

Therefore, it follows that

$$\left[\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}T_{\gamma}, T_{\gamma}\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}\right](f) = \gamma_0 Q_0 \alpha_0 + \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} [(k+1)\gamma_k - k\gamma_{k-1}]Q_k \alpha_k$$
(9.4.3)

We can see that if

$$\gamma_k = \frac{1 + k\gamma_{k-1}}{1 + k}, \ \forall k \ge 1,$$

we have then

$$(k+1)\gamma_k - k\gamma_{k-1} = 1, \ \forall k \ge 1.$$

Therefore, using the condition $\gamma_0 = 1$ and formula (9.4.3) we obtain

$$\left[\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}T_{\gamma}, T_{\gamma}\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}\right](f) = Q_0\alpha_0 + \sum_{k=1}^{\infty}Q_k\alpha_k = f.$$

For the converse, if we assume that

$$\left[\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}T_{\gamma}, T_{\gamma}\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}\right](f) = f,$$

we apply (9.4.3) and get

$$\gamma_0 Q_0(q)\alpha_0 + \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} [(k+1)\gamma_k - k\gamma_{k-1}]Q_k(q)\alpha_k = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q)\alpha_k, \ \forall q \in \mathbb{H}.$$

In particular, using the fact that $Q_k(t) = t^k, \forall t \in \mathbb{R}$ and $\gamma_0 = 1$ we observe that

$$\alpha_0 + \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} [(k+1)\gamma_k - k\gamma_{k-1}] t^k \alpha_k = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} t^k \alpha_k, \ \forall t \in \mathbb{R}.$$

Therefore, comparing the coefficients of the same degree we obtain

$$(k+1)\gamma_k - k\gamma_{k-1} = 1, \ \forall k \ge 1.$$

Hence, we have the condition

$$\gamma_k = \frac{1 + k\gamma_{k-1}}{1 + k}, \ \forall k \ge 1.$$

Furthermore, we can prove the following

Proposition 9.4.5. Let γ be a sequence with $\gamma_0 = 1$ and such that (9.4.2) holds. If one of the following properties is satisfied

i)
$$\left[\frac{\partial}{2}T_{\gamma}, T_{\gamma}\frac{\partial}{2}\right] = \mathcal{I}_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})};$$

ii) T_{γ} is the adjoint of the hypercomplex derivative $\frac{\partial}{2}$;

then, we have

$$\gamma_k = 1, \ \forall k \ge 0.$$

Proof. We observe that condition i) and Proposition 9.4.5 show that

$$\gamma_k = \frac{1+k\gamma_{k-1}}{1+k}, \ \forall k \ge 1.$$

Thus, since $\gamma_0 = 1$ a simple induction reasoning allows to prove that if i) holds then $\gamma_k = 1$, for all $k \ge 1$. On the other hand, the condition ii) implies in particular that we have

$$\left\langle \frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}(Q_k), Q_j \right\rangle_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})} = \left\langle Q_k, T_{\gamma}(Q_j) \right\rangle_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}, \ \forall k, j \ge 1.$$

So, we conclude

$$k(k-1)!\delta_{k-1,j} = \gamma_j k!\delta_{k,j+1}, \ \forall k, j \ge 1,$$

where $\delta_{m,n}$ is the Kronecker symbol. In particular, this leads to the same conclusion that $\gamma_j = 1, j \ge 1$.

Remark 9.4.6. We note that thanks to Proposition 9.4.5 the only operator T_{γ} that can play the role of the creation operator with respect to the Clifford-Appell system should act as follows

$$T_{\gamma}(Q_k) = Q_{k+1}, \ \forall k \ge 0.$$
 (9.4.4)

We now introduce the notion of creation operator associated with the quaternionic Hilbert space \mathcal{HM}_b in terms of the C-K product that allows to have the property (9.4.4). To this end, let $k \ge 0$, and we define first the family of operators given by

$$\mathcal{S}_k(f) := \frac{c_{1+k}}{c_1 c_k} Q_1 \odot f, \ \forall f \in \mathcal{HM}_b$$
(9.4.5)

where \odot denote the C-K product and $c_l := \sum_{j=0}^l (-1)^j T_j^l, \ \forall l \ge 0.$

Then, for $f = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k$ in \mathcal{HM}_b we consider the operator \mathcal{S} defined by applying S_k on each component with the corresponding degree as follows

 \mathcal{S}_k on each component with the corresponding degree as follows

$$\mathcal{S}(f) := \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \mathcal{S}_k(Q_k) \alpha_k.$$
(9.4.6)

Therefore, we have the explicit expression given by

$$\mathcal{S}(f) := \frac{1}{c_1} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{c_{1+k}}{c_k} [Q_1 \odot Q_k] \alpha_k.$$
(9.4.7)

We note that the operator S acts like the classical shift operator with respect to the Clifford-Appell system $(Q_k)_{k\geq 0}$. This can be seen in the following

Proposition 9.4.7. For all $k \ge 0$, we have

$$\mathcal{S}(Q_k)(q) = Q_{k+1}(q), \ \forall q \in \mathbb{H}.$$

Proof. Let $k \ge 0$. Then, for all $q \in \mathbb{H}$ we have

$$\mathcal{S}(Q_k)(q) = \mathcal{S}_k(Q_k)(q) \ = rac{c_{1+k}}{c_1 c_k} Q_1 \odot Q_k(q).$$

Now, we apply Proposition 9.3.6 and get

$$Q_1 \odot Q_k = \frac{c_1 c_k}{c_{1+k}} Q_{k+1}.$$

Hence, we obtain

$$\mathcal{S}(Q_k) = Q_{k+1}.$$

As a consequence of Proposition 9.4.7 we note that the creation operator on $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$ given by (9.4.6) acts as follows

$$\mathcal{S}(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_{k+1} \alpha_k.$$

The annihilation operator corresponds to the hypercomplex derivative

$$\overline{\frac{\partial}{2}} := \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_0} - i \frac{\partial}{\partial x_1} - j \frac{\partial}{\partial x_2} - k \frac{\partial}{\partial x_3} \right).$$

It is known by the Appell property that

$$\overline{\frac{\partial}{2}}(Q_k) = kQ_{k-1}, \ \forall k \ge 1.$$

The domains of ${\mathcal S}$ and $\frac{\partial}{2}$ in ${\mathcal F}({\mathbb H})$ are denoted respectively by

$$D(\mathcal{S}) := \{ f \in \mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H}); \ \mathcal{S}(f) \in \mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H}) \}$$

and

$$D(\overline{\frac{\partial}{2}}) := \{ f \in \mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H}); \ \overline{\frac{\partial}{2}}(f) \in \mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H}) \}.$$

We note that the creation operator S and the hypercomplex derivative $\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}$ are quaternionic right linear operators densely defined on $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$ since $\left\{\frac{Q_k}{\sqrt{k!}}\right\}_{k\geq 0}$ is an orthonormal basis of the quaternionic Fock Hilbert space. In the sequel, we shall prove some different properties of these operators:

Proposition 9.4.8. S and $\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}$ are two closed quaternionic operators on $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$. *Proof.* We consider the graph of S defined by

$$\mathcal{G}(\mathcal{S}) := \{ (f, \mathcal{S}f); f \in D(\mathcal{S}) \}.$$

Let us show that $\mathcal{G}(\mathcal{S})$ is closed. Indeed, let ϕ_n be a sequence in $D(\mathcal{S})$ such that ϕ_n and $\mathcal{S}\phi_n$ converge to ϕ and ψ respectively on $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$. Then, thanks to Proposition 9.4.1 we have

$$|\phi_n(q) - \phi(q)| \le e^{\frac{|q|^2}{2}} \|\phi_n - \phi\|_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}$$

and

$$|\mathcal{S}\phi_n(q) - \psi(q)| \le e^{\frac{|q|^2}{2}} \|\mathcal{S}\phi_n - \psi\|_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}.$$

Therefore, it follows that ϕ_n and $S\phi_n$ converge pointwise to ϕ and ψ , respectively. This leads to $\psi = S\phi$ which ends the proof. The same technique could be adapted to prove the closedness of the hypercomplex derivative on $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$. \Box

Furthermore, we prove also the following

Proposition 9.4.9. Let $f \in \mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$. Then, $\mathcal{S}(f)$ belongs to $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$ if and only if $\frac{\partial}{2}f$ belongs to $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$. In particular, this means that we have

$$D(\mathcal{S}) = D(\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}).$$

Proof. We write $f = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k$ in $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$. Then, we have

$$\mathcal{S}(f) = \sum_{h=1}^{\infty} Q_h \alpha_{h-1}.$$

In particular, we have

$$||\mathcal{S}(f)||_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}^{2} = \sum_{h=1}^{\infty} h! |\alpha_{h-1}|^{2}.$$
(9.4.8)

On the other hand, using the Appell property with respect to the hypercomplex derivative we have

$$\overline{\frac{\partial}{2}}(f) = \sum_{h=0}^{\infty} Q_h \beta_h, \ \beta_h = (h+1)\alpha_{h+1}, \forall h \ge 0.$$

Some calculations lead to

$$||\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}(f)||_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}^2 = \sum_{h=1}^{\infty} h(h!)|\alpha_h|^2.$$
(9.4.9)

We note that by (9.4.8) we have

$$||\mathcal{S}f||_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}^{2} = \sum_{h=0}^{\infty} (h+1)! |\alpha_{h}|^{2}$$
$$= \sum_{h=0}^{\infty} (h+1)h! |\alpha_{h}|^{2}$$
$$= \sum_{h=0}^{\infty} h(h)! |\alpha_{h}|^{2} + \sum_{h=0}^{\infty} h! |\alpha_{h}|^{2}.$$

Therefore, we use (9.4.9) in order to get

$$||\mathcal{S}f||_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}^2 = ||\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}f||_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}^2 + ||f||_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}^2.$$
(9.4.10)

Hence, formula (9.4.10) shows that $||Sf||_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})} < \infty$ if and only if $||\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}f||_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})} < \infty$ which ends the proof.

Now, we prove the adjoint property

Proposition 9.4.10. Let $f \in D(\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2})$ and $g \in D(S)$. Then, we have

$$\left\langle \frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}f,g\right\rangle_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})} = \langle f,\mathcal{S}(g)\rangle_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}.$$

Proof. Let $f = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k$ in $D(\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2})$ and $g = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \beta_k$ in D(S). Thus, we have

$$\overline{\frac{\partial}{2}}f = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \overline{\frac{\partial}{2}}(Q_k)\alpha_k$$
$$= \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} kQ_{k-1}\alpha_k$$
$$= \sum_{h=0}^{\infty} (h+1)Q_h\alpha_{h+1}.$$

On the other hand, making use of Proposition 9.4.7 we have

$$S(g) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} S(Q_k)\beta_k$$
$$= \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_{k+1}\beta_k$$
$$= \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} Q_k\beta_{k-1}.$$

Therefore, we obtain

$$\left\langle \frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}f,g\right\rangle_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (k+1)! \overline{\alpha_{k+1}} \beta_k = \langle f, \mathcal{S}(g) \rangle_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}.$$

This ends the proof.

Proposition 9.4.11. Let $f \in \mathcal{D}(\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}) \cap \mathcal{D}(S)$. Then, we have

$$\left[\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}\mathcal{S},\mathcal{S}\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}\right](f) = f.$$

Proof. Let $f = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k$ be in $\mathcal{D}(\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}) \cap \mathcal{D}(\mathcal{S})$. Thus, computations using Proposition 9.4.7 and the Appell property give

$$\overline{\frac{\partial}{2}}\mathcal{S}(f) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (k+1)Q_k \alpha_k \text{ and } \mathcal{S}\overline{\frac{\partial}{2}}(f) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} kQ_k \alpha_k.$$

In particular, it shows that

$$\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}\mathcal{S}(f) - \mathcal{S}\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}(f) = f.$$

This ends the proof.

Remark 9.4.12. Note that the creation and annihilation operators denoted respectievly by S and $\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}$ are adjoint of each other and satisfy the classical commutation rules on the Fock space of Fueter regular functions $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$ like in the classical complex case. Moreover, observe that we have also $S\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}(Q_k) = kQ_k$, for any $k \ge 1$. This property is related to the notion of number operators that appears in quantum mechanics.

Let $(\eta_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ denote the normalized Hermite functions. In order to study the Segal-Bargmann transform notion in this framework we introduce the Fueter regular kernel function given by

$$\mathcal{A}_{\mathbb{H}}^{F}(q,x) := \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q)}{\sqrt{k!}} \eta_k(x), \ \forall (q,x) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{R}.$$
(9.4.11)

Then, for any quaternionic valued function φ in $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ and $q \in \mathbb{H}$ we define

$$\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{F}(\varphi)(q) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{A}_{\mathbb{H}}^{F}(q, x)\varphi(x)dx.$$
(9.4.12)

We shall prove the following result:

Theorem 9.4.13. The integral transform $\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^F$ defines an isometric isomorphism mapping the standard Hilbert space $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ onto the Clifford-Appell Fock space $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$.

Chapter 9. Fock and Hardy spaces: the Clifford-Appell case

Proof. Let $\varphi \in L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$. We write $\varphi = \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \eta_j(x) \beta_j$ such that $\|\varphi\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})}^2 = \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \eta_j(x) \beta_j$

 $\sum_{j=0}^\infty |\beta_j|^2 < \infty.$ Then, note that we have

$$\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{F}(\varphi)(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_{k}(q)}{\sqrt{k!}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \eta_{k}(x)\varphi(x)dx.$$

So, by setting $\alpha_k = \frac{1}{\sqrt{k!}} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \eta_k(x) \varphi(x) dx$ for all $k \ge 0$, we get

$$\begin{aligned} \|\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{F}(\varphi)\|_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}^{2} &= \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} k! |\alpha_{k}|^{2} \\ &= \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \left| \int_{\mathbb{R}} \eta_{k}(x)\varphi(x)dx \right|^{2}. \end{aligned}$$

However, by definition of φ and using the orthogonality of Hermite functions we obtain

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}} \eta_k(x)\varphi(x)dx = \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \beta_j \int_{\mathbb{R}} \eta_k(x)\eta_j(x)dx = \beta_k, \ \forall k \ge 0.$$

Hence, we conclude that

$$\|\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{F}(\varphi)\|_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}^{2} = \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} |\beta_{j}|^{2} = \|\varphi\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})}^{2}$$

Moreover, observe that

$$\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^F(\eta_k) = \frac{Q_k}{\sqrt{k!}}, \ \forall k \ge 0.$$

In particular, this allows to prove that $\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^F$ is an isometric isomorphism mapping the standard Hilbert space $L^2(\mathbb{R}, \mathbb{H})$ onto the Fock space $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$ on the quaternions.

Now, we consider the following:

Problem 9.4.14. Is it possible to map $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ onto $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$ without using the Fueter mapping, see [63], and keeping the isometry property ?

To answer the question, we will compute $\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^{F}$ composed with the slice hyperholomorphic Segal-Bargmann transform.

In order to answer this problem, we need the slice hyperholomorphic Segal-Bargmann transform given by (9.2.3).

Notice that thanks to these integral transforms $\mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}}$ and $\mathcal{B}^F_{\mathbb{H}}$ it is possible to relate the two notions of Fock spaces on the quaternions, namely the slice hyperholomorphic $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ and the Cauchy-Fueter regular one $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$. Indeed, for a fixed $i \in \mathbb{S}$, $f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ and $q \in \mathbb{H}$ we define the integral transform given by

$$\Upsilon(f)(q) := \int_{\mathbb{C}_i} \mathcal{L}(q, z) f_i(z) d\mu_i(z),$$

where $d\mu_i(z) := \frac{1}{\pi} e^{-|z|^2} dA_i(z)$ and the kernel function is obtained by taking the series

$$\mathcal{L}(q,z) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q)}{k!} \overline{z}^k, \ \forall (q,z) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{C}_i.$$

Then, we prove:

Theorem 9.4.15. The quaternionic integral transform Υ does not depend on the choice of the imaginary unit $i \in S$. Furthermore, it defines an isometric isomorphism mapping the slice hyperholomrphic Fock space $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ onto the Clifford-Appell Fock space $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$.

Proof. Let $f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$, by Proposition 3.11 in [15] we have

$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} q^k a_k \text{ and } \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} |a_k|^2 k! < \infty.$$

In particular, by definition of Υ we have

$$\Upsilon(f)(q) = \int_{\mathbb{C}_i} \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q)}{k!} \overline{z}^k \right) \left(\sum_{j=0}^{\infty} z^j a_j \right) d\mu_i(z)$$
$$= \sum_{k,j=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q)}{k!} \left(\int_{\mathbb{C}_i} \overline{z}^k z^j d\mu_i(z) \right) a_j.$$

However, it is known that

$$\int_{\mathbb{C}_i} \overline{z}^k z^j d\mu_i(z) = k! \delta_{k,j}.$$

Therefore, we get

$$\Upsilon(f)(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q) a_k.$$

Hence, since the coefficients $(a_k)_{k\geq 0}$ do not depend on the choice of the imaginary unit *i* we conclude that $\Upsilon(f)$ is well defined and does not depend on the choice of the imaginary unit. Now, we observe that the operator Υ can be obtained thanks to the commutative diagram such that we have

$$\Upsilon = \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^F \circ (\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^S)^{-1}.$$

Indeed, to prove this fact. Let $f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ and set

$$\phi(x) = (\mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}})^{-1}(f)(x) = \int_{\mathbb{C}_i} \mathcal{A}^S_{\mathbb{H}}(\overline{z}, x) f_i(z) d\mu_i(z).$$

Thus, for any $q \in \mathbb{H}$ we have:

$$\mathcal{B}^{F}_{\mathbb{H}}(\phi)(q) = \int_{\mathbb{C}_{i}} \mathcal{A}^{F}_{\mathbb{H}}(q, x)\phi(x)dx$$

=
$$\int_{\mathbb{C}_{i}} \mathcal{A}^{F}_{\mathbb{H}}(q, x) \left(\int_{\mathbb{C}_{i}} \mathcal{A}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(\overline{z}, x)f_{i}(z)d\mu_{i}(z)\right)dx$$

=
$$\int_{\mathbb{C}_{i}} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{A}^{F}_{\mathbb{H}}(q, x)\mathcal{A}^{S}_{\mathbb{H}}(\overline{z}, x)dx\right)f_{i}(z)d\mu_{i}(z).$$

Then, we set

$$H(q,z) = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \mathcal{A}_{\mathbb{H}}^{F}(q,x) \mathcal{A}_{\mathbb{H}}^{S}(\overline{z},x) dx, \ \forall (q,z) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{C}_{i}.$$

So, for all $(q, z) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{C}_i$ we have

$$H(q,z) = \int_{\mathbb{C}_i} \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q)}{\sqrt{k!}} \eta_k(x) \right) \left(\sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \frac{\overline{z^j}}{\sqrt{j!}} \eta_j(x) \right) dx$$
$$= \sum_{k,j=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q)}{\sqrt{k!}} \left(\int_{\mathbb{R}} \eta_k(x) \eta_j(x) dx \right) \frac{\overline{z^j}}{\sqrt{j!}}$$

Then, using the fact that Hermite functions form an orthonormal basis of $L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})$ we get

$$H(q,z) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q)}{k!} \overline{z}^k = \mathcal{L}(q,z), \ \forall (q,z) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{C}_i.$$

At this stage, we replace H(q, z) by its expression and conclude that we have

$$\Upsilon = \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^F \circ (\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^S)^{-1}.$$

Therefore, since both of $\mathcal{B}^F_{\mathbb{H}}$ and $\mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}}$ are isometric isomorphisms mapping $L^2(\mathbb{R},\mathbb{H})$ respectively onto $\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})$ and $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$. This ends the proof.

This quaternionic operator satisfies also the following properties :

Proposition 9.4.16. For all $n \ge 0$, we set $f_n(q) = \frac{q^n}{\sqrt{n!}}$ and $\phi_n(q) = \frac{Q_n(q)}{\sqrt{n!}}$, $q \in \mathbb{H}$. Then, we have

i)
$$\Upsilon(f_n) = \phi_n, \forall n \ge 0.$$

ii) $\int_{\mathbb{C}_i} \mathcal{L}(q, z) \overline{\mathcal{L}(p, z)} d\mu_i(z) = K_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}(q, p), \forall (q, p) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H}.$

Proof. The first statement is a direct consequence of the fact that

$$\Upsilon = \mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^F \circ (\mathcal{B}_{\mathbb{H}}^S)^{-1}$$

This is combined with the two following relations

$$(\mathcal{B}^S_{\mathbb{H}})^{-1}(\eta_n) = f_n \text{ and } \mathcal{B}^F_{\mathbb{H}}(f_n) = \phi_n, \ \forall n \ge 0.$$

Now, let $(q, p) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H}$. Then, we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{C}_{i}} \mathcal{L}(q, z) \overline{\mathcal{L}(p, z)} d\mu_{i}(z) = \sum_{k, j=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_{k}(q)}{k!} \left(\int_{\mathbb{C}_{i}} \overline{z}^{k} z^{j} d\mu_{i}(z) \right) \frac{\overline{Q_{j}(p)}}{j!}$$
$$= \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_{k}(q) \overline{Q_{k}(p)}}{k!},$$
$$= K_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}(q, p).$$

Corollary 9.4.17. Let $i \in S$. Then, for all $x, y \in \mathbb{R}$ and $n \ge 0$, we have the following identities

i)
$$\int_{\mathbb{C}_i} e^{x\overline{z}} z^n d\mu_i(z) = x^n.$$

ii)
$$\int_{\mathbb{C}_i} e^{x\overline{z} + yz} d\mu_i(z) = e^{xy}.$$

Proof. Observe that we have

$$\mathcal{L}(t,z) = e^{t\overline{z}}, \ \forall (t,z) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}_i.$$
(9.4.13)

The first identity follows from i) of Proposition 9.4.16 combined with (9.4.13).

The second statement is also a consequence of (9.4.13) combined with ii) of Proposition 9.4.16 and the fact that

$$K_{\mathcal{F}(\mathbb{H})}(x,y) = e^{xy}, \ \forall (x,y) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{R}.$$

9.5 The Hardy space case

In this section, we study on the quaternionic unit ball $\Omega = \mathbb{B}$ the spaces associated to some sequence b as considered in Definition 9.3.1. First, we give some general proofs related to these spaces $\mathcal{HM}_b(\mathbb{B})$. Then, we will give more specific results on the Clifford-Appell Hardy space in this framework that corresponds to the sequence $b_k = 1, \forall k \ge 0$. In all this part, we take $\Omega = \mathbb{B}$ and $b = (b_k)_{k\ge 0}$ a non decreasing sequence with $b_0 = 1$. Then, we have

Proposition 9.5.1. The following estimate holds

$$|f(q)| \leq \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|q|^{2k}}{b_k}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} ||f||_{\mathcal{HM}_b}, \ f \in \mathcal{HM}_b(\mathbb{B}), \ q \in \mathbb{B}.$$

Proof. Let us consider $f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q) \alpha_k$ in $\mathcal{HM}_b(\mathbb{B})$. Thus, we have

$$|f(q)| \leq \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|Q_k(q)|}{\sqrt{b_k}} |\alpha_k| \sqrt{b_k}.$$

Then, by the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality we have

$$|f(q)| \le \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|Q_k(q)|^2}{b_k}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} b_k |\alpha_k|^2\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

However, we know that $|Q_k(q)| \le |q|^k$. Hence, we get

$$|f(q)| \le \left(\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|q|^{2k}}{b_k}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \|f\|_{\mathcal{HM}_b}.$$

As a consequence, we get this result

Theorem 9.5.2. The sets $\mathcal{HM}_b(\mathbb{B})$ are right quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces. Their reproducing kernel functions are given by

$$K_{\mathcal{H}_b(\mathbb{B})}(q,p) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q)\overline{Q_k(p)}}{b_k}, \, \forall (q,p) \in \mathbb{B} \times \mathbb{B}.$$
 (9.5.1)

Furthermore, the family $\{\psi_k^b := \frac{Q_k}{\sqrt{b_k}}, k \ge 0\}$ forms an orthonormal basis of $\mathcal{H}_b(\mathbb{B})$.

Proof. For a fixed $p \in \mathbb{B}$, we consider the function defined by

$$K_p(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q) \beta_k(p), \ \forall q \in \mathbb{B}, \text{ where } \beta_k(p) = \frac{\overline{Q_k(p)}}{b_k}.$$

Thanks to the d'Alembert ratio test for power series, we have

$$\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} b_k |\beta_k(p)|^2 = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|Q_k(p)|^2}{b_k} \le \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|q|^{2k}}{b_k} < \infty.$$

So, the function K_p belongs to $\mathcal{H}_b(\mathbb{B})$ for any $p \in \mathbb{B}$. Now, let $f = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k \in \mathcal{H}_b(\mathbb{B})$. Then, we have

$$\langle K_p, f \rangle_{\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} b_k \overline{\beta_k(p)} \alpha_k = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(p) \alpha_k = f(p), \ \forall p \in \mathbb{B}$$

Therefore, the reproducing kernel of the space $\mathcal{H}_b(\mathbb{B})$ is given by

$$K_{\mathcal{H}_b(\mathbb{B})}(q,p) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(q)\overline{Q_k(p)}}{b_k}, \ \forall (q,p) \in \mathbb{B} \times \mathbb{B}.$$

It is clear by definition of the scalar product that

$$\left\langle \psi_k^b, \psi_j^b \right\rangle_{\mathcal{H}_b(\mathbb{B})} = \delta_{k,j}, \ \forall k, j \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Furthermore, let $f=\sum_{k=0}^\infty Q_k\alpha_k$ in $\mathcal{H}_b(\mathbb{B})$ be such that

$$\left\langle \psi_k^b, f \right\rangle_{\mathcal{H}_b(\mathbb{B})} = 0, \ \forall k \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Thus, we have

$$\sqrt{b_k}\alpha_k = \left\langle \psi_k^b, f \right\rangle_{\mathcal{H}_b(\mathbb{B})} = 0, \ \forall k \in \mathbb{N}.$$

So, f = 0 for any $q \in \mathbb{B}$. In particular, this proves that $\{\psi_k^b\}_{k\geq 0}$ form an orthonormal basis of $\mathcal{HM}_b(\mathbb{B})$.

Remark 9.5.3. The Clifford-Appell Hardy space corresponds to the sequence b with all the terms equal to 1, and will be denoted simply $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})$. In this case, the previous results of this section read as follows

i)
$$|f(q)| \leq \frac{\|f\|_{\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})}}{(1-|q|^2)^{\frac{1}{2}}}, \forall f \in \mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B}), \forall q \in \mathbb{B}.$$

$$\textit{ii)} \ K_{\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})}(q,p) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k(q) \overline{Q_k(p)}, \ \forall (q,p) \in \mathbb{B} \times \mathbb{B}.$$

iii)
$$K_{\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})}(\vec{q}, \vec{p}) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} (-1)^k c_k^2 \vec{q}^k \vec{p}^k, \ \forall (q, p) \in \mathbb{B}_0 \times \mathbb{B}_0.$$

iv)
$$K_{\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})}(x,y) = \frac{1}{1-xy}, \ \forall (x,y) \in (-1,1)^2.$$

In the previous section we studied the notions of creation and annihilation operators associated to the Fock space in this framework. We do the same in this section for the Hardy case by studying the counterparts of the shift and backward shift operators. We keep the same definition and notation of the shift operator introduced in the expressions (9.4.6), (9.4.7) and Proposition 9.4.7. Then, we first prove the following

Proposition 9.5.4. The shift operator S is a right quaternionic isometric operator from the Clifford-Appell Hardy space $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})$ into itself.

Proof. Let $f = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k$ belongs to $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})$. We apply Proposition 9.4.7 and get

$$\mathcal{S}(f)(q) = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} Q_k(q) \alpha_{k-1}, \ \forall q \in \mathbb{B}.$$

Hence, we have

$$||\mathcal{S}(f)||^{2}_{\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} |\alpha_{k}|^{2}$$
$$= ||f||^{2}_{\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})}.$$

This shows that S defines an isometry on the Hardy space $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})$.

In order to calculate the adjoint operator of the shift on $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})$ we first deal with the following observation

Proposition 9.5.5. For all $k \ge 1$ and $q \in \mathbb{B}$ with $q \ne 0$ we have

$$Q_1^{-1} \odot Q_k(q) = \frac{c_k}{c_1 c_{k-1}} Q_{k-1},$$

where \odot is the C-K product and $c_l := \sum_{j=0}^{l} (-1)^j T_j^l, \ \forall l \ge 0.$
Proof. First, we observe that $(Q_1(\vec{q}))^{-1} = \frac{(\vec{q})^{-1}}{c_1}$ and $Q_{k-1}(\vec{q}) = c_{k-1}\vec{q}^{k-1}$. Then, we write the series expansion associated to the C-K product and use similar techniques we used to prove Proposition 9.3.6.

For all $k \ge 1$, we introduce a family of operators defined by

$$\mathcal{M}_k(f) := \frac{c_1 c_{k-1}}{c_k} Q_1^{-1} \odot f, \ \forall f \in \mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B}).$$
(9.5.2)

Then, for any $f = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k$ in $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})$ we consider the operator obtained by applying \mathcal{M}_k on each component with the corresponding degree, i.e

$$\mathcal{M}(f) := \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{M}_k(Q_k) \alpha_k.$$
(9.5.3)

Therefore, we have an explicit expression given by

$$\mathcal{M}(f) := c_1 \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{c_{k-1}}{c_k} [Q_1^{-1} \odot Q_k] \alpha_k.$$
(9.5.4)

We note that using Proposition 9.5.5 we can see that this operator \mathcal{M} acts like the standard backwardshift with respect to the Appell system $(Q_k)_{k\geq 0}$, in the sens that we have

$$\mathcal{M}(Q_k) = Q_{k-1}, \ \forall k \ge 1. \tag{9.5.5}$$

The next result allows to compute the adjoint of the shift operator on the Hardy space $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})$.

Proposition 9.5.6. Let $f, g \in \mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})$. Then, it holds that

$$\langle \mathcal{M}(f), g \rangle_{\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})} = \langle f, \mathcal{S}(g) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})}.$$

In other words, the adjoint of the shift on $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})$ is given by

$$\mathcal{S}^* = \mathcal{M}$$

Proof. Let $f = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k$ and $g = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \beta_k$ in $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})$. Thus, we have $\mathcal{M}(f) = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \mathcal{M}_k(Q_k) \alpha_k$ $= \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} Q_{k-1} \alpha_k = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_{k+1}.$ We know also by Proposition 9.4.7 that

$$\mathcal{S}(g) = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} Q_k \beta_{k-1}.$$

Therefore, we can see that

$$\langle \mathcal{M}(f), g \rangle_{\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \overline{\alpha_{k+1}} \beta_k = \langle f, \mathcal{S}(g) \rangle_{\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})}.$$

This ends the proof.

In [18] the authors introduced a backward shift with respect to each Fueter variable using some integral operators. Inspired from this approach, we present now an equivalent way to deal with the backward shift operator in our situation. First, for all $\varepsilon > 0$ we consider on $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})$ a family of operators $\mathcal{R}_{\varepsilon} : f \longmapsto \mathcal{R}_{\varepsilon}(f)$ defined using the following expression

$$\mathcal{R}_{\varepsilon}(f)(q) := \int_{\varepsilon}^{-1} \frac{1}{t} \frac{\overline{\partial}}{2} \left[f(tq) \right] dt; \ q \in \mathbb{B} \setminus \{0\}$$
(9.5.6)

where $\frac{\overline{\partial}}{2}$ denote the hypercomplex derivative with respect to the variable q. Then, we consider the backward shift operator given by

$$\mathcal{R}(f)(q) := \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \mathcal{R}_{\varepsilon}(f)(q), \ q \in \mathbb{B} \setminus \{0\}$$
(9.5.7)

and

$$\mathcal{R}f(0) = \frac{\partial}{2}f(0). \tag{9.5.8}$$

We note that the backward shift operator \mathcal{R} acts by reducing the degree of the Appell system $(Q_k)_{k\geq 0}$ as follows

Proposition 9.5.7. For all $k \ge 1$, it holds that

$$\mathcal{R}(Q_k) = Q_{k-1}.$$

Proof. Let $k \ge 1$ and $\varepsilon > 0$. First, we note that

$$Q_k(qt) = t^k Q_k(q), \ \forall \varepsilon < t < 1.$$

Then, by definition of $\mathcal{R}_{\varepsilon}$ and Appell property of the system $(Q_k)_{k\geq 0}$ we have

$$\mathcal{R}_{\varepsilon}(Q_k)(q) = \int_{\varepsilon}^{1} \frac{1}{t} \frac{\overline{\partial}}{2} [Q_k(tq)] dt$$
$$= \int_{\varepsilon}^{1} \frac{t^k}{t} \frac{\overline{\partial}}{2} [Q_k(q)] dt$$
$$= kQ_{k-1}(q) \int_{\varepsilon}^{1} t^{k-1} dt.$$

Therefore, we obtain

$$\mathcal{R}_{\varepsilon}(Q_k)(q) = Q_{k-1}(q)(1-\varepsilon^k), \forall \varepsilon > 0.$$

Hence, by letting $\varepsilon \longrightarrow 0$ we conclude that

$$\mathcal{R}(Q_k) = Q_{k-1}, \ \forall k \ge 1.$$

Remark 9.5.8. We observe thanks to formula (9.5.5) and Proposition 9.5.7 that the two backward shift operators \mathcal{M} and \mathcal{R} coincide on the Clifford-Appell Hardy space $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})$.

We prove also another property related to the backward shift operator \mathcal{R} on the spaces $\mathcal{HM}_b(\mathbb{B})$.

Proposition 9.5.9. Let $b = (b_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$ be a non decreasing sequence with $b_0 = 1$ and $f \in \mathcal{HM}_b(\mathbb{B})$. Then, the following inequality holds

$$||\mathcal{R}(f)||^{2}_{\mathcal{H}\mathcal{M}_{b}} \leq ||f||^{2}_{\mathcal{H}\mathcal{M}_{b}} - |f(0)|^{2}.$$
(9.5.9)

The equality holds on the Clifford-Appell Hardy space $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{B})$.

Proof. We write $f = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k$ in $\mathcal{HM}_b(\mathbb{B})$. Thus, by Proposition 9.5.7 we can see that $\mathcal{R}(f) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_{k+1}$. Therefore, using the fact that b is non decreasing we get

$$||\mathcal{R}(f)||^{2}_{\mathcal{HM}_{b}(\Omega)} = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} b_{k} |\alpha_{k+1}|^{2}$$

$$\leq \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} b_{k+1} |\alpha_{k+1}|^{2}$$

$$= ||f||^{2}_{\mathcal{HM}_{b}(\Omega)} - |f(0)|^{2}.$$

Remark 9.5.10. We note that using Proposition 9.5.9 we can see that the QRKHS $\mathcal{HM}_b(\mathbb{B})$ are invariant under the backward shift \mathcal{R} and they satisfy inequality 9.5.9. It would be intersting to investigate the relation with Schur functions and see if the converse holds also in this framework. If it is the case, it will present a counterpart of the structure result proved in Theorem 3.1.2 of [16].

9.6 The Fueter mapping range

In this section we give an answer to Problem 9.3.4. Indeed, we give a characterisation of the Fueter mapping range related to the hypercomplex spaces introduced in Definition 9.3.1.

Theorem 9.6.1. Let Ω be an axially symmetric slice domain and $c = (c_k)_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$ be a given non decreasing sequence with $c_0 = 1$. Then, there exists a sequence $b = (b_k)_{k>0}$ such that we have

$$\tau \left(\mathcal{HS}_c(\Omega) \right) = \mathcal{HM}_b(\Omega).$$

More precisely, we have

i)
$$b_k = \frac{c_{k+2}}{(k+1)^2(k+2)^2}, \ \forall k \ge 0.$$

ii) For all $f \in \mathcal{HS}_c(\Omega)$, we have

$$||\tau(f)||_{\mathcal{HM}_b(\Omega)} = 2\sqrt{||f||^2_{\mathcal{HS}_c(\Omega)} - |f(0)|^2 - c_1|f'(0)|^2}$$

Proof. Let $g \in \tau(\mathcal{HS}_c(\Omega))$, thus there exists $f \in \mathcal{HS}_c$ such that $g = \tau(f)$. Then, we write the series expansion

$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} q^k a_k, \; \forall q \in \Omega.$$

Thus, we have $g = \tau(f) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k \alpha_k$, with $\alpha_k = -2(k+1)(k+2)a_{k+2}, \forall k \ge 0$

0. Now, we set

$$b_k = \frac{c_{k+2}}{(k+1)^2(k+2)^2}, \ \forall k \ge 0.$$

Hence, since $a_0 = f(0)$ and $a_1 = f'(0)$ we obtain

$$\begin{aligned} ||\tau(f)||_{\mathcal{HM}_{b}(\Omega)}^{2} &= \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} b_{k} |\alpha_{k}|^{2} \\ &= 4 \sum_{k=2}^{\infty} c_{k} |a_{k}|^{2} \\ &= 4 \left(||f||_{\mathcal{HS}_{c}(\Omega)}^{2} - |f(0)|^{2} - c_{1} |f'(0)|^{2} \right) < \infty. \end{aligned}$$

This ends the proof.

Corollary 9.6.2. If we set $\mathcal{HS}_c^0 := \{f \in \mathcal{HS}_c, f(0) = f'(0) = 0\}$. Then, the Fueter mapping τ defines a right quaternionic isometric operator (up to constant) from \mathcal{HS}_c^0 onto \mathcal{HM}_b .

Proof. We only have to apply ii) in Theorem 9.6.1 and get

$$||\tau(f)||_{\mathcal{HM}_b(\Omega)} = 2||f||_{\mathcal{HS}_c(\Omega)}, \ \forall f \in \mathcal{HS}_c^0.$$

Remark 9.6.3. The generic calculations provided in Theorem 9.6.1 confirm the results obtained in [63] for the Fock and Bergman cases.

Remark 9.6.4. We note that in Theorem 9.6.1 even if the sequence b is not necessarily a non decreasing sequence but the corresponding spaces \mathcal{HM}_b are QRKHS. For the Fock-Fueter space on \mathbb{H} we refer to the calculation details provided in [63]. However, on the quaternionic unit ball \mathbb{B} this fact results thanks to the convergence of a certain power series associated to the sequence b.

Proposition 9.6.5. Let c and b two sequences as in Theorem 9.6.1. Then, the power series given by

$$\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{|q|^{2k}}{b_k} = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{(k+1)^2(k+2)^2}{c_{k+2}} |q|^{2k},$$
(9.6.1)

is convergent on the quaternionic unit ball \mathbb{B} .

Proof. Let $q \in \mathbb{B}$ and set

$$s_k = \frac{(k+1)^2(k+2)^2}{c_{k+2}} |q|^{2k}, \ \forall k \ge 0.$$

We have

$$\frac{s_{k+1}}{s_k} = |q|^2 \frac{(k+3)^2 c_{k+2}}{(k+1)^2 c_{k+3}}, \ \forall k \ge 0.$$

Then, using the fact that the sequence $(c_k)_{k\geq 0}$ is non decreasing we can see that

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \frac{s_{k+1}}{s_k} \le |q|^2 < 1.$$

Hence, by the d'Alembert ratio test the thesis follows.

Remark 9.6.6. As a consequence of the previous Proposition it is not difficult to see that on \mathbb{B} the hypercomplex space \mathcal{HM}_b obtained in Theorem 9.6.1 is a QRKHS with a reproducing kernel given by

$$K_{\mathcal{HM}_b}(q,p) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(k+1)^2 (k+2)^2}{c_{k+2}} Q_k(q) \overline{Q_k(p)}, \ \forall (q,p) \in \mathbb{B} \times \mathbb{B}.$$
 (9.6.2)

In the following table we list some spaces of slice hyperholomorphic functions and their Fueter mapping ranges denoted respectively by \mathcal{HS}_c and \mathcal{HM}_b , the associated sequences c and b and the Fueter mapping norms.

\mathcal{HS}_{c}	c_k	b_k	$ au(f) _{\mathcal{HM}_b}$	
Hardy	1	$\frac{1}{(k+1)^2(k+2)^2}$	$2\sqrt{ f _{\mathcal{HS}_c}^2 - f(0) ^2 - f'(0) ^2}$	
Fock	k!	$\frac{k!}{(k+1)(k+2)}$	$2\sqrt{ f ^2_{\mathcal{HS}_c} - f(0) ^2 - f'(0) ^2}$	
Dirichlet	k	$\frac{1}{(k+1)^2(k+2)}$	$2\sqrt{ f _{\mathcal{HS}_c}^2 - f(0) ^2 - f'(0) ^2}$	
Bergman	$\frac{1}{k+1}$	$\frac{1}{(k+3)(k+1)^2(k+2)^2}$	$2\sqrt{ f _{\mathcal{HS}_c}^2 - f(0) ^2 - \frac{1}{2} f'(0) ^2}$	

Table 9.1: Some spaces \mathcal{HM}_b obtained in Theorem 9.6.1

9.7 Further related results

In [5], we started the study of Schur analysis and de Branges-Rovnyak spaces in the framework of Fueter hyperholomorphic functions. This allows to develop some new Schur analysis results in the Fueter hypercomplex setting. It was also possible to find connections with the recent theory of slice polyanalytic functions. Indeed, this is based on the notion of Appell-like polynomials and their nice properties with respect to the CK product. We briefly discuss such related results in this last section.

9.7.1 Appell-like polynomials

Let us set

$$\frac{Q_m(q)}{c_m} \stackrel{\text{def.}}{=} P_m(q)$$

where Q_m denotes the *m*-th quaternionic Appell polynomial

$$Q_m(q) = \sum_{j=0}^m T_j^m q^{m-j} \bar{q}^j$$
(9.7.1)

(see [8, (3.8)]), and where the coefficients c_m are given by

$$c_m = \sum_{j=0}^m (-1)^j T_j^m$$
, and $T_j^m = \frac{2(m-j+1)}{(m+1)(m+2)}$, $m = 0, 1, \dots$

The polynomials Q_m are called Appell since they satisfy the Appell property

$$\frac{1}{2}\overline{D}Q_m = mQ_{m-1}, \qquad m \ge 1;$$

the P_m do not respect such a property, since

$$\frac{1}{2}\overline{D}P_m = m\frac{c_{m-1}}{c_m}P_{m-1}, \qquad m \ge 1,$$

however, they behave better with respect to the CK-product, as we shall see below. In particular, for even indexes of the form m = 2k, the Appell property is still satisfied by the polynomials $(P_{2k})_{k\geq 0}$ since we have $c_{m-1} = c_m$ in this case.

In what follows, we are looking at a theory of hyperholomorphic functions of the variable

$$P_1(q) = \frac{Q_1(q)}{c_1} = \zeta_1(q)\mathbf{e}_1 + \zeta_2(q)\mathbf{e}_2 + \zeta_3(q)\mathbf{e}_3, \qquad (9.7.2)$$

with the CK-product. Moreover, note that

$$P_1(x_0) = 3x_0. (9.7.3)$$

We have the following characterization, see [17, Proposition 3.6]:

Proposition 9.7.1. Let $f_0, ..., f_{N-1}$ be slice regular functions on a domain $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{H}$. Then, the function defined by

$$f(x) := \sum_{k=0}^{N-1} \overline{q}^k f_k(q)$$
(9.7.4)

is slice polyanalytic of order N on Ω .

As a consequence:

Corollary 9.7.2. The polynomial P_m is slice polyanalytic of order m + 1.

Proof. For all $0 \le k \le m$, we set $f_k(q) = \frac{T_k^m}{c_m} q^{m-k}$. It is clear that all f_k are slice regular functions on Ω . Moreover, we note that

$$P_m(q) = \sum_{k=0}^m \overline{q}^k f_k(q), \forall q \in \Omega.$$

Hence, the thesis follows using Proposition 9.7.1.

We observe that it is also possible to prove a Representation Formula in the setting of Fueter hyperholomorphic functions using techniques from slice polyanalytic function theory.

Proposition 9.7.3. Let f be a Fueter hyperholomorphic function of axial type on some axially symmetric slice domain $\Omega \subset \mathbb{H}$. Let $J \in \mathbb{S}$, then for any $x = u + I_a v \in \Omega$ the following equality holds :

$$f(u+I_qv) = \frac{1}{2} \left[f_J(u+Jv) + f_J(u-Jv) \right] + \frac{I_qJ}{2} \left[f_J(u-Jv) - f_J(u+Jv) \right].$$

Chapter 9. Fock and Hardy spaces: the Clifford-Appell case

Proof. We note that the Fueter hyperholomorphic polynomials $(P_m)_{m\geq 0}$ are slice polyanalytic of order m + 1 thanks to Corollary 9.7.2. Thus, we can apply Theorem 3.9 in [17] in order to justify that these polynomials satisfy the Representation Formula. In particular, for z = u + Jv and $x = u + I_q v$ we have

$$P_m(q) = \frac{1}{2} \left[P_m(z) + P_m(\overline{z}) \right] + \frac{I_q J}{2} \left[P_m(\overline{z}) - P_m(z) \right].$$
(9.7.5)

However, by Theorem 3.10 in [8], any Fueter hyperholomorphic function f of axial type admits a power series expansion in terms of the polynomials P_n of the form

$$f(q) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} P_n(q)u_n, \qquad u_n \in \mathbb{H}.$$

Therefore, using (9.7.5) we obtain

$$f(q) = \frac{1}{2} \left(\sum_{m=0}^{\infty} P_m(z) u_m + \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} P_m(\overline{z}) u_m \right) + \frac{I_q J}{2} \left(\sum_{m=0}^{\infty} P_m(\overline{z}) u_m - \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} P_m(z) u_m \right)$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} \left[f_J(z) + f_J(\overline{z}) \right] + \frac{I_q J}{2} \left[f_J(\overline{z}) - f_J(z) \right]$$

This ends the proof.

Remark 9.7.4. An alternative proof of the previous Representation Formula in the Fueter hyperholomorphic context consists to apply Proposition 3.13 in [17] to each polynomial P_m .

9.7.2 Hardy space and intrinsic Fueter regular functions

In this section we introduce the Hardy space in this framework of Appell-like polynomials. To start with, we denote by \mathcal{E} the ellipsoid

$$\mathcal{E} = \left\{ q \in \mathbb{R}^4 : 9x_0^2 + x_1^2 + x_2^2 + x_3^2 < 1 \right\}$$
(9.7.1)

and we note that

The function

$$k_{\mathcal{E}}(q,s) = \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} P_1^{m\odot}(q) \overline{P_1^{m\odot}(s)}$$
(9.7.2)

converges and is positive definite for $q, s \in \mathcal{E}$. We also note that

$$k_{\mathcal{E}}(x_0, y_0) = \frac{1}{1 - 9x_0 y_0}, \quad x_0, y_0 \in (-1/3, 1/3)$$
 (9.7.3)

and with (see [8, Remark 5.3])

$$K_Q(q,s) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} Q_n(q) \overline{Q_n(s)}$$

we have

$$K_Q(x_0, y_0) = \frac{1}{1 - x_0 y_0}, \quad x_0, y_0 \in (-1, 1).$$

Definition 9.7.1. The reproducing kernel Hilbert space associated with (9.7.2) will be called the Hardy space, and denoted by $H_2(\mathcal{E})$.

Theorem 9.7.5. The Hardy space $\mathbf{H}_2(\mathcal{E})$ consists of functions of the form

$$f(q) = \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} \left(\zeta_1(q)\mathbf{e}_1 + \zeta_2(q)\mathbf{e}_2 + \zeta_3(q)\mathbf{e}_3\right)^{m\odot} f_m = \sum_{m=0}^{\infty} P_m(q)f_m, \quad (9.7.4)$$

where the coefficients f_m belong to \mathbb{H} and are such that

$$\sum_{m=0}^{\infty} |f_m|^2 < \infty.$$
(9.7.5)

This expression is then the square of the norm of f in the Hardy space.

Proof. The proofs follows standard arguments, see [8].

From the form of the elements of the Hardy space $\mathbf{H}_2(\mathcal{E})$ and using the fact that the polynomials P_m are Fueter hyperholomorphic of axial type, see Remark 3.9 in [8], we deduce:

Corollary 9.7.6. Elements of $\mathbf{H}_2(\mathcal{E})$ are Fueter hyperholomorphic of axial type, in particular are uniquely determined by their restriction to (-1/3, 1/3).

Lemma 9.7.7. The operator $S : f \mapsto P_1 \odot f$ is an isometry in the Hardy space, with adjoint given by

$$\mathbf{S}^*\left(\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} P_n f_n\right) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} P_n f_{n+1}.$$
(9.7.6)

Furthermore

$$SS^*f = f - f(0), \quad f \in \mathbf{H}_2(\mathcal{E}).$$
 (9.7.7)

Proof. The proof is a consequence of

$$SS^* f = P_1 \odot \left(\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} P_n f_{n+1} \right)$$
$$= \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} P_{n+1} f_{n+1}$$
$$= f - f_0$$
$$= f - f(0).$$

Let Cf = f(0) be the point evaluation in $\mathbf{H}_2(\mathcal{E})$. Then $C^*u = k_{\mathcal{E}}(\cdot, 0)u = u$ and we get from the previous lemma

$$I - M_{P_1} M_{P_1}^* = C^* C. (9.7.8)$$

This equation is really what makes several arguments work in [5].

The operator (9.7.6) will be called the backward-shift operator and denoted by R_0 .

Now, we study quaternionic intrinsic Fueter hyperholomorphic functions. Let us recall that, given an hyperholomorphic function f on some axially symmetric open set Ω , we say that f is quaternionic intrinsic if it satisfies the relation

$$f(\overline{q}) = \overline{f(q)}, \ \forall q \in \Omega.$$
(9.7.9)

Proposition 9.7.8. The family of polynomials $(P_n)_{n\geq 0}$ consists of axially hyperholomorphic quaternionic intrinsic functions on \mathbb{H} .

Proof. We know that for all $n \ge 0$ the polynomials P_n are axially hyperholomorphic functions on \mathbb{H} . Furthermore, using the relation with the *n*-th quaternionic Appell polynomials Q_n , see [8, (3.8)], we have

$$\overline{P_n(x)} = \frac{\overline{Q_n(x)}}{c_n}$$
$$= \sum_{j=0}^n \frac{T_j^n}{c_n} \overline{q}^{n-j} q^j$$
$$= \frac{Q_n(\overline{q})}{c_n}$$
$$= P_n(\overline{q}).$$

Proposition 9.7.9. Let f be a hyperholomorphic function of axial type on some axially symmetric open set Ω . Then, f is quaternionic intrinsic if and only if it admits a power series representation with real coefficients with respect to the polynomials $(P_n)_{n\geq 0}$.

Proof. We know by Theorem 3.10 in [8] that f admits a power series with respect to $(P_n)_{n\geq 0}$. So, we can write $f = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} P_n f_n$ with $f_n \in \mathbb{H}$ for all $n \geq 0$. We assume

that f is intrinsic, thus the formula (9.7.9) and Proposition 9.7.8 imply that

$$\overline{f(q)} = f(\overline{q}), \forall q \in \Omega \Leftrightarrow \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \overline{P_n(q)f_n} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} P_n(\overline{q})f_n, \forall q \in \Omega$$
$$\Leftrightarrow \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \overline{f_n}\overline{P_n(q)} = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \overline{P_n(q)}f_n, \forall q \in \Omega$$
$$\Leftrightarrow \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} \overline{f_n}(3x_0)^n = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} (3x_0)^n f_n, \forall x_0 \in \mathbb{R}$$
$$\Leftrightarrow \overline{f_n} = f_n, \forall n \ge 0$$
$$\Leftrightarrow f_n \in \mathbb{R}, \forall n \ge 0.$$

The equivalence between the second and the third lines holds because P_n is the unique axially hyperholomorphic extension of $(3x_0)^n$. This ends the proof. \Box

Proposition 9.7.10. Let S_1 and S_2 be two hyperholomorphic functions of axial type, defined on some axially symmetric open set Ω . If S_1 is quaternionic intrinsic, then $S_1 \odot S_2$ admits a power series expansion with respect to the polynomials $(P_n)_{n\geq 0}$.

Proof. We note that S_1 and S_2 have power series expansions in terms of $(P_n)_{n\geq 0}$ that we can write $S_1 = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} P_n a_n$ and $S_2 = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} P_n b_n$. Since S_1 is quaternionic intrinsic we know by Proposition 9.7.9 that the coefficients $(a_n)_{n\geq 0}$ are real. Thus, we apply also the fact that $P_n \odot P_m = P_{n+m}$ in order to get

$$S_1 \odot S_2 = \left(\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} P_n a_n\right) \odot \left(\sum_{m=0}^{\infty} P_m b_m\right)$$
$$= \sum_{n,m=0}^{\infty} (P_n \odot P_m) a_n b_m$$
$$= \sum_{n,m=0}^{\infty} P_{n+m} a_n b_m$$
$$= \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} P_n \left(\sum_{k=0}^n a_k b_{n-k}\right).$$

Proposition 9.7.11. Let S be a hyperholomorphic function of axial type. If S is quaternionic intrinsic, then the operator M_S coincides with the multiplication operator $f \mapsto S \odot f$.

Chapter 9. Fock and Hardy spaces: the Clifford-Appell case

Proof. We note that since S is quaternionic intrinsic, it has real coefficients. Thus, we have $P_n \odot S = S \odot P_n$ for all $n \ge 0$. Then, for any $f = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} P_n u_n$, we have

$$M_{S}(f) = \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} (P_{n} \odot S)u_{n}$$
$$= \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} (S \odot P_{n})u_{n}$$
$$= S \odot \left(\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} P_{n}u_{n}\right)$$
$$= S \odot f.$$

Proposition 9.7.12. Let S_1 and S_2 be two hyperholomorphic functions of axial type such that S_1 is quaternionic intrinsic. Then, we have

$$M_{S_1}M_{S_2} = M_{S_1 \odot S_2}. \tag{9.7.10}$$

Proof. We know by Proposition 9.7.10 that $S_1 \odot S_2$ is well defined and admits a power series expansion in terms of $(P_n)_{n\geq 0}$ since S_1 is intrinsic. Therefore, using Proposition 9.7.11, we have

$$M_{S_1 \odot S_2}(f) = (S_1 \odot S_2) \odot f$$

= $M_{S_1}(S_2 \odot f)$
= $M_{S_1}M_{S_2}(f).$

			1
			1
			1
 -	-	-	-

CHAPTER **10**

A new polyanalytic function theory in hypercomplex analysis

In this chapter, we introduce the quaternionic slice polyanalytic functions and prove some of their main properties including a poly-decomposition, identity principle, representation formula, etc. Then, we apply the obtained results and start the study of some quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces in this new setting. In particular, we treat Fock and Bergman spaces and give explicit expressions of their reproducing kernels. The results obtained in this chapter are based on [17].

10.1 Motivation

The theory of polyanalytic functions is an interesting topic in complex analysis. It extends the concept of holomorphic functions to nullsolutions of higher order powers of the Cauchy-Riemann operator. An excellent reference on this subject is the book of Balk [22]. Some famous Hilbert spaces of holomorphic functions that were extended to the setting of polyanalytic functions are the Bergman and Fock spaces, see for example [2, 10, 22, 89] and the references therein. As we have already seen before, the classical theory of holomorphic functions in complex analysis was extended to obtain the theory of slice hyperholomorphic functions to higher order and define the slice polyanalytic functions of a quaternionic variable. Then, we shall use the obtained results to

Chapter 10. A new polyanalytic function theory in hypercomplex analysis

introduce and study the Fock and Bergman spaces of quaternionic slice polyanalytic functions and give explicit formulas for their reproducing kernels. Note that by considering polyanalytic functions with respect to the classical Cauchy-Fueter regularity on quaternions, it turns out that even the simple example given by $F(q, \overline{q}) = |q|^2$ is not polyanalytic of order 2. A natural question that arises here is about a poly Fueter regular function theory [27,57] and associated Fueter mapping results. We shall discuss these points in more details in the next chapter by proving a new Fueter mapping theorem in the poly hypercomplex case.

This chapter has the following structure: we first introduce the quaternionic slice polyanalytic function theory and discuss some of its main results. In particular, on slice domains we show the so-called poly decomposition, that makes any slice polyanalytic function a sum of quaternionic conjugate powers multiplied by some unique slice regular functions, thus extending the analogous result for complex functions. We prove also the counterparts of the Splitting Lemma, Identity Principle, Representation Formula, Extension Lemma and the Refined Splitting Lemma in this framework. We also discuss slice polyanalytic functions as a subclass of slice functions on axially symmetric domains. In particular, we prove a version of the identity principle in this case also. We introduce two expamples of quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces QRKHS in this framewor. In particular, we study Bergman and Fock spaces of slice polyanalytic functions on quaternions and give explicit expressions of their reproducing kernels.formula of its reproducing kernel. We conclude with a brief discussion about poly-Hardy spaces.

10.2 Slice polyanalytic functions of a quaternionic variable

In this section, we extend to higher order the theory of slice regular functions on quaternions. Most of the material presented here is based on the results we developed in [17].

10.2.1 Main properties of the function theory

First, we start by considering the following simple example

Example. For any $q \in \mathbb{H}$, let $F(q) = 1 - \overline{q}qj$. Then, we have

$$\overline{\partial}_I F_I(x+Iy) = -(x+Iy)j$$
 and $\overline{\partial}_I^2 F_I(x+Iy) = 0; \forall I \in \mathbb{S}.$

We say that F is slice polyanalytic of order 2 on \mathbb{H} .

The slice polyanalytic functions of a quaternionic variable (or of a paravector variable, in the case of Clifford algebra-valued functions) have to be considered as a subclass of slice functions, see Definition 3.17 of [17].

Definition 10.2.1 (Slice polyanalytic functions). Let $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and denote by $\mathcal{C}^n(U)$ the set of continuously differentiable functions with all their derivatives up to order n on an axially symmetric open set $U \subseteq \mathbb{H}$. We let $\mathcal{U} = \{(x, y) \in \mathbb{R}^2 : x + Iy \subset U\}$. A function $f : U \to \mathbb{H}$ is called a left slice function, if it is of the form

$$f(q) = \alpha(x, y) + I\beta(x, y)$$
 for $q = x + Iy \in U$

with the two functions $\alpha, \beta : \mathcal{U} \to \mathbb{H}$ that satisfy the compatibility conditions $\alpha(x, -y) = \alpha(x, y), \beta(x, -y) = -\beta(x, y)$. If in addition α and β are in $\mathcal{C}^n(U)$ and satisfy the poly Cauchy-Riemann equations of order $n \in \mathbb{N}$

$$\frac{1}{2^n}(\partial_x + I\partial_y)^n(\alpha(x,y) + I\beta(x,y)) = 0, \quad \text{for all } I \in \mathbb{S}$$
(10.2.1)

then f is called left slice polyanalytic function of order $n \in \mathbb{N}$.

The definition is easily adapted in the case of right slice polyanalytic functions. Note that a slice regular function is a function as in the previous definition, when n = 1.

Remark 10.2.1. We note that when dealing with left slice polyanalytic functions we will refer to them simply as slice polyanalytic. Due to the lack of commutativity on \mathbb{H} , we can define in an analogous way the right slice polyanalytic functions on quaternions.

The set of all slice polyanalytic functions of order n on a domain Ω is a right vector space over the noncommutative field of quaternions. It will be denoted $SP_n(\Omega)$ or simply $SP(\Omega)$ if no confusion can arise with respect to the order. Slice polyanalytic functions were considered also in [25]. A simple observation that will be needed in the sequel is the following

Proposition 10.2.2. If f is an intrinsic, slice polyanalytic function of order m and g is a slice regular function on a domain Ω then the pointwise multiplication h(q) = f(q)g(q) defines also a slice polyanalytic function of order m on Ω .

Proof. This holds because f is intrinsic, thus we can use the Leibniz rule. Indeed, let $I \in \mathbb{S}$ and set x = u + Iv, we will prove that

$$\overline{\partial_I}^m(fg)(u+vI) = 0. \tag{10.2.2}$$

Indeed, first we note that f is intrinsic, we have $f(U \cap \mathbb{C}_I) \subset \mathbb{C}_I$. In particular, we have the Leibniz rule

$$\overline{\partial_I}(fg)(u+Iv) = f\overline{\partial}(g)(u+vI) + \overline{\partial_I}(f)g(u+vI).$$

We note that since f is poly slice hyperholomorphic of order m and g is slice hyperholomorphic we have $\overline{\partial_I}(g) = 0$ and $\overline{\partial_I}(f) \neq 0$. Thus, we obtain

$$\partial_I(fg)(u+Iv) = \partial_I(f)g(u+vI).$$

Then, since f is intrinsic we can use the Leibniz rule m times and get

$$\overline{\partial_I}^m(fg)(u+Iv) = \overline{\partial_I}^{m-1}(f)\overline{\partial_I}(g)(u+vI) + \overline{\partial_I}^m(f)g(u+vI).$$

Therefore, it follows that the formula (10.2.2) holds since $f \in SP_L^m(U)$ and $g \in SP_L(U)$. Moreover, since f is intrinsic we have that fg is a slice function. Hence, the pointwise product fg is poly slice hyperholomorphic of order m on U.

As a consequence of the previous proposition and the poly-decomposition that we shall see later (see Corollary 11.2.9), we can prove also this more general result

Theorem 10.2.3. Let U be an axially symmetric slice domain and $n, m \ge 1$. Assume that $f: U \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ is an intrinsic left poly slice hyperholomorphic function of order n and $g: U \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ a left poly slice hyperholomorphic function of order m. Then, the pointwise product fg is poly slice hyperholomorphic of order n + m - 1.

Proof. Let $n \ge 1$ be fixed. We will use an induction process with respect to $m \ge 1$.

- i) For m = 1, it is clear that the result holds in this case by Proposition 10.2.2.
- ii) We suppose now the result holds for some $m \ge 1$ and let us prove it for m + 1. Indeed, let f an intinsic function in $S\mathcal{P}_L^n(U)$ and g in $S\mathcal{P}_L^{m+1}(U)$. We shall prove that $fg \in S\mathcal{P}_L^{n+m}(U)$. Then, using the poly-decomposition for f and g we can write

$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k f_k(q) \text{ and } g(q) = \sum_{k=0}^m \overline{q}^k g_k(q), \text{ for all } q \in U,$$

with $(f_k)_{k=0,\dots,n-1}$ and $(g_k)_{k=0,\dots,m}$ are slice hyperholomorphic functions. Now, setting

$$\Psi_m(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{m-1} \overline{q}^k g_k(q), \text{ for all } q \in U.$$

We observe that $\Psi_m \in S\mathcal{P}_L^m(U)$, moreover we have

$$g(q) = \Psi_m(q) + \overline{q}^m g_m(q), \quad \forall q \in U.$$

Therefore, it follows that

$$(fg)(q) = f(q)\Psi_m(q) + f(q)\overline{q}^m g_m(q), \quad \forall q \in U.$$
(10.2.3)

We note that by induction hypothesis we have $(f\Psi_m) \in S\mathcal{P}_L^{n+m-1}(U)$, this holds because $\Psi_m \in S\mathcal{P}_L^m(U)$ and $f \in S\mathcal{P}_L^n(U)$. On the other hand, since f is intrinsic we have $f(q)\overline{q}^m = \overline{q}^m f(q)$, for all $q \in U$. In particular, we obtain

$$f(q)\overline{q}^m g_m(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^{k+m} (f_k g_k)(q), \quad \forall q \in U.$$

We note that using Proposition 10.2.4 we know that all the slice hyperholomorphic components $(f_k)_{k=0,...,n-1}$ are intrinsic slice hyperholomorphic functions. As a consequence, the pointwise product $f_k g_M$ are slice hyperholomorphic for all k = 0, ..., n - 1. At this stage it is clear that $f\overline{q}^m g_m \in$ $S\mathcal{P}_L^{n+m}(U)$. Hence, it follows by formula (10.2.3) that $fg \in S\mathcal{P}_L^{n+m}(U)$.

iii) We conclude by induction that the pointwise multiplication fg is poly slice hyperholomorphic of order n + m - 1.

Proposition 10.2.4 (Splitting Lemma). Let f be a slice polyanalytic function of order n on a domain $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{H}$. Then, for any imaginary units I and J with $I \perp J$ there exist $F, G : \Omega_I \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}_I$ polyanalytic functions of order n such that for all $z = x + Iy \in \Omega_I$, we have

$$f_I(z) = F(z) + G(z)J.$$

Proof. Let $I, J \in S$ be such that $I \perp J$, then $\{1, I, J, IJ\}$ forms an orthogonal basis of \mathbb{H} . Hence, for any z = x + Iy we can write

$$f_I(z) = f_0(z) + f_1(z)I + f_2(z)J + f_3(z)IJ$$

where $f_0, ..., f_3$ are real valued. This leads to

$$f_I(z) = F(z) + G(z)J$$

with $F(z) = f_0(z) + f_1(z)I$ and $G(z) = f_2(z) + f_3(z)I$. However, f is slice polyanalytic of order n which means that $\overline{\partial}_I^n f_I(x + Iy) = 0$ on Ω_I . Thus, by linearity of the operator $\overline{\partial}_I^n$ and linear independence of the basis elements we have $\overline{\partial}_I^n F(x + Iy) = 0$ and $\overline{\partial}_I^n G(x + Iy) = 0$ on Ω_I . This ends the proof. \Box

10.2.2 Poly-decomposition and Identity Principle

An immediate consequence of the Splitting Lemma for slice polyanalytic functions is

Remark 10.2.5. A function f is slice polyanalytic of order n on a domain $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{H}$ if and only if for any $I \in S$, we have

$$f_I(z) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{z}^k h_k(z)$$

where $h_k : \Omega_I \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ are holomorphic maps.

Proposition 10.2.6. Let $f_0, ..., f_{n-1}$ be slice regular functions on a domain $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{H}$. Then, the function defined by

$$f(q) := \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k f_k(q)$$
 (10.2.4)

is slice polyanalytic of order n on Ω .

Proof. Let $I \in S$ and choose $J \in S$ with $I \perp J$. The Splitting Lemma for slice regular functions yields

$$f_{k|_{\mathbb{C}_{I}}}(x+Iy) = F_{k}(x+Iy) + G_{k}(x+Iy)J; \ \forall k = 0, ..., n$$

where F_k and G_k are \mathbb{C}_I valued holomorphic functions on Ω_I . Hence, we have

$$f_I(x + Iy) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (x - Iy)^k f_{k|_{\mathbb{C}_I}}(x + Iy)$$

= $\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (x - Iy)^k F_k(x + Iy) + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (x - Iy)^k G_k(x + Iy)J$
= $F(x + Iy) + G(x + Iy)J.$

It is immediate that F and G are polyanalytic of order n on Ω_I . Thus $\overline{\partial}_I^n f_I(x + Iy) = 0$ on Ω_I for any $I \in \mathbb{S}$.

Conversely, we have the following

Proposition 10.2.7. If f is a slice polyanalytic function of order n defined on a slice domain $\Omega \subset \mathbb{H}$. Then,

$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k f_k(q)$$
(10.2.5)

where $f_0, ..., f_{N-1}$ are slice regular functions on Ω .

Proof. $f(q) = f(x+Iy) = \alpha(x,y) + I\beta(x,y)$ is a left slice polyanalytic of order N. By fixing a basis $1, e_1, e_2, e_1e_2$ of \mathbb{H} , and writing $e_0 = 1, e_3 = e_1e_2$, we have $\alpha = \sum_{\ell=0}^{3} \alpha_{\ell}e_{\ell}, \beta = \sum_{\ell=0}^{3} \beta_{\ell}e_{\ell}$, where the functions $\alpha_{\ell}, \beta_{\ell}$ are real-valued and are, respectively, even and odd in the second variable. Since the basis elements e_{ℓ} are linear independent, the system expressing the slice polyanalyticity can be rewritten in terms of the real components f, in other words, each \mathbb{C}_I -valued function $F_{\ell} = \alpha_{\ell} + I\beta_{\ell}$ is polyanalytic and $\overline{F_{\ell}(x-Iy)} = F_{\ell}(x+Iy)$. By the classical result applied to each function F_{ℓ} , we have $F_{\ell}(x+Iy) = \sum_{k=0}^{N-1} (x-Iy)^k f_{k,\ell}(x+Iy)$ where the functions $f_{k,\ell}$ are \mathbb{C}_I -valued and satisfy the Cauchy-Riemann system. Since $\overline{F_{\ell}(x-Iy)} = \sum_{k=0}^{N-1} (x-Iy)^k \overline{f_{k,\ell}(x-Iy)} = \sum_$

 $Iy)^k f_{k,\ell}(x+Iy)$ we have $\overline{f_{k,\ell}(x-Iy)} = f_{k,\ell}(x+Iy)$ and so each $f_{k,\ell}$ is alsice function. We then deduce

$$f(x+Iy) = \sum_{\ell=0}^{3} F_{\ell}(x+Iy)e_{\ell} = \sum_{\ell=0}^{3} \sum_{k=0}^{N-1} (x-Iy)^{k} f_{k,\ell}(x+Iy)e_{\ell}$$
$$= \sum_{k=0}^{N-1} (x-Iy)^{k} f_{k}(x+Iy), \qquad f_{k}(x+Iy) = \sum_{\ell=0}^{3} f_{k,\ell}(x+Iy)e_{\ell},$$

where the functions f_k are evidently left slice regular, and this concludes the proof.

Therefore, we have the following characterization of slice polyanalytic functions on slice domains

Corollary 10.2.8. A function f defined on a slice domain is slice polyanalytic of order n if and only if it has the form (10.2.5).

Proof. This is a direct consequence of the Propositions 10.2.6 and 10.2.7. \Box

We point out that Theorem 2.16 in [79] also establishes the previous result. The next results of slice regular functions that we shall extend to a higher order in this section are the counterparts of the identity principle, representation formula, extension lemma and the refined splitting lemma for slice polyanalytic functions.

Theorem 10.2.9 (Identity Principle). Let f and g be two slice polyanalytic functions of order n on a slice domain $\Omega \subset \mathbb{H}$. If, for some $I \in \mathbb{S}$, f and g coincide on U a subdomain of Ω_I , then f = g everywhere in Ω .

Proof. Note that f and g are slice polyanalytic functions of order n on Ω . Thus, we can write

$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k f_k(q) \text{ and } g(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k g_k(q); \forall q \in \Omega$$

where $(f_k)_{k=0,...,n-1}$ and $(g_k)_{k=0,...,n-1}$ are slice regular on Ω . Note that thanks to the Splitting Lemma for slice polyanalytic functions we have that $f_I = F_1 + F_2 J$ and $g_I = G_1 + G_2 J$ where $J \in \mathbb{S}$ such that $I \perp J$ and F_1, F_2, G_1, G_2 are four \mathbb{C}_I -valued polyanalytic functions on Ω_I . By hypothesis, we have $f_I = g_I$ on U, so $F_1 = G_1$ and $F_2 = G_2$ on U which is a subdomain of Ω_I . Thus, from classical complex analysis we know that $F_1 = G_1$ and $F_2 = G_2$ everywhere on Ω_I . In particular, we get that $f_I = g_I$ everywhere on Ω_I . Hence, $\overline{\partial}_I^{n-1} f_I = \overline{\partial}_I^{n-1} g_I$ on Ω_I which shows that f_{n-1} coincides with g_{n-1} on Ω_I . However, f_{n-1} and g_{n-1} are slice regular. Then, making use of the Identity Principle for slice regular functions we have that $f_{n-1} = g_{n-1}$ everywhere on Ω . Similarly, using the same arguments we show that $f_k = g_k$ on Ω for all k = 0, ..., n - 1. This ends the proof.

Chapter 10. A new polyanalytic function theory in hypercomplex analysis

10.2.3 Representation Formula and Extension Lemma

Inspired from the proof proposed in [50] for slice regular functions, we can prove a representation formula for quaternionic slice polyanalytic functions:

Theorem 10.2.10 (Representation Formula). Let f be a slice polyanalytic function of order n defined on an axially symmetric slice domain $\Omega \subset \mathbb{H}$. Let $J \in \mathbb{S}$, then for any $q = x + Iy \in \Omega$ the following equality holds :

$$f(x+Iy) = \frac{1}{2} \left[f_J(x+Jy) + f_J(x-Jy) \right] + I \frac{J}{2} \left[f_J(x-Jy) - f_J(x+Jy) \right]$$

Moreover, for all $x + yK \subset \Omega$, $K \in \mathbb{S}$, there exist two functions α, β independent of I, such that for any $K \in \mathbb{S}$ we have

$$\frac{1}{2}\left[f_K(x+yK) + f_K(x-yK)\right] = \alpha(x,y)$$

and

$$\frac{1}{2}K\left[f_K(x-yK) - f_K(x+yK)\right] = \beta(x,y).$$

Proof. The representation formula is valid since it is a consequence of the sliceness of a slice polyanalitic function, see Definition 10.2.1. \Box

Remark 10.2.11. The proof of the second statement of Theorem 10.2.10 is similar to the one for slice regular functions which corresponds to n = 1, see [50].

Some immediate consequences of the representation formula for slice polyanalytic functions are the following :

Corollary 10.2.12. Let $U \subset \mathbb{H}$ be an axially symmetric slice domain, $D \subset \mathbb{R}^2$ such that $x + yI \in U$ whenever $(x, y) \in D$ and let $f : U \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$. Then, $f \in SP_n(\Omega)$ if and only if there exist $\alpha, \beta : D \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ satisfying $\alpha(x, y) = \alpha(x, -y), \beta(x, y) = -\beta(x, -y)$ and $\overline{\partial_I}^n(\alpha + I\beta) = 0$ such that

$$f(x+yI) = \alpha(x,y) + I\beta(x,y).$$

Corollary 10.2.13. Let $U \subset \mathbb{H}$ be an axially symmetric slice domain and let $f : U \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ be a slice polyanalytic function. Then, for all $x, y \in \mathbb{R}$ such that $x + yI \in U$ there exist $a, b \in \mathbb{H}$ such that

$$f(x+yI) = a + Ib$$

for all $I \in \mathbb{S}$.

Inspired from the paper [19], we can show another version of the identity principle for slice polyanalytic functions without the hypothesis that the open set on which they are defined is a *slice domain*. First, note that slice functions can be recovered by their values on two semi-slices, see the Representation Formula given by Proposition 6 in [81]. We have the following

Proposition 10.2.14. Let Ω be an axially symmetric domain and let $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ be a slice polyanalytic function. Assume that there exist $J, K \in \mathbb{S}$, with $J \neq K$ and U_J, U_K two subdomains of Ω_J^+ and Ω_K^+ respectively where $\Omega_J^+ := \Omega \cap \mathbb{C}_J^+$ and $\Omega_K^+ := \Omega \cap \mathbb{C}_K^+$. If f = 0 on U_J and U_K , then f = 0 everywhere in Ω .

Proof. Let f be a slice polyanalytic function on Ω such that f = 0 on U_J and U_K . Thus, since U_J and U_K are respectively subdomains of Ω_J^+ and Ω_K^+ . It follows, from the Splitting Lemma for slice polyanalytic functions combined with the classical complex analysis that f = 0 everywhere on Ω_J^+ and Ω_K^+ . Then, we just need to use the Representation Formula which allows to recover a slice function by its values on two semi-slices to complete the proof.

Remark 10.2.15. This last remark on slice functions allows to define slice polyanalytic functions on axially symmetric domains which do not necessarily intersect the real line.

Another interesting fact that holds for slice polyanalytic functions is the Extension Lemma:

Proposition 10.2.16 (Extension). Let Ω_I be a domain in \mathbb{C}_I symmetric with respect to the real axis and such that $\Omega_I \cap \mathbb{R} \neq \emptyset$. If

$$f(z) = \sum_{k=0}^{N-1} \overline{z}^k h_k(z)$$

with $h_k : \Omega_I \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ are holomorphic functions such that $\overline{h_k(\overline{z})} = h_k(z)$. Then the unique slice polyanalytic extension of f is

$$ext(f)(q) := \sum_{k=0}^{N-1} \overline{q}^k ext(h_k)(q); \forall q = x + I_q y \in \Omega.$$

Proof. Assume that f is polyanalytic of order n on Ω_I . Then, we have

$$f(z) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{z}^k h_k(z)$$

where $h_k : \Omega_I \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ are holomorphic functions. However, Ω_I is symmetric with respect to the real axis. Thus, according to the Extension Lemma for slice regular functions for any k = 0, ..., n - 1 we can consider the slice regular functions defined by

$$f_k(x + I_q y) := \frac{1}{2} \left[h_k(z) + h_k(\overline{z}) \right] + I_q \frac{I}{2} \left[h_k(\overline{z}) - h_k(z) \right]; z = x + I y \in \Omega_I.$$

Let us consider

$$g(x + I_q y) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (x - I_q y)^k f_k(x + I_q y),$$

we shall prove that

$$g(x + I_q y) = \frac{1}{2} \left[f(z) + f(\overline{z}) \right] + I_q \frac{I}{2} \left[f(\overline{z}) - f(z) \right]; z = x + Iy \in \Omega_I.$$

Indeed, first note that we have the two following equalities

$$(x + I_q y)^k = \frac{1}{2} \left[(x + Iy)^k + (x - Iy)^k \right] + I_q \frac{I}{2} \left[(x - Iy)^k - (x + Iy)^k \right]$$
(10.2.6)

and

$$(x - I_q y)^k = \frac{1}{2} \left[(x - Iy)^k + (x + Iy)^k \right] + I_q \frac{I}{2} \left[(x + Iy)^k - (x - Iy)^k \right].$$
(10.2.7)

Then, by definition of f_k we have

$$g(x + I_q y) = \frac{C_n(x, y) + D_n(x, y)}{2}$$

where we have set

$$C_n(x,y) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (x - I_q y)^k \left[h_k(z) + h_k(\overline{z}) \right]$$

and

$$D_n(x,y) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} I_q(x - I_q y)^k I \left[h_k(\overline{z}) - h_k(z) \right].$$

We replace $(x - I_q y)^k$ by its expression using the formula (10.2.7) and get

$$C_{n}(x,y) = ext(f)(x + I_{q}y) + \frac{1}{2}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \left[z^{k}h_{k}(z) + \overline{z}^{k}h_{k}(\overline{z})\right] + \frac{I_{q}I}{2}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \left[z^{k}h_{k}(z) - \overline{z}^{k}h_{k}(\overline{z})\right].$$
(10.2.8)

On the other hand, after straightforward computations we obtain

$$D_{n}(x,y) = ext(f)(x + I_{q}y) - \frac{1}{2}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \left[z^{k}h_{k}(z) + \overline{z}^{k}h_{k}(\overline{z})\right] + \frac{I_{q}I}{2}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \left[\overline{z}^{k}h_{k}(\overline{z}) - z^{k}h_{k}(z)\right].$$
(10.2.9)

Therefore, it follows that

$$g(x + I_q y) = ext(f)(x + I_q y)$$

this ends the proof.

10.2.4 A generalized \circledast -product and intrinsic functions

We note that the pointwise multiplication of two slice polyanalytic functions is not slice polyanalytic, in general. In fact this problem appears already for n = 1, namely in the case of slice regular functions. However, the *-product preserves the structure in this case. For slice polyanalaytic functions of the same order we can introduce also a natural product denoted \circledast_n in order to preserve the structure. Let f and g be two slice polyanalytic functions of order n on some axially symmetric slice domain Ω such that f and g have poly-decompositions given by

$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k f_k(q) \text{ and } g(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k g_k(q),$$

where f_k, g_k are slice regular for all k = 0, .., n - 1. Then, we define

$$(f \circledast_n g)(q) := \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k (f_k * g_k)(q), \qquad (10.2.10)$$

where $f_k * g_k$ stands for the classical *-product of slice regular functions. If there is no confusion on the order of polyanalyticity n, we simply denote \circledast . We note that the product \circledast reduces to the standard *-product in the case of slice regular functions, namely when n = 1. Moreover, it turns out that the space of slice polyanlytic functions $SP_n(\Omega)$ is a ring with respect to this new product \circledast . A slice polyanalytic function of order n on some slice domain Ω is quaternionic intrinsic if and only if all its slice regular components are also quaternionic intrinsic.

Proof. We use the poly-decomposition to write

$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k f_k(q)$$

where f_k are slice regular functions for all k = 0, ..., n - 1. First, we observe that if all the functions f_k are quaternionic intrinsic, thus f will preserve any complex plane $\Omega \cap \mathbb{C}_I$, that is to say that f is also quaternionic intrinsic. For the converse, we suppose that f is quaternionic intrinsic, that means $\overline{f(q)} = f(\overline{q})$, for all $q \in \Omega$. We write the series expansion of each slice regular component and justify that each of them has real coefficients. \Box

Let f and g be two slice polyanalytic functions as in Definition 10.2.4. If we assume moreover that f is quaternionic intrinsic, then we have

$$(f \circledast g)(q) := \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k (f_k g_k)(q),$$
 (10.2.11)

Chapter 10. A new polyanalytic function theory in hypercomplex analysis

Proof. We note that the product $f \circledast g$ is slice polyanalytic of order n by construction. Furthermore, since f is quaternionic intrinsic we get from Proposition 10.2.4 that all the slice regular components are also quaternionic intrinsic. In particular, by classical results of slice hyperholomorphic theory we know that

$$f_k * g_k(q) = f_k(q)g_k(q), \quad \forall q \in \Omega.$$

Hence, we obtain

$$(f \circledast g)(q) := \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k (f_k g_k)(q), \quad \forall q \in \Omega.$$

Inspired from the book [50], we present the counterpart of the Refined Splitting Lemma for slice polyanalytic functions. First, let us consider the subclass of $SP_n(\Omega)$ defined by

$$\mathcal{N}_n(\Omega) := \{ f \in \mathcal{SP}_n(\Omega) : f(\Omega \cap \mathbb{C}_I) \subset \mathbb{C}_I, \forall I \in \mathbb{S} \}.$$

Then, we have

Proposition 10.2.17 (Refined Splitting Lemma). Let Ω be an axially symmetric slice domain in \mathbb{H} and f be a slice polyanalytic function of order n on Ω . Then, for any $I, J \in \mathbb{S}$ with $I \perp J$, there exist $\psi_{\ell} : \Omega_I \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}_I, \ell = 0, ..., 3$ intrinsic polyanalytic such that:

$$f_I(x+yI) = \psi_0(x+yI) + \psi_1(x+yI)I + \psi_2(x+yI)J + \psi_3(x+yI)K$$

where K = IJ.

Proof. If f is slice polyanalytic of order n, then we can write

$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k h_k(q)$$

with $(h_k)_{k=0,..,n-1}$ are slice regular on Ω . In particular, making use of the Refined Splitting Lemma for slice regular functions we have that for all k = 0, ..., n-1:

$$h_k(x+yI) = h_k^0(x+yI) + h_k^1(x+yI)I + h_k^2(x+yI)J + h_k^3(x+yI)IJ$$

where $h_k^{\ell} : \Omega_I \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}_I$ are holomorphic intrinsic functions for all $\ell = 0, ..., 3$. We have,

$$f_I(z) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{z}^k h_k(z); \forall z \in \Omega_I.$$

Therefore, the thesis follows by considering the polyanalytic intrinsic functions defined by

$$\psi_{\ell}(x+yI) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (x-yI)^k h_k^{\ell}(x+yI); \forall \ell = 0, ..., 3.$$

As a consequence of the Refined Splitting Lemma, we have the following

Theorem 10.2.18. Let $\Omega \subset \mathbb{H}$ be an axially symmetric slice domain and $\{1, I, J, IJ\}$ a basis of \mathbb{H} . Then,

$$\mathcal{SP}_n(\Omega) = \mathcal{N}_n(\Omega) \oplus \mathcal{N}_n(\Omega)I \oplus \mathcal{N}_N(\Omega)J \oplus \mathcal{N}_n(\Omega)IJ.$$

Proof. The Refined Splitting Lemma combined with the Extension Lemma for slice polyanalytic functions shows that we have

$$\mathcal{SP}_n(\Omega) = \mathcal{N}_n(\Omega) + \mathcal{N}_n(\Omega)I + \mathcal{N}_n(\Omega)J + \mathcal{N}_n(\Omega)IJ.$$

Moreover, we only need to use Proposition 2.7 in the book [50] and the characterization of slice polyanalytic functions obtained in corollary 11.2.9 to show that all the intersections between $\mathcal{N}_n(\Omega)$, $\mathcal{N}_n(\Omega)I$, $\mathcal{N}_n(\Omega)J$, $\mathcal{N}_n(\Omega)IJ$ are reduced to zero. This ends the proof.

10.3 Two quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces QRKHS of slice polyanalytic functions

10.3.1 The quaternionic slice polyanalytic Fock space

In this section, we introduce the Fock space of slice polyanalytic functions on quaternions. Let $N \ge 1$ and $I \in S$ we define the space

$$\mathcal{F}_{I}^{n}(\mathbb{H}) := \{ f \in \mathcal{SP}_{n}(\mathbb{H}) / \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} |f_{I}(p)|^{2} e^{-|p|^{2}} d\lambda_{I}(p) < \infty \}.$$

This space is endowed with the following inner product

$$\langle f,g \rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{I}^{n}(\mathbb{H})} = \int_{\mathbb{C}_{I}} \overline{g_{I}(p)} f_{I}(p) e^{-|p|^{2}} d\lambda_{I}(p).$$

Then, we have the following:

Proposition 10.3.1. The set $\mathcal{F}_{I}^{n}(\mathbb{H})$ is a right quaternionic Hilbert space.

Chapter 10. A new polyanalytic function theory in hypercomplex analysis

Proof. The proof is based on the Splitting Lemma for slice polyanalytic functions, see Proposition 11.2.8. Indeed, let (f_k) be a Cauchy sequence in $\mathcal{F}_I^n(\mathbb{H})$. Choose $J \in \mathbb{S}$ such that $I \perp J$. Then, since f_k are slice polyanalytic we have $f_{k,I} :=$ $F_k + G_k J \quad \forall n \in \mathbb{N}$ where F_k and G_k are polyanalytic functions on the slice \mathbb{C}_I belonging to the classical polyanalytic Fock space $\mathcal{F}_n(\mathbb{C}_I)$. It is easy to see that $(F_k)_k$ and $(G_k)_k$ are Cauchy sequences in $\mathcal{F}_n(\mathbb{C}_I)$. Hence, there exists two functions F and G belonging to $\mathcal{F}_n(\mathbb{C}_I)$ such that the sequences $(F_k)_k$ and $(G_k)_k$ are converging respectively to F and G. Let $f_I = F + GJ$ and consider f = $ext(f_I)$ we have then $f \in \mathcal{F}_I^n(\mathbb{H})$ thanks to Proposition 10.2.16. Moreover, the sequence (f_k) converges to f with respect to the norm of $\mathcal{F}_I^n(\mathbb{H})$. This ends the proof. \Box

Proposition 10.3.2. Let $f \in SP_n(\mathbb{H})$ and $I, J \in \mathbb{S}$ two imaginary units. Then, we have the following

$$\frac{1}{2} \|f\|_{\mathcal{F}^n_I(\mathbb{H})} \le \|f\|_{\mathcal{F}^n_J(\mathbb{H})} \le 2 \|f\|_{\mathcal{F}^n_I(\mathbb{H})}.$$

Proof. This is a consequence of the Representation Formula, see Theorem 10.2.10. Indeed, since f is slice polyanalytic of order n on \mathbb{H} we have

$$f(x+Iy) = \frac{1}{2} \left[f(x+Jy) + f(x-Jy) \right] + I \frac{J}{2} \left[f(x-Jy) - f(x+Jy) \right]$$

Then,

$$|f(x + Iy)| \le |f(x + Jy)| + |f(x - Jy)|$$

and therefore

$$|f(x+Iy)|^{2} \leq (|f(x+Jy)| + |f(x-Jy)|)^{2}$$

$$\leq 2 \left(|f(x+Jy)|^{2} + |f(x-Jy)|^{2} \right)$$

because $(|f(x + Jy)| - |f(x - Jy)|)^2 \ge 0$. This implies that

$$\|f\|_{\mathcal{F}^n_I(\mathbb{H})}^2 \le 2\left(\|f\|_{\mathcal{F}^n_J(\mathbb{H})}^2 + \|f\|_{\mathcal{F}^n_{-J}(\mathbb{H})}^2\right).$$

However, since $||f||_{\mathcal{F}_{J}^{n}(\mathbb{H})} = ||f||_{\mathcal{F}_{-J}^{n}(\mathbb{H})}$ we get $||f||_{\mathcal{F}_{I}^{n}(\mathbb{H})}^{2} \leq 4||f||_{\mathcal{F}_{J}^{n}(\mathbb{H})}^{2}$. By interchanging the roles of I and J we get also $||f||_{\mathcal{F}_{I}^{n}(\mathbb{H})}^{2} \leq 4||f||_{\mathcal{F}_{J}^{n}(\mathbb{H})}^{2}$. Finally, it follows that

$$\frac{1}{2} \|f\|_{\mathcal{F}^n_I(\mathbb{H})} \le \|f\|_{\mathcal{F}^n_J(\mathbb{H})} \le 2 \|f\|_{\mathcal{F}^n_I(\mathbb{H})}.$$

Corollary 10.3.3. Given any $I, J \in \mathbb{S}$, the slice polyanalytic Fock spaces $\mathcal{F}_{I}^{n}(\mathbb{H})$ and $\mathcal{F}_{J}^{n}(\mathbb{H})$ contain the same elements and have equivalent norms.

Remark 10.3.4. By the previous Corollary, the quaternionic slice polyanalytic Fock space is independent of the choice of the imaginary unit. Thus, we shall use the notation $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{n}(\mathbb{H})$.

Let us fix $q \in \mathbb{H}$ and consider the evaluation mapping

$$\Lambda_q: \mathcal{F}^n_{Slice}(\mathbb{H}) \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}; f \mapsto \Lambda_q(f) = f(q).$$

Then, we have the following estimate on $\mathcal{F}^n_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$:

Proposition 10.3.5. Let $f \in \mathcal{F}^n_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})$ and $q \in \mathbb{H}$. Then,

$$|\Lambda_q(f)| \le \sqrt{n} e^{\frac{|q|^2}{2}} ||f||_{\mathcal{F}^n_{Slice}(\mathbb{H})}.$$

Proof. Let $I \in \mathbb{S}$ be such that $q \in \mathbb{C}_I$ and choose $J \in \mathbb{S}$ with $I \perp J$. Then, the Splitting Lemma yields

$$f_I(z) = F(z) + G(z)J; \ \forall z \in \mathbb{C}_I$$

where *F* and *G* belong to $\mathcal{F}_n(\mathbb{C}_I)$. In particular, we have

$$|f(q)|^2 = |F(q)|^2 + |G(q)|^2$$

However, we know from classical complex analysis that

$$|F(q)| \le \sqrt{N}e^{\frac{|q|^2}{2}} ||F||_{\mathcal{F}_n(\mathbb{C}_I)} \text{ and } |G(q)| \le \sqrt{N}e^{\frac{|q|^2}{2}} ||G||_{\mathcal{F}_n(\mathbb{C}_I)}.$$

Therefore,

$$|f(q)| \le \sqrt{n} e^{\frac{|q|^2}{2}} \left(\|F\|_{\mathcal{F}_n(\mathbb{C}_I)}^2 + \|G\|_{\mathcal{F}^n(\mathbb{C}_I)}^2 \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} = \sqrt{n} e^{\frac{|q|^2}{2}} \|f\|_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^n(\mathbb{H})}.$$

Proposition 10.3.5 shows that all the evaluation mappings on $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{n}(\mathbb{H})$ are continuous. Then, the Riesz representation theorem for quaternionic right-linear Hilbert spaces, see [28] shows that for any $q \in \mathbb{H}$ there exists a unique function $K_{n}^{q} \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{n}(\mathbb{H})$ such that for any $f \in \mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{n}(\mathbb{H})$ we have

$$f(q) = \langle f, K_n^q \rangle_{\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^n(\mathbb{H})}.$$

Let $J \in S$ and $r \in \mathbb{C}_J$, then for q = x + Iy and z = x + Jy the corresponding reproducing kernel of the second kind is obtained by extending the kernel of the complex case. It is given by the following

$$K_n:\mathbb{H}\times\mathbb{H}\longrightarrow\mathbb{H}$$

$$K_n(q,r) := \frac{1}{2} \left[K_n(z,r) + K_n(\overline{z},r) \right] + I \frac{J}{2} \left[K_n(\overline{z},r) - K_n(z,r) \right].$$

In order to compute the kernel function we use the *-product of (left) slice functions with respect to the first variable, see [81].

Remark 10.3.6. If $f \in SP_n(\mathbb{H})$ and $g \in SP_m(\mathbb{H})$, then we have

$$f * g \in \mathcal{SP}_{n+m-1}(\mathbb{H}).$$

We observe that the *-product of (left) slice functions coincides with the convolution product related to the poly-decomposition considered in Definition 4.15 of [6].

As a consequence we can state the following result

Theorem 10.3.7. The set $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{n}(\mathbb{H})$ is a right quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert space whose reproducing kernel is given by

$$K_n(q,r) = e_*(q\bar{r}) * \left(\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (-1)^k \binom{n}{k+1} \frac{1}{k!} (\bar{q}q - q\bar{r} - \bar{q}r + \bar{r}r)^{k*} \right); \forall (q,r) \in \mathbb{H} \times \mathbb{H}.$$

Proof. Fix $r \in \mathbb{H}$ such that r belongs to the slice \mathbb{C}_J , we consider the function defined by

$$F_n^r(q) = e_*(q\overline{r}) * \varphi_n(q,r)$$

where

$$\varphi_n(q,r) := \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (-1)^k \binom{n}{k+1} \frac{1}{k!} (\bar{q}q - q\bar{r} - \bar{q}r + \bar{r}r)^{k*}; \forall q \in \mathbb{H}.$$

Clearly $q \mapsto e_*(q\overline{r})$ is slice regular on \mathbb{H} with respect to the variable q. Moreover, thanks to Remark 10.3.6 we can see that $\varphi_n(q, r)$ is a slice polyanalytic function of order n on \mathbb{H} with respect to q. Thus, F_n^r is a slice polyanalytic function of order n on \mathbb{H} with respect to the variable q. Furthermore, the reproducing kernel of $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^n(\mathbb{H})$ extends the classical one on the slice \mathbb{C}_J . In particular, $F_n^r(q)$ and $K_n(q, r)$ coincide on the slice \mathbb{C}_J containing r. Hence, we have $K_n(q, r) = F_n^r(q)$ everywhere on \mathbb{H} thanks to the Identity Principle for slice polyanalytic functions. This ends the proof. \Box

Remark 10.3.8. For n = 1, the space $\mathcal{F}_{Slice}^{n}(\mathbb{H})$ is exactly the slice hyperholomorphic Fock space and the reproducing kernel obtained in Theorem 10.3.7 corresponds to the result obtained in [15].

10.3.2 The quaternionic slice polyanalytic Bergman space

The slice polyanalytic Bergman space of the second kind on the quaternionic unit ball $\mathbb B$ is defined to be

$$\mathcal{A}_{Slice}^{n}(\mathbb{B}) := \{ f \in \mathcal{SP}_{N}(\mathbb{B}) / \int_{\mathbb{B}_{I}} |f_{I}(p)|^{2} d\lambda_{I}(p) < \infty \},\$$

for p = x + Iy, $d\lambda_I(p) = dxdy$ is the usual Lebesgue measure on $\mathbb{B}_I = \mathbb{B} \cap \mathbb{C}_I$. This space is endowed with the following inner product

$$\langle f,g \rangle_{\mathcal{A}^n_{Slice}(\mathbb{B})} = \int_{\mathbb{C}_I} \overline{g_I(p)} f_I(p) d\lambda_I(p).$$

As we have seen in the previous section for the Fock space, we can use the same techniques involving the Splitting Lemma and Representation Formula for slice polyanalytic functions to prove that $\mathcal{A}_{Slice}^{n}(\mathbb{B})$ is a right quaternionic Hilbert space which does not depend on the choice of the slices. Furthermore, for any $q \in \mathbb{B}$ and $f \in \mathcal{A}_{Slice}^{n}(\mathbb{B})$ we have the following estimate

$$|f(q)| \le \frac{n}{\sqrt{\pi}} \frac{\|f\|_{\mathcal{A}^n_{Slice}}(\mathbb{B})}{(1-|q|^2)}.$$

Hence, the Riesz representation theorem for quaternionic right-linear Hilbert spaces shows that $\mathcal{A}_{Slice}^{n}(\mathbb{B})$ has a reproducing kernel. The theory of quaternionic Bergman spaces of the second kind introduced in [43] suggests that the expression of the reproducing kernel of $\mathcal{A}_{Slice}^{n}(\mathbb{B})$ denoted by $B_{S}^{n}(q, r)$ is obtained making use of the extension operator. Indeed, let $r \in \mathbb{B}$ be fixed such that $r \in \mathbb{C}_{J}$, the expression of the kernel in the slice \mathbb{B}_{J} is given in [22] by

$$B_n^r(z) = \frac{n}{\pi (1 - \overline{r}z)^{2N}} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (-1)^k \binom{n}{k+1} \binom{n+k}{n} |1 - \overline{r}z|^{2(n-1-k)} |z - r|^{2k}.$$
(10.3.1)

Then, by definition, for any $q = x + Iy \in \mathbb{B}$ we have

$$B_S^n(q,r) = B_n^r(q)$$

:= $ext[B_n^r(z)](q).$

To give the explicit expression of $B_S^n(q, r)$, we consider first the function $f_n^r : \mathbb{B}_J \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}_J$, depending on r and defined by

$$f_n^r(z) = \frac{n}{\pi} \frac{1}{(1 - \overline{r}z)^{2n}}; \forall z \in \mathbb{B}_J.$$

We start by proving the following

Lemma 10.3.9. For every fixed $r \in \mathbb{B}_J$, the slice regular extension of $f_n^r(z)$ to the quaternionic unit ball \mathbb{B} is given by

$$g_n^r(q) = P_n(q,r)Q_n(q,r); \ \forall q \in \mathbb{B}$$

where

$$P_n(q,r) = \frac{N}{\pi} \sum_{k=0}^{2n} (-1)^k \binom{2n}{k} \overline{q}^k \overline{r}^k, \text{ and } Q_n(q,r) = (1 - 2Re(q)\overline{r} + |q|^2 \overline{r}^2)^{-2n}.$$

Chapter 10. A new polyanalytic function theory in hypercomplex analysis

Proof. Clearly, the function $f_n^r : z \mapsto f_n^r(z)$ is holomorphic on \mathbb{B}_J for every fixed $r \in \mathbb{B}_J$. Then, by definition for q = x + Iy and z = x + Jy the slice regular extension of $f_N^r(z)$ to \mathbb{B} is given by

$$g_n^r(q) = \frac{1}{2} [f_n^r(z) + f_n^r(\bar{z})] + \frac{IJ}{2} [f_n^r(\bar{z}) - f_n^r(z)].$$

We have

$$\frac{f_n^r(z) + f_n^r(\bar{z})}{2} = \frac{n}{2\pi} \left[\frac{1}{(1 - \bar{r}z)^{2n}} + \frac{1}{(1 - \bar{r}\bar{z})^{2n}} \right]$$
$$= \frac{n}{\pi} \frac{\sum_{k=0}^{2n} (-1)^k \binom{2n}{k} \bar{r}^k \frac{(z^k + \bar{z}^k)}{2}}{(1 - 2Re(z)\bar{r} + |z|^2 \bar{r}^2)^{2n}}$$
$$= \frac{n}{\pi} \frac{\sum_{k=0}^{2n} (-1)^k \binom{2n}{k} \bar{r}^k Re(z^k)}{(1 - 2Re(z)\bar{r} + |z|^2 \bar{r}^2)^{2n}}.$$

Similarly, we obtain

$$\frac{f_n^r(\bar{z}) - f_n^r(z)}{2} = \frac{n}{\pi} \frac{J \sum_{k=0}^{2n} (-1)^k \binom{2n}{k} \bar{r}^k Im(z^k)}{(1 - 2Re(z)\bar{r} + |z|^2 \bar{r}^2)^{2n}}.$$

Since $(1 - 2Re(z)\bar{r} + |z|^2\bar{r}^2)^{-2n} = Q_n(q,r)$, it follows by the formula of the extension operator that

$$g_n^r(q) = \frac{n}{\pi} \left[\sum_{k=0}^{2n} (-1)^k \binom{2n}{k} (Re(z^k) - Im(z^k)I)\bar{r}^k \right] Q_n(q,r) = \frac{N}{\pi} \left[\sum_{k=0}^{2n} (-1)^k \binom{2n}{k} \bar{q}^k \bar{r}^k \right] Q_n(q,r) = P_n(q,r)Q_n(q,r).$$

This ends the proof.

In order to have kernels that are slice functions we use the *-product of (left) slice functions in the first variable as we did in the previous section. We write the expression of the slice poly-Bergman kernel of the second kind of the quaternionic slice polyanalytic Bergman space $\mathcal{A}_{Slice}^{n}(\mathbb{B})$ as follows:

Theorem 10.3.10. The set $\mathcal{A}_{Slice}^{n}(\mathbb{B})$ is a right quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert space whose reproducing kernel is given by

$$B_S^n(q,r) = P_n(q,r)Q_n(q,r) * \psi_n(q,r); \ \forall (q,r) \in \mathbb{B} \times \mathbb{B}$$

where

$$P_n(q,r) = \frac{n}{\pi} \sum_{k=0}^{2n} (-1)^k \binom{2N}{k} \overline{q}^k \overline{r}^k, \ Q_n(q,r) = (1 - 2Re(q)\overline{r} + |q|^2 \overline{r}^2)^{-2n}$$

and

$$\psi_n(q,r) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (-1)^k \binom{n}{k+1} \binom{n+k}{n} (1-\bar{q}r-q\bar{r}+\bar{q}q\bar{r}r)^{(n-1-k)*} * (\bar{q}q-q\bar{r}-\bar{q}r+\bar{r}r)^{k*}.$$

Proof. For any $r \in \mathbb{B}$ we consider the function

$$h_n^r(q) = g_n^r(q) * \psi_n(q, r),$$

where $g_n^r(q) = P_n(q, r)Q_n(q, r)$ and * is the product of slice functions. The polynomials $P_n(q, r)$ and $Q_n(q, r)$ are defined as in Lemma 10.3.9 and

$$\psi_n(q,r) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (-1)^k \binom{n}{k+1} \binom{n+k}{n} (1-\bar{q}r-q\bar{r}+\bar{q}q\bar{r}r)^{(n-1-k)*} * (\bar{q}q-q\bar{r}-\bar{q}r+\bar{r}r)^{k*}$$

According to Lemma 10.3.9 we note that g_n^r is slice regular by construction with respect to the variable q. We can see also that $\psi_n(q, r)$ is a slice polyanalytic function of order n on \mathbb{B} with respect to q. Thus, h_n^r is a slice polyanalytic function of order n on \mathbb{B} with respect to q. Moreover, $h_n^r(q)$ and $B_S^n(q, r)$ coincide on the slice \mathbb{B}_J containing r. Hence, thanks to the Identity Principle for slice polyanalytic functions $B_S^n(q, r) = h_n^r(q)$ everywhere on \mathbb{B} . This completes the proof.

Proposition 10.3.11. The kernel $B_S^n(q, r)$ can be written also in this second form

$$B_S^n(q,r) = R_n(q,r)L_n(q,r) * \psi_n(q,r); \ \forall (q,r) \in \mathbb{B} \times \mathbb{B}$$

with

$$R_n(q,r) = (1 - 2qRe(r) + q^2|r|^2)^{-2n} \text{ and } L_n(q,r) = \frac{n}{\pi} \sum_{k=0}^{2N} (-1)^k \binom{2n}{k} q^k r^k.$$

Proof. Set $\phi(q, r) = R_n(q, r)L_n(q, r)$ for all $q, r \in \mathbb{B}$. As a product of a rational function with real coefficients and a polynomial of order 2n with quaternionic coefficients on the right the function $\phi(., r)$ is slice regular on \mathbb{B} with respect to the variable q for every $r \in \mathbb{B}$. Moreover, if $r \in \mathbb{B}$ is fixed on a slice \mathbb{C}_J we can see that the restriction of $\phi(., r)$ on \mathbb{B}_J coincides with the function $f_n^r(z) = \frac{n}{\pi} \frac{1}{(1 - \overline{r}z)^{2n}}$. Then, the Identity Principle for slice regular functions gives

$$ext(f_n^r)(q) = R_n(q, r)L_n(q, r)$$
 for all $q, r \in \mathbb{B}$.

The last equation leads to the desired result.

Remark 10.3.12. For the particular case n = 1, the results obtained in this section coincide with the results of [43] concerning the theory of the second kind for the slice hyperholomorphic Bergman spaces.

10.4 Further remarks

We finish this chapter with a brief discussion related to further developments of the theory of slice polyanalytic functions. First, we note that the pointwise multiplication of two slice polyanalytic functions is not slice polyanalytic, in general. In fact this fact appears also for n = 1, namely for the case of slice regular functions. However, the *-product preserves the structure of slice regular functions. For slice polyanalaytic functions of the same order we can consider also a natural product denoted $*_n$ in order to preserve the structure. Indeed, let f and g be two slice polyanalytic functions of order n on Ω such that

$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k f_k(q) \text{ and } g(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k g_k(q),$$

where f_k, g_k are slice regular for all k = 0, ..., n - 1. Then, we define

$$f *_n g(q) := \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k (f_k * g_k)(q)$$

where $f_k * g_k$ stands for the classical *-product of slice regular functions. It turns out that the set $(SP_n(\Omega), +, *_n)$ is a ring, so we wish to study further properties of this product in future researches.

Furthermore, in the recent paper [87], the authors introduced and studied the poly-Hardy space on the unit ball in the monogenic setting. A natural problem would be to study the counterpart of the poly-Hardy space in this new slice poly-analytic setting. However, like in the classical complex case, this space would be trivial seen as subspace of $L^2(\mathbb{B})$.

CHAPTER **11**

The global operator and Fueter mapping theorem for hypercomplex polyanalytic functions

In this chapter, we prove that slice polyanalytic functions on quaternions can be considered as solutions of a power of some special global operator with nonconstant coefficients as it happens in the case of slice hyperholomorphic functions. We investigate also an extension version of the Fueter mapping theorem in this polyanalytic setting. In particular, we show that under axially symmetric conditions it is always possible to construct Fueter regular and poly-Fueter regular functions through slice polyanalytic ones using what we call the poly-Fueter mappings. We study also some integral representations of these results on the quaternionic unit ball. The results presented in this chapter are based on [9].

11.1 Motivation

This chapter proposes a bridge between two theories: the one of slice polyanalytic functions and the one of poly-Fueter regular functions. To understand the framework, we recall that in classical complex analysis, n-analytic or polyanalytic functions are null-solutions of the n-power of the Cauchy-Riemann operator. In the quaternionic setting or, more in general, in the Clifford algebra setting, one can extend this notion by considering functions in the kernel of a generalized Cauchy-Riemann operator (thus obtaining the so-called regular or monogenic functions, see [47,83]) or of its n-power (thus obtaining poly-regular functions or poly-monogenic functions, see [87,101]).

Chapter 11. The global operator and Fueter mapping theorem for hypercomplex polyanalytic functions

This was the first approach to extend holomorphic functions, and then polyanalytic functions, to a higher dimensional setting. It is interesting to note that the class of slice hyperholomorphic functions is related with the class of functions considered by Fueter to construct regular functions and thus there is a bridge between them, specifically the so-called Fueter mapping, in fact by applying the Laplacian to a slice hyperhomolorphic function one obtains a regular function, i.e. a function in the kernel of the Cauchy-Fueter operator, see for example [48]. Also the theory of polyanalytic functions can be extended to the slice setting by considering a suitable definition, as we did in [17]. Thus it is a natural question to ask whether there is an analog of the Fueter map in this more general setting. The answer is positive and it is one of the main results of this chapter: we show that by applying the Laplacian composed with the (n-1) power of the global operator $V = 2\overline{\vartheta}$ (where $\overline{\vartheta}$ is the operator introduced in [80]) to any slice polyanalytic function of order n we obtain a Cauchy-Fueter regular function. A second approach to extend the Fueter mapping to the polyanalytic setting consists to apply the standard Fueter mapping on each component associated to the poly-decomposition. This constrution allows to generate poly-Fueter regular functions starting from slice polyanalytic ones of the same order.

To put our work in perspective, we recall that classical polyanalytic functions are important not only from the theoretical point of view, see [22], but also in the theory of signals since they allow to encode n independent analytic functions into a single polyanalytic one using a special decomposition. This idea is similar to the problem of multiplexing signals. This is related to the construction of the polyanalytic Segal-Bargmann transform mapping $L^2(\mathbb{R})$ onto the poly-Fock space, see [2]. In quantum physics these functions are relevant for the study of the Landau levels associated to Schrödinger operator, see [2, 64]. Polyanalytic functions were used also in [1] to study sampling and interpolation problems on Fock spaces using time frequency analysis techniques such as short-time Fourier transform (STFT) or Gabor transforms. This allows to extend Bargmann theory to the polyanalytic setting using Gabor analysis. The theory of signals is widely studied also with hypercomplex methods and for a list of references the reader may consult [31] and the references therein.

As we said, Fueter regular and slice hyperholomorphic functions are related by the famous Fueter mapping theorem. This result has some important consequences and allows to define the \mathcal{F} -functional calculus for quaternionic operators with commuting components. Recently, new several results for polyanalytic functions were proven in the slice hyperholomorphic context over the quaternions, see [17], and the counterparts of the Bergman and Fock spaces were also considered. We continue here the investigations in this direction. In particular, we prove a new version of the well-known Fueter mapping theorem that will relate slice and Cauchy-Fueter polyanalytic functions on quaternions and present an integral form of this result.

The chapter has the following structure: we set up first some basic notations and revise some preliminary results. Then, we present some new results on the powers of the global operator V and give the main statements and proofs of the poly-Fueter mapping theorems on quaternions. We study also an integral representation of these results based on the poly-Cauchy formula. Finally, we rewrite our results in the polymonogenic case.

11.2 Preliminary results

We revise different notions and results related to Cauchy-Fueter and slice hyperholomorphic functions and also the polyanalytic setting on quaternions. We first recall below the variations of the Fueter mapping theorem that we will use later in this work and refer the reader to [48, 102] for several extensions.

Theorem 11.2.1 (Fueter mapping theorem [48]). Let U be an axially symmetric set in \mathbb{H} and let $f : U \subset \mathbb{H} \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ be a slice hyperholomorphic function of the form $f(x+yI) = \alpha(x, y) + I\beta(x, y)$, where $\alpha(x, y)$ and $\beta(x, y)$ are quaternionic-valued functions such that $\alpha(x, -y) = \alpha(x, y)$, $\beta(x, -y) = -\beta(x, y)$ and satisfying the Cauchy-Riemann system. Then, the function

$$\widetilde{f}(x_0 + \vec{q}\,) = \Delta\left(\alpha(x_0, |\vec{q}\,|) + \frac{\vec{q}}{|\vec{q}\,|}\beta(x_0, |\vec{q}\,|)\right)$$

extends to a Fueter regular function on the whole U.

Remark 11.2.2. If U is an axially symmetric slice domain in \mathbb{H} , then every slice hyperholomorphic function $f : U \subset \mathbb{H} \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ is of the form $f(x + Iy) = \alpha(x, y) + I\beta(x, y)$, where α and β have the properties mentioned in the preceding statement. This is an immediate consequence of the Representation formula observed in Lemma 2.2 in [45].

A function $f(x+yI) = \alpha(x,y) + I\beta(x,y)$, where α, β are \mathbb{H} (or \mathbb{R}_n)-valued, $\alpha(x, -y) = \alpha(x, y), \beta(x, -y) = -\beta(x, y)$ is called a slice function.

Remark 11.2.3. We denote by SR(U) the space of slice regular functions which are slice functions. Below, we can consider the Fueter mapping defined by

 $\tau: \mathcal{SR}(U) \to \mathcal{FR}(U), \ f \longmapsto \tau(f) = \Delta(f).$

Theorem 11.2.4 ([48]). *Given a quaternion* $s \in \mathbb{H}$ *, we define*

 $[s] = \{ p \in \mathbb{H} : p = Re(s) + I | \vec{s} |, I \in \mathbb{S} \}.$

Let $S^{-1}(s,q)$ be the Cauchy kernel defined by:

$$S^{-1}(s,q) = (s - \overline{q})(s^2 - 2Re(q)s + |q|^2)^{-1}, \ q \notin [s].$$

Then the function

$$\mathcal{F}(s,q) := \Delta S^{-1}(s,q) = -4(s-\overline{q})(s^2 - 2Re(q)s + |q|^2)^{-2},$$

is a Cauchy-Fueter regular function in the variable q, and it is right slice regular in the variable s for $q \notin [s]$.

Chapter 11. The global operator and Fueter mapping theorem for hypercomplex polyanalytic functions

Theorem 11.2.5 (The Fueter mapping theorem in integral form [48]). Let $W \subset \mathbb{H}$ be an axially symmetric open set and let f be slice hyperholomorphic in W. Let U be a bounded axially symmetric open set such that $\overline{U} \subset W$. Suppose that the boundary of $U_I = U \cap \mathbb{C}_I$ consists of finite number of rectifiable Jordan curves for any $I \in \mathbb{S}$. Then, if $q \in U$, the Cauchy–Fueter regular function given by

$$\tau(f)(q) = \Delta f(q)$$

has the integral representation

$$\tau(f)(q) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\partial U_I} \Delta S^{-1}(s,q) ds_I f(s), \ ds_I = ds/I,$$

and the integral does not depend on U nor on the imaginary unit $I \in S$.

We will need also these useful results in our computations

Proposition 11.2.6 ([24]). *For all* $n \ge 2$, *we have*

$$\mathcal{D}[q^n] = -2\sum_{k=1}^n q^{n-k}\overline{q}^{k-1}.$$

Proposition 11.2.7 ([63]). *For all* $n \ge 2$ *, we have*

$$\tau[q^n] = -4\sum_{k=1}^{n-1} (n-k)q^{n-k-1}\overline{q}^{k-1}.$$

In [?] the theory of slice hyperholomorphic functions on quaternions is extended to higher order by considering:

Definition 11.1. Let Ω be an axially symmetric open set in \mathbb{H} and let $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ a slice function of class \mathbb{C}^n . For each $I \in \mathbb{S}$, let $\Omega_I = \Omega \cap \mathbb{C}_I$ and let $f_I = f_{|\Omega_I|}$ be the restriction of f to Ω_I . The restriction f_I is called (left) polyanalytic of order nif it satisfies on Ω_I the equation

$$\overline{\partial_I}^n f(x+Iy) := \frac{1}{2^n} \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x} + I \frac{\partial}{\partial y} \right)^n f_I(x+Iy) = 0.$$

The function f is called left slice polyanalytic of order n, if for all $I \in S$, f_I is left polyanalytic of order n on Ω_I . The right quaternionic vector space of slice polyanalytic functions of order n will be denoted by $SP_n(U)$.

Note that slice regular functions are a special case of the definition of slice polyanalytic functions with n = 1. The right slice polyanalytic functions can be defined in a similar way just by taking the powers of the Cauchy-Riemann operator with imaginary unit on the right. Several results of these functions were studied and extended. In particular, we recall some properties that we need for our computations in the next sections.
Proposition 11.2.8 (Splitting Lemma). Let f be a slice polyanalytic function of order n on a domain $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{H}$. Then, for any imaginary units I and J with $I \perp J$ there exist $F, G : \Omega_I \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}_I$ polyanalytic functions of order n such that for all $z = x + Iy \in \Omega_I$, we have

$$f_I(z) = F(z) + G(z)J.$$

We will be interested also by the following decomposition

Proposition 11.2.9 (Poly-decomposition). A function $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ defined on a slice domain is slice polyanalytic of order n if and only there exist $f_0, ..., f_{n-1}$ some unique slice hyperholomorphic functions on Ω such that we have the following decomposition:

$$f(q) := \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k f_k(q); \ \forall q \in \Omega.$$

Finally, we consider the poly-Fueter regular functions that can be found for example in [87] for Clifford valued functions.

Definition 11.2.1. Let $U \subset \mathbb{H}$ be an open set and let $f : U \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ be a function of class C^n . We say that f is (left) poly-Fueter regular or poly-regular for short of order $n \ge 1$ on U if

$$\mathcal{D}^n f(q) := \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_0} + i\frac{\partial}{\partial x_1} + j\frac{\partial}{\partial x_2} + k\frac{\partial}{\partial x_3}\right)^n f(q) = 0, \forall q \in U.$$

The right quaternionic vector space of poly-Fueter regular functions will be denoted by $\mathcal{FR}_n(U)$.

The proof of the next result was communicated to us by Dan Volok, and appears earlier in section 6 and 7 of [27], see also [57] for the Clifford monogenic setting. We recall it for completeness

Proposition 11.2.10. A function f is poly-Fueter regular of order n if and only if it can be decomposed in terms of some unique Fueter regular functions $\phi_0, ..., \phi_{n-1}$ such that we have

$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} x_0^k \phi_k(q).$$

11.3 The global operator and poly-Fueter mapping theorems

In this section, we show that slice polyanalytic functions of some order n are solutions of the n-th power of a certain global operator V. A new extension of the Fueter mapping theorem involving slice polyanalytic functions on quaternions will be proved also.

In [80], the author considered a modified version of the operator G which is defined by

$$V(f)(q) := \partial_{x_0} f(q) + \frac{\vec{q}}{|\vec{q}|^2} \sum_{l=1}^3 x_l \partial_{x_l} f(q), \forall q \in \Omega \setminus \mathbb{R}.$$

Remark 11.3.1. For suitable domains, we note that the operators G and V are related by the formula

$$V(f)(q) = \frac{1}{|\vec{q}|^2} G(f)(q), \qquad \forall q \in \Omega \setminus \mathbb{R}.$$

In what follows, if V(f) admits a (unique) continuous extension on the whole Ω , then we implicitly assume that V(f) denotes such an extension. Given any $n \ge 2$, inductively we will say that $V^n(f)$ is a function on Ω if $V^{n-1}(f)$ is of class C^1 on $\Omega \setminus \mathbb{R}$ and $V^n(f) := V(V^{n-1}(f))$ admits a continuous extension on Ω .

First, we prove some preliminary results on the global operators G and V that are needed in the sequel.

Lemma 11.3.2. Let Ω be an open set in \mathbb{H} and $\psi : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ a function of class C^1 . Then, we have

$$G(\overline{q}\psi)(q) = \overline{q}G(\psi)(q) + 2|\vec{q}|^2\psi(q), \ \forall q = x_0 + \vec{q} \in \Omega.$$

Proof. Let ψ be a C^1 function on Ω , we apply the definition of G and Leibniz rule with respect to the partial derivatives and we get

$$G(\bar{q}\psi)(q) := |\vec{q}|^2 \partial_{x_0}(\bar{q}\psi)(q) + \vec{q} \sum_{l=1}^3 x_l \partial_{x_l}(\bar{q}\psi)(q)$$

= $|\vec{q}|^2 \bar{q} \partial_{x_0} \psi(q) + |\vec{q}|^2 \psi(q) + \vec{q} \ \bar{q} \sum_{l=1}^3 x_l \partial_{x_l} \psi(q) - \vec{q} \sum_{l=1}^3 x_l e_l \psi(q).$

However, we know that

$$\vec{q} = \sum_{l=1}^{3} x_l e_l, \quad \vec{q} \ \overline{q} = \overline{q} \vec{q} \quad \text{and} \quad \vec{q}^2 = -|\vec{q}|^2.$$

Thus, for any $q \in \Omega$ we have

$$G(\overline{q}\psi)(q) = \overline{q}\left(|\vec{q}|^2 \partial_{x_0}\psi(q) + \vec{q}\sum_{l=1}^3 x_l \partial_{x_l}\psi(q)\right) + 2|\vec{q}|^2\psi(q)$$
$$= \overline{q}G(\psi)(q) + 2|\vec{q}|^2\psi(q).$$

This ends the proof.

г				
L				
L				
L				

Corollary 11.3.3. Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{H}$ be a domain and $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ be a slice hyperholomorphic function. Then, we have

$$G(\overline{q}f)(q) = 2|\vec{q}|^2 f(q), \ \forall q \in \Omega$$

and

$$V(\overline{q}f)(q) = 2f(q), \ \forall q \in \Omega.$$
(11.3.1)

Proof. The fact that f is slice hyperholomorphic on Ω implies that

$$G(f)(q) = 0, \ \forall q \in \Omega.$$

Hence, a direct application of Lemma 11.3.2 gives (11.3.1) on $\Omega \setminus \mathbb{R}$. However, since the right hand side of (11.3.1) extends the left hand side to all of Ω as a slice hyperholomorphic function, then (11.3.1) holds on Ω .

Example. To provide an example, let us consider the particular case $f \in SP_2(\mathbb{H})$. Then, we have

- 1. $V^2(f)(q) = 0, \forall q \in \mathbb{H}.$
- 2. $\Delta V(f)$ is Cauchy-Fueter regular on \mathbb{H} .
- 3. $\overline{D}V(f)$ is poly-Fueter regular of order 2, where \overline{D} is the conjugate of the Cauchy-Fueter operator.

To see that (1) holds, we use the poly-decomposition that asserts the existence of some unique functions $f_0, f_1 \in SR(\mathbb{H})$ such that

$$f(q) = f_0(q) + \overline{q}f_1(q), \forall q \in \mathbb{H}.$$

An application of corollary 11.3.3 combined with the fact that slice hyperholomorphic functions belong to ker(V) show that (1) holds. The other two assertions follows similarly.

Proposition 11.3.4. Let Ω be an open set in \mathbb{H} and $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ a slice hyperholomorphic function. Let $n \ge 2$ and $1 \le k \le n - 1$, then we have

- 1. $G(\overline{q}^k f)(q) = 2k |\vec{q}|^2 \overline{q}^{k-1} f(q), \ \forall q \in \Omega.$
- 2. $V(\overline{q}^k f)(q) = 2k\overline{q}^{k-1}f(q), \ \forall q \in \Omega.$

Proof. Let $f \in SR(\Omega)$ and $n \ge 2$. We reason by induction with respect to n.

(1) First, we note that the result holds for n = 2 as a consequence of Corollary 11.3.3. Now, let $n \ge 2$ be such that we have

$$G(\overline{q}^k f)(q) = 2k |\vec{q}|^2 \overline{q}^{k-1} f(q), \ \forall q \in \Omega, \forall 1 \le k \le n-1.$$

In order, to prove that the result holds for n + 1, we only have to show that

$$G(\overline{q}^n f)(q) = 2n|\vec{q}|^2 \overline{q}^{n-1} f(q), \forall q \in \Omega.$$
(11.3.2)

Indeed, we apply Lemma 11.3.2 and obtain

$$G(\overline{q}^{n}\psi)(q) = G(\overline{q}\ \overline{q}^{n-1}f)(q)$$

= $\overline{q}G(\overline{q}^{n-1}f)(q) + 2|\vec{q}|^{2}\overline{q}^{n-1}f(q), \forall q \in \Omega.$

However, by induction hypothesis we know that

$$G(\overline{q}^{n-1}f)(q) = 2(n-1)|\vec{q}|^2 \overline{q}^{n-2}f(q), \forall q \in \Omega.$$

Therefore, we get

$$G(\bar{q}^n f)(q) = 2(n-1)|\vec{q}|^2 \bar{q}^{n-1} f(q) + 2|\vec{q}|^2 \bar{q}^{n-1} f(q)$$

= $2n|\vec{q}|^2 \bar{q}^{n-1} f(q), \forall q \in \Omega.$

Hence, the result holds by induction and this completes the proof.

(2) We know by Remark 11.3.1 that

$$V(f)(q) = \frac{1}{|\vec{q}|^2} G(f)(q), \forall q \in \Omega \setminus \mathbb{R}.$$

Then, since f is a slice hyperholomorphic function on Ω , the right hand side extends the left hand side as polyanalytic function of order k and so we get

$$V(\overline{q}^k f)(q) = 2k\overline{q}^{k-1}f(q), \ \forall q \in \Omega, \ 1 \le k \le n-1.$$

Proposition 11.3.5. Let Ω be a slice domain in \mathbb{H} and $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ a slice polyanalytic function of order $n \ge 1$. Then, V(f) is a slice polyanalytic function of order n - 1 on Ω .

Proof. We note that Ω is a slice domain. So, by poly-decomposition there exist some unique slice regular functions $\varphi_0, ..., \varphi_{n-1}$ such that we can write

$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k \varphi_k(q), \forall q \in \Omega.$$

Thus, by Proposition 11.3.4 we know that for all $q \in \Omega$ we have

$$V(f)(q) = \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} V(\overline{q}^k \varphi_k)(q)$$
$$= 2 \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} k \overline{q}^{k-1} \varphi_k(q)$$
$$= \sum_{h=0}^{n-2} \overline{q}^h \zeta_h(q),$$

where we have set $\zeta_h(q) = 2(h+1)\varphi_{h+1}$, $\forall 0 \le h \le n-2$ which are slice hyperholomorphic functions on the whole Ω by hypothesis. Hence, V(f) extends as a slice polyanalytic function of order n-1 on Ω .

Theorem 11.3.6. Let Ω be an axially symmetric slice domain in \mathbb{H} and $f: \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ a slice polyanalytic function of order $n \ge 1$. Then, f belongs to ker (V^n) , i.e:

$$V^n(f)(q) = 0, \ \forall q \in \Omega.$$

Proof. We apply Proposition 11.3.5 iteratively and obtain

$$V(f) \in \mathcal{SP}_{n-1}(\Omega), V^2(f) \in \mathcal{SP}_{n-2}(\Omega), ..., V^{n-1}(f) \in \mathcal{SP}_1(\Omega) = \mathcal{SR}(\Omega).$$

In particular, we deduce that $V^{n-1}(f)$ is a slice hyperholomorphic function on Ω . Therefore, it belongs to the kernel of the global operator V outside the real line. Hence, since $V^{n-1}(f)$ admits a continuous extension to the whole Ω , by Theorem 2.4 in [80], we conclude that

$$V^{n}(f)(q) = V(V^{n-1})(f)(q) = 0, \ \forall q \in \Omega.$$

This ends the proof.

Theorem 11.3.7 (Poly-Fueter mapping theorem I). Let Ω be an axially symmetric slice domain in \mathbb{H} and $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ a slice polyanalytic function of order $n \ge 1$. Then the function given by

$$\tau_n(f)(q) = \Delta \circ V^{n-1}(f)(q), \ \forall q \in \Omega$$

belongs to the kernel of the Cauchy-Fueter operator \mathcal{D} .

Proof. Using the same argument used to prove Theorem 11.3.6, we deduce that $V^{n-1}(f)$ is a slice hyperholomorphic function on Ω . Therefore, since Ω is an axially symmetric slice domain we can use Theorem 11.2.1 and Remark 11.2.2 to conclude that the function $\tau_n(f)$ is in the kernel of the Cauchy-Fueter operator \mathcal{D} on Ω , i.e.,

$$\mathcal{D} \circ \tau_n(f)(q) = \mathcal{D} \circ \Delta \circ V^{n-1}(f)(q) = 0, \ \forall q \in \Omega.$$

 \square

Remark 11.3.8. We note that the poly-Fueter mapping

$$\tau_n := \Delta \circ V^{n-1}$$

takes the space of slice polyanalytic functions of order $n \ge 1$ into the space of Cauchy-Fueter regular functions $\mathcal{FR}(\Omega)$.

Theorem 11.3.9. Let Ω be an axially symmetric slice domain of \mathbb{H} and $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ a slice hyperholomorphic function. Let $n \ge 1$ and consider the functions defined by

$$\Psi_f^k(q) := \overline{q}^k f(q), \ \forall q \in \Omega, \forall 0 \le k \le n-1$$

Then, the family $\{\Psi_f^k\}_{0 \le k \le n}$ forms an Appell system with respect to the operator $\frac{1}{2}V$, namely

$$\frac{1}{2}V(\Psi_{f}^{0}) = 0 \text{ and } \frac{1}{2}V(\Psi_{f}^{k}) = k\Psi_{f}^{k-1}, \forall 1 \le k \le n-1.$$

Chapter 11. The global operator and Fueter mapping theorem for hypercomplex polyanalytic functions

Proof. The function $\Psi_f^0 = f$ is slice hyperholomorphic on Ω . So, f belongs to the kernel of the global operator V on Ω . Thus, we have $\frac{1}{2}V(\Psi_f^0) = 0$. On the other hand, we know by Proposition 11.3.4 that

$$V(\overline{q}^k f)(q) = 2k\overline{q}^{k-1}f(q), \ \forall q \in \Omega, 1 \le k \le n-1.$$

Therefore, this combined with Theorem 2.4 in [80] allows to see that for all $q \in \Omega$ and $1 \le k \le n-1$ we have

$$\frac{1}{2}V(\Psi_f^k)(q) = \frac{1}{2}V(\overline{q}^k f)(q)$$
$$= k\overline{q}^{k-1}f(q)$$
$$= k\Psi_f^{k-1}(q).$$

This ends the proof.

Corollary 11.3.10. The sequence $\{\overline{q}^k\}_{k\geq 0}$ is an Appell system with respect to $\frac{1}{2}V$. *Proof.* If we take the constant function f = 1, we immediately obtain the result.

Remark 11.3.11. We note that for any slice hyperholomorphic function f the family $\{\Psi_f^k\}_{0 \le k \le n}$ considered in Theorem 11.3.9 form also an Appell system with respect to the Cauchy-Riemann operator $\frac{1}{2}\overline{\partial_I}$ for all $I \in \mathbb{S}$.

The next result allows to construct poly-Fueter regular functions starting from slice polyanalytic ones of the same order:

Theorem 11.3.12 (Poly-Fueter mapping theorem II). Let $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{H}$ be an axially symmetric slice domain and let $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ a slice polyanalytic function of order $n \geq 1$. Assume that f admits the decomposition

$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k f_k(q), \forall q \in \Omega$$

where $f_0, ..., f_{n-1} \in SR(\Omega)$. Then, the function defined by

$$\mathcal{C}_n(f)(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} x_0^k \Delta(f_k)(q), \forall q \in \Omega$$
(11.3.3)

is a poly-Fueter regular function of order n.

Proof. We note by Theorem 11.2.1 and Remark 11.2.2 that the functions $\phi_k = \Delta(f_k)$ are all Cauchy-Fueter regular on Ω for any $0 \le k \le n-1$. Hence, thanks to Proposition 11.2.10 we conclude that $C_n(f)$ is poly-Fueter regular of order n.

Let $n \ge 1$, the two poly-Fueter mappings τ_n and C_n can be related to each other so that we have

$$\tau_n := (2\mathcal{D})^{n-1} \circ \mathcal{C}_n,$$

in other words the diagram



is commutative.

The proof of this fact is contained in the next result:

Theorem 11.3.13. Let $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ be a slice polyanalytic function of order $n \ge 1$ on some axially symmetric slice domain. Then, we have

$$\mathcal{D}^{n-1}\mathcal{C}_n(f)(q) = \frac{1}{2^{n-1}}\tau_n(f)(q), \forall q \in \Omega.$$

Proof. Since Ω is a slice domain, by the poly-decomposition for slice polyanalytic functions there exist $f_0, ..., f_{n-1} \in SR(\Omega)$ such that

$$f(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \overline{q}^k f_k(q), \forall q \in \Omega.$$

Thus, by Proposition 11.3.4 gives

$$V(f)(q) = \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} 2k\overline{q}^{k-1} f_k(q), \forall q \in \Omega.$$

In a similar way, we apply (n-1) times the global operator V and use Proposition 11.3.4 to get

$$V^{n-1}(f)(q) = 2^{n-1}(n-1)! f_{n-1}(q), \ \forall q \in \Omega.$$

As a direct consequence, by definition of τ_n we have

$$\tau_n(f)(q) = 2^{n-1}(n-1)! \Delta f_{n-1}(q), \ \forall q \in \Omega.$$
(11.3.4)

On the other hand, since $(f_k)_{0 \le k \le n-1}$ are all slice hyperholomorphic we know by the Fueter mapping theorem that

$$\mathcal{D}(\Delta f_k) = 0, \ \forall 0 \le k \le n-1.$$

Therefore, by Leibniz rule for the Cauchy-Fueter operator we have

$$\mathcal{D}(x_0^k \Delta f_k)(q) = k x_0^{k-1} \Delta f_k(q); \ \forall q \in \Omega, \forall 0 \le k \le n-1.$$
(11.3.5)

We know by definition of C_n that

$$\mathcal{C}_n(f)(q) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} x_0^k \Delta(f_k)(q), \forall q \in \Omega.$$

Thus, we use (11.3.5) and get

$$\mathcal{D}[\mathcal{C}_n(f)](q) = \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} k x_0^{k-1} \Delta f_k(q), \forall q \in \Omega.$$

Similarly, if we apply the Cauchy-Fueter operator (n-1) times and use (11.3.5), with some computations we get

$$\mathcal{D}^{n-1}[\mathcal{C}_n(f)](q) = (n-1)!\Delta f_{n-1}(q), \forall q \in \Omega.$$
(11.3.6)

Finally, we combine the relations (11.3.4) and (11.3.6) to conclude that

$$\mathcal{D}^{n-1}\mathcal{C}_n(f)(q) = \frac{1}{2^{n-1}}\tau_n(f)(q), \forall q \in \Omega.$$

11.4 The poly-Cauchy integral theorem and poly-Cauchy formula

In this section, we prove a Cauchy integral theorem and Cauchy formula for slice polyanaytic functions.

First, we recall the polyanalytic Cauchy formula in complex analysis, see Theorem 2.1 in [57].

Theorem 11.4.1. For $k \ge 1$, we set

$$\psi_k(z) = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \frac{\bar{z}}{|z|^2} \frac{Re(z)^{k-1}}{(k-1)!}.$$

For z = x + iy, set $d\sigma = dx \wedge dy$. If f is polyanalytic of order n, then for all $z \in \mathbb{D}$ we have

$$f(z) = \int_{\partial \mathbb{D}} \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} (-2)^j \psi_{j+1}(u-z) \frac{\partial^j}{\partial \bar{u}^j} f(u) d\sigma.$$

First, we prove a version of the Cauchy's integral theorem for slice polyanalytic functions

Theorem 11.4.2 (Poly-Cauchy theorem). Let f and g be a left and right slice polyanalytic functions of order n respectively on some axially symmetric slice domain Ω containing the closure of \mathbb{B} . Then, for any $I \in \mathbb{S}$ we have

$$\int_{\partial \mathbb{B}_I} \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} (-1)^j g \overline{\partial_I}^{n-1-j} dw_I \overline{\partial_I}^j f = 0,$$

where $dw_I = -dwI$ for $w \in \mathbb{C}_I$.

Proof. Let $I \in S$ and choose $J \in S$ be such that $I \perp J$. Thus, by Splitting Lemma for slice polyanalytic functions proved in [17] we can write

$$f(w) = F_1(w) + F_2(w)J$$
 and $g(w) = G_1(w) + JG_2(w)$,

where $F_l, G_l : \mathbb{B}_I \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}_I$ for l = 1, 2 are complex polyanalytic functions of order *n*. In order to simplify the computations, we set

$$\Phi(f,g) := \int_{\partial \mathbb{B}_I} \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} (-1)^j g \overline{\partial_I}^{n-1-j} dw_I \overline{\partial_I}^j f$$

Then, direct computations lead to

$$\Phi(f,g) = \Phi(F_1,G_1) + \Phi(F_2,G_1)J + J\Phi(F_1,G_2) + J\Phi(F_2,G_2)J$$

At this stage, we apply the poly-Cauchy integral theorem proved in [57] to deduce that

$$\Phi(F_1, G_1) = \Phi(F_2, G_1) = \Phi(F_1, G_2) = \Phi(F_2, G_2) = 0.$$

This ends the proof.

Now, let $n \ge 1$ and $w \in \mathbb{B}$ be such that $w \in \mathbb{C}_J$ with $J \in \mathbb{S}$. For all $0 \le j \le n-1$, we consider the function defined by

$$\phi_{j,w}(z) = \frac{1}{w-z} \frac{(Re(w-z))^j}{j!}; \ z \in \mathbb{B}_J, z \neq w.$$

Then, we have

Proposition 11.4.3 (Poly-Cauchy kernels). For all $0 \le j \le n-1$, the slice polyanalytic extension of $\phi_{j,w}$ is given by

$$\phi_{j,w}(q) = S^{-1}(w,q) \frac{(Re(w-q))^j}{j!} \,\forall q \in \mathbb{B}, q \notin [w],$$

where $S^{-1}(w,q)$ is the slice hyperholomorphic Cauchy kernel.

Proof. Let $0 \leq j \leq n-1$. We know that $S^{-1}(w,q)$ is left slice regular with respect to the variable q. Moreover, it is clear that $q \mapsto \frac{(Re(w-q))^j}{j!}$ is a real valued slice polyanalytic function of order n for all $0 \leq j \leq n-1$. So, we can apply Proposition 3.3 in [?] to see that the product $S^{-1}(w,q)\frac{(Re(w-q))^j}{j!}$ is slice polyanalytic of order n with respect to the variable q. And since it coincides with $\phi_{j,w}(z)$ on \mathbb{B}_J the proof ends thanks to the identity principle (see [17]). \Box

Chapter 11. The global operator and Fueter mapping theorem for hypercomplex polyanalytic functions

Remark 11.4.4. Another way to prove Proposition 11.4.3 consists of using the extension Lemma for slice polyanalytic functions, see [17]. Indeed, we note that $z \mapsto \phi_{j,w}(z)$ is polyanalytic of order n for any $z \neq w$. Thus, it admits a unique slice polyanalytic extension denoted by $ext[\phi_{j,w}(z)](q)$. By definition, for $q = x + I_q y$ and z = x + Jy such that $q \notin [w]$ we have

$$ext[\phi_{j,w}(z)](q) = \frac{1}{2} [\phi_{j,w}(z) + \phi_{j,w}(\overline{z})] + \frac{I_q J}{2} [\phi_{j,w}(\overline{z}) - \phi_{j,w}(z)]$$
$$= ext\left(\frac{1}{w-z}\right) \frac{(Re(w-q))^j}{j!}$$
$$= S^{-1}(w,q) \frac{(Re(w-q))^j}{j!},$$

where $S^{-1}(w,q)$ is the slice hyperholomorphic Cauchy kernel given by

$$S^{-1}(w,q) = (w - \overline{q})(w^2 - 2Re(q)w + |q|^2)^{-1}.$$

Proposition 11.4.5. Let $q, w \in \mathbb{B}$ be such that $q \notin [w]$. The function, $\phi_{j,w}(q)$ is right slice polynalytic of order j + 1 in the variable w.

Proof. The proof is easy using the fact that $S^{-1}(w,q)$ is right slice regular in w combined with the right version of Proposition 3.3 in [17].

Theorem 11.4.6 (Poly-Cauchy formula). Let Ω be an axially symmetric slice domain containing the closure of \mathbb{B} and $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ a slice polyanalytic function of order $n \ge 1$. For $I \in \mathbb{S}$, set $dw_I = -dwI$. The integral below

$$\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\partial \mathbb{B}_I} \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} (-2)^j S^{-1}(w,q) \frac{(Re(w-q))^j}{j!} dw_I \overline{\partial_I}^j(f)(w),$$

does not depend on the choice of the imaginary unit $I \in S$.

Moreover, for all $q \in \mathbb{B}$ we have the integral representation

$$f(q) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\partial \mathbb{B}_I} \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} (-2)^j S^{-1}(w,q) \frac{(Re(w-q))^j}{j!} dw_I \overline{\partial_I}^j(f)(w).$$

Proof. The independence of the choice of $I \in \mathbb{S}$ is a direct consequence of the poly-decomposition in Proposition 11.2.9 combined with the series expansion theorem for slice hyperholomorphic functions. To show the second part of the statement, let $J \in \mathbb{S}$ be such that $J \perp I$. We know that $f \in SP_n(\mathbb{B})$, so by Proposition 3.4 in [17] there exist two polyanalytic functions $F, G : \mathbb{B}_J \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}_J$ of order n such that for any $w \in \mathbb{B}_J$ we have

$$f(w) = F(w) + G(w)J.$$

In particular,

$$\overline{\partial_I}^j f(w) = \overline{\partial_I}^j F(w) + \overline{\partial_I}^j G(w) J.$$

Then, we have on \mathbb{B}_I the following reproducing property thanks to the complex poly-Cauchy formula applied to F and G

$$\frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\partial \mathbb{B}_I} \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} (-2)^j S^{-1}(w,q) \frac{(Re(w-q))^j}{j!} dw_I \overline{\partial_I}^j(f)(w) = F(q) + G(q) J$$
$$= f(q).$$

Furthermore, in Proposition 11.4.3 we deal with a slice polyanalytic kernel. So, the function

$$\Psi(q) = \int_{\partial \mathbb{B}_I} \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} (-2)^j S^{-1}(w,q) \frac{(Re(w-q))^j}{j!} dw_I \overline{\partial_I}^j(f)(w),$$

is also slice polyanayltic of order n. Hence, we can conclude by Identity principle since Ψ coincides with f on \mathbb{B}_I .

Remark 11.4.7. The case n = 1 in the previous theorem gives the slice hyperholomorphic Cauchy formula that can be found in [35].

11.5 The poly-Fueter mapping theorem in integral form

We shall study in this section an integral representation of the poly-Fueter mapping theorem on the quaternionic unit ball that will extend the results obtained in [48]. As a direct application of the slice poly Cauchy formula we will prove the poly-Fueter mapping theorem in its integral form. To this end, we need some technical lemmas. First, for every $n \ge 1$, $1 \le j \le n - 1$ and $w \in \partial \mathbb{B}$, denote by $\mathcal{F}_j(w, q)$ the quaternionic valued function on \mathbb{B} sending q into

$$\mathcal{F}_{j}(w,q) := S^{-1}(w,q) \frac{Re^{j}(w-q)}{j!},$$
(11.5.1)

where $Re^{j}(w-q) := (Re(w-q))^{j}$.

Lemma 11.5.1. Let $w \in \partial \mathbb{B}$. Then, for every $q \in \mathbb{B}$, we have

$$V(\mathcal{F}_0(w,q)) = 0$$
 and $V(\mathcal{F}_j(w,q)) = -\mathcal{F}_{j-1}(w,q), \forall j \ge 1.$

Proof. First, we have $\mathcal{F}_0(w,q) = S^{-1}(w,q)$ is the slice hyperholomorphic Cauchy kernel. So, $q \mapsto \mathcal{F}_0(w,q)$ is slice hyperholomorphic with respect to the variable q. Thus, we have $V(\mathcal{F}_0(w,q)) = 0$ for all q. On the other hand, for all $j \ge 1$ we have

$$G(\mathcal{F}_j(w,q)) = G\left(S^{-1}(w,q)\frac{Re^j(w-q)}{j!}\right), \,\forall q \in \mathbb{B}.$$

Chapter 11. The global operator and Fueter mapping theorem for hypercomplex polyanalytic functions

Then, we apply Proposition 3.1.11 on which we see how the global operator G acts on the product keeping in mind that one of the functions is real valued and get

$$G(\mathcal{F}_j(w,q)) = S^{-1}(w,q)G\left(\frac{Re^j(w-q)}{j!}\right), \ \forall q \in \mathbb{B}.$$
(11.5.2)

However, we have

$$G\left(\frac{Re^{j}(w-q)}{j!}\right) = |\vec{q}|^{2}\partial_{x_{0}}\left(\frac{Re^{j}(w-q)}{j!}\right)$$
$$= -|\vec{q}|^{2}\frac{Re^{j-1}(w-q)}{(j-1)!}$$

Then, we replace in (11.5.2) and get

$$G(\mathcal{F}_{j}(w,q)) = -|\vec{q}|^{2}S^{-1}(w,q)\frac{Re^{j-1}(w-q)}{(j-1)!}, \ \forall q \in \mathbb{B}$$

Hence, we use Remark 11.3.1 to see that the result holds outside the real line. Then, we apply again Theorem 2.4 in [80] which allows to extend the formula everywhere on \mathbb{B} . Finally, we conclude that for any $q \in \mathbb{B}$ we have

$$V(\mathcal{F}_j(w,q)) = -\mathcal{F}_{j-1}(w,q), \forall j \ge 1.$$

This ends the proof.

Lemma 11.5.2. Let $w \in \partial \mathbb{B}$. For any $n \ge 1$, we set

$$\tau_n = \Delta \circ V^{n-1}.$$

Then, for every $q \in \mathbb{B}$, we have

- 1. $\tau_1(\mathcal{F}_0(w,q)) = \Delta S^{-1}(w,q).$
- 2. For all $n \geq 2$, we have

(a)
$$\tau_n(\mathcal{F}_j(w,q)) = 0, \forall 0 \le j < n-1.$$

(b) $\tau_n(\mathcal{F}_{n-1}(w,q)) = (-1)^{n-1} \Delta S^{-1}(w,q).$

Proof. (1) It is immediate by the definition of the map $\tau_1 = \Delta$. (2) We reason by induction. First, we note that for n = 2, $\mathcal{F}_0(w,q)$ is slice hyperholomorphic with respect to q so that

$$\tau_2(\mathcal{F}_0(w,q) = \Delta \circ V(\mathcal{F}_0(w,q)) = 0.$$

Moreover, we have

$$\tau_2(\mathcal{F}_1(w,q)) = \Delta\left(V(\mathcal{F}_1(w,q))\right).$$

Moreover, Lemma 11.5.1 yields

$$V(\mathcal{F}_1(w,q)) = -\mathcal{F}_0(w,q)$$

so we get

$$\tau_2(\mathcal{F}_1(w,q)) = -\Delta(\mathcal{F}_0(w,q)) = -\Delta S^{-1}(w,q).$$

We conclude that the result holds for n = 2. Let us suppose by induction that the assertions (a), (b) in the statement hold for $n \ge 2$ and we prove them for n + 1.

(a) Let $w \in \partial \mathbb{B}$. Then, for every $q \in \mathbb{B}$, it is clear that

$$\tau_{n+1}(\mathcal{F}_0(w,q)) = \Delta \circ V^n(\mathcal{F}_0(w,q)) = 0$$

We observe that

$$\tau_{n+1} = \Delta \circ V^n = \Delta \circ V^{n-1} \circ V = \tau_n \circ V.$$
(11.5.3)

Then, for all $1 \le j < n$ making use of Lemma 11.5.1 we have

$$\tau_{n+1}(\mathcal{F}_j(w,q)) = \tau_n \circ V(\mathcal{F}_j(w,q))$$

= $-\tau_n(\mathcal{F}_{j-1}(w,q))$
= $-\tau_n(\mathcal{F}_h(w,q)); \ 0 \le h = j-1 < n-1.$

Therefore, by induction hypothesis we conclude that

$$\tau_{n+1}(\mathcal{F}_j(w,q)) = 0, \forall 0 \le j < n.$$

This shows that (a) holds.

(b) We use a second time the observation (11.5.3) combined with Lemma 11.5.1 and get by induction hypothesis

$$\tau_{n+1}(\mathcal{F}_n(w,q)) = \tau_n \circ V(\mathcal{F}_n(w,q))$$

= $-\tau_n(\mathcal{F}_{n-1}(w,q))$
= $(-1)^n \Delta S^{-1}(w,q).$

Hence, (b) also holds. This ends the proof.

Theorem 11.5.3 (Poly-Fueter mapping integarl form). Let f be a slice polyanalytic function of order $n \ge 1$ on some axially symmetric slice domain Ω that contains the closure of \mathbb{B} . Then, the Fueter regular function $\tau_n(f)$ given by

$$\tau_n(f)(q) = \Delta \circ V^{n-1}(f)(q)$$

has the integral representation

$$\tau_n(f)(q) = c(n,\pi) \int_{\partial \mathbb{B}_I} \Delta S^{-1}(w,q) dw_I \overline{\partial}_I^{n-1}(f)(w), \forall q \in \mathbb{B}$$

where $I \in \mathbb{S}$ and $c(n,\pi) = \frac{2^{n-1}}{2\pi}$.

209

Chapter 11. The global operator and Fueter mapping theorem for hypercomplex polyanalytic functions

Proof. Let $f \in SP_n(\Omega)$, we know by the poly-Cauchy formula for slice polyanalytic functions (Theorem 11.4.6) that for all $q \in \mathbb{B}$ we have

$$f(q) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\partial \mathbb{B}_I} \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} (-2)^j \mathcal{F}_j(w,q) dw_I \overline{\partial}^j(f)(w).$$

Therefore, we apply the Fueter mapping $\tau_n = \Delta \circ V^{n-1}$ and obtain that

$$\tau_n(f)(q) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\partial \mathbb{B}_I} \sum_{j=0}^{n-1} (-2)^j \tau_n(\mathcal{F}_j(w,q)) dw_I \overline{\partial}^j(f)(w), \ \forall q \in \mathbb{B} \setminus \mathbb{R}.$$

However, by Lemma 11.5.1 we know that

$$\tau_n(\mathcal{F}_{n-1}(w,q)) = (-1)^{n-1} \Delta S^{-1}(w,q) \text{ and } \tau_n(\mathcal{F}_j(w,q)) = 0, \forall 0 \le j < n-1$$

Hence, we obtain

$$\tau_n(f)(q) = \frac{2^{n-1}}{2\pi} \int_{\partial \mathbb{B}_I} \Delta S^{-1}(w,q) dw_I \overline{\partial}_I^{n-1}(f)(w), \forall q \in \mathbb{B} \setminus \mathbb{R}.$$

Finally, it is clear that the integral in the right hand side is Fueter regular with respect to q everywhere on \mathbb{B} which allows to extend $\tau_n(f)$ to a Fueter regular function on the unit ball. This completes the proof.

Corollary 11.5.4. Under the same hypothesis of Theorem 11.5.3 we note that the poly-Fueter mapping has the explicit integral expression

$$\tau_n(f)(q) = \frac{2^n}{\pi} \int_{\partial \mathbb{B}_I} (\overline{q} - w)(w^2 - 2Re(q)w + |q|^2)^{-2} dw_I \overline{\partial}_I^{n-1}(f)(w), \forall q \in \mathbb{B}.$$

Proof. We apply Theorem 11.5.3 and use the expression

$$\Delta S^{-1}(w,q) = -4(w-\overline{q})(w^2 - 2Re(q)w + |q|^2)^{-2},$$

that was proved in [48].

Remark 11.5.5. 1. Thanks to Theorem 11.3.13 the integral formulation of the poly-Fueter mapping theorem can be expressed in terms of the map C_n as

$$\mathcal{D}^{n-1}[\mathcal{C}_n(f)](q) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{\partial \mathbb{B}_I} \Delta S^{-1}(w,q) dw_I \overline{\partial}_I^{n-1}(f)(w), \forall q \in \mathbb{B}.$$

2. The case n = 1 in Theorem 11.5.3 is the Fueter mapping theorem in integral form proved in [48].

11.6 The polymonogenic case: Fueter-Sce-Qian extension

In this section, we see how the results of quaternionic slice polyanalytic functions can be reformulated in the slice monogenic setting. We omit to write the proofs since they are similar to the quaternionic case. We recall first some basic notations, let $\{e_1, e_2, ..., e_n\}$ be an orthonormal basis of the Euclidean vector space \mathbb{R}^n satisfying the rule

$$e_k e_s + e_s e_k = -2\delta_{k,s}, k, s = 1, ..., n$$

where $\delta_{k,s}$ is the Kronecker symbol. The set

$$\{e_A : A \subset \{1, ..., n\} \text{ with } e_A = e_{h_1} e_{h_2} ... e_{h_r}, 1 \le h_1 < ... < h_r \le n, e_{\emptyset} = 1\}$$

forms a basis of the 2^n -dimensional Clifford algebra \mathbb{R}_n over \mathbb{R} . Let \mathbb{R}^{n+1} be embedded in \mathbb{R}_n by identifying $(x_0, x_1, ..., x_n) \in \mathbb{R}^{n+1}$ with the paravector $x = x_0 + \underline{x} \in \mathbb{R}_n$. The conjugate of x is given by $\overline{x} = x_0 - \underline{x}$ and the norm |x| of x is defined by $|x|^2 = x_0^2 + ... + x_n^2$. We denote also by \mathbb{S}^{n-1} the (n-1)-dimensional sphere of unit vectors in \mathbb{R}^n given by

$$\mathbb{S}^{n-1} = \{ \omega = x_1 e_1 + \dots + x_n e_n : x_1^2 + \dots + x_n^2 = 1 \}, \ \omega^2 = -1.$$

The Euclidean Dirac operator on \mathbb{R}^n is given by

$$D_{\underline{x}} = \sum_{j=1}^{n} e_j \partial_{x_j}.$$

The generalized Cauchy-Riemann operator (also known as Weyl operator) and its conjugate in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} are given respectively by

$$D := \partial_{x_0} + D_{\underline{x}} \text{ and } \overline{D} := \partial_{x_0} - D_{\underline{x}}.$$

Real differentiable functions on some open subset of \mathbb{R}^{n+1} taking their values in \mathbb{R}_n that are in the kernel of D^k are called left k-monogenic or polymonogenic of order k, see [57]. We consider also the slice monogenic version given by

Definition 11.2. Let U be an axially symmetric open set in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} and $f: U \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}_n$ be a slice function of class C^k . We say that f is slice polymonogenic of order k or s-polymonogenic for short, if for any $I \in \mathbb{S}^{n-1}$, we have

$$\overline{\partial_I}^k f_I(x+Iy) = 0.$$

The set of slice polymonogenic functions of order k is denoted $SM_k(U)$.

Remark 11.6.1. 1. The set $SM_k(U)$ forms a right module on \mathbb{R}_n .

2. The case k = 1 corresponds to the slice monogenic functions considered in [?].

Chapter 11. The global operator and Fueter mapping theorem for hypercomplex polyanalytic functions

We consider on $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^{n+1}$ the global operator on high dimensions defined by

$$V_n(f)(x) := \partial_{x_0} f(x) + \frac{\vec{x}}{|\vec{x}|^2} \sum_{l=1}^n x_l \partial_{x_l} f(x), \forall x \in \Omega \setminus \mathbb{R}.$$

Lemma 11.6.2 (Splitting Lemma). Let U be an axially symmetric open set in \mathbb{R}^{n+1} and $f: U \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}_n$ be a slice polymonogenic function of order k. For every $I = I_1 \in \mathbb{S}$ let $I_2, ..., I_n$ be a completion to an orthonormal basis of \mathbb{R}_n . Then, there exists 2^{n-1} polyanayltic functions of order k denoted $F_A: U_I \longrightarrow \mathbb{C}_I$ such that for every z = x + Iy

$$f_I(z) = \sum_{|A|=0}^{n-1} F_A(z) I_A, \ I_A = I_{i_1} \dots I_{i_l},$$

where $A = \{i_1, ..., i_l\}$ is a subset of $\{2, ..., n\}$, with $i_1 < ... < i_l$.

Theorem 11.6.3 (s-polymonogenic decomposition). Let Ω be an axially symmetric slice domain of \mathbb{R}^{n+1} and $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}_n$. Then, $f \in S\mathcal{M}_k(\Omega)$ if and only if there exists unique $f_0, ..., f_{k-1} \in S\mathcal{M}(\Omega)$ such that

$$f(x) = f_0(x) + \overline{x}f_1(x) + \dots + \overline{x}^{k-1}f_{k-1}(x), \ \forall x \in \Omega.$$

Using similar calculations to the quaternions case, we can prove that

Theorem 11.6.4. Let Ω be an axially symmetric slice domain of \mathbb{R}^{n+1} and $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}_n$ an s-polymonogenic function of order $k \ge 1$. Then, f belongs to $\ker(V_n^k)$, i.e:

$$V_n^k(f)(x) = 0, \ \forall x \in \Omega.$$

For slice polymonogenic functions we state the poly-Sce-Fueter mapping theorems in the Clifford setting as follows

Theorem 11.6.5 (Poly-Fueter-Sce mapping theorem I). Let n be an odd number and Ω an axially symmetric slice domain of \mathbb{R}^{n+1} . If f is an s-polymonogenic function of order k. Then, the poly-Fueter mapping defined by

$$\tau_{n,k}(f)(x) = \Delta_{\mathbb{R}^{n+1}}^{\frac{n-1}{2}} V_n^{k-1} f(x)$$

is a monogenic function, in particular a polymonogenic of order k.

Theorem 11.6.6 (Poly-Fueter-Sce mapping theorem II). Let Ω be an axially symmetric slice domain of \mathbb{R}^{n+1} and $f : \Omega \longrightarrow \mathbb{R}_n$ a slice polyanalytic function of order $k \geq 1$. Assume that f admits a poly-decomposition given by

$$f(x) = \sum_{j=0}^{k-1} \overline{x}^j f_j(x), \forall x \in \Omega$$

where $f_0, ..., f_{n-1} \in \mathcal{SM}(\Omega)$. Then, the function defined by

$$\mathcal{C}_{n,k}(f)(q) = \sum_{j=0}^{k-1} x_0^j \Delta_{\mathbb{R}^{n+1}}^{\frac{n-1}{2}}(f_j)(x), \forall x \in \Omega$$
(11.6.1)

is a poly-monogenic function of order k.

CHAPTER 12

Conclusion and further research in progress

In this dissertation, we developed several mathematical methods and results about quaternionic reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces (QRKHSs), using different tools and techniques from complex and hypercomplex analysis. We considered different examples such as Hardy, Bergman and Fock spaces both in slice and Fueter hyperholomorphic settings. In particular, most of the results were obtained in the case of Fock spaces and Segal-Bargmann theory. We note that such mathematical models are relevant and used in several interesting applications including quantum mechanics, time-frequency analysis and machine learning methods. We explain a bit more how Fock spaces and Bargmann theory appear in these different areas:

- Quantum mechanics: Fock spaces and Segal-Bargmann transforms are important mathematical models used in quantum mechanics. Sometimes they are called *bosonic* Fock spaces of *n* degrees of freedom. They are related to several important operators there like creation, annihilation, position, momentum, Weyl operators, etc. They are used also to define coherent states in mathematical physics. For more details about such connections and applications we refer for example to [85] and references therein.
- *Signal and time-frequency analysis:* we note that the short-time Fourier transform corresponding to the Gaussian window is given by the Segal-Bargmann transform. Furthermore, the short-time Fourier associated to Hermite function windows lead to Fock spaces of polyanalytic functions. This explains how Fock spaces and Segal-Bargmann transforms are rele-

vant also in signal and time-frequency analysis thanks to the link they have with the short-time Fourier transform. We refer to the classical book [78] for more details concerning such connections and applications.

• *Machine learning methods:* it is well-known that Gaussian radial basis function (RBF) kernels are one of the most used kernels in modern machine learning methods such as support vector machines (SVMs), see [112]. Actually, in [110] the reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces (RKHSs) corresponding to the (RBF) kernels were introduced and were used to analyze the learning performance of (SVMs). We can directly recongnize through such results how the Fock and Bargmann theory are related to machine learning kernel methods, in particular the case of (RBF) kernels. Moreover, we note that notions such as *kernel trick, feature map* and *feature spaces* can be obtained in this case just by computing the scalar product on $L^2(\mathbb{R})$ of the Segal-Bargmann kernels, which leads to the Fock kernel.

In chapter 4 and 5 we studied different Fock spaces of slice hyperholomorphic functions obtaining new approximation results in both the first and the second kind theories. We got also Segal-Bargmann type transforms in the noncommutative case of quaternions and gave different descriptions in terms of some generalized versions of the creation and annihilation operators.

In chapter 6, based on the quaternionic Bargmann transform we introduced a quaternionic short-time Fourier transform QSTFT with a Gaussian window that can be computed for hypercomplex signals. We proved different results there including a Moyal formula, a reconstruction formula and a Lieb's uncertainty principle.

In chapters 7, 8 and 9 we introduced a new vision of QRKHS of Fueter hyperholomorphic functions based on a specific Clifford-Appell system which can be obtained as an application of the Fueter mapping theorem. We studied in this framework also different kernel techniques and integral transforms related to Fock, Hardy and Bergman spaces. We studied also Bergman kernels and associated transforms on different quaternionic domains.

Finally in chapters 10 and 11, we introduced the basis for a new theory of polyanalytic functions in hypercomplex analysis that contains a very important subclass of special monogenic functions of axial type. Furthermore, we connect this noncommutative theory to the classical monogenic and poly monogenic function theories by constructing two extended versions of the Fueter-Sce-Qian mapping theorem in this generalized framework.

For perspectives and further research, we started working on some different problems that are still under progress. Such problems are related to the following topics:

- 1. Fischer decomposition in the space of slice hyperholomorphic functions.
- 2. Wiener algebra on quaternions: The Fueter variables case.

- 3. PS and PF functional calculus and their applications.
- 4. Poly-Bergman-Fueter transforms.
- 5. Short-time Fourier transforms with Hermite windows: hypercomplex polyanalytic framework and applications in time-frequency analysis.
- 6. Quaternionic support vector machines, reproducing kernel methods in machine learning and stochastic processes.

In the next lines we explain a bit more some examples of research problems that we are considering regarding the two first topics.

Fischer decomposition on slice entire functions

We would like to study an extension of the results obtained in [?] to the slice hyperholomorphic setting. Indeed, in 1985 Meril and Struppa proved the following

Theorem 12.0.1. Let P and Q be two polynomials on \mathbb{C}^n and consider the operator

$$S: f \longmapsto S(f) := P(D)(Qf).$$

Then, the following conditions are equivalent:

- 1. $S : \mathcal{H}(\mathbb{C}^n) \longrightarrow \mathcal{H}(\mathbb{C}^n)$ is a bijection.
- 2. $\mathcal{H}(\mathbb{C}^n) = \mathcal{I}(Q) \oplus \ker P(D)$, where $\mathcal{I}(Q) = \{Qg; g \in \mathcal{H}(\mathbb{C}^n)\}$.

In order to extend Theorem 12.0.1 to the setting of quaternions, let us first introduce

Definition 12.1. Let $P(X) := \sum_{k=0}^{N} X^k a_k$ with $(a_k)_{0 \le k \le n} \subset \mathbb{H}$ be a right quaternionic polynomial. Then, associated to the slice derivative ∂_S , for every given slice regular function f we define

$$P(\partial_S)(f) := \sum_{k=0}^N \partial_S^k(f) a_k.$$

First, we can prove two technical results

Lemma 12.0.2. Let $u : \mathbb{C}_i \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ be a holomorphic function. Then, the following formula holds

$$Ext(P(D_i(u_i)(z))(q) = P(\partial_S)(Ext(u_i))(q), \ \forall q \in \mathbb{H}.$$

Lemma 12.0.3. Let $P(X) := \sum_{k=0}^{N} X^{k} a_{k}$ be a right quaternionic polynomial. Then, $P(\partial_{S}) : S\mathcal{R}(\mathbb{H}) \longrightarrow S\mathcal{R}(\mathbb{H}), f \mapsto P(\partial_{S})(f)$

is a surjective mapping.

As a consequence we state the problem to extend Theorem 12.0.1:

Problem 12.0.4. Let P and Q be two right quaternionic polynomials such that $Q(p) \neq 0$ for all $p \in \mathbb{H}$. Then, consider the mapping

$$T: f \longmapsto T(f) := P(\partial_S)(f * Q).$$

Are the following conditions equivalent?

- 1. $T : SR(\mathbb{H}) \longrightarrow SR(\mathbb{H})$ is a bijection.
- 2. $\mathcal{SR}(\mathbb{H}) = \mathcal{J}(Q) \oplus \ker P(\partial_S)$, where $\mathcal{J}(Q) = \{g * Q; g \in \mathcal{SR}(\mathbb{H})\}$.

We consider also plynomials of the form

$$P(X) := \sum_{k=0}^{N} a_k * X^k, \ a_k \in \mathbb{H}.$$
(12.0.1)

The associated quaternionic linear operator is defined by

$$P(\partial_S)(f) := \sum_{k=0}^N a_k * \partial_S^k(f).$$

Lemma 12.0.5. Let $u_i : \mathbb{C}_i \longrightarrow \mathbb{H}$ be a holomorphic function and P be a quaternionic polynomial of the form (12.0.1). Then, the following formula holds

$$Ext(P(D_i(u_i)(z))(q) = P(\partial_S)(Ext(u_i))(q), \ \forall q \in \mathbb{H}.$$

Remark 12.0.6. Following a similar reasoning as in Lemma 12.0.3 we can prove that $P(\partial_S)$ is a surjective operator for any quaternionic polynomial P of the form (12.0.1).

Therefore, we can state the following problem for quaternionic polynomials of the form (12.0.1):

Problem 12.0.7. Let P and Q be two quaternionic polynomials of the form (12.0.1) such that $Q(p) \neq 0$ for all $p \in \mathbb{H}$. Then, consider the mapping

$$L: f \longmapsto L(f) := P(\partial_S)(f * Q).$$

Are the following conditions equivalent?

- 1. $L: SR(\mathbb{H}) \longrightarrow SR(\mathbb{H})$ is a bijection.
- 2. $SR(\mathbb{H}) = \mathcal{J}(Q) \oplus \ker P(\partial_S)$, where $\mathcal{J}(Q) = \{g * Q; g \in SR(\mathbb{H})\}$.

Note that the notion of entire slice regular functions of expoential type was introduced in Chapter 5 of [50]. Indeed, we have the following

Definition 12.2. An entire slice regular function f is said to be of exponential type if there exist some constants A, B such that we have

$$|f(q)| \le Be^{A|q|}, \ \forall q \in \mathbb{H}.$$

The space of such functions will be denoted $\text{Exp}(\mathbb{H})$.

Then, we consider also the following:

Problem 12.0.8. Let P and Q be two right quaternionic polynomials such that $Q(p) \neq 0$ for all $p \in \mathbb{H}$. Then, consider the mapping

$$T: f \longmapsto T(f) := P(\partial_S)(f * Q).$$

Are the following conditions equivalent?

- 1. $T : \operatorname{Exp}(\mathbb{H}) \longrightarrow \operatorname{Exp}(\mathbb{H})$ is a bijection.
- 2. $\operatorname{Exp}(\mathbb{H}) = \mathcal{J}(\mathbb{Q}) \oplus \operatorname{ker}_{\operatorname{Exp}(\mathbb{H})} \mathbb{P}(\partial_{S})$, where $\mathcal{J}(\mathbb{Q}) = \{g * Q; g \in \operatorname{Exp}(\mathbb{H})\}$.

Wiener algebras and Lévy-Wiener theorems: the Fueter variables and Clifford-Appell cases

We would like to study new versions of the Lévy-Wiener theorem for the quaternions in the setting of Cauchy-Fueter regular functions. In particular, we are considering the Fueter variables and the Clifford-Appell cases. We are interested also by the continuous version of the Lévy-Wiener theorem in this framework.

The Fueter variables case

We recall that the so-called Fueter variables are defined by

$$\zeta_l(x) = x_l - e_l x_0, \ l = 1, 2, 3.$$
(12.0.2)

Then, let us consider the poly-disk on the quaternions with respect to the Fueter variables given by

$$\mathcal{B}_F = \{ q \in \mathbb{H}; \ |\zeta_l(q)| \le 1 \text{ for } l = 1, 2, 3 \}.$$

Definition 12.0.1. We denote by $\mathcal{W}_{\mathbb{H}}^F$ the set of functions of the form

$$f(q) = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^3} \zeta^{\alpha}(q) f_{\alpha}$$

where $(f_{\alpha})_{\alpha} \subset \mathbb{H}$ are such that we have

$$||f|| = \sum_{\alpha \in \mathbb{N}^3} |f_{\alpha}| < \infty.$$

We endow the algebra $\mathcal{W}_{\mathbb{H}}^{F}$ with the CK product denoted by \odot . Then, we can prove that $(\mathcal{W}_{\mathbb{H}}^{F}, \odot)$ is a non commutative Banach algebra.

We are studying a counterpart of the Lévy-Wiener theorem for the quternions in the special case of Fueter variables.

Problem 12.0.9 (Lévy-Wiener theorem: Fueter variables case). Let $f \in W_{\mathbb{H}}^F$. Then, f is invertible in $W_{\mathbb{H}}^F$ if and only if $f(q) \neq 0$ for all $q \in \mathcal{B}_F$.

The Clifford-Appell case

Let us consider the Clifford-Appell polynomials considered in the previous chapters and defined by

$$Q_k(q) = \sum_{j=0}^k T_j^k q^{k-j} \overline{q}^j, \forall q \in \mathbb{H}$$
(12.0.3)

where

$$T_j^k := \frac{k!}{(3)_k} \frac{(2)_{k-j}(1)_j}{(k-j)!j!} = \frac{2(k-j+1)}{(k+1)(k+2)}$$

and $(a)_n = a(a + 1)...(a + n - 1)$ is the Pochhammer symbol. This family of polynomials form an Appell system with respect to the hypercomplex derivative. Moreover, for $s \in \mathbb{H}$, let

$$\operatorname{Exp}(s) := \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{Q_k(s)}{k!}$$

to be the generalized Cauchy-Fueter regular exponential function considered in the paper [29]. We are interested by the following problem.

Problem 12.0.10. We would like to study the Wiener algebra $W'_{\mathbb{H}}$ consisting of quaternionic valued functions of the form

$$f = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} Q_k c_k$$
 such that $\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} |c_k| < \infty$.

A counterpart of the Lévy-Wiener theorem in this setting should be to justify that: A function $f \in W'_{\mathbb{H}}$ is invertible in $W'_{\mathbb{H}}$ if and only if $f(q) \neq 0$ for all $q \in \overline{\mathbb{B}}$.

Bibliography

- Luís Daniel Abreu. Sampling and interpolation in Bargmann-Fock spaces of polyanalytic functions. Applied and Computational Harmonic Analysis, 29(3):287–302, 2010.
- [2] Luis Daniel Abreu and Hans G Feichtinger. Function spaces of polyanalytic functions. In Harmonic and complex analysis and its applications, pages 1–38. Springer, 2014.
- [3] MA. Abul-Ez and D. Constales. Basic sets of polynomials in Clifford analysis. Complex Variables, Theory and Application: An International Journal, 14(1-4):177–185, 1990.
- [4] Stephen L Adler et al. Quaternionic quantum mechanics and quantum fields, volume 88. Oxford University Press on Demand, 1995.
- [5] D. Alpay, F. Colombo, K. Diki, and I. Sabadini. On a polyanalytic approach to noncommutative de Branges-Rovnyak spaces and Schur analysis. preprint arXiv:2010.05015, 2020.
- [6] D. Alpay, F. Colombo, K. Diki, and I. Sabadini. Poly slice monogenic functions, Cauchy formulas and the PS-functional calculus. preprint arXiv:2011.13912, 2020.
- [7] D. Alpay, F. Colombo, and I. Sabadini. Slice hyperholomorphic Schur analysis, volume 256 of *Operator Theory: Advances and Applications*. Basel: Birkhäuser/Springer, 2016.
- [8] D. Alpay, K. Diki, and I. Sabadini. Fock and Hardy spaces: Clifford Appell case. Preprint, 2020.
- [9] D. Alpay, K. Diki, and I. Sabadini. On the global operator and Fueter mapping theorem for slice polyanalytic functions. To appear in Analysis and Applications, 2020.
- [10] Daniel Alpay. An advanced complex analysis problem book. Topological vector spaces, functional analysis, and Hilbert spaces of analytic functions. Birkäuser Basel, 2015.
- [11] Daniel Alpay, Fabrizio Colombo, and Irene Sabadini. Schur functions and their realizations in the slice hyperholomorphic setting. Integral Equations and Operator Theory, 72(2):253–289, 2012.
- [12] Daniel Alpay, Fabrizio Colombo, and Irene Sabadini. Pontryagin-de Branges-Rovnyak spaces of slice hyperholomorphic functions. Journal d'Analyse Mathématique, 121(1):87–125, 2013.

Bibliography

- [13] Daniel Alpay, Fabrizio Colombo, and Irene Sabadini. Quaternionic Hardy spaces in the open unit ball and half space and blaschke products. In Journal of Physics: Conference Series, volume 597, page 012009. IOP Publishing, 2015.
- [14] Daniel Alpay, Fabrizio Colombo, and Irene Sabadini. The Fock space as a de Branges-Rovnyak space. Integral Equations and Operator Theory, 91(6):51, 2019.
- [15] Daniel Alpay, Fabrizio Colombo, Irene Sabadini, and Guy Salomon. The Fock space in the slice hyperholomorphic setting. In Hypercomplex analysis: new perspectives and applications, pages 43–59. Springer, 2014.
- [16] Daniel Alpay, Aad Dijksma, James Rovnyak, and Hendrik De Snoo. Schur functions, operator colligations, and reproducing kernel Pontryagin spaces, volume 96. Birkhäuser, 2012.
- [17] Daniel Alpay, Kamal Diki, and Irene Sabadini. On slice polyanalytic functions of a quaternionic variable. Results in Mathematics, 74(1):17, 2019.
- [18] Daniel Alpay, Michael Shapiro, and Dan Volok. Rational hyperholomorphic functions in r4. Journal of Functional Analysis, 221(1):122–149, 2005.
- [19] Amedeo Altavilla. Some properties for quaternionic slice regular functions on domains without real points. Complex Variables and Elliptic Equations, 60(1):59–77, 2015.
- [20] Paul Appell. Sur une classe de polynômes. In Annales Scientifiques de l'École Normale Supérieure, volume 9, pages 119–144, 1880.
- [21] Mawardi Bahri and Ryuichi Ashino. Two-dimensional quaternionic windowed Fourier transform. Fourier Transforms-Approach to Scientific Principles, Prof. Goran Nikolic (Ed.), pages 247–260, 2011.
- [22] M. Balk. Polyanalytic Functions. Akademie-Verlag, Berlin., 1991.
- [23] V. Bargmann. On a Hilbert space of analytic functions and an associated integral transform. Comm. Pure Appl. Math., 14:187–214, 1961.
- [24] Heinrich Begehr. Iterated integral operators in Clifford analysis. Zeitschrift f
 ür Analysis und ihre Anwendungen, 18(2):361–377, 1999.
- [25] Abdelhadi Benahmadi, Amal El Hamyani and Allal Ghanmi. S-Polyregular Bargmann Spaces. Adv. Appl. Clifford Algebr, 29, no. 4, Paper No. 84, 2019.
- [26] LE Blumenson. A derivation of n-dimensional spherical coordinates. The American Mathematical Monthly, 67(1):63–66, 1960.
- [27] F Brackx. On (k)-monogenic functions of a quaternion variable. Function theoretic methods in differential equations, 8:22–44, 1976.
- [28] F. Brackx, R. Delanghe, and F. Sommen. Clifford analysis, volume 76. Pitman research notes, 1982.
- [29] Isabel Cação, M Irene Falcão, and Helmuth R Malonek. Laguerre derivative and monogenic laguerre polynomials: An operational approach. Mathematical and Computer Modelling, 53(5-6):1084–1094, 2011.
- [30] Isabel Cação, Maria Irene Falcao, and Helmuth Malonek. Hypercomplex polynomials, vietoris' rational numbers and a related integer numbers sequence. Complex Analysis and Operator Theory, 11(5):1059–1076, 2017.
- [31] Paula Cerejeiras and Uwe Kähler. Monogenic signal theory. Operator theory, pages 1701–1724, 2015.

- [32] Theodore S Chihara. An introduction to orthogonal polynomials. Courier Corporation, 2011.
- [33] Frank M Cholewinski. Generalized Fock spaces and associated operators. SIAM Journal on Mathematical Analysis, 15(1):177–202, 1984.
- [34] Lander Cnudde and Hendrik De Bie. Slice Segal-Bargmann transform. Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical, 50(25):255207, 2017.
- [35] F. Colombo, I. Sabadini, and D.C. Struppa. Noncommutative functional calculus, volume 289 of *Progress in Mathematics*. Birkhäuser/Springer Basel AG, Basel, 2011. Theory and applications of slice hyperholomorphic functions.
- [36] F. Colombo, I. Sabadini, and D.e C. Struppa. Slice monogenic functions. I. J. Math., 171:385-403, 2009.
- [37] Fabrizio Colombo and Jonathan Gantner. Quaternionic closed operators, fractional powers and fractional diffusion processes. Springer, 2019.
- [38] Fabrizio Colombo, Jonathan Gantner, and David P Kimsey. Spectral theory on the Sspectrum for quaternionic operators, volume 270. Springer, 2018.
- [39] Fabrizio Colombo, Jose O Gonzàles Cervantes, and Irene Sabadini. The Bergman–Sce transform for slice monogenic functions. Mathematical methods in the applied sciences, 34(15):1896–1909, 2011.
- [40] Fabrizio Colombo, J González-Cervantes, and Irene Sabadini. A nonconstant coefficients differential operator associated to slice monogenic functions. Transactions of the American Mathematical Society, 365(1):303–318, 2013.
- [41] Fabrizio Colombo, J Oscar González-Cervantes, Maria Elena Luna-Elizarrarás, Irene Sabadini, and Michael Shapiro. On two approaches to the bergman theory for slice regular functions. In Advances in hypercomplex analysis, pages 39–54. Springer, 2013.
- [42] Fabrizio Colombo, J Oscar González-Cervantes, and Irene Sabadini. On slice biregular functions and isomorphisms of Bergman spaces. Complex Variables and Elliptic Equations, 57(7-8):825-839, 2012.
- [43] Fabrizio Colombo, J Oscar González-Cervantes, and Irene Sabadini. Further properties of the Bergman spaces of slice regular functions. Advances in Geometry, 15(4):469–484, 2015.
- [44] Fabrizio Colombo, R Lávička, Irene Sabadini, and V Souček. The Radon transform between monogenic and generalized slice monogenic functions. Mathematische Annalen, 363(3-4):733-752, 2015.
- [45] Fabrizio Colombo and Irene Sabadini. A structure formula for slice monogenic functions and some of its consequences. In Hypercomplex analysis, pages 101–114. Springer, 2008.
- [46] Fabrizio Colombo, Irene Sabadini, and Franciscus Sommen. On the Bargmann-Radon transform in the monogenic setting. Journal of Geometry and Physics, 120:306–316, 2017.
- [47] Fabrizio Colombo, Irene Sabadini, Franciscus Sommen, and Daniele C Struppa. Analysis of Dirac systems and computational algebra, volume 39. Springer Science & Business Media, 2012.
- [48] Fabrizio Colombo, Irene Sabadini, and Frank Sommen. The Fueter mapping theorem in integral form and the F-functional calculus. Mathematical methods in the applied sciences, 33(17):2050–2066, 2010.

Bibliography

- [49] Fabrizio Colombo, Irene Sabadini, and Frank Sommen. The inverse Fueter mapping theorem. Communications on Pure & Applied Analysis, 10(4):1165, 2011.
- [50] Fabrizio Colombo, Irene Sabadini, and Daniele C Struppa. Entire slice regular functions. Springer, 2016.
- [51] Fabrizio Colombo and Franciscus Sommen. Distributions and the global operator of slice monogenic functions. Complex Analysis and Operator Theory, 8(6):1257–1268, 2014.
- [52] Denis Constales and Rolf Sören Kraußhar. The Bergman kernels for the half-ball and for fractional wedge-shaped domains in Clifford analysis. In Forum Mathematicum, volume 17, pages 809–821. De Gruyter, 2005.
- [53] Pei Dang, José Mourão, João P Nunes, and Tao Qian. Clifford coherent state transforms on spheres. Journal of Geometry and Physics, 124:225–232, 2018.
- [54] Hendrik De Bie. Fourier transforms in Clifford analysis. In Operator theory, pages 1651–1672. Springer Basel, 2015.
- [55] Chiara de Fabritiis, Graziano Gentili, and Giulia Sarfatti. Quaternionic Hardy spaces. Ann. Sc. Norm. Super. Pisa Cl. Sci, 18(2):697–733, 2018.
- [56] Antonino De Martino and Kamal Diki. On the quaternionic short-time Fourier and Segal-Bargmann transforms. To appear in Mediterranean Journal of Mathematics, 2020.
- [57] Richard Delanghe and Fred Brackx. Hypercomplex function theory and Hilbert modules with reproducing kernel. Proc. London Math. Soc, 37(3):545–576, 1978.
- [58] Richard Delanghe, Franciscus Sommen, and Vladimir Soucek. Clifford algebra and spinorvalued functions: a function theory for the Dirac operator, volume 53. Springer Science & Business Media, 2012.
- [59] Ronald A DeVore and George G Lorentz. Constructive approximation, volume 303. Springer Science & Business Media, 1993.
- [60] K Diki and A Ghanmi. A quaternionic analogue of the Segal-Bargmann transform. Complex Analysis and Operator Theory, 11(2):457–473, 2017.
- [61] Kamal Diki. The Cholewinski-Fock space in the slice hyperholomorphic setting. Mathematical Methods in the Applied Sciences, 42(6):2124–2141, 2019.
- [62] Kamal Diki, Sorin G Gal, and Irene Sabadini. Polynomial approximation in slice regular Fock spaces. Complex Analysis and Operator Theory, 13(6):2729–2746, 2019.
- [63] Kamal Diki, Rolf Sören Krausshar, and Irene Sabadini. On the Bargmann-Fock-Fueter and Bergman-Fueter integral transforms. Journal of Mathematical Physics, 60(8):083506, 2019.
- [64] Nour eddine Askour, Ahmed Intissar, and Zouhaïr Mouayn. Espaces de Bargmann généralisés et formules explicites pour leurs noyaux reproduisants. Comptes Rendus de l'Academie des Sciences-Series I-Mathematics, 325(7):707–712, 1997.
- [65] Todd A Ell, Nicolas Le Bihan, and Stephen J Sangwine. Quaternion Fourier transforms for signal and image processing. John Wiley & Sons, 2014.
- [66] A. Erdélyi, W. Magnus, F. Oberhettinger, and F. G. Tricomi. Higher transcendental functions. Vol. I. McGraw-Hill Book Company, Inc., New York-Toronto-London, 1953. Based, in part, on notes left by Harry Bateman.
- [67] R. Fueter. Die Funktionentheorie der Differentialgleichungen $\Delta u = 0$ und $\Delta u = 0$ mit vier reellen Variablen. Comment. Math. Helv., 7(1):307–330, 1934.

- [68] SG Gal and I Sabadini. Approximation by polynomials in Bergman spaces of slice regular functions in the unit ball. Mathematical Methods in the Applied Sciences, 41(4):1619–1630, 2018.
- [69] Sorin G Gal. Convolution-type integral operators in complex approximation. Computational Methods and Function Theory, 1(2):417–432, 2001.
- [70] Sorin G Gal. Quantitative approximations by convolution polynomials in Bergman spaces. Complex Analysis and Operator Theory, 12(2):355–364, 2018.
- [71] Sorin G Gal and Irene Sabadini. Approximation by polynomials on quaternionic compact sets. Mathematical Methods in the Applied Sciences, 38(14):3063–3074, 2015.
- [72] Sorin G Gal and Irene Sabadini. Quaternionic Approximation: With Application to Slice Regular Functions. Springer, 2019.
- [73] Sorin G Gal and Irene Sabadini. Polynomial approximation in quaternionic Bloch and Besov spaces. Advances in Applied Clifford Algebras, 30(5):1–20, 2020.
- [74] Sorin G Gal, Irene Sabadini, et al. Approximation in compact balls by convolution operators of quaternion and paravector variable. Bulletin of the Belgian Mathematical Society-Simon Stevin, 20(3):481–501, 2013.
- [75] G. Gentili, C. Stoppato, and D.C. Struppa. Regular functions of a quaternionic variable. Springer Monographs in Mathematics. Springer, Heidelberg, 2013.
- [76] Graziano Gentili and Daniele C Struppa. A new approach to Cullen-regular functions of a quaternionic variable. Comptes Rendus Mathematique, 342(10):741–744, 2006.
- [77] Graziano Gentili and Daniele C Struppa. A new theory of regular functions of a quaternionic variable. Advances in Mathematics, 216(1):279–301, 2007.
- [78] A. Gheondea. Quasi-Contractions on Krein Spaces, volume 61 of Operator Theory: Advances and Applications, pages 123–148. Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 1993.
- [79] Riccardo Ghiloni. Slice-by-slice and global smoothness of slice regular and polyanalytic functions. ArXiv:2011.09919, 2020.
- [80] Riccardo Ghiloni and Alessandro Perotti. Global differential equations for slice regular functions. Mathematische Nachrichten, 287(5-6):561–573, 2014.
- [81] Riccardo Ghiloni and Alessandro Perotti. Slice regular functions on real alternative algebras. Advances in Mathematics, 226 pp.1662-1691, 2011.
- [82] I. Gohberg and G. Heinig. Inversion of finite Toeplitz matrices with entries from a noncommutative algebra. Revue roumaine de mathématiques pures et appliquées, 19:623–665, 1974.
- [83] Klaus Gürlebeck, Klaus Habetha, and Wolfgang Sprößig. Application of holomorphic functions in two and higher dimensions. Springer, 2008.
- [84] Norman Gürlebeck. On Appell sets and the Fueter-Sce mapping. Advances in Applied Clifford Algebras, 19(1):51–61, 2009.
- [85] Brian C Hall. Quantum theory for mathematicians. Springer, 2013.
- [86] Hakan Hedenmalm, Boris Korenblum, and Kehe Zhu. Theory of Bergman spaces, volume 199. Springer Science & Business Media, 2012.
- [87] Uwe Kähler, Min Ku, and Tao Qian. Schwarz problems for poly-Hardy space on the unit ball. Results in Mathematics, 71(3-4):801–823, 2017.

- [88] William D Kirwin, José Mourão, João P Nunes, and Tao Qian. Extending coherent state transforms to Clifford analysis. Journal of Mathematical Physics, 57(10):103505, 2016.
- [89] AD Koshelev. On the kernel function of the Hilbert space of functions polyanalytic in a disc. In Doklady Akademii Nauk, volume 232, pages 277–279. Russian Academy of Sciences, 1977.
- [90] N. N. Lebedev. Special functions and their applications. Dover Publications Inc., New York, 1972. Revised edition, translated from the Russian and edited by Richard A. Silverman, Unabridged and corrected republication.
- [91] Elliott H Lieb. Integral bounds for radar ambiguity functions and Wigner distributions. In Inequalities, pages 625–630. Springer, 2002.
- [92] GG Lorentz. Approximation of Functions, Athena Series. Holt, Rinehart and Winston, New York, 1966.
- [93] HR Malonek and MI Falcao. Special monogenic polynomials—properties and applications. In AIP Conference Proceedings, volume 936, pages 764–767. American Institute of Physics, 2007.
- [94] A. De Martino. On the Clifford short-time Fourier transform and its properties. Preprint, 2020.
- [95] Gr. C. Moisil. Sur les quaternions monogènes. Bull. Sci. Math. (Paris), LV:168-174, 1931.
- [96] José Mourao, Joao P Nunes, and Tao Qian. Coherent state transforms and the Weyl equation in Clifford analysis. Journal of Mathematical Physics, 58(1):013503, 2017.
- [97] B Muraleetharan, K Thirulogasanthar, and I Sabadini. A representation of Weyl-Heisenberg lie algebra in the quaternionic setting. Annals of Physics, 385:180–213, 2017.
- [98] Y. Neretin. Lectures on Gaussian integral operators and classical groups. EMS Series of Lectures in Mathematics. European Mathematical Society (EMS), Zürich, 2011.
- [99] Dixan Pena Pena. Shifted Appell sequences in Clifford analysis. Results in Mathematics, 63(3-4):1145–1157, 2013.
- [100] Dixan Peña Peña. Cauchy-Kowalevski extensions, Fueter theorems and boundary values of special systems in Clifford analysis. PhD thesis, Ghent University, 2008.
- [101] Dixan Peña Peña, Irene Sabadini, and Franciscus Sommen. Segal-Bargmann-Fock modules of monogenic functions. Journal of Mathematical Physics, 58(10):103507, 2017.
- [102] Tao Qian. Fueter mapping theorem in hypercomplex analysis. 2015.
- [103] Marvin Rosenblum. Generalized Hermite polynomials and the Bose-like oscillator calculus. In Nonselfadjoint operators and related topics, pages 369–396. Springer, 1994.
- [104] Margit Rösler. Generalized Hermite polynomials and the heat equation for Dunkl operators. Communications in Mathematical Physics, 192(3):519–542, 1998.
- [105] Paavo Salminen. Optimal stopping, Appell polynomials, and Wiener-Hopf factorization. Stochastics An International Journal of Probability and Stochastic Processes, 83(4-6):611-622, 2011.
- [106] Michael V Shapiro and Nikolai L Vasilevski. On the Bergmann kernel function in hyperholomorphic analysis. Acta Applicandae Mathematica, 46(1):1–27, 1997.
- [107] IM Sheffer. Note on Appell polynomials. Bulletin of the American Mathematical Society, 51(10):739–744, 1945.

- [108] M Sifi and F Soltani. Generalized Fock spaces and weyl relations for the Dunkl kernel on the real line. Journal of mathematical analysis and applications, 270(1):92–106, 2002.
- [109] Fethi Soltani. Inversion formulas for the Dunkl-type Segal-Bargmann transform. Integral Transforms and Special Functions, 26(5):325–339, 2015.
- [110] Ingo Steinwart, Don Hush, and Clint Scovel. An explicit description of the reproducing kernel Hilbert spaces of Gaussian rbf kernels. IEEE Transactions on Information Theory, 52(10):4635–4643, 2006.
- [111] Bao Quoc Ta. Probabilistic approach to Appell polynomials. Expositiones Mathematicae, 33(3):269–294, 2015.
- [112] Jean-Philippe Vert, Koji Tsuda, and Bernhard Schölkopf. A primer on kernel methods. Kernel methods in computational biology, 47:35–70, 2004.
- [113] C Marco Polo Castillo Villalba, Fabrizio Colombo, Jonathan Gantner, and J Oscar González-Cervantes. Bloch, Besov and Dirichlet spaces of slice hyperholomorphic functions. Complex Analysis and Operator Theory, 9(2):479–517, 2015.
- [114] Dan V Voiculescu, Ken J Dykema, and Alexandru Nica. Free random variables. Number 1. American Mathematical Soc., 1992.
- [115] Kehe Zhu. Analysis on Fock spaces, volume 263. Springer Science & Business Media, 2012.